# Kirkland NE 85<sup>th</sup> St Station Area Plan and Planned Action

Draft Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement January 2021



Prepared by • BERK Consulting • ECONorthwest • Fehr & Peers • Herrera • Mithun



CITY OF KIRKLAND Planning and Building Department 123 5th Avenue, Kirkland, WA 98033 www.kirklandwa.gov | 425.587.3600

#### January 5, 2021

**Subject:** Draft Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement (SEIS) for the Kirkland NE 85<sup>th</sup> St Station Area Plan, Form-Based Code, and Planned Action

#### Dear Reader:

The City of Kirkland is proposing to develop a Station Area Plan (SAP) in the area surrounding the future WSDOT/Sound Transit I-405/NE 85th Street Interchange and Inline Stride Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Station. The BRT station, developed by Sound Transit, has been designed to connect Kirkland to the Link Light Rail at Bellevue and the Lynnwood Transit Center. The SAP will look at land use, urban design, open space, transportation, stormwater and utilities, and sustainability in the area approximately one-half mile from the BRT station. The SAP would be implemented with a form-based code (which focuses on physical form rather than separation of uses) to ensure quality design. In addition, the City intends to designate a Planned Action consistent with RCW 43.21C.440 and SEPA rules in WAC 197-11 to facilitate future growth by streamlining the environmental review process for development consistent with the SAP. See details at www.kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan.

The Draft SEIS includes the following topics:

- Air Quality/Greenhouse Gas
- Surface Water and Stormwater
- Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics
- Plans and Policies
- Aesthetics
- Transportation
- Public Services
- Utilities

The Draft SEIS evaluates the proposal and alternatives for each topic area. Alternatives include the SEPArequired No Action Alternative 1, a moderate intensity mixed use transit village in Action Alternative 2, and a high intensity mixed use transit hub in Action Alternative 3.

Key issues facing decision makers include the type of land use and level of growth supporting transit oriented development and the urban center; investments needed in transportation, parks, schools and other facilities; stormwater and environmental quality; affordable housing demand; socioeconomics and displacement; and demand for public services and utilities. The NE 85<sup>th</sup> St Station Area Planned Action SEIS supplements the City of Kirkland 2015 Comprehensive Plan Update and Totem Lake Planned Action Final Environmental Impact Statement (November 2015), which is adopted per WAC 197-11-630. The City has identified and adopted this document as being appropriate for this proposal after independent review, and it will accompany the proposal to the decision makers. The SEIS builds on this document and meets the City's environmental review needs for the current proposal.

Agencies, affected tribes, and members of the public are invited to comment on the Draft SEIS. A **30-day comment period** is established for the Draft SEIS, concluding at **5:00 pm on February 5, 2021.** Written comments may be submitted to:

Allison Zike, Senior Planner City of Kirkland Planning Department 123 5th Ave, Kirkland, WA 98033 <u>azike@kirklandwa.gov</u> | (425) 587-3259

# Submittal of comments by email is preferred. Please include in the subject line "NE 85th St Station Area Plan Draft SEIS Comments."

Written comments submitted by email must be received by 5:00 pm on the deadline date. Comments submitted by postal mail must be postmarked before the end of the comment period.

An online public open house and workshop to review alternatives, the Station Area Plan, and Draft SEIS is scheduled for **6:00-8:00 pm on January 7, 2021. Registration is required in advance**. See the project website: <a href="https://www.kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan">https://www.kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan</a>.

The Draft SEIS is available at the City's website at: <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan</u>. This Draft Supplemental EIS is available for review, by appointment, at Kirkland City Hall: 123 5th Avenue, Kirkland, WA 98033. Contact Allison Zike, Senior Planner, for more information.

Please contact Allison Zike, Senior Planner, for questions at <u>azike@kirklandwa.gov</u>. Thank you for your interest in the NE 85<sup>TH</sup> Street Station Area Plan.

Sincerely,

Adam Weinstein, AICP, Planning & Building Director, SEPA Responsible Official

# **Fact Sheet**

# **Project Title**

Kirkland NE 85<sup>th</sup> St Station Area Plan, Form-Based Code, and Planned Action

## **Proposed Action and Alternatives**

The City of Kirkland is proposing a Station Area Plan (SAP) in the area surrounding the future WSDOT/Sound Transit I-405/NE 85th Street Interchange and Inline Stride Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Station. The Stride BRT station, developed by Sound Transit and Interchange developed by WSDOT, is designed to connect Kirkland to the Link Light Rail at the Bellevue and Lynnwood Transit Centers.

The purpose of the SAP is to advance the 2035 Comprehensive Plan vision and support a vibrant, equitable, and sustainable Transit-Oriented Community adjacent to this major regional transit investment and as part of the continued growth expected in Downtown Kirkland and the 85th Corridor. The SAP will:

- Address land use, urban design, open space, transportation, stormwater and utilities, and sustainability in the area approximately one-half mile from the BRT station.
- Study mobility and transportation connections within the station area as well as effective last-mile connections, making it easier to walk and bike to the station from the city's neighborhoods and destinations.
- Study various types of potential future development supportive of high capacity transit including a mix of jobs, housing, and community uses.
- Examine opportunities to maximize public benefit from potential future development, including affordable housing, open space, and desired job types.

The SAP is anticipated to include area-specific policies and will consider changes to zoning and other regulations in support of a Transit-Oriented Community, and it

will study policies and development incentives to support diverse housing choices for a range of income levels. The SAP will address a horizon year of 2044, a new planning period consistent with the City's next periodic update beyond the current Comprehensive Plan horizon year of 2035.

In addition, the City intends to designate a Planned Action consistent with RCW 43.21C.440 and SEPA rules in WAC 197-11 to facilitate future growth by streamlining the environmental review process for development consistent with the SAP and mitigation identified in the Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement (SEIS).

This Draft SEIS considers a range of alternatives that illustrate different options for how to implement the community's vision for a vibrant, equitable, and sustainable Transit-Oriented Community:

- Alternative 1 No Action: This alternative would reflect existing zoning and current plans. It would continue current anticipated growth to the year 2035 up to 2,782 households and 10,859 jobs.
- Alternative 2: This alternative would create a Station Area Plan and Form-Based Code allowing for added housing and commercial/retail activity in buildings up to 150 feet in height closest to the station and along major street corridors and 25-85 feet elsewhere. Alternative 2 would allow for moderate growth throughout the district, primarily focused on existing commercial areas such as Rose Hill. For the year 2044, the anticipated total growth levels would be up to 8,509 households and 28,688 jobs. Non-motorized improvements would be implemented, and incentives would include moderate implementation of green streets, and enhanced stormwater treatment, and development of green buildings. A Planned Action Ordinance would be prepared to facilitate growth consistent with the plan vision, regulations, and environmental mitigation measures.
- Alternative 3: This alternative would also create a Station Area Plan and Form-Based Code, and would allow for further intensified development close to the station offering jobs and housing in buildings up to 150-300 feet in height, transitioning to mid-rise and low rise development of 25 to 85 feet further from the station. For the year 2044, the anticipated total growth levels would be up to 10,909 households and 34,988 jobs. Alternative 3 includes investment in additional bike / pedestrian routes, more intensive green streets, and a greenblue street including stormwater infrastructure within rights of way, as well as green building design. Similar to Alternative 3 to incentivize development that meets environmental performance standards as well as the plan vision and other local regulations.

# **Proponent and Lead Agency**

City of Kirkland

# Location

The Study Area includes the area within approximately a half mile area centered on the future NE 85th Street/I-405 BRT "Stride" station location. At the maximum extents, the Study Area is bounded approximately by 12th Avenue and NE 100th Street to the north, 128th Avenue NE to the east, NE 75th and 5th Avenue S to the south, and 6th Street to the west. The Study Area includes portions of the North Rose Hill, South Rose Hill, Everest, Moss Bay, Norkirk, and Highlands neighborhoods.

# **Tentative Date of Implementation**

Spring 2021 for SAP, Form Based Code, and Planned Action Ordinance implementation

## **Responsible Official**

#### Adam Weinstein, AICP

Planning & Building Director City of Kirkland 123 5th Avenue Kirkland, WA 98033 (425) 587-3227 | <u>aweinstein@kirklandwa.gov</u>

## **Contact Person**

Allison Zike, AICP Senior Planner City of Kirkland 123 5th Avenue Kirkland, WA 98033 (425) 587-3259 | <u>azike@kirklandwa.gov</u>

## Licenses or Permits Required

The Station Area Plan and Planned Action SEIS require a 60-day review by the

State of Washington Department of Commerce and other state agencies. Locally, the SAP, Form-Based Code, and Planned Action Ordinance will be considered by the Planning Commission and their recommendations forwarded to the City Council who will deliberate and determine approval.

## Authors and Principal Contributors to the SEIS

Under the direction of the Kirkland Planning and Building Department, the consultant team prepared the SEIS as follows:

- Mithun: Station Area Plan Lead, Alternatives Development Lead
- <u>BERK Consulting</u>: SEPA and Planned Action Lead, Alternatives Development, Land Use Patterns and Policies, Aesthetics, Public Services
- <u>ECONorthwest</u>: Economic Analysis and Development Strategy in support of Alternatives
- Fehr & Peers: Air Quality/Greenhouse Gas Emissions, Transportation
- <u>Hererra</u>: Surface Water and Stormwater, Utilities

## Date of Draft SEIS Issuance

January 5, 2021

## **Draft SEIS Comments**

## **Comment Period**

The City of Kirkland is requesting comments from members of the public, agencies, tribes, and all interested parties on the Draft SEIS from January 5, 2021 to February 5, 2021. Comments are due by **5:00 PM**, February 5, 2021.

All written comments should be directed to:

Allison Zike, AICP Senior Planner City of Kirkland 123 5th Avenue Kirkland, WA 98033 (425) 587-3259 | <u>azike@kirklandwa.gov</u>

Submittal of comments by email is preferred. Please include in the subject line "NE 85th St Station Area Plan Draft SEIS Comments."

#### **Public Meeting**

An online public open house and workshop to review alternatives, the Station Area Plan, and Draft SEIS is scheduled for **6:00-8:00 pm on January 7, 2021**. **Registration is required in advance**. See the project website: https://www.kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan.

## **Date of Final Action**

Spring 2021

## **Documents Supplemented and Adopted**

The NE 85<sup>th</sup> St Station Area Planned Action SEIS supplements the City of Kirkland 2015 Comprehensive Plan Update and Totem Lake Planned Action Final Environmental Impact Statement (November 2015), which is adopted per WAC 197-11-630. The City has identified and adopted this document as being appropriate for this proposal after independent review, and it will accompany the proposal to the decision maker. The SEIS builds on this document and meets the City's environmental review needs for the current proposal.

## Location of Background Data

You may review the City of Kirkland's website for more information at <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan</u>. If you desire clarification or have questions please contact Allison Zike at (425) 587-3259 or by <u>azike@kirklandwa.gov</u>.

## Purchase/Availability of Draft SEIS

The Draft Supplemental EIS is posted on the City of Kirkland's website at <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan</u>. Compact disks or thumb drives are available for purchase at cost; see the Contact Person. This Draft Supplemental EIS is available for review, by appointment, at Kirkland City Hall: 123 5th Avenue, Kirkland, WA 98033; see the Contact Person.

# **Distribution List**

### **Federal and Tribal Agencies**

Muckleshoot Tribal Council - Environmental Division, Tribal Archeologist Muckleshoot Tribal Council - Environmental Division, Fisheries Division Habitat U.S. Army Corps of Engineers - Seattle District

### **State and Regional Agencies**

Washington State Department of Commerce – Growth Management Division
Washington State Department of Ecology - Environmental Review
Washington State Department of Archaeology & Historic Preservation
Department of Fish and Wildlife
Washington State Department of Natural Resources – SEPA Center (For sites with a large number of significant trees (Forest Practices Permit) or when structures extend beyond inner harbor line in Lake Washington)
Washington State Department of Transportation – Local and Development Services Manager
Puget Sound Clean Air Agency
Puget Sound Regional Council - SEPA Review
WRIA8 Lake Washington - Cedar- Sammamish Watershed
A Regional Coalition for Housing (ARCH)

## **Adjacent Jurisdictions**

City of Bellevue City of Redmond

#### Services, Utilities, and Transit

Cascade Water Alliance – Director of Planning Evergreen Health - Director of Construction and Administrative Director, Government & Community Affairs Department King County Dept. of Transportation - Employer Transportation Representative King County Wastewater Treatment Division – SEPA Lead and Property Agent Lake Washington School District No. 414: Budget Manager and Director of Support Services Puget Sound Energy Seattle & King County Public Health - SEPA Coordinator Seattle City Light - Department of Finance and Administration

#### **Community Organizations and Individuals**

Eastside Audubon Society Houghton Community Council Interested Citizens Parties of Record South Rose Hill/North Rose Hill/Highlands/Everest/Moss Bay/Norkirk Neighborhood Association

#### Media

Kirkland Patch Kirkland Reporter Seattle Times

# Contents

1	Summary	1-1
1.1	Purpose	1-1
1.2	Study Area	1-2
1.3	Planning Process and Public Comment Opportunities	1-4
1.4	Objectives and Alternatives	1-5
1.5	Key Issues and Options	1-22
1.6	Summary of Impacts and Mitigation Measures	1-23
	1.6.1 Air Quality/Greenhouse Gas Emissions	1-23
	1.6.2 Surface Water and Stormwater	1-25
	1.6.3 Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics	1-30
	1.6.4 Plans and Policies	1-32
	1.6.5 Aesthetics	1-34
	1.6.6 Transportation	1-36
	1.6.7 Public Services	1-45
	1.6.8 Utilities	1-48
2	Proposal and Alternatives	2-1
2.1	Introduction and Purpose	2-1
	2.1.1 Proposals	2-1
	2.1.2 Alternatives	2-2
2.2	Description of the Study Area	2-3
2.3	Planning Process	2-6
2.4	Objectives	2-7
2.5	Alternatives	2-7
	2.5.1 Alternative 1 No Action	2-7

2.5.2 Action Alternatives2.5.3 Growth Comparisons

2-10

2-25

	2.5.4	Key Elements by Alternative	2-29
2.6	Benefi	ts and Disadvantages of Delaying the Proposed Action	2-30

3	Envi	ronment, Impacts, and Mitigation	3-1
3.1	Air Qu	3-2	
	3.1.1	Affected Environment	3-2
	3.1.2	Impacts	3-5
	3.1.3	Mitigation Measures	3-8
	3.1.4	Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts	3-9
3.2	Surfac	ce Water and Stormwater	3-10
	3.2.1	Affected Environment	3-10
	3.2.2	Impacts	3-17
	3.2.3	Mitigation Measures	3-23
	3.2.4	Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts	3-25
3.3	Land	Use Patterns and Socioeconomics	3-26
	3.3.1	Affected Environment	3-26
	3.3.2	Impacts	3-37
	3.3.3	Mitigation Measures	3-45
	3.3.4	Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts	3-48
3.4	Plans	and Policies	3-50
	3.4.1	Affected Environment	3-50
	3.4.2	Impacts	3-63
	3.4.3	Mitigation Measures	3-75
	3.4.4	Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts	3-76
3.5	Aesth	etics	3-77
	3.5.1	Affected Environment	3-77
	3.5.2	Impacts	3-80
	3.5.3	Mitigation Measures	3-110
	3.5.4	Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts	3-112
3.6	Transp	portation	3-113
	3.6.1	Affected Environment	3-113
	3.6.2	Impacts	3-136
	3.6.3	Mitigation Measures	3-159
	3.6.4	Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts	3-167
3.7	Public	: Services	3-168
	3.7.1	Affected Environment	3-168
	3.7.2	Impacts	3-181
	3.7.3	Mitigation Measures	3-188
	3.7.4	Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts	3-192
3.8	Utilitie	S	3-193

3.8.1	Affected Environment	3-193
3.8.2	Impacts	3-195
3.8.3	Mitigation Measures	3-198
3.8.4	Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts	3-199

4	Acronyms and References	4-1
4.1	Acronyms	4-1
4.2	References	4-2

5	Appendices	5-1
А	SEPA Scoping	5-2
В	NE 85 <sup>th</sup> Station Area Plan Water Options	5-3

#### **Exhibits**

Exhibit 1-1. NE 85th Street Station Area Plan Study Area	1-2
Exhibit 1-2. Neighborhoods	1-3
Exhibit 1-3. NE 85th Street Station Area Planning Phases	1-4
Exhibit 1-4. Zoning Map, Study Area	1-7
Exhibit 1-5. Growth Concept for Action Alternatives	1-8
Exhibit 1-6. Development Typology Descriptions	1-9
Exhibit 1-7. Alternative 2 Land Use Change Areas	1-10
Exhibit 1-8. Alternative 2 Building Heights	1-11
Exhibit 1-9. Alternative 3 Land Use Change Areas	1-13
Exhibit 1-10. Alternative 3 Building Heights	1-14
Exhibit 1-11. Alternative Housing and Job Comparisons	1-16
Exhibit 1-12. Traffic Operations Transportation Network Assumptions,	
Alternatives 1-3	1-17
Exhibit 1-13. Multimodal Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternative	1 10
I NO Action	1-18
Exhibit 1-14. Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternative 2	1-19
Exhibit 1-15. Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternative 3	1-20
Exhibit 1-16. Lifetime GHG Emissions of the Study Area Studied	
Alternatives	1-24
Exhibit 1-17. PM Peak Hour Vehicle Trips Generated, All Alternatives	1-37
Exhibit 1-18. Summary of Impacts: All Alternatives	1-38
Exhibit 1-19. Alternative 2 and 3: 2044 PM Peak Hour LOS and Delay, With and Without Mitigations	1-40
Exhibit 1-20. Trip Reduction from Transportation Demand Management (TDM) Strategies	1-43

Exhibit 1-21. Estimated Sewer Flows and Water Demand in Gallons per	
Day (gpd) by Alternative	1-49
Exhibit 2-1. NE 85th Street Station Area Plan Study Area	2-4
Exhibit 2-2. Neighborhoods	2-5
Exhibit 2-3. NE 85th Street Station Area Planning Phases	2-6
Exhibit 2-4. Zoning Map, Study Area.	2-8
Exhibit 2-5. Zoning Chart Study Area	2-9
Exhibit 2-6. No Action Alternative 1 Mobility Improvements	2-10
Exhibit 2-7. Growth Concept	2-11
Exhibit 2-8. Development Typologies – Action Alternatives	2-12
Exhibit 2-9. Development Typology Descriptions	2-12
Exhibit 2-10. Parking Rates by Alternative	2-14
Exhibit 2-11. Alternative 2 Land Use Change Areas	2-16
Exhibit 2-12. Alternative 2 Building Heights	2-17
Exhibit 2-13. Alternative 2 Mobility Concepts	2-18
Exhibit 2-14. Alternative 3 Land Use Change Areas	2-21
Exhibit 2-15. Alternative 3 Building Heights	2-22
Exhibit 2-16. Alternative 3 Mobility Concepts	2-24
Exhibit 2-17. Alternative Housing and Job Comparisons	2-26
Exhibit 2-18. Total Households 2019-2044	2-26
Exhibit 2-19. Total Jobs 2019-2044	2-27
Exhibit 2-20. Alternative Total Housing by Location surrounding I-405	
Interchange	2-27
Exhibit 2-21. Total Housing by Alternative: Detail	2-28
Exhibit 2-22. Alternative Employment Growth by Location	2-28
Exhibit 2-23. Total Employment by Alternative: Detail	2-28
Exhibit 2-24. Comparison of Alternatives Key Elements	2-29
Exhibit 3-1. King County GHG Emissions - 2015	3-3
Exhibit 3-2. King County Daily Vehicle Miles Traveled - 2015	3-3
Exhibit 3-3. Lifetime GHG Emissions of the Study Area, Existing Conditions	3-4
Exhibit 3-4. Lifetime GHG Emissions of the Study Area, Alternative 1 No	o (
Action	3-6
Exhibit 3-5. Litetime GHG Emissions of the Study Area, Alternative 2	3-7
Exhibit 3-6. Litetime GHG Emissions of the Study Area, Alternative 3	3-8
Exhibit 3-7. Stormwater Features	3-13
Exhibit 3-8. Surface Water	3-15
Exhibit 3-9. Tree Canopy	3-17
Exhibit 3-10. Existing Land Use by Type and Acres	3-26
Exhibit 3-11. Existing Station Area District Character	3-27
Exhibit 3-12. Comprehensive Plan Land Use Designations in Station Area	3-28
Exhibit 3-13. Zoning Districts in Station Area	3-29
Exhibit 3-14. Zoning District Detail	3-30
Exhibit 3-15. Population, Housing, and Jobs in Station Area, 2019	3-31

Exhibit 3-16. Kirkland Comprehensive Plan Targets and Capacity, 2035	3-31
Exhibit 3-17. 2035 Growth Targets and Capacity: City and Station Area	3-32
Exhibit 3-18. Station Area Residents Age Range, 2020	3-32
Exhibit 3-19. Study Area Race, 2020	3-33
Exhibit 3-20. PSRC Opportunity Index Map – Census Tracks Overlapping	
Station Area	3-34
Exhibit 3-21. Opportunity Index and Factors by Census Tract (CT)	3-34
Exhibit 3-22. Displacement Risk in Census Tracts including Study Area	3-35
Exhibit 3-23. Zoning Comparison	3-38
Exhibit 3-24. Households and Jobs by Alternative	3-39
Exhibit 3-25. Housing Levels by Quadrant by Alternative	3-40
Exhibit 3-26. Jobs by Quadrant by Alternative	3-40
Exhibit 3-27. Affordable Housing Increases by Alternative	3-41
Exhibit 3-28. Activity Units – Station Area	3-42
Exhibit 3-29. Neighborhood and Study Area Boundaries	3-55
Exhibit 3-30. Rose Hill Business District Land Use Designations	3-59
Exhibit 3-31. GMA Goal Evaluation Matrix	3-63
Exhibit 3-32. Countywide Planning Policy Evaluation Matrix	3-66
Exhibit 3-33. Comprehensive Plan Evaluation Matrix	3-67
Exhibit 3-34. Kirkland Subarea Plan Evaluation Matrix	3-69
Exhibit 3-35. Designated Public View Corridors	3-79
Exhibit 3-36. Land Use Change Areas – Alternative 2	3-84
Exhibit 3-37. Allowed Building Heights – Alternative 2	3-85
Exhibit 3-38. Development Typology Examples – Alternative 2	3-86
Exhibit 3-39. Maximum Development Envelope – Alternative 2 (Southwest View)	3-88
Exhibit 3-40. Maximum Development Envelope – Alternative 2 (Northwest View)	3-89
Exhibit 3-41. Maximum Development Envelope – Alternative 2 (NE 85 <sup>th</sup> Street Corridor View)	3-90
Exhibit 3-42. Southeast-Facing Fall Morning (10:00 am) Shading Conditions – Alternative 2	3-94
Exhibit 3-43. Southeast-Facing Fall Afternoon (3:00 pm) Shading Conditions – Alternative 2	3-95
Exhibit 3-44. West-Facing Fall Afternoon (3:00 pm) Shading Conditions – Alternative 2	3-96
Exhibit 3-45. Land Use Change Areas – Alternative 3	3-98
Exhibit 3-46. Allowed Building Heights – Alternative 3	3-99
Exhibit 3-47. Development Typology Examples – Alternative 3	3-100
Exhibit 3-48. Maximum Development Envelope – Alternative 3 (Southwest View)	3-102
Exhibit 3-49. Maximum Development Envelope – Alternative 3 (Northwest View)	3-103
Exhibit 3-50. Maximum Development Envelope – Alternative 3 (NE 85 <sup>th</sup>	

Street Corridor View)	3-104
Exhibit 3-51. Southeast-Facing Fall Morning (10:00 am) Shading Conditions – Alternative 3	3-107
Exhibit 3-52. Southeast-Facing Fall Afternoon (3:00 pm) Shading Conditions – Alternative 3	3-108
Exhibit 3-53. West-Facing Fall Afternoon (3:00 pm) Shading Conditions –	3_109
Exhibit 3.54. Study Area and Transportation Intersections	3 115
Exhibit 3-55. Existing Pedestrian Equilities	3_118
Exhibit 3-54. Existing Ricycle Equilities	3_120
Exhibit 3-57 Existing Bus Routes	3-120
Exhibit 3-58 Existing Transit Equilities	3_127
Exhibit 3-59. Existing Industriation	3_125
Exhibit 3-60, LOS and Delay Thresholds for Signalized and Upsignalized	0-120
Intersections	3-127
Exhibit 3-61. Existing PM Peak Hour Intersection Level of Service and Delay	3-127
Exhibit 3-62. Existing PM Peak Hour Intersection Level of Service	3-128
Exhibit 3-63. Collision History (January 2015 – December 2019)	3-131
Exhibit 3-64. Traffic Operations Transportation Network Assumptions,	3-138
Exhibit 3-65 Multimodal Transportation Network Assumptions Alternative	0 100
1 No Action	3-139
Exhibit 3-66. Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternative 2	3-140
Exhibit 3-67. Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternative 3	3-141
Exhibit 3-68. PM Peak Hour Vehicle Trips Generated, All Alternatives	3-142
Exhibit 3-69. Trip Distribution West of I-405	3-143
Exhibit 3-70. Trip Distribution East of I-405	3-144
Exhibit 3-71. Summary of Impacts: All Alternatives	3-146
Exhibit 3-72. 2035 PM Peak Hour Intersection LOS and Delay, Alternative 1	
No Action	3-148
Exhibit 3-73. Alternative 1 No Action: Intersection Level of Service	3-149
Exhibit 3-74. 2044 PM Peak Hour Intersection LOS and Delay, Alternative 2	3-152
Exhibit 3-75. Alternative 2: Intersection Level of Service	3-153
Exhibit 3-76. 2044 PM Peak Hour Intersection LOS and Delay, Alternative 3	3-156
Exhibit 3-77. Alternative 3: Intersection Level of Service	3-157
Exhibit 3-78. Alternative 2 and 3: 2044 PM Peak Hour LOS and Delay, With and Without Mitigations	3-163
Exhibit 3-79. Trip Reduction from Transportation Demand Management	
Strategies	3-165
Exhibit 3-80. Police Calls for Service, Kirkland, 2010-2019	3-169
Exhibit 3-81. KPD Service Levels, 2019	3-170
Exhibit 3-82. Apparatus Per Fire Station, 2018	3-171
Exhibit 3-83. KFD Calls for Service, 2010-2019	3-173

Exhibit 3-84. Emergency Response Performance, 2015-2018	3-173
Exhibit 3-85. School District Summary Data, SY 2019-20	3-174
Exhibit 3-86. Lake Washington School District Schools Near the Study Area	3-175
Exhibit 3-87. Lake Washington Public Schools Serving the Study Area Summary Data, SY 2019-20	3-176
Exhibit 3-88. Lake Washington Public Schools Serving the Study Area Permanent Capacity Additions	3-176
Exhibit 3-89. Lake Washington School District Level of Service Standard	3-177
Exhibit 3-90. Lake Washington Public Schools Serving the Study Area, Student to Teacher Ratio	3-178
Exhibit 3-91. Study Area Parks and Open Space Map	3-179
Exhibit 3-92. Study Area Parks Inventory	3-180
Exhibit 3-93. Housing and Employment Growth Distribution by Alternative	3-181
Exhibit 3-94. Study Area Estimated Resident and Total Population Generated by Housing Units	3-182
Exhibit 3-95. Potential New Officers per 1,000 Population by Alternative	3-183
Exhibit 3-96. Potential New Firefighters per 1,000 Population by Alternative	3-183
Exhibit 3-97. Student Generation by Alternative	3-184
Exhibit 3-98. Park Level of Service Impact by Alternative	3-184
Exhibit 3-99. Park and Open Space Elements for Station Area	3-191
Exhibit 3-100. Utilities	3-194

# 1 Summary

## 1.1 Purpose

Sound Transit's ST3 Regional Transit System Plan is bringing a once-in-a-generation transit investment to Kirkland with a new Stride Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) station at 85th and I-405, currently scheduled to open by 2025.<sup>1</sup> The City of Kirkland is developing a Station Area Plan (SAP) to guide how development, open space, and mobility connections in neighborhoods near the station can leverage this regional investment to create the most value and quality of life for Kirkland, and provide the community with an opportunity to envision the future for this area. The City is proposing a Station Area Plan, Form-Based Code, and Planned Action Ordinance to guide the area within a half-mile of the station. This Draft Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement (SEIS) addresses Kirkland NE 85<sup>th</sup> St Station Area Plan, Form-Based Code, and Planned Action. The SEIS supplements the City of Kirkland 2015 Comprehensive Plan Update and Totem Lake Planned Action Final Environmental Impact Statement (November 2015).

The Draft SEIS is organized as follows:

- Chapter 1 Summary
- Chapter 2 Proposal and Alternatives
- Chapter 3 Environment, Impacts, and Mitigation
- Chapter 4 Acronyms and References
- Appendices

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Sound Transit and WSDOT are conducting their own SEPA review of the station, and the station itself is not addressed in this SEIS.

## 1.2 Study Area

The Study Area includes the area within approximately a half mile area centered on the future NE 85th Street/I-405 BRT "Stride" station location. At the maximum extents, the Study Area is bounded approximately by 12th Avenue and NE 100th Street to the north, 128th Avenue NE to the east, NE 75th and 5th Avenue S to the south, and 6th Street to the west. See Exhibit 1-1.



Exhibit 1-1. NE 85th Street Station Area Plan Study Area

Source: Mithun, 2020.

The Study Area includes portions of the North Rose Hill, South Rose Hill, Everest, Moss Bay, Norkirk, and Highlands neighborhoods. See Exhibit 1-2.



Exhibit 1-2. Neighborhoods

Source: City of Kirkland, BERK, 2020.

## 1.3 Planning Process and Public Comment Opportunities

Kirkland is engaging the community and developing plan proposals through four phases:

- Phase 1: Opportunities and Challenges collect information about existing conditions, land use opportunities, and challenges to better understand project possibilities and inform Phase 2.
- Phase 2: Concepts and Alternatives gather ideas to form alternatives; consider environmental, community, and equity impacts; and review draft alternatives. This phase integrates requirements under the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) including scoping and issuance of a Draft SEIS.
  - Scoping: The City established a 21-day comment period to solicit comments on the scope of the SEIS and alternatives. In addition to a standard written comment period, the City posted a story map and survey and held a community workshop. See Appendix A.
  - > **Draft SEIS Comment Period**: This includes a multi-week comment period as described in the Fact Sheet.
- Phase 3: Draft Plan respond to input in Phase 2 by developing a preferred alternative and preparing a draft Station Area Plan. The draft Station Area Plan will be supported by proposed amendments to the Comprehensive Plan, Kirkland Zoning Code, and a Final SEIS that responds to public comments and a proposed planned action. A planned action is an ordinance that simplifies future environmental review requirements for major projects with development consistent with the adopted Station Area Plan.
- Phase 4: Final Plan Planning Commission to confirm and City Council to adopt the final plan through formal public hearings and legislative meetings.

Each phase has included public and stakeholder engagement through interviews, surveys, or public meetings. Phases are illustrated in the flow chart in Exhibit 1-3.





Source: BERK, 2020.

## 1.4 Objectives and Alternatives

## Objectives

SEPA requires the statement of objectives describing the purpose and need for the proposals. The following objectives have been established for the Kirkland NE 85th St Station Area Plan:

Leverage the WSDOT/Sound Transit I-405 and NE 85th St Interchange and Inline Stride BRT station regional transit investment to maximize transit-oriented development and create the most:

- opportunity for an inclusive, diverse, and welcoming community,
- value for the City of Kirkland,
- community benefits including affordable housing,
- and quality of life for people who live, work, and visit Kirkland.

The objectives also serve as criteria by which the alternatives can be evaluated.

## Alternatives

This Draft SEIS considers a range of alternatives that illustrate different options for how to implement the community's vision for a vibrant, equitable, and sustainable transit-oriented community:

- Alternative 1 No Action: This alternative would reflect existing zoning and current plans. It would continue current anticipated growth to the year 2035 up to 2,782 households and 10,859 jobs.
- Alternative 2: This alternative would create a Station Area Plan and Form-Based Code allowing for added housing and commercial/retail activity in buildings up to 150 feet in height closest to the station and along major street corridors and 25-85 feet elsewhere. Alternative 2 would allow for moderate growth throughout the district, primarily focused on existing commercial areas such as Rose Hill. For the year 2044, the anticipated total growth levels would be up to 8,509 households and 28,688 jobs. Non-motorized improvements would be implemented, and incentives would include moderate implementation of green streets, and enhanced stormwater treatment, and development of green buildings. A Planned Action Ordinance would be prepared to facilitate growth consistent with the plan vision, regulations, and environmental mitigation measures.
- Alternative 3: This alternative would also create a Station Area Plan and Form-Based Code, and would allow for further intensified development close to the station offering jobs and housing in buildings up to 150-300 feet in height,

transitioning to mid-rise and low rise development of 25 to 85 feet further from the station. For the year 2044, the anticipated total growth levels would be up to 10,909 households and 34,988 jobs. Alternative 3 includes investment in additional bike / pedestrian routes, more intensive green streets, and a greenblue street including stormwater infrastructure within rights of way, as well as green building design. Similar to Alternative 2, a Planned Action Ordinance would be implemented under Alternative 3 to incentivize development that meets environmental performance standards as well as the plan vision and other local regulations.

## Land Use Patterns and Building Height

#### Alternative 1 No Action

Alternative 1 No Action is SEPA-required, and would retain the existing Comprehensive Plan policies, future land use designations and zoning districts, while aligning with goals of transit-oriented development, community benefits, and quality of life.

There is a predominance of Commercial/Mixed Use zoning east of the freeway (Rose Hill Commercial) and Medium and Low Density Residential to the west. There are additional areas of Central Business District and Industrial zoning too. See Exhibit 1-4.

Exhibit 1-4. Zoning Map, Study Area



Source: City of Kirkland, 2020; BERK, 2020.

#### Action Alternatives 2 and 3

The Action Alternatives are both based on a concept intended to align with the SAP objectives and goals of maximizing transit-oriented development, community benefits including affordable housing, and quality of life. The concept establishes a land use pattern that would focus Office Mixed Use zoning abutting the interchange to the northeast and southeast, and to a lesser extent to the southwest quadrant.

Flex Office and Small Business uses, including light industrial, would be located in Norkirk west of the Cross Kirkland Corridor. Mixed Use Residential uses would be located to the east of the higher intensity office uses along NE 85th Street, and to the west abutting Kirkland Urban. See Exhibit 1-5.





Source: Mithun, 2020.

Land use concept typologies are defined in Exhibit 1-6 and apply to both Action Alternatives unless otherwise stated.

Exhibit	1-6.	Developme	ent Tyj	pology	Descriptions
---------	------	-----------	---------	--------	--------------

Development Type	Description
Office High Intensity	Primarily office/commercial uses consisting of towers and mid-rise buildings.
Office Mid Intensity	Primarily office/commercial uses consisting of mid-rise buildings.
Office Low Intensity	Primarily office/commercial uses consisting of low-rise buildings.
Office Mixed Use High Intensity	Mix of office/commercial and retail uses consisting of towers and mid-rise buildings.
Office Mixed Use Mid Intensity	Mix of office/commercial and retail uses consisting of mid-rise buildings.
Residential High Intensity	Primarily residential uses consisting of towers and mid-rise buildings.
Residential Mid Intensity	Primarily residential uses consisting of mid-rise buildings.
Residential Mixed High Intensity	Mix of residential and retail uses consisting of towers mid-rise buildings.
Residential Mixed Mid Intensity	Mix of residential and retail uses consisting of towers mid-rise buildings.
Incremental Infill (Residential Infill in Alternative 3)	Primarily residential uses consisting of low-rise buildings, including duplexes, triplexes, townhouses, and small apartment buildings
Other Infill per existing zoning	Where applied in conjunction with low density residential zoning infill would be consistent zoning allowances include KZC Chapter 113, Cottage, Carriage and Two/Three-Unit Homes.
	Where applied with medium density residential could include a variety of detached and attached residential units depending on underlying zone.
	Where overlying employment zones, there could be office and retail development or light industrial development consistent with underlying zoning.
Industrial/Tech	Non-residential uses compatible with a light industrial/manufacturing district in a walkable, urban setting. Example uses would include light manufacturing, office, and storefront retail.

Note: For the purposes of these development types, low-rise includes structures up to 3 stories, mid-rise includes structures 4-12 stories and high-rise/towers includes structures above 12 stories.

#### Action Alternative 2

The proposed Alternative 2 land use plan illustrated in Exhibit 1-7 includes:

- Rose Hill NE 85th Corridor and Station Area: Mid-rise office/residential mixed use (up to 10 stories and 150 feet)
- Rose Hill/Moss Bay/Norkirk/Everest/ Highlands: Infill development in other areas in accordance with zoning (see Exhibit 1-4)

#### Exhibit 1-7. Alternative 2 Land Use Change Areas



Source: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

Building heights would be about 10 stories or 150 feet closest to the station east of I-405, transitioning to 85 feet, 65 feet, and 45 feet as distance increases from the freeway eastward along NE 85th Street. To allow for capacity increases and effective use of current sites, the alternative considers adding a story in height at the Lake Washington High School. See Exhibit 1-8.



30 ft

Exhibit 1-8. Alternative 2 Building Heights

Source: Mithun, 2020.

#### Action Alternative 3

As illustrated in Exhibit 1-9 and Exhibit 1-10, the major elements of the Alternative 3 land use plan include:

- Rose Hill NE 85th Corridor and Station Area: Taller buildings (up to 20 stories, 150-300 feet) with mid-rise office/residential mixed use (85-150 feet)
- Moss Bay/Norkirk/Everest/ Highlands: Mid-rise office residential mixed use (85-150 feet), Industrial/Tech in Norkirk
- School Capacity: To allow for capacity increases and effective use of current sites, Alternative 3 considers adding two more stories height above current zoning at the Lake Washington High School. Under this alternative, the City could also work with the Lake Washington School District and major employers on how to accommodate school capacity in urban formats or allow for specialty instruction for students.
- Other: Residential infill, including small-scale redevelopment, could result in more housing variety with low rise townhouses, small apartments, and other similar housing forms. Significant investment in open space and community gathering spaces.

#### Exhibit 1-9. Alternative 3 Land Use Change Areas



Source: Mithun, 2020.



Exhibit 1-10. Alternative 3 Building Heights

Source: Mithun, 2020.

#### Growth

The City of Kirkland plans for growth in its Comprehensive Plan consistent with the Growth Management Act (GMA). Currently, the City plans for a 2035 horizon and takes its fair share of growth based on growth target set in the Countywide Planning Policies. Regarding housing, the City reported that in 2013, Kirkland had 36,866 housing units, capacity for an additional 13,664 to 23,817 new units, and a 2035 Growth Target of 8,361 units. In 2013, the City had about 37,981 jobs, and capacity for 22,984 to 57,155 new jobs above a growth target of 22,435 new jobs. (Table LU-3) Totem Lake Urban Center has the greatest share of growth capacity. King County designated Greater Downtown Kirkland as an Urban Center in the King County Countywide Planning Policies in 2019. The City has proposed it as a Regional Growth Center with the Puget Sound Regional Council.

Exhibit 1-11 compares housing and jobs across alternatives in the Station Area Study Area boundaries. Based on proposed land use:

- Alternative 1 allows for the least housing and job growth of each alternative. It contributes to the adopted Comprehensive Plan capacity and would contain about 2,782 dwellings and 10,859 jobs, slightly higher than the 2019 estimates of 1,909 households and 4,988 jobs.
- Alternative 3 allows for the most housing and job growth. Alternative 3 would add capacity for 9,000 new housing units and 30,000 jobs, a substantial addition to the city's capacity. For the year 2044, the anticipated total growth levels would be up to 10,909 households and 34,988 jobs.
- Alternative 2 allows for growth well above Alternative 1 but less than Alternative 3. Alternative 2 would provide for 6,600 new dwellings, and 23,700 new jobs. For the year 2044, the anticipated total growth levels would be up to 8,509 households and 28,688 jobs.

Action Alternatives would create capacity for the City to advance its Comprehensive Plan beyond the current 2035 planning horizon, looking ahead to the next 2044 planning horizon and associated regional growth projections. By 2024 the City would conduct a periodic review of its Comprehensive Plan consistent with GMA for the 2044 horizon.



#### Exhibit 1-11. Alternative Housing and Job Comparisons

Source: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

#### **Transportation Investments**

**Transportation System Improvements:** All alternatives reflect the same transportation network assumptions pertaining to traffic operations, as shown in Exhibit 1-12. These include:

- Transit queue jumps and an additional westbound left turn lane at NE 85th Street & 6th Street
- An additional southbound travel lane between NE 85th Street and 4th Avenue
- A roundabout at NE 85th Street & Kirkland Way/114th Avenue NE
- Redesigned I-405 interchange on NE 85th Street
- An additional eastbound travel lane on NE 85th Street between 120th Avenue NE and 122nd Avenue NE
- An additional eastbound left turn lane on NE 85th Street between 122nd Avenue NE and 124th Avenue NE (implemented in 2020)
- An additional southbound left turn lane on 132nd Avenue NE at NE 85th Street
- A four-way stop (all-way stop) at 114th Avenue NE & NE 87th Street (implemented in 2020)

There are different transportation network assumptions for the future year alternatives related to bicycles, pedestrians, and parking, as shown in Exhibit 1-13, Exhibit 1-14, and Exhibit 1-15.


Exhibit 1-12. Traffic Operations Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternatives 1-3

Sources: Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.



#### Exhibit 1-13. Multimodal Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternative 1 No Action

Source: Mithun, 2020; Fehr & Peers, 2020.



#### Exhibit 1-14. Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternative 2

Source: Mithun, 2020; Fehr & Peers, 2020.



#### Exhibit 1-15. Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternative 3

Source: Mithun, 2020; Fehr & Peers, 2020.

**Parking:** As the Study Area will benefit from proximity to planned high capacity transit and regional bike trail access, there may be a lessened need for onsite parking. The Action Alternatives manage transportation demand through parking ratios and system facilities and management:

- Ratios: The GMA was also amended in 2020 to limit how high parking ratios can be for housing in a quarter mile of a transit stop with frequent service, applicable to accessory dwelling units and affordable, senior/disabled, and market rate housing. (RCW 36.70A.620 and 698) Thus, the Action Alternatives test alternative parking ratios.
- District parking facility (Alternative 3 only): A district parking facility is conceptually located within Rose Hill commercial area that provides shared access to parking for commercial area users, visitors and residents in mixed use areas but would not be available for commuters.

Mitigation measures in Section 3.6 Transportation explore transportation demand management which could include shared parking, parking management,

unbundled parking, paid parking, or monitoring.

## Parks, Open Space, and Environment

Key environmental elements under both Action Alternatives include:

- Minimize development near Forbes Lake; retain existing environmental and land use regulations.
- Stormwater improvements included as part of the WSDOT 1 -405 Interchange project and individual site/project development or redevelopment.
- Districtwide green building standards / incentives.
- Major increase of on-site tree canopy through green street midblock connections in Rose Hill and potentially within proposed open spaces.
- For Alternative 3 only, "Blue Street" reconstruction and streetscape improvements for 120th Ave NE to provide stormwater conveyance, attenuation (detention), and water quality treatment.

These green features are described further in Chapter 2.

The Action Alternatives would promote policies and regulations that could add parks and open space and support the natural environment and aesthetics, including:

- Neighborhood Parks and Pea Patches: There may be opportunities for park acquisition, or implementation of public or private pea patches in new developments (e.g. Pike Place Urban Garden).
- Neighborhood Linear Parks: As part of new streets or through block connections, linear parks and enhanced landscaping could contribute to the greenness of the area.
- Site Scale: At a site level the Form-Based Code would create standards for a pedestrian oriented public realm, and buildings could be required to meet a green factor (e.g. like Seattle or Denver). There could be requirements for public plazas and publicly accessible open space along with new mixed use and office developments.

These concepts are explored more in Section 3.7 Public Services.

## Affordable Housing

With the increase in growth capacity, Action Alternatives would enhance affordable housing policies, incentives, and requirements to implement the Kirkland Housing Strategy Plan (City of Kirkland, 2018) and to address the increased demand for housing. Actions could include increased inclusionary housing requirements, increased bonus densities, establishing commercial linkage fees, and participating in regional efforts to establish funding mechanisms to support affordable housing development including infrastructure and amenities. Under Alternative 2 the level of density bonuses, incentives, or inclusion requirements would be less than for Alternative 3 since it would be scaled to capacity or value increases. The range of policy and regulation options are reviewed in Section 3.3 Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics and mitigation measures.

# 1.5 Key Issues and Options

The key issues facing decision makers include:

- Approval of a Station Area Plan including a vision, goals and policies, land use concept including changes to map designations and infrastructure investments as well as consistency edits to the Comprehensive Plan;
- Approval of a Planned Action Ordinance to help incentivize growth while mitigating impacts.
- Approval of a Form-Based Code to provide for improvements to the public realm, relationship of buildings, and quality materials, emphasizing design over use.
- Identifying the desired land use pattern and growth levels to respond to and integrate the Stride BRT Station and provide for housing and job opportunities.
- Identifying the mix of infrastructure and transportation demand management investments to ensure multimodal transportation options and levels of service.
- Consideration of alternative open space and park investments suited to a transit-oriented urban neighborhood.
- Accommodating school facilities in an urban environment.
- Creating a mix of incentives and requirements to address equity and support large and small households and large and small businesses.

# 1.6 Summary of Impacts and Mitigation Measures

## 1.6.1 Air Quality/Greenhouse Gas Emissions

# How did we analyze Air Quality/Greenhouse Gas Emissions?

For this evaluation, the King County SEPA Greenhouse Gas (GHG) Emissions Worksheet was used to estimate the GHG emissions associated with embodied and energy emissions. Using the existing land use in the Study Area, the total vehicle miles traveled (VMT) was calculated using Fehr & Peers' MXD+ trip generation tool.

# What impacts did we identify?

Under all studied alternatives embodied emissions associated with redevelopment and the energy emissions generated would increase compared to existing conditions due to the intensified land use. Vehicle emission rates are expected to be lower in 2035 as vehicles become more fuel efficient due to more stringent regulations; therefore, each VMT will contribute fewer GHG emissions to the environment. However, the transportation emissions are expected to increase under each studied alternative.

# What is different between the alternatives?

The alternatives would be considered to result in significant GHG emission impacts under the following conditions:

- Alternative 1 No Action if it increased per capita emissions compared to existing conditions.
- Alternatives 2 and 3 if they increased per capita emissions compared to Alternative 1 No Action.

Under the analysis, Alternative 1 does not increase per capita emissions above existing conditions; it would be reduced on a per capita basis. Alternatives 2 and 3 would reduce per capita emissions compared to Alternative 1 No Action.

Emissions (MTCO <sub>2</sub> e)	Existing Conditions	Alternative 1 No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3
Embodied Emissions	227,100	371,800	778,300	922,900
Energy Emissions	4,032,700	7,967,300	13,687,000	15,111,400
Transportation Emissions	2,401,900	3,737,000	6,325,500	6,783,400
Total Emissions	6,661,700	12,076,100	20,790,800	22,817,700
Population + Jobs	9,175	16,640	45,010	55,710
Emissions per Capita	726	725.5	460	410

#### Exhibit 1-16. Lifetime GHG Emissions of the Study Area Studied Alternatives

Sources: King County SEPA GHG Emissions Worksheet, 2019; Fehr & Peers, 2020.

## What are some solutions or mitigation for impacts?

Based on the evaluation above and in Section 3.1 Air Quality/Greenhouse Gas no significant impacts are expected under the studied alternatives. However, given the greater growth anticipated and to be consistent with City's Comprehensive Plan, Climate Protection Action Plan, Sustainability Master Plan, and SEIS scoping input, the following are offered as mitigation measures.

- Dense landscaping along roadways can reduce air pollutants and green infrastructure is a source of potential air emission mitigation at a microscale. The Action Alternatives would include green streets with optimal implementation of landscaping.
- Alternatives 2 and 3 propose growth near I-405 that is office-focused with residential and mixed uses buffered by office uses to reduce the potential for localized air quality effects on vulnerable populations and improve land use compatibility adjacent to the freeway.
- The City's Comprehensive Plan Environment Chapter cites promotion of cleaner fuels, a reduction in vehicle miles of travel, and more reliance on renewable energy as three key transportation related actions to meet the City's GHG reduction targets.
- Kirkland's Climate Protection Action Plan (CPAP) 2013 and 2018 Gas Emission Report promote reduction in GHG.
- In the Form-Based Code, the City could include site by site green building standards or implement districtwide green building standards / incentives, credentialing programs (e.g. Living Building Challenge, LEED, Passivhaus, Built Green, etc.), and district energy.

## With mitigation, what is the ultimate outcome?

Based on the evaluation above and in Section 3.1 Air Quality/Greenhouse Gas, there are no significant unavoidable adverse impacts expected under the studied alternatives.

# 1.6.2 Surface Water and Stormwater

## How did we analyze Surface Water and Stormwater?

The 2015 Comprehensive Plan Final EIS addressed current conditions, impacts, and mitigation measures on constructed drainage facilities and natural surface water bodies. The 2015 evaluation was reviewed and synthesized to include consideration of tree canopy, which was not explicitly addressed in the prior EIS. Impacts would be considered to rise to the level of significance when:

- **Stormwater**. Projects result in at least one of the following:
  - Create impervious surfaces without stormwater management that increase the rate and volume of stormwater entering the City's separated storm sewer system, exceeding its conveyance capacity and causing local flooding or degrading habitat in downstream receiving waters due to streambank erosion or changes in wetlands hydroperiod.
  - Release untreated stormwater from pollution generating hard surfaces that leads to a decrease in water quality in local receiving waters.
  - Release stormwater contaminated with silt or other pollutants during construction.
- Surface Waters (including streams and wetlands). If streams would receive substantial changes in flow volumes and velocities that affect water quality and habitat and cannot be mitigated. Surface water impacts are also of significance if wetlands or wetland buffers are filled or substantially reduced in function and these losses cannot be mitigated.
- Tree Canopy. If the project would cause a net loss in the City's overall current 38% tree canopy coverage.

## What impacts did we identify?

### <u>Stormwater</u>

Additional growth and development would likely increase the total amount of impervious surface in some parts of the Study Area under all alternatives, creating additional stormwater runoff that would require management and treatment.

Existing development regulations would require this new development, however, to implement stormwater flow control and water quality treatment thus mitigating its impacts.

Redevelopment within the Study Area at higher densities would likely result in improved water quality and a reduction in peak run-off rates as older developments with outdated stormwater controls are replaced by new developments with modern stormwater controls. Low Impact Development (LID) practices are expected to improve water quality and the hydrologic regime of the run-off, in particular for the peak flows and durations from smaller storm events.

## Wetlands and Streams

Development allowed under each alternative could result in impacts to Forbes Creek and the unnamed stream located in Moss Bay Basin, as well as wetlands along the eastern portion of the Study Area. Under all alternatives, the increase in impervious surfaces and decrease in tree canopy cover associated with development would increase the flow volume and velocity during storm events and reduce baseflow during drier periods. The required implementation of LID practices would mitigate for this impact to flow and minimize the impact to associated stream and wetland habitat. Redevelopment would improve stream and wetland habitat by implementing current stormwater controls including LID practices, requiring appropriate buffer widths, and retaining existing native vegetation.

## Tree Canopy

Tree canopy will also continue to be analyzed under the current 8-year tree canopy study cycle under all alternatives.

# What is different between the alternatives?

### <u>Stormwater</u>

While all alternatives would implement LID practices, the Action Alternatives promote a multifunctional green street as a location for green infrastructure as private development occurs. Alternative 3 also promotes a blue-green street concept for 120<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE that could include a "complete street" with vegetated green stormwater infrastructure, traffic calming, bike/pedestrian mobility, and/or place making design elements. Under Alternatives 2 and 3, private green streets would be identified in the Station Area Plan and Form-Based Code regulating plan to enhance tree canopy and green infrastructure.

#### Wetlands and Streams

Changes to stream and wetland habitat would be minimal under the No Action Alternative and less than either Action Alternative due to reduced development activity. Development activities under the No Action Alternative would be consistent with current land-use planning and environmental regulations and would not further encroach on stream or wetland buffers – fewer legacy stormwater systems would be upgraded to current standards, however, so water quality may improve more slowly under the No Action Alternative. Similarly, with less development activity there may be fewer opportunities to enhance habitat through mitigation projects.

Under the Action Alternatives, the area west of 120<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE and north of NE 90<sup>th</sup> Street would allow mid-rise office buildings near the FORBES 17 wetland buffer and the buffer for Forbes Creek, mainly within the footprint of the existing development. Development adjacent to stream and wetland buffers has the potential to reduce buffer functions by increasing the amount of stormwater flowing into the buffer, thereby decreasing water quality functions and increasing disturbance, which can reduce habitat quality. The use of stormwater quality and flow control practices (including LID practices) during development would ameliorate some of these adverse effects to water quality. If development resulted in temporary impacts to buffers during construction, habitat would be enhanced by planting native species and removing invasive species in restored areas.

#### **Tree Canopy**

Infill and development activities under the No Action Alternative would likely result in a relatively slow rate of both tree removal and subsequent planting. Canopy loss would be limited in scope but could be relatively drawn out as small numbers of trees are occasionally removed, replanted, and gradually reach maturity.

Greater and more rapid development under the Action Alternatives would likely result in more abrupt loss of canopy. For example, tree canopy may be lost through infill development in residential areas and redevelopment of existing commercial areas and large parking lots with tree cover into mixed-use areas. Building height and proximity to potential planting areas in public rights of way (ROW) could also impact existing trees or restrict the choice of tree species for future plantings to those with a smaller or more columnar structure, potentially limiting tree canopy coverage.

The Action Alternatives estimate a maximum tree canopy loss of 67-68 acres within parcels identified for development and adjacent public ROW (the potential tree

canopy impact areas).<sup>2</sup> However, development would be subject to tree retention codes and street tree requirements, and replanting would occur more rapidly under the Action Alternatives. Public ROW would generally be used as a planting opportunity to offset canopy lost through development – any street trees removed because of adjacent property development would be replanted in the ROW to the full extent possible or in suitable locations in the city outside the Study Area. An estimated 25 acres of the maximum loss in tree canopy coverage under the Action Alternatives could be replanted in the Study Area, and incrementally more planting area could be added if new green streets are developed.<sup>3</sup>

# What are some solutions or mitigation for impacts?

Existing City plans, policies, and development regulations address mitigation of impacts to stormwater, critical areas, and tree canopy:

- The City regulates surface water management in KMC Chapter 15.52 and provides standards for LID principles in KZC Chapter 114.
- The City regulates wetlands and requires buffers in accordance KZC Chapter 90.55.1, and uses the Washington State water typing system to categorize streams and other water bodies based on fish habitat and seasonal flows. Modifications to wetlands, streams, and associated buffers are prohibited except under certain circumstances (KZC Chapter 90.60 and 90.70).
- Policy E-2.1 of the Comprehensive Plan establishes an objective to achieve a healthy, resilient urban forest with citywide 40% tree canopy coverage.
- The 2013 Urban Forestry Strategic Management Plan outlines long-range management strategies towards a healthy, sustainable urban forest.
- A Tree Retention Plan for individual development projects must be developed under all alternatives, including inventory and survey of significant trees that may be impacted by the proposal (KZC Chapter 95). A forest management plan may be required for significantly wooded sites greater than 35,000 square feet. New tree canopy would be added with new street tree plantings, installation of required landscaping, and general project landscaping. The City is in the process of updating KZC 95 regulations, with adoption slated for mid-2021.

Under both Action Alternatives, the City would require projects to implement

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The potential impact area of Alternative 3 could affect slightly more trees and acres of canopy than the other alternatives. There are an estimated 1,032 trees and 67.36 acres of tree canopy cover in the potential impact area of Alternative 2, and an estimated 1,039 trees and 68.03 acres of canopy across all property ownership types in the potential impact area of Alternative 3. <sup>3</sup> Although 25 acres are available to be planted, the trees planted in these areas will at maturity extend beyond the planting limits and result in canopy coverage greater than the planting area. Coverage area would depend upon the species planted and planting conditions.

enhanced stormwater treatment for all hard surfaces, requiring treatment within the Forbes Creek watershed above existing stormwater code requirements. All projects that drain to Forbes Lake within a designated Sensitive Lake WQ Treatment Area that trigger water quality treatment would apply area-specific water quality treatment requirements from Section 1.2.8.1 of the King County Surface Water Design Manual. Both Action Alternatives may also implement measures from the Water & Sustainability Options Matrix to provide additional mitigation (see Appendix B).

Tree loss should be minimized where possible through the development of a Tree Protection Plan that is required under existing regulations, with an emphasis to retain and protect high-value, significant trees.

Other potential mitigation measures could include:

- It may be necessary to replace some lost tree canopy coverage outside of the Study Area. Recommended locations for tree plantings outside the Study Area include residential neighborhoods, public open space, parks, and stormwater retention facilities.
- The City could use unconventional potential planting opportunities within impervious surfaces using suspended pavement systems (Silva cell) to maximize replanting within the Study Area.
- Where replanting within the Study Area is not possible, an in-lieu-fee option may provide flexibility to fund and support best management practices outlined in the City of Kirkland Urban Forestry Strategic Management Plan.

# With mitigation, what is the ultimate outcome?

No significant unavoidable adverse impacts are expected to stormwater and surface water.

There may be indirect impacts to stream and wetland buffers due to increased development adjacent to buffers. No additional impacts to streams or wetlands are anticipated in any alternatives.

Based on Citywide data from historic canopy assessments, the Study Area would see near-term canopy loss under all alternatives as larger trees are removed to make way for redevelopment. The rate of near-term canopy loss likely accelerates based on the intensity of allowed development. The tree canopy would be restored over time as replacement trees reach maturity; however, all alternatives may result in significant unavoidable impact to city-wide tree canopy coverage temporarily over the next 10-20 years.

# 1.6.3 Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics

# How did we analyze Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics?

The evaluation of land use includes a review of current land use and planned land use spatial data, as well as demographic data from regional, state, and federal sources.

# What impacts did we identify?

Land use and socioeconomic impacts would be considered to rise to a significant level if there are:

- Differences in activity levels at boundaries of uses of different intensities likely to result in incompatibilities.
- Intensities of expected growth likely to have an impact on direct displacement of a marginalized population (low-income people, people of color).
- Inadequate physical capacity to accommodate growth and displaced residents and businesses.
- Developments at intensities that would not support transit investments.

Land Use Growth and Activity Levels: The studied alternatives allow for mixed use growth that is more intense than the largely low rise development that exists today. All alternatives allow a range of housing types in low, medium, and high density districts. All alternatives allow for commercial office, retail, and industrial development.

**Capacity for Growth and Displacement:** Under all alternatives most of the change in land use and growth would occur in Census Tract 53033022604, the Rose Hill area east of I-405. This Census Tract has a low opportunity index, and a quarter of the current residents are persons of color. There is a relatively low potential for displacement of small and ethnic businesses. All alternatives provide capacity for growth; to the extent there are limited displacements, there is capacity under all alternatives to contain space to accommodate households and businesses of different sizes.

# What is different between the alternatives?

Growth and Change in Intensity: All alternatives allow for increased growth in the

Study Area, with No Action the least and Alternative 3 the most. All Alternatives would maintain a pattern of greater mixed use or employment intensity near NE 85th Street and I-405, though Alternatives 2 and 3 create a more distinct difference in intensity of uses in the northeast and southeast quadrants of the interchange where there are more abrupt changes in intensity from these uses to medium and lower density residential.

**Employment Uses along I-405 and Air Quality Buffer:** At a programmatic level, the Action Alternatives consider business oriented and residential mixed uses similar to allowances found today in the No Action Alternative along NE 85th Street. Compared to the No Action Alternative, Action Alternatives provide a transition or buffer of greater employment uses along I-405 in the northeast and southeast; residential uses would be located beyond these office-focused areas further from I-405. This would help avoid residential uses along the freeway with exposure to air quality emissions.

**Support of Transit Investments:** All alternatives would increase activity units in the station area with Alternatives 2 and 3 exceeding the activity unit density required, though the Station Area is only a portion of a larger proposed Regional Growth Center.

# What are some solutions or mitigation for impacts?

The mitigation measures include existing and expanded policies and regulations addressing compatible land uses, affordable housing, and displacement:

- Apply zoning and design guidelines.
- Implement the Kirkland Housing Strategy to establish a TOD district with amenities and range of housing styles.
- Expand Inclusionary housing.
- Creating density bonuses that prioritize affordable housing.
- Establish Commercial Linkage Fees.
- Establishing minimum requirements for family-size units, so a range of households can live in the Study Area.
- Requirements that development provide a minimum number of activity units to achieve its desired transit oriented development, as well as establish an expected amount of affordable housing.
- Commercial space standards for both small and large businesses in new developments to retain area businesses in new urban formats. Building flexible tenant spaces that can accommodate small businesses can make the spaces more affordable.

## With mitigation, what is the ultimate outcome?

Under all alternatives, additional growth would occur in the Study Area, leading to a generalized increase in building height and bulk and development intensity over time, as well as the gradual conversion of low-intensity uses to higherintensity development patterns. This transition would be unavoidable, but it is not significant and adverse since this is an expected characteristic of a designated Urban Center in the Countywide Planning Policies.

In addition, future growth is likely to create localized land use compatibility issues as development occurs. The potential impacts related to these changes may differ in intensity and location in each of the alternatives. However, with the combination of existing and new development regulations, zoning requirements, and design guidelines, no significant unavoidable adverse impacts are anticipated.

As the area develops, there may be displacement of existing jobs as most of the areas of intensification are in commercial or mixed use areas; however, there is sufficient employment space under any alternative to relocate the businesses and thus no significant unavoidable adverse impacts are anticipated.

All alternatives could see some risk of displacement of existing residents or businesses; this risk would be higher under Alternatives 2 and 3 but so would the capacity for relocation in new housing units. Alternatives 2 and 3 would increase substantially the capacity for housing that could better meet demand. Increasing affordable housing programs and incentives for providing units affordable to diverse income groups and to investment in affordable housing development could offset affordability pressures. Measures to encourage small businesses in the Form-Based Code would also help avoid displacement and create a more vibrant urban hub. The capacity of alternatives together with mitigation measures encouraging and requiring affordable housing and a variety of employment space should avoid significant adverse impacts.

# 1.6.4 Plans and Policies

# How did we analyze plans and policies?

This SEIS analyzes pertinent plans, policies, and regulations that guide or inform the proposal. These include the GMA, Vision 2050, the County Countywide Planning Policies (CPPs), and the City's Comprehensive Plan, including applicable neighborhood plans. The alternatives were reviewed for consistency with each of these plans and policies. A finding of inconsistency or contradiction with plans and policies would be considered to result in a significant adverse impact.

# What impacts did we identify?

All alternatives are generally consistent with plans and policies. In a few cases, policies in the Rose Hill Neighborhood Plan speak to considerations that have not been fully addressed in the Station Area Planning process. Future development of the SAP, development regulations, and design guidelines should include review of these selected policies, as noted in the mitigation measures, to determine applicability and potential need for comprehensive plan amendments.

## What is different between the alternatives?

The plans and policies analysis found that the proposal considered in Alternatives 2 and 3 would be consistent with the guidance and requirements of the GMA, PSRC Vision 2050, King County CPPs, and Kirkland Comprehensive Plan. In general, the Action Alternatives would result in greater capacity, amenities, and services to support the future station area compared to the No Action Alternative.

## What are some solutions or mitigation for impacts?

The following mitigation measures address potential policy inconsistencies:

#### **Incorporated Plan Features**

 All alternatives would accommodate the City's 2015-2035 growth targets for housing and employment identified in the Comprehensive Plan, as well as general guidance supporting transit-oriented development in the vicinity of the new BRT station at the I-405/NE 85th St interchange.

#### **Regulations and Commitments**

 As required by GMA, the City must submit proposed Comprehensive Plan amendments and updated regulations for review and comment by the State prior to final adoption.

#### **Other Proposed Mitigation Measures**

- The relationship of the SAP to neighborhood plans should be specifically articulated in the Comprehensive Plan.
- Rose Hill Neighborhood Plan policies RH-24, RH-27, RH-29, and RH-30 should be reviewed to determine the need for amendments to the Comprehensive Plan

or potential inclusion in future development regulations/design standards.

 The City will consider the need for design standards and other measures to ensure that residential character is retained as infill development occurs.

## With mitigation, what is the ultimate outcome?

With mitigation the proposal would be consistent with state, regional, and local policy guidance, and requirements.

## 1.6.5 Aesthetics

## How did we analyze Aesthetics?

This SEIS evaluates the scale and visual quality of development that would potentially occur under each of the alternatives, including the effects of proposed building height increases on community character, views, and shading conditions. The SEIS documents existing conditions in the Study Area, including current development typologies, allowed building heights, and overall visual and architectural character. The alternatives were reviewed for potential effects on the visual environment associated with future development.

The aesthetics analysis assess impact related to visual character, views, shading conditions, and light and glare.

## What impacts did we identify?

Under all alternatives, construction of regional transit infrastructure in Kirkland would continue, including the NE 85th Street BRT Station, and additional population and employment growth would occur in the Study Area, primarily focused in the existing Rose Hill Business District. Additional growth in the Study Area would gradually increase development intensity over time, which would result in a transition to a more urban visual character with taller, more massive buildings that have the potential to affect views and shading conditions in the Study Area. Additional development and associated vehicular traffic would also increase the level of light and glare in the Study Area.

## What is different between the alternatives?

The Action Alternatives would allow substantially more development and taller building heights than existing conditions or the No Action Alternative, increasing

the intensity of development and creating a more urban visual environment. These larger buildings would also potentially increase ground-level shading conditions and alter the pedestrian experience. In general, Alternative 3 would have greater potential for adverse impacts than Alternative 2 because it would allow taller buildings heights and an overall greater level of development in the Study Area.

None of the alternatives are anticipated to have significant adverse effects on protected public views.

## What are some solutions or mitigation for impacts?

Adverse effects could be minimized through application of design standards included in the proposed Form-Based Code, and the Action Alternatives would also include plans for the construction of additional streetscape improvements and bicycle/pedestrian connections.

In addition to the City's existing design standards and development regulations, recommended design standards include the following:

- Additional ground-level setback, upper-story stepback, or building height transition standards for sites abutting low-density residential properties;
- Limits on the size and footprint of tower-style development including regulating the relationship of building massing to site open space;
- Limits on building site coverage;
- Transitional bulk, height, orientation, or landscaping standards at boundaries of higher and lower intensity typologies;
- Privacy standards to control window placement and require additional setbacks where mixed-use or commercial development faces lower-density residential uses; and
- Use of mid-block connections to break up building massing and improve the pedestrian environment.

## With mitigation, what is the ultimate outcome?

Under all Alternatives, additional growth and infill development would occur in the station area, gradually increasing the level of development intensity and altering the existing architectural and visual character. These changes would occur under all alternatives, though the changes would be most pronounced under Alternative 3. With implementation of the mitigation measures described above and in Section 3.5, Aesthetics, including adoption of the proposed Form-Based Code, the visual character of the station may experience positive effects, and no significant unavoidable adverse aesthetic impacts are anticipated.

# 1.6.6 Transportation

## How did we analyze Transportation?

The Bellevue-Kirkland-Redmond (BKR) travel demand model was used to develop 2035 traffic volume forecasts for Alternative 1 No Action; they are based on the land use forecast and transportation infrastructures adopted in the 2035 Comprehensive Plan. These forecasts account for the current zoning of the Study Area and the background growth assumed for the rest of the city and region, consistent with adopted local and regional plans. MXD+, a trip generation tool that accounts for the variation in land use type and density, was applied to estimate the vehicle trips that would occur under Alternatives 2 and 3. Alternatives 2 and 3 are tested on a regional 2035 transportation network (since the travel demand model only exists out to 2035 Comprehensive Plan date) while the land use and transportation network in the Study Area reflects growth that could occur through the 2044 horizon year, making it a conservative transportation analysis for the subarea because it compresses growth trends into a shorter timeframe than anticipated.

The following conditions would be considered to result significant impacts for the two Action Alternatives:

## Auto and Freight:

- Vehicle level of service (LOS) operates at LOS E or below at a study intersection that operated acceptably under Alternative 1 No Action or has a substantial increase in delay at a study intersection already expected to operate at or below LOS E under Alternative 1 No Action.<sup>4</sup>
- Queues from a downstream intersection expected to spill back to a study intersection that would not experience queues under Alternative 1 No Action or long queues not anticipated under Alternative 1 No Action that would require waiting at an intersection for several cycles before proceeding.

## Transit:

- Projected transit ridership would result in passenger loads exceeding King

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Per the City's TIA Guidelines, which are intended for individual developments, intersections operating at LOS E or F may be defined as impacts depending on the project's proportional share of traffic. Because the scale of the action alternatives is much larger than an individual development, as shown in Exhibit 3-21, the action alternatives would exceed the 5% and 15% proportional share thresholds found in the TIA Guidelines. Therefore, the applicable threshold for significance for this EIS is LOS E.

County Metro/Sound Transit guidelines on a route serving the Study Area that would operate acceptably under Alternative 1 No Action or increases the passenger load by at least 5% on a route that already exceeds the guidelines.

 Action Alternatives would preclude the transit upgrades identified in the Transit Implementation Plan.

### Bike/Pedestrian:

 Add bicycle or pedestrian demand to locations that lack facilities meeting City standards beyond the level anticipated under Alternative 1 No Action.

### Parking:

 Result in on-street parking demand exceeding supply beyond the level anticipated under Alternative 1 No Action.

## <u>Safety:</u>

 Increases the collision rate at a study intersection compared to Alternative 1 No Action.

# What impacts did we identify? What is different between the alternatives?

Under all alternatives, PM Peak Hour trips would increase, though greatest under the Action Alternatives. See Exhibit 1-17.

Alternative	PM Peak Hour Vehicle Trips	Net Change in Trip Generation Compared to No Action Alternative
Existing	4,559	-
No Action (2035 land use)	10,315	-
Alternative 2 (2044 land use)	17,601	7,286
Alternative 3 (2044 land use)	19,473	9,158

#### Exhibit 1-17. PM Peak Hour Vehicle Trips Generated, All Alternatives

Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.

A summary of modal impacts is presented in Exhibit 1-18. Based on the expected growth in trips, there would be added queues and congestion on area roadways and intersections affecting auto modes and safety with the greatest impacts under Alternative 3 and the least under Alternative 1. Alternative 2 affects nearly the same number of intersections as Alternative 3 though delay would often be

less under Alternative 2 than for Alternative 3 (see results under Mitigation Measures). There would be greater need for transit to accommodate increased passenger loads. The alternatives provide for new bicycle and pedestrian connections with the greatest improvements anticipated under Alternative 3. Because future development is expected to facilitate additional demand and meet the City design standards related to bicycle and pedestrian facility accommodations, no significant adverse impacts to pedestrian or bicycle travel are identified.

#### Exhibit 1-18. Summary of Impacts: All Alternatives

Type of Impact	Alternative 1 No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3
Auto and Freight	LOS impacts at 2 intersections and queuing impacts	LOS impacts at 7 intersections and queuing impacts	LOS impacts at 8 intersections and queuing impacts
Transit	Study Area Impact for I-405 BRT North	Study Area Impact for Route 250 and I-405 BRT North	Study Area Impact for Route 250 and I-405 BRT North
Pedestrian & Bicycle	None	None	None
Parking	None	Study Area Impact	Study Area Impact
Safety	Study Area Impact	Study Area Impact	Study Area Impact

Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.

## What are some solutions or mitigation for impacts?

### **Incorporated Plan Features**

Managing demand for auto travel is an important part of mitigating the traffic congestion impacts identified in this SEIS. The City of Kirkland currently incorporates a number of Transportation Demand Management (TDM) programs and strategies to encourage reduced vehicle travel by carpooling, vanpooling, transit, walking, biking, and teleworking. Policy T-3.4 and Policy T-3.5 in Kirkland's Comprehensive Plan outline specifics on the City's Commute Trip Reduction program and Transportation Management Plan requirements for developers and property owners. These strategies are discussed further under "Regulations and Commitments." The City has also utilized the following TDM strategies and programs: transit subsidies requirement for developers/property owners, Orca business passport program, vehicle ownership limitations through parking agreements and management for multifamily development, and guaranteed ride home. These strategies could be utilized more holistically with transit-oriented development in the Station Area.

Also, the NE 85th Street SAP assumes a few changes that would encourage

reduced vehicle travel in the Study Area, including:

- Improvements to the bicycle and pedestrian networks through new and/or wider sidewalks, bike lanes, cycle tracks, trails, and street connections.
- Revised parking code that reduces the amount of parking new developments must provide and requires parking monitoring.

#### Intersection Specific Improvements

Another potential approach to reduce the auto and freight intersection impacts is to make capital improvements to increase the capacity of the intersections and roadways in the Study Area. This section describes potential improvements to the study intersections that are operating at or below LOS E under Alternatives 2 and 3:

- Add an additional eastbound through lane on NE 85th Street east of 122nd Avenue NE.
- Adjust signal settings by optimizing cycle lengths and/or splits and using protected left turns at locations with high volumes.
- Extend the length of turn pockets where feasible to help reduce spillback into the through lanes.
- At NE 90th Street & 120th Avenue NE (intersection 4), add a traffic signal and a westbound left turn lane.
- At NE 80th Street & 120th Avenue NE (intersection 6), add a southbound left turn lane.
- At NE 90th Street & 124th Avenue NE (intersection 8), add a northbound and southbound lane on 124th Avenue NE, restripe the eastbound lanes to be an eastbound through/left lane and a right turn pocket, and change the signal settings to a split phase.
- At NE 85th Street & 124th Avenue NE (intersection 9), add a southbound left turn lane.

Exhibit 1-19 shows how much these improvements help to reduce delay under Alternatives 2 and 3. However, these intersections would still have substantially more delay than Alternative 1 No Action, so other programmatic or policy measures would be required to fully mitigate the impacts. The improvements were tested from a traffic operations perspective, but additional analysis would be necessary to refine the details of these improvements, including design feasibility and necessary right-of-way.

Another measure the City could consider implementing is additional intelligent transportation systems (ITS) elements into the corridor beyond the currently interconnected signal system that functions based on a traffic responsive timing

pattern. Additional treatments could include implementing performance monitoring software and a more advanced adaptive traffic signal timing system.

Additionally, it is worth noting that the analysis in the SEIS provides a conservative estimate of the growth in traffic volumes within the Study Area. Due to the forecasted increase in delay and queuing along NE 85th Street, it is likely that drivers who are not stopping within the Study Area would choose alternate routes. This could include trips within the City of Kirkland or trips for travelers from other areas that are entering and exiting I-405 via the NE 85th Street interchange.

The lack of east-west travel routes across I-405 also causes vehicle trips to be concentrated along NE 85th Street. This means that local trips within the City of Kirkland mix with a significant amount of regional traffic that is accessing I-405. Creating additional east-west vehicle connections across the freeway (not proposed or recommended) and increasing the network density would spread out the trips and reduce the congestion along NE 85th Street.

				<b>Alternative 2</b> LOS/Delay in seconds^		Alternative 3 LOS/Delay in seconds^	
ID	Intersection	Traffic Control	Alternative 1 No Action	No Mitigation	With Intersection Improvements	No Mitigation	With Intersection Improvements
1	NE 85th St & 6th St	Signal	F / 86*	F / 119^	n/a	F / 138^	n/a
2	NE 87th St & 114th Ave NE	All-way stop	C / 16^	C / 18	n/a	C / 18	n/a
3	NE 85th St & Kirkland Way / 114th Ave NE	Roundabout*	B / 12^	B / 15*	n/a	D / 38*	n/a
4	NE 90th St & 120th Ave NE	All-way stop	D / 30	F / >150	F / 122	F / >150	F / >150
5	NE 85th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	D / 46	F / 114	n/a	F / >150	n/a
6	NE 80th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	B/14	C / 32	C / 21	F / 95	C / 33
7	NE 85th St & 122nd Ave NE	Signal	A / 6^^	E / 61	n/a	F / 102	n/a
8	NE 90th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	E / 58	F / >150	F / 83	F / >150	E / 73
9	NE 85th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	D / 42	F / >150	F / >150	F / >150	F / >150
10	NE 85th St & 132nd Ave NE	Signal	C / 31	F / 127	E / 65	F / >150	F / 150

#### Exhibit 1-19. Alternative 2 and 3: 2044 PM Peak Hour LOS and Delay, With and Without Mitigations

n/a no intersection improvements

^ Delays greater than 150 seconds (two and a half minutes) are not shown, as drivers are likely to seek out alternate routes instead of waiting at an intersection with extremely long delays.

\* Roundabout analysis completed in SIDRA. WSDOT does not recommend the use of LOS as a comparative tool for SIDRA roundabout analysis. Three of the four approaches exceed WSDOT volume-to-capacity ratio threshold of 0.85 and two of these are overcapacity (v/c>1).

Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.

#### **Regulations and Commitments**

The City of Kirkland has requirements on TDM programs and strategies:

- Washington State Commute Trip Reduction (CTR) law focuses on employers with 100 or more employees whose shifts begin during the typical AM commute. This law requires employers to develop commute trip reduction plans and work toward meeting their mode share targets through internal programs and monitoring. As more businesses subject to CTR locate in the Study Area, it is expected that decreases in single-occupancy vehicle (SOV) commute rates would result.
- Transportation Management Plans (TMPs) are required for property owners of newly constructed commercial buildings at the direction of the City. TMPs are designed to encourage new developments to reduce automobile trips and their traffic impacts on city facilities. TMP programs are generally geared toward large housing and commercial development; however, they could apply to smaller developments as well. However, the TMP program is underfunded and needs an ongoing funding mechanism to be able to effectively manage future TMPs.

The TDM programs discussed here would be implemented regardless of which land use alternative is selected and can have a substantial effect on travel behavior—something which is not fully captured by the travel demand modeling process. With a robust TDM program in place, it is expected that actual trip generation in the Study Area would be lower than that analyzed in the impacts section of this SEIS.

### Additional Transportation Demand Management and Parking Strategies

Research by the California Air Pollution Control Officers Association (CAPCOA), which is composed of air quality management districts in that state, has shown that implementation of TDM programs can substantially reduce vehicle trip generation, which in turn reduces congestion for transit, freight, and autos. The specific measures described below are all potential projects that the City could consider modifying or expand current strategies:

- Unbundle parking to separate parking costs from total property cost, allowing buyers or tenants to forgo buying or leasing parking spaces if they do not park a car.
- Revise parking code to reduce the amount of parking new developments must provide, or implement parking maximums to further reduce the amount of parking supply in the Study Area beyond what is assumed under Alternatives 2 and 3. This would limit the number of parking spaces which can be built with new development.

- Implement managed on-street parking strategies (e.g. designate special use zone for activities such as loading/unloading or emergencies, implement time restricted parking, and charge for parking).
- Provide shared off-street parking with new developments.
- Charge for parking off-street.
- Implement requirements for robust monitoring and management of parking and the TDM measures in the Study Area to ensure that people are not parking in the surrounding neighborhood to avoid these parking management measures.
- Provide private shuttle service as a first mile/last mile solution to make the 85th Street Station more accessible from Downtown Kirkland, the Google campus, Kirkland Urban, and other destinations, and to provide an attractive transportation alternative for locations that are less served by fixed-route transit. Two shuttle routes should be explored – one to Downtown Kirkland and Kirkland Urban using NE 87th Street/7th Avenue and 5th Street, and one that goes to the Google Campus and shopping center at 108th Avenue NE & NE 68th Street using the Cross Kirkland Corridor. This could start as a pilot program in partnership with Uber or Lyft to provide subsidized rides to gauge demand for a shuttle.
- Encourage or require transit pass subsidies from developers/property owners.
- Encourage or require transit pass provision programs for residents— King County Metro has a Passport program for multifamily housing that is similar to its employer-based Passport program. The program discounts transit passes purchased in bulk for residences of multifamily properties.
- Expand upon Kirkland's Green Trip program to utilize commute marketing programs to advertise different commuting options and encourage walking, biking, transit use, carpooling, vanpooling, or other means of travel.
- Utilize an Emergency Ride Home program to provide a taxi voucher or other way for employees to travel home if an emergency or unexpected late work makes them miss their normal transit, carpool, or bike ride home.
- Partner with Transportation Network Companies (TNCs) such as Uber or Lyft to provide pooled ridesharing options, ideally as a last-mile connection to transit or as an aspect of an Emergency Ride Home program.
- Accommodate bicyclists by providing secure, covered and convenient bicycle parking at office and residential buildings; showers and lockers at offices; and public repair stations.
- Launch a bikeshare or other micromobility system in Kirkland.
- Utilize a Ridematch Program to assist potential carpoolers in finding other individuals with similar travel routes. These may be open or closed systems, but generally a larger population will have more potential matches.

Implementing the TDM strategies described above in addition to the intersectionspecific improvements would help further reduce trips, as shown in Exhibit 1-20, but a separate LOS standard for the Study Area would likely still be necessary to fully mitigate the impacts at all the study intersections.

Exhibit 1-20	0. Trip	<b>Reduction from</b>	Transportation	Demand	Management	(TDM)	Strategies
--------------	---------	-----------------------	----------------	--------	------------	-------	------------

TDM Strategy	Office	Residential	Retail
Parking			
<ul> <li>Parking pricing</li> </ul>	6-11%	6-11%	6-11%
<ul> <li>Unbundled parking</li> </ul>		Up to 8%	
Reduced supply	Up to 9%	Up to 9%	Up to 9%
Transit			
Transit subsidies for employees and residents	Up to 5%	Up to 5%	
Last mile private shuttles	1 – 7%	Up to 9%	Up to 1%
Commute			
<ul> <li>Marketing campaigns</li> </ul>	2-16%	3-21%	Up to 3%
Emergency Ride Home Program	Up to 1%		
<ul> <li>TNC partnerships</li> </ul>	Up to 3%		Up to 1%
Bike/Walk	Up to 1%	Up to 1%	Up to 1%
Secure parking			
Showers & lockers			
Public repair stations			
<ul> <li>Bikeshare system</li> </ul>			
Rideshare	Up to 6%	Up to 6%	Up to 6%
Ridematch Program			
Total of all Measures	14 - 21%*	19 - 23%*	11 - 17%*

\* Total trip reduction is not a simple sum of all the strategies since many of the strategies are complementary. Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.

### Level of Service Policy

The City could approach mitigation through revision of its LOS policy—in particular, creating a separate LOS standard that would apply at designated intersections in the Study Area (and potentially other areas of the City outside the Study Area) to be consistent with the transportation characteristics of urban areas. Multiple cities in the Puget Sound designate varying LOS standards based on neighborhood or corridor context.

#### Transit Improvements

Significant impacts to transit were identified in the Study Area for Route 250 and

the I-405 Stride BRT North under both Alternatives 2 and 3. These impacts are due to forecasted ridership exceeding load factors established by King County Metro and Sound Transit. To address this impact, the City of Kirkland could coordinate with King County Metro and Sound Transit to adjust their service levels through their regular service revisions as transit demand increases in the Study Area.

The City of Kirkland could also require that all new transit stops are designed to minimize delay and maximize comfort by providing convenient loading and access at all bus doors and necessary sidewalk width to accommodate future stop amenities such as benches, transit shelters and trash receptacles.

### Safety Improvements

Significant impacts to safety were identified in the Study Area due to higher vehicle volumes and the resulting queueing throughout the Study Area and on the I-405 off ramps. The Intersection-Specific Improvements and TDM strategies described above will help reduce delays, which would help improve safety.

- Provide continuous pedestrian scale streetlighting along corridors within transit-oriented development areas.
- Design streets to promote slower vehicle travel speeds and awareness for the most vulnerable users of the street system, pedestrians, and cyclists, during all times of the day by implementing treatments, such as those identified in the NACTO Urban Street Design Guide.
- Ensure all new uncontrolled crosswalks are constructed with treatments that bring awareness to drivers regarding yielding to cross pedestrians, including applying the USDOT FHWA Guide for Improving Pedestrian Safety at Uncontrolled Crossing Locations.

The City should also monitor safety through its crash reporting system and Vision Zero program and consider additional improvements at the study intersections as needed.

### Land Use Mix and Amount

The City could create a Preferred Alternative with a different amount and mix of the studied office, retail, and residential land uses. In combination with TDM and capital improvements, an alternative land use mix and level could help realize City transportation LOS standards. For example, the City could start with Alternative 2 but reduce office growth levels and consider its desired balance with residential and retail uses. Bringing office growth lower and closer in balance with residential uses could increase the internal capture of trips and reduce the net increase in trips on the system.

## With mitigation, what is the ultimate outcome?

This section identifies significant adverse impacts for auto and freight, transit, parking, and safety under both Action Alternatives.

The auto, freight, and safety impacts are anticipated to be reduced by implementing a range of possible mitigation strategies such as those above. In addition to geometric transportation capacity improvements, the City could manage demand using policies, programs, and investments aimed at shifting travel to non-SOV modes. However, even with some combination of these potential mitigation measures, queueing would likely still be an issue throughout the Study Area and on the I-405 off ramps, which would also influence safety. Therefore, significant unavoidable adverse impacts are expected for auto, freight, and safety.

With some combination of the potential mitigation measures outlined in the previous chapter, the magnitude of the transit impacts could be mitigated to a less-than-significant level. Therefore, no significant and unavoidable adverse impacts to transit are expected.

The parking impacts are anticipated to be brought to a less-than-significant level by implementing a range of possible mitigation strategies such as those discussed above. While there may be short-term impacts as travelers initially rely predominantly on auto travel (causing on-street parking demand to exceed supply), it is expected that over the long term with these mitigation strategies and continued expansion of non-auto travel options, travel behavior would change such that the on-street parking situation would reach a new equilibrium. Therefore, no significant unavoidable adverse impacts to parking are expected.

# 1.6.7 Public Services

# How did we analyze Public Services?

To analyze public services this SEIS compared existing conditions with projected growth to identify future needs for public services (police, fire and emergency services, schools, and parks) associated with each of the proposed alternatives.

Current effective levels of service for police as well as fire and emergency services were used to project future need for additional police officers and firefighters due to growth. The analysis also considered the proximity of police and fire protection facilities/apparatuses to the Study Area. Demand for school services were analyzed in terms of the schools within or surrounding the Study Area that would likely receive additional school age children generated by growth in the Study Area. Demand for parks and recreation facilities were analyzed by the projected future need for additional park investment dollars due to growth based on the City's adopted parks and recreation LOS standard. The analysis also looked at the accessibility of parks in or near the Study Area.

Impacts on public services and utilities would be considered to result in significant impacts under one or more of the following conditions:

- Negatively affect the response times for police and/or fire and emergency medical services.
- Increase demand for special emergency services beyond current operational capabilities of service providers.
- Reduce access to park and open space facilities.
- Result in increases in students and lack of facilities.

# What impacts did we identify?

Under all alternatives, additional population and employment growth would generate a need for additional police, fire and emergency, school, and park services.

Growth in the Study Area will generate more calls for police services as well as fire and emergency services. To maintain the City's current effective LOS under all alternatives, KPD would need to hire more police officers and KFD would need to hire more firefighters over the planning period.

Growth in the Study Area will also generate more school age children within the Study Area. Based on Lake Washington School District's adopted student generation rates, projected population growth within the Study Area will include between 215 to 1,251 students through the planning period, depending on the alternative.

As mentioned above, the City's parks and recreation LOS standard is based on an investment per capita standard (\$4,094 per resident). To adequately serve future growth, the City would need to invest between approximately \$6.5 million to approximately \$67.4 million through the planning period, depending on the alternative.

## What is different between the alternatives?

The Action Alternatives would allow for significantly more population and employment growth than existing conditions or the No Action Alternative. As the

City's current or policy-based LOS standards are based on population, demand for public services will be highest under Alternative 3 and will be lowest under the No Action Alternative.

## What are some solutions or mitigation for impacts?

For all services, the SAP could promote public/private partnerships to provide facilities in the station area and address potential service needs created by new development.

**Safety and Emergency Services:** Planning for future growth is a way to mitigate the impacts generated by the projected population and employment growth. KPD and KFD could hire additional staff to prepare for the additional growth. KPD and KFD could also adopt formal, population-based LOS standards for police or fire and emergency services to help identify project-specific demand.

**Parks:** The 2015 Park PROS Plan identified a potential park acquisition area within the Study Area, which would improve access to neighborhood parkland to Study Area residents. The City collects park impact fees on new development, which are used to build or acquire new park facilities. The Station Area Plan could advance parks and open space at a neighborhood scale and at a site scale.

**Schools:** Future capital planning for the Lake Washington School District beyond the year 2025 is currently underway. The District's Facility Advisory Committee has proposed recommendations for future capital facility planning including additions to schools within and abutting the Study Area. The alternatives also raise heights at the Lake Washington High School to allow for additional school capacity in the future. As well the Form-Based Code could offer incentives for developments to incorporate space for schools in new developments. The City collects school impact fees on new development to partially offset impacts to schools.

It is important to note that population and employment growth will occur incrementally over the planning period. The City and School District can evaluate levels of service and funding sources to balance with expected growth; if funding falls short, there may need to be an adjustment to levels of service or growth as part of regular planning under the GMA. With implementation of mitigation measures and regular periodic review of plans, no significant unavoidable adverse impacts to public services are anticipated.

## With mitigation, what is the ultimate outcome?

Under all Alternatives, additional growth and infill development would occur in the station area, gradually increasing the level of development intensity and altering the existing architectural and visual character. These changes would occur under all alternatives, though the changes would be most pronounced under Alternative 3. With implementation of the mitigation measures described above, including adoption of the proposed Form-Based Code, the visual character of the station may experience positive effects, and no significant unavoidable adverse aesthetic impacts are anticipated.

# 1.6.8 Utilities

# How did we analyze Utilities?

Current city utility plans for sewer and water were reviewed. Based on the City's levels of service, the demand for sewer and water per capita were identified. Water and sewer impacts would be considered to rise to the level of significance when the project's water or sewer demand exceed the capacity of the utility to supply and the LOS is decreased.

## <u>Sewer</u>

Sewer service in the Study Area is provided by the City of Kirkland Wastewater Division. All the City's wastewater discharges to the King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks, Wastewater Treatment Division (KCWTD). The following rates from the 2018 General Sewer Plan were used to estimate increased sanitary sewer flows:

- 76 gallons per capita per day (gpcd) for each new resident.
- 20 gpcd for each new employee.

## <u>Water</u>

Potable water in the Study Area is provided by the City of Kirkland Water Utility supplied by Seattle Public Utilities (SPU) through the Cascade Water Alliance (Cascade). The City of Kirkland Water Utility also provides the water storage and conveyance capacity to meet the needs for fire flow. The following rates were used to estimate increased water demand:

- 103 gpcd for each new resident (per the 2015 Comprehensive Plan EIS).
- 36.7 gpcd for each new employee.<sup>5</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> There is no value provided for the water demand for each new employee within the City of Kirkland water utility in either the 2015 Comprehensive Plan ElS or the City's Comprehensive Water System Plan. A portion of the City is served by the Northshore Utility District, which reports an Average Daily Consumption per employee of 36.7 gpcd in its 2009 Water System Plan.

# What impacts did we identify?

#### <u>Sewer</u>

Population and employment growth under all alternatives would add to sewer flows and increase demand for sewer service (Exhibit 1-21).

#### Exhibit 1-21. Estimated Sewer Flows and Water Demand in Gallons per Day (gpd) by Alternative

	Existing	No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3
Sewer Flow	423,000 gpd	662,000 gpd	1,815,000 gpd	2,274,000 gpd
Water Demand	620,800 gpd	1,001,000 gpd	2,735,000 gpd	3,418,200 gpd

Note: Assumes 1.83 persons per household in multi-family units and 2.73 per persons per household in single family units per the 2015 Comprehensive Plan ElS. Existing residential units in the Study Area are assumed to be 56% multi-family (apartment and condominium) and 44% single family homes based on parcel records and transportation model baseline information. Sources: Comprehensive Water System Plan, 2014; General Sewer Plan, 2018; Herrera, 2020.

Sewer system improvements to meet future growth identified in the General Sewer Plan must be provided under all alternatives – the majority of proposed sanitary pipeline replacement projects listed in the Plan are located within the Kirkland basin (the basin to the west of the I-405 Interchange). The project list is based on the City's assessment of existing deficiencies, safety concerns, maintenance requirements, and capacity requirements. Under all alternatives these deficiencies will be exacerbated.

#### <u>Water</u>

Population and employment growth under all alternatives would increase demand for water service thus decreasing supply capacity (Exhibit 1-21). Water distribution improvements for system deficiencies identified in the Comprehensive Water System Plan must be provided and fire flow requirements must be met by the City under all alternatives. Within the Study Area, the 510 pressure zone experiences high water velocities due to the undersized water main and represents a vulnerability due to decreased available fire flow. Operating the system at high velocities is more likely to damage the system with high pressure surges. The City has identified replacement of the undersized main serving the 510 pressure zone as a recommended capital improvement project.

Some areas of the City's system are over 40 years old, and water mains are expected to have a life expectancy of only 50 years. Portions of the system may need to be replaced within the next ten years. Under all alternatives these deficiencies will be exacerbated.

## What is different between the alternatives?

The level of population and employment growth is highest under the Action Alternatives and lowest under the No Action Alternative.<sup>6</sup> Demand for added wastewater treatment or water supply is accordingly variable (Exhibit 1-21).

Increased demand under the No Action Alternative is consistent with utility planning described in the City's General Sewer Plan and Comprehensive Water Plan and would be mitigated by implementation of the planned capital facility upgrades. Estimated demand under the Action Alternatives exceeds the overall 20-year planned sewer and water system capacity described in each plan. The sewer and water system plans would thus need to be updated, and capital facilities planned to mitigate the impacts and meet new demand for sewer service, domestic water, and fire flows.

# What are some solutions or mitigation for impacts?

The City's adopted regulations, policies, and plans and state laws help address potential impacts to sewer service and water demand:

- RCW 19.27.097 provides that an applicant for a building permit must provide evidence of an adequate supply of potable water. The authority to make this determination is the local agency that issues building permits, (i.e., the City of Kirkland).
- Adequate connection requirements for sewer and water service installation are codified in KMC Chapter 15.12 and 15.14, respectively.
- Utilities can be extended to address area-specific needs and potentially distribute costs using local improvement districts (KMC Chapter 18.08), sewer extension charges (KMC Chapter 15.38.030), and/or latecomer agreements (RCW 35.91).

Other potential mitigation measures could include:

- Update the General Sewer Plan and Comprehensive Water Plan including the capital facilities plan.
- Finance and build necessary capital facilities to meet new demand for sewer service, domestic water, and fire flows, which may result in appropriate general facility charges for new development.
- A downstream analysis of the wastewater system and hydraulic model analysis would need to be undertaken to estimate the costs associate with proposed changes. Until such time as the study is completed, the City could

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> New residential growth under all alternatives is assumed to be multi-family.

condition individual developments to provide analysis of their contribution to projected flows that are anticipated and require development to provide infrastructure to remedy increased demand or rectify deficiencies.

## With mitigation, what is the ultimate outcome?

Under all the alternatives the population served by the utilities will increase. This will result in increased consumption of water from the regional supply and increased sewage production requiring treatment and discharge into local waters. With the mitigation identified, no significant unavoidable adverse impacts are expected for water or sewer.
# 2 Proposal and Alternatives

# 2.1 Introduction and Purpose

This Chapter describes the proposals and alternatives examined in this Draft Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement (SEIS).

## 2.1.1 Proposals

Sound Transit's ST3 Regional Transit System Plan is bringing a once-in-a-generation transit investment to Kirkland with a new Stride Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) station at 85th and I-405, currently scheduled to open by 2025.<sup>7</sup> The City of Kirkland is developing a Station Area Plan to guide how development, open space, and mobility connections in neighborhoods near the station can leverage this regional investment to create the most value and quality of life for Kirkland, and provide the community with an opportunity to envision the future for this area. The City is proposing a Station Area Plan, Form-Based Code, and Planned Action Ordinance to guide the area within a half-mile of the station.

The **Station Area Plan** (SAP) will encourage an equitable and sustainable transitoriented community as part of the significant growth expected in Greater Downtown Kirkland over the long-term through 2044.<sup>8</sup> It will build on recent efforts such as the Kirkland 2035 Comprehensive Plan, the Greater Downtown Kirkland Urban Center, and other city-wide initiatives addressing housing, mobility, and sustainability.

The concepts in the SAP will be supported with a **Form-Based Code** meant to emphasize physical form more than traditional land use zoning. While traditional

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Sound Transit and WSDOT are conducting their own SEPA review of the station, and the station itself is not addressed in this SEIS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The SAP will address a horizon year of 2044, a new planning period consistent with the City's next periodic update beyond the current Comprehensive Plan horizon year of 2035.

zoning uses the separation of land uses as an organizing principle, a Form-Based Code focuses on building form as it relates to streetscapes and adjacent uses, and relies on design guidelines to foster and protect community character. The Form-Based Code would address: the physical relationship between buildings and streets; ground floor pedestrian character; building heights, stories, and roofs; parking location and form; and public realm areas including common space, landscaping, and site amenities.

The **Planned Action Ordinance** will facilitate growth that is consistent with the SAP and Form-Based Code by completing the environmental review upfront and establishing environmental performance standards that each development would meet. Planned actions consistent with the ordinance requirements would not require a new threshold determination and could rely on the Planned Action SEIS and streamline their permit review.

# 2.1.2 Alternatives

This Draft SEIS considers the proposals and alternatives that can create a gateway and mixed use district that is livable, equitable, and sustainable as it expands housing and job opportunities. The alternatives include:

- Alternative 1 No Action: This alternative would reflect existing zoning and current plans. It would continue current anticipated growth to the year 2035 up to 2,782 households and 10,859 jobs.
- Alternative 2: This alternative would create a Station Area Plan and Form-Based Code allowing for added housing and commercial/retail activity in buildings up to 150 feet in height closest to the station and along major street corridors and 25-85 feet elsewhere. Alternative 2 would allow for moderate growth throughout the district, primarily focused on existing commercial areas such as Rose Hill. For the year 2044, the anticipated total growth levels would be up to 8,509 households and 28,688 jobs. Non-motorized improvements would be implemented, and incentives would enhance stormwater treatment and attract the development of green buildings. A Planned Action Ordinance would be prepared to facilitate growth consistent with the plan vision, regulations, and environmental mitigation measures.
- Alternative 3: This alternative would also create a Station Area Plan and Form-Based Code, and would allow for further intensified development close to the station offering jobs and housing in buildings up to 150-300 feet in height, transitioning to mid-rise and low rise development of 25 to 85 feet further from the station. For the year 2044, the anticipated total growth levels would be up to 10,909 households and 34,988 jobs. Alternative 3 includes investment in additional bike / pedestrian routes and more intensive green stormwater infrastructure within rights of way. Similar to Alternative 2, a Planned Action

Ordinance would be implemented under Alternative 3 to incentivize development that meets environmental performance standards as well as the plan vision and other local regulations.

# 2.2 Description of the Study Area

The Study Area includes the area within approximately a half mile area centered on the future NE 85th Street/I-405 BRT "Stride" station location. At the maximum extents, the Study Area is bounded approximately by 12th Avenue and NE 100th Street to the north, 128th Avenue NE to the east, NE 75th and 5th Avenue S to the south, and 6th Street to the west. See Exhibit 2-1. The Study Area includes portions of the North Rose Hill, South Rose Hill, Everett, Moss Bay, Norkirk, and Highlands neighborhoods. See Exhibit 2-2.



#### Exhibit 2-1. NE 85th Street Station Area Plan Study Area

Source: Mithun, 2020.

Exhibit 2-2. Neighborhoods



Source: City of Kirkland, BERK, 2020.

# 2.3 Planning Process

Kirkland is engaging the community and developing plan proposals through four phases:

- Phase 1: Opportunities and Challenges collect information about existing conditions, land use opportunities, and challenges to better understand project possibilities and inform Phase 2.
- Phase 2: Concepts and Alternatives gather ideas to form alternatives; consider environmental, community, and equity impacts; and review draft alternatives. This phase integrates requirements under the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) including scoping and issuance of a Draft SEIS.
  - Scoping: The City established a 21-day comment period to solicit comments on the scope of the SEIS and alternatives. In addition to a standard written comment period, the City posted a story map and survey and held a community workshop. See Appendix A.
  - > **Draft SEIS Comment Period**: This includes a multi-week comment period as described in the Fact Sheet.
- Phase 3: Draft Plan respond to input in Phase 2 by developing a preferred alternative and preparing a draft Station Area Plan. The draft Station Area Plan will be supported by proposed amendments to the Comprehensive Plan, Kirkland Zoning Code, and a Final SEIS that responds to public comments and a proposed planned action. A planned action is an ordinance that simplifies future environmental review requirements for major projects with development consistent with the adopted Station Area Plan.
- Phase 4: Final Plan Planning Commission to confirm and City Council to adopt the final plan through formal public hearings and legislative meetings.

Each phase has included public and stakeholder engagement through interviews, surveys, or public meetings. Phases are illustrated in the flow chart in Exhibit 2-3.

#### Exhibit 2-3. NE 85th Street Station Area Planning Phases



Source: BERK, 2020.

# 2.4 Objectives

SEPA requires the statement of objectives describing the purpose and need for the proposals. The following objectives have been established for the Kirkland NE 85th St Station Area Plan:

Leverage the WSDOT/Sound Transit I-405 and NE 85th St Interchange and Inline Stride BRT station regional transit investment to maximize transit-oriented development and create the most:

- opportunity for an inclusive, diverse, and welcoming community
- value for the City of Kirkland,
- community benefits including affordable housing,
- and quality of life for people who live, work, and visit Kirkland.

The objectives also serve as criteria by which the alternatives can be evaluated.

# 2.5 Alternatives

### 2.5.1 Alternative 1 No Action

**Summary:** The No Action Alternative is consistent with existing plans, would allow for limited residential development throughout the district, and in Rose Hill it would allow for substantial retail employment and modest office development up to 6 stories. Mobility changes beyond Sound Transit's planned BRT station and WSDOT's planned interchange would be limited, and environmental strategies would primarily consist of minor streetscape improvements as part of existing design guidelines.

**Plans and Land Use:** Alternative 1 No Action is SEPA-required, and would retain the existing Comprehensive Plan policies, future land use designations and zoning districts, while aligning with the goals of transit-oriented development, community benefits, and quality of life.

There is a predominance of Commercial/Mixed Use zoning east of the freeway (Rose Hill Commercial) and Medium and Low Density Residential to the west. There are additional areas of Central Business District and Industrial zoning too. See Exhibit 2-4 and Exhibit 2-5.

Exhibit 2-4. Zoning Map, Study Area.



Source: City of Kirkland, 2020; BERK, 2020.

#### Exhibit 2-5. Zoning Chart Study Area

Zone Category	Individual Zones in Study Area
Commercial	RH 5C
	RH 5B
	RH 3
	RH 1A
	RH 1B
	RH 2A; RH 2B; RH 2C
	CBD 5A
	CBD 5
	CBD 6
Low Density Residential	RS 5.0; RS 7.2; RS 8.5; RS 12.5; RSX 5.0; RSX 7.2;
Medium Density Residential	RM 3.6; RM 5.0; PLA 17
High Density Residential	RM 1.8; RM 2.4; PLA 5A; PLA 5D; PLA 5E
Industrial	LIT
Office	PLA 17A; PR 3.6; PLA 5B; PO; PLA 5C
Office	RH 4
Park/Open Space	P

Source: City of Kirkland, 2020.

**Growth:** Based on current plans and zoning, the Study Area is anticipated to grow from nearly 2,000 households in 2019 to 2,800 households in 2035. Jobs would increase from about 5,000 jobs to 11,000 jobs between 2019 and 2035.

#### Land Use:

- Rose Hill Business District: Primarily retail development with limited office/residential above
- Rose Hill/Moss Bay/Norkirk/Everest/Highlands: Infill housing and jobs based on adopted land use/zoning

Mobility and Transportation elements would include:

- Transit: WSDOT/ST I-405 and NE 85th St Interchange and Stride BRT Station project which integrates with local transit on NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street
- Bike/Pedestrian: Minor streetscape improvements associated with development frontages and planned projects
- Parking: Current requirements for new development

Key mobility elements under the No Action Alternative are illustrated below.



#### Exhibit 2-6. No Action Alternative 1 Mobility Improvements

Source: Mithun, 2020; Fehr & Peers, 2020.

Environmental elements would include the following:

- Minimize development near Forbes Lake by retaining existing environmental and land use regulations
- Stormwater improvements included as part of the WSDOT 1-405 Interchange project and individual site/project development or redevelopment per the Stormwater Manual, KZC Chapter 15.52, Surface Water Management
- Compliance with KZC Chapter 95, Tree Management and Required Landscaping

## 2.5.2 Action Alternatives

The Action Alternatives are both based on a concept intended to align with the SAP objectives and goals of maximizing transit-oriented development, community benefits including affordable housing, and quality of life. The concept establishes a land use pattern that would focus Office Mixed Use zoning abutting the interchange to the northeast and southeast, and to a lesser extent to the southwest quadrant.

Flex Office and Small Business uses, including light industrial, would be located in Norkirk west of the Cross Kirkland Corridor. Mixed Use Residential uses would be located to the east of the higher intensity office uses along NE 85th Street, and to the west abutting Kirkland Urban. See Exhibit 2-7.



#### Exhibit 2-7. Growth Concept

Source: Mithun, 2020.

The building types that could locate in the growth concepts include a range of building stories and intensities. See Exhibit 2-8. A table describing the typologies is shown in Exhibit 2-9.

#### Exhibit 2-8. Development Typologies – Action Alternatives

Office High Intensity\*



Office Mixed Use High Intensity\*



Residential Mixed Use High Intensity\*



Incremental Infill



Source: Mlthun, 2020.

#### Exhibit 2-9. Development Typology Descriptions



Office Mixed Use Mid Intensity\*

Residential Mid Intensity\*

ndustrial Tech







Residential High Intensity\*



Residential Mixed Use Mid Intensity\*



\*studied with conventional and lower parking ratios

Development Type	Description	
Office High Intensity	Primarily office/commercial uses consisting of towers and mid-rise buildings.	
Office Mid Intensity	Primarily office/commercial uses consisting of mid-rise buildings.	
Office Low Intensity	rimarily office/commercial uses consisting of low-rise buildings.	
Office Mixed Use High Intensity	Mix of office/commercial and retail uses consisting of towers and mid-rise buildings.	
Office Mixed Use Mid Intensity	Mix of office/commercial and retail uses consisting of mid-rise buildings.	
Residential High Intensity	Primarily residential uses consisting of towers and mid-rise buildings.	
Residential Mid Intensity	Primarily residential uses consisting of mid-rise buildings.	
Residential Mixed High Intensity	Mix of residential and retail uses consisting of towers mid-rise buildings.	
Residential Mixed Mid Intensity	Mix of residential and retail uses consisting of towers mid-rise buildings.	
Incremental Infill (Residential Infill in Alternative 3)	Primarily residential uses consisting of low-rise buildings, including duplexes, triplexes, townhouses, and small apartment buildings	

Development Type	Description
Other Infill per existing zoning	Where applied in conjunction with low density residential zoning infill would be consistent zoning allowances include KZC Chapter 113, Cottage, Carriage and Two/Three-Unit Homes.
	Where applied with medium density residential could include a variety of detached and attached residential units depending on underlying zone.
	Where overlying employment zones, there could be office and retail development or light industrial development consistent with underlying zoning.
Industrial/Tech	Non-residential uses compatible with a light industrial/manufacturing district in a walkable, urban setting. Example uses would include light manufacturing, office, and storefront retail.

Note: For the purposes of these development types, low-rise includes structures up to 3 stories, mid-rise includes structures 4-12 stories and high-rise/towers includes structures above 12 stories.

Affordable Housing Policies and Regulations: With the increase in growth capacity, Action Alternatives would enhance affordable housing policies, incentives, and requirements to implement the Kirkland Housing Strategy Plan (City of Kirkland, 2018) and to address the increased demand for housing. Actions could include increased inclusionary housing requirements, increased bonus densities, establishing commercial linkage fees, and participating in regional efforts to establish funding mechanisms to support affordable housing development including infrastructure and amenities. Under Alternative 2 the level of density bonuses, incentives, or inclusion requirements would be less than for Alternative 3 since it would be scaled to capacity or value increases. The range of policy and regulation options are reviewed in Section 3.3 Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics and mitigation measures.

**Transportation:** The Action Alternatives would both include the planned Sound Transit BRT station served by a network of transit lines and improved bicycle and pedestrian facilities, as well as the planned WSDOT interchange improvements. Each alternative varies the non-motorized improvements and mobility is discussed below.

**Parking Ratios:** As the Study Area will benefit from proximity to planned high capacity transit and regional bike trail access, there may be a lessened need for onsite parking. the GMA was also amended in 2020 to limit how high parking ratios can be for housing in a quarter mile of a transit stop with frequent service, applicable to accessory dwelling units and affordable, senior/disabled, and market rate housing. (RCW 36.70A.620 and 698) Thus, the Action Alternatives test alternative parking ratios. See Exhibit 2-10.

#### Exhibit 2-10. Parking Rates by Alternative

Parking Ratio	Existing Zoning/No Action Alternative	Action Alternatives
Medium and High Density Residential	Varies by bedrooms 1.2-1.8 per bedroom	1-per studio and 1-bedroom 1.6 per 2-bedroom and 1.8 per 3-bedroom (current rate)
Office parking ratio (per 1,000 sf)	3.33	2-5*
Retail parking ratio (per 1,000 sf)	3.33	2-3
Restaurant parking ratio (per 1,000 sf)	10	4-10
Traditional Industrial parking ratio (per 1,000 sf)	1	1
Flex and Urban Industrial parking ratio (per 1,000 sf)	1	1
Wholesale parking ratio (per 1,000 sf)	1	1

\*Tech Campus: 5/1000 square feet per lease.

In order to achieve the lower end of the proposed parking range under Action Alternatives, policy or code changes would require individual development projects include features such as: shared parking, parking management, unbundled parking, paid parking, or monitoring.

**Transportation Demand Management Mitigation:** Other potential mitigation measures are explored in Section 3.6 Transportation such as:

- Shuttle providing first -mile/last- mile access for surrounding neighborhoods and Downtown.
- Managed on-street parking strategies.
- Partner with Transportation Network Companies (TNCs) to provide pooled ridesharing options.

**Parks and Open Space:** The Action Alternatives would promote policies and regulations that could add parks and open space, including:

- Neighborhood Parks and Pea Patches: There may be opportunities for park acquisition, or implementation of public or private pea patches in new developments (e.g. Pike Place Urban Garden).
- Neighborhood Linear Parks: As part of new streets or through block connections, linear parks and enhanced landscaping could contribute to the greenness of the area.
- Site Scale: At a site level the Form-Based Code would create standards for a
  pedestrian oriented public realm, and buildings could be required to meet a
  green factor (e.g. like Seattle or Denver). There could be requirements for
  public plazas and publicly accessible open space along with new mixed use
  and office developments.

These concepts are explored more in Section 3.7 Public Services.

Details of Alternatives 2 and 3 are described below.

# Alternative 2

**Summary**: In support of the SAP objectives and goals to maximizing transitoriented development, community benefits including affordable housing, and quality of life, this alternative would allow for moderate growth throughout the district, primarily focused on existing commercial areas such as Rose Hill. This growth would allow for a range of mid-rise, mixed use office/residential with incremental infill in established residential neighborhoods. Mobility and environmental strategies would focus on enhancing existing City plans, including additional bike lanes, sidewalks, and minor green infrastructure investments.

**Station Area Plan (SAP) and Form-Based Regulations:** This alternative would create a SAP and Form-Based Code allowing for added housing and commercial/retail activity in buildings up to 10 stories in height (150 feet) closest to the station and along designated street corridors and low and midrise heights (25 to 85 feet) elsewhere.

**Planned Action Ordinance:** A Planned Action Ordinance would be prepared to facilitate growth consistent with the plan vision, regulations, and environmental mitigation measures.

Land Use Plan: The proposed land use plan illustrated in Exhibit 2-11 includes:

- Rose Hill NE 85th Corridor and Station Area: Mid-rise office/residential mixed use (up to 10 stories and 150 feet)
- Rose Hill/Moss Bay/Norkirk/Everest/ Highlands: Infill development in other areas in accordance with zoning (see also Exhibit 2-9)

Building heights would be about 10 stories or 150 feet closest to the station east of I-405, transitioning to 85 feet, 65 feet, and 45 feet as distance increases from the freeway eastward along NE 85th Street. To allow for capacity increases and effective use of current sites, the alternative considers adding a story in height at the Lake Washington High School. See Exhibit 2-12.





Source: Mithun, BERK, 2020.



30 ft

Exhibit 2-12. Alternative 2 Building Heights

Source: Mithun, 2020.

**Growth:** Alternative 2 would allow for housing to grow up to about 8,500 by 2035, which is 6,600 above existing homes. Alternative 2 would also allow for jobs to grow up to 28,700 by 2035, about 23,700 more than the existing number of jobs.

Mobility/Transportation: Mobility elements include but are not limited to:

 Transit: WSDOT/ST 1-405 and NE 85th St, Interchange and In-line BRT planned projects

- Bike/Pedestrian: Incremental green streets midblock connections policy in Rose Hill, Enhanced bike/pedestrian lane/new sidewalks) on 120th Ave NE and other key streets. Green streets include both non-vehicular and vehicular streets that provide public access through large sites; green streets enhance aesthetics and water quality as well as mobility. It includes vegetated green stormwater infrastructure, traffic calming, non-motorized mobility, and place making design elements. These streets may be private or publicly owned.
- Parking: Reduced parking ratios for mixed use development (see Exhibit 2-8)

Mobility concepts for Alternative 2 are illustrated in Exhibit 2-13 below.



#### Exhibit 2-13. Alternative 2 Mobility Concepts

Source: Mithun, 2020.

Environment: Key environmental elements include:

- Minimize development near Forbes Lake; retain current land use and environmental regulations
- Stormwater improvements included as part of the WSDOT 1-405 project and individual site/project development or redevelopment
- Minor increase of tree canopy, which could include: Tree retention, replacement, and new tree planting requirements for the subarea that

support the City's tree canopy goals.

- Streetscape-based stormwater improvements along 120th Ave NE
- Moderate/incremental green building standards

### Alternative 3

**Summary:** In support of the SAP objectives and goals to maximizing transitoriented development, community benefits including affordable housing, and quality of life, this alternative would allow for the most growth throughout the district. This growth would include mixed use residential and office buildings up to 20 stories (150 to 300 feet) in select commercial areas, midrise residential mixed use along NE 85th and adjacent to the office mixed use areas, and smaller scale infill in low-density residential areas. Mobility strategies would involve substantial investments in multimodal strategies to accommodate growth through transit, biking, and walking, as well as a district - wide parking strategy and facility. Environmental strategies would be coordinated at the district scale to maximize environmental performance through green infrastructure and a signature "blue street" on NE 120<sup>th</sup> Street that would integrate a new shopping street-focused streetscape with stormwater management improvements.

**Station Area Plan (SAP) and Form-Based Regulations:** This alternative would also create a SAP and Form-Based Code, and would allow for further intensified development close to the station offering jobs and housing in buildings up to 20 stories (150-300 feet) in height, transitioning to mid-rise and low rise development further from the station. As described under 2.5.2 Action Alternatives elements of the SAP and Form-Based Code could include added affordable housing policies, incentives or regulations, and parks and open space strategies and code requirements.

**Planned Action Ordinance:** Similar to Alternative 2, a Planned Action Ordinance would be implemented under Alternative 3 to incentivize development that meets environmental performance standards as well as the plan vision and other local regulations.

Land Use Plan: The major elements of the land use plan include:

- Rose Hill NE 85th Corridor and Station Area: Taller buildings (up to 20 stories, 150-300 feet) with mid-rise office/residential mixed use (85-150 feet)
- Moss Bay/Norkirk/Everest/ Highlands: Mid-rise office residential mixed use (85-150 feet), Industrial/Tech in Norkirk
- School Capacity: To allow for capacity increases and effective use of current sites, Alternative 3 considers adding two more stories height above current zoning at the Lake Washington High School. Under this alternative, the City

could also work with the Lake Washington School District and major employers on how to accommodate school capacity in urban formats or allow for specialty instruction for students.

 Other: Residential infill, including small-scale redevelopment, could result in more housing variety with low rise townhouses, small apartments, and other similar housing forms. Significant investment in open space and community gathering spaces as noted under 2.5.2 Action Alternatives.



Exhibit 2-14. Alternative 3 Land Use Change Areas

Source: Mithun, 2020.



Exhibit 2-15. Alternative 3 Building Heights

Source: Mithun, 2020.

**Growth:** Alternative 3 would allow for total housing to reach up to about 10,900 by 2035, which is 9,000 above the existing number of homes. With a focus near the station, Alternative 3 would also allow jobs to grow up to nearly 35,000 by 2035, about 30,000 above the existing number of jobs.

Mobility/Transportation: Mobility elements include but are not limited to:

Transit: WSDOT/ST 1-405 and NE 85th St Interchange and Stride BRT Station

project which integrates with local transit on NE 85th St.

- Bike/Ped: Required green streets midblock connections policy in in Rose Hill, substantial bike/ped improvements (cycle track<sup>9</sup> network, retail supportive streetscape) on 120th Ave NE and other key streets. Green streets include both non-vehicular and vehicular streets that provide public access through large sites; green streets enhance aesthetics and water quality as well as mobility. It includes vegetated green stormwater infrastructure, traffic calming, non-motorized mobility, and place making design elements. These streets may be private or publicly owned. The City would define a green street standard, and require it to be implemented as redevelopment occurs.
- Parking: District parking facility, located within Rose Hill commercial area that provides shared access to parking for commercial area users, visitors and residents in mixed use areas but would not be available for commuters, lower end parking ratios in Rose Hill (see Exhibit 2-8) paired with demand reduction and parking efficiency features such as: shared parking, parking management, unbundled parking, paid parking, or monitoring. Managed onstreet parking.

The mobility concepts under Alternative 3 are illustrated below.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> A cycle track is a bike lane that is physically separated from motor traffic and distinct from the sidewalk. (National Assocation of City Transportation Officials, 2020)



#### Exhibit 2-16. Alternative 3 Mobility Concepts

Source: Mithun, 2020.

Environment: Key environmental elements include:

- Minimize development near Forbes Lake; retain existing environmental and land use regulations
- Stormwater improvements included as part of the WSDOT 1-405 Interchange project and individual site/project development or redevelopment
- Major increase of on-site tree canopy through green street midblock connections in Rose Hill and potentially within proposed open spaces. Green streets and open spaces may be private or publicly owned. Beyond 120th Avenue NE Green Street, other green streets would be planned by the City but built by the developers according to design standards provided by the City. Other changes could include: Tree retention, replacement, and new tree planting requirements for the subarea that support the City's tree canopy goals.
- "Blue Street" reconstruction and streetscape improvements for 120th Ave NE to provide stormwater conveyance, attenuation (detention), and water

quality treatment. The "blue street" concept would include vegetated stormwater infrastructure element in the median of the street which has flowing water on the surface. The corridor may also be integrated with bike/pedestrian/transit infrastructure and community gathering spaces. See also "green streets" under Mobility/Transportation above.

- Districtwide green building standards / incentives

# 2.5.3 Growth Comparisons

The City plans for growth in its Comprehensive Plan consistent with GMA. Currently, the City plans for a 2035 horizon and takes its fair share of growth based on growth target set in the Countywide Planning Policies. Regarding housing, City reported that in 2013, Kirkland had 36,866 housing units, capacity for an additional 13,664 to 23,817 new units, and a 2035 Growth Target of 8,361 units. In 2013, the City had about 37,981 jobs, and capacity for 22,984 to 57,155 new jobs above a growth target of 22,435 new jobs. (Table LU-3) Totem Lake Urban Center has the greatest share of growth capacity. King County designated Greater Downtown Kirkland as an Urban. Center in the King County Countywide Planning Policies in 2019. The City has proposed it as a Regional Growth Center with the Puget Sound Regional Council.

Exhibit 2-17 compares housing and jobs across alternatives in the Station Area Study Area boundaries. Based on proposed land use:

- Alternative 1 allows for the least housing and job growth of each alternative. It contributes to the adopted Comprehensive Plan capacity and would contain about 2,782 dwellings and 10,859 jobs, slightly higher than the 2019 estimates of 1,909 dwellings and 4,988 jobs.
- Alternative 3 allows for the most housing and job growth. Alternative 3 would add capacity for 9,000 new housing units and 30,000 jobs, a substantial addition to the city's capacity. For the year 2044, the anticipated total growth levels would be up to 10,909 households and 34,988 jobs.
- Alternative 2 allows for growth well above Alternative 1 but less than Alternative 3. Alternative 2 would provide for 6,600 new dwellings, and 23,700 new jobs. For the year 2044, the anticipated total growth levels would be up to 8,509 households and 28,688 jobs.

Action Alternatives would create capacity for the City to advance its Comprehensive Plan beyond the current 2035 planning horizon, looking ahead to the next 2044 planning horizon and associated regional growth projections. See Exhibit 2-17.



#### Exhibit 2-17. Alternative Housing and Job Comparisons

Source: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

A comparison of the growth curves for housing and jobs are shown below in Exhibit 2-18 and Exhibit 2-19, respectively.





Source: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.





Source: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

Alternatives 2 and 3 allow growth to different levels but would place more growth in the northeast and southeast parts of the station area compared to the northwest and southwest parts. All alternatives plan for less growth in the northwest part of the Study Area. See Exhibit 2-20 and Exhibit 2-22 for allowed housing totals by location around the interchange.



Exhibit 2-20. Alternative Total Housing by Location surrounding I-405 Interchange

Approximate housing levels are compared by alternative and location in Exhibit 2-21.

Source: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

Location	Existing	No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3
NW	484	515	533	537
NE	453	957	3,196	4,559
SE	305	600	3,636	4,112
SW	667	710	1,144	1,701
Total	1,909	2,782	8,509	10,909

#### Exhibit 2-21. Total Housing by Alternative: Detail

Sources: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

Similarly, allowed employment levels by Action Alternative show most growth in the NE and SE parts of the Study Area and relatively less in the NE and NW. In all alternatives, the least growth is planned in the NW. See Exhibit 2-22.



#### Exhibit 2-22. Alternative Employment Growth by Location

Sources: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

The details of each alternative's allowed growth by location is presented in Exhibit 2-23.

#### Exhibit 2-23. Total Employment by Alternative: Detail

Location	Existing	No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3
NW	898	1,164	1,358	1,145
NE	906	3,252	19,698	23,761
SE	913	2,657	4,969	6,794
SW	2,270	3,787	2,663	3,288
Total	4,988	10,859	28,688	34,988

Sources: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

#### Key Elements by Alternative 2.5.4

Key elements described by alternative above are compared in Exhibit 2-24.

#### Exhibit 2-24. Comparison of Alternatives Key Elements

Alternatives	Summary	Development	Mobility	Environmental Strategies	Relationship to Equity & Inclusive District
	SEIS Topics Studied	Land Use, Aesthetics, Public Services, Greenhouse Gases, Open Space, Housing, Economic Activity	Transportation, Greenhouse Gases	Surface & Stormwater, Utilities, Greenhouse Gases, Open Space	Public Services, Greenhouse Gases, Open Space, Housing, Economic Activity, Transportation
No Action Alternative 1 Reflects principles of comprehensive plan, recent trends and current zoning	This alternative would reflect existing zoning and current city plans. It would include limited residential development throughout the district, and in Rose Hill it would include substantial retail employment and modest office development up to 6 stories. Mobility changes would be limited, and environmental strategies would primarily consist of minor streetscape improvements as part of existing design guidelines.	Rose Hill: Primarily retail development with limited office/residential above Moss Bay/Norkirk/Everest/Highlands: No change Other: Infill per zoning	Transit: WSDOT/ST I-405 and NE 85th St Interchange and Inline BRT project Bike/Ped: Minor streetscape improvements associated with development frontages and planned projects Parking: Current requirements for new development	Minimize development near <b>Forbes Lake</b> <b>Stormwater improvements</b> included as part of the WSDOT I-405 Interchange project	<ul> <li>Unlikely to produce substantial affordable housing</li> <li>Likely to maintain current transit, walking, and biking</li> <li>Unlikely to improve health equity factors such as access to open space, healthy food, and air quality</li> <li>Likely preserves existing retail jobs</li> <li>Unlikely to support additional education opportunities</li> <li>Unlikely to create new opportunities for community benefits through development linkages</li> <li>Unlikely to reduce the district's carbon footprint</li> </ul>
Action Alternative 2 Reflects principles of comprehensive plan, with some rezoning and additional growth	This alternative would allow for moderate growth throughout the district, primarily focused on existing commercial areas such as Rose Hill. This growth would allow for a range of mid-rise mixed use residential and office buildings up to 10 stories (150 feet) with limited infill in established neighborhoods. Mobility and environmental strategies would focus on enhancing existing plans, including additional bike lanes, sidewalks, and minor green infrastructure investments.	<ul> <li>Rose Hill: Mid-rise office/residential mixed use (up to 10 stories)</li> <li>Moss Bay/Norkirk/Everest/Highlands: Smaller scale residential/office/industrial infill</li> <li>Other: Infill per zoning, Neighborhood scale pocket parks, onsite open space, and linear parks or pea patches see mitigation in Section 3.7</li> </ul>	Transit: WSDOT/ST I-405 and NE 85th St Interchange and Inline BRT project Bike/Ped: Incremental green streets midblock connections policy in Rose Hill, Enhanced bike/ped improvements (bike lane/new sidewalks) on 120th Ave NE and other key streets Parking: Reduced parking requirements; see TDM discussion in Section 3.6 for other mitigation	Minimize development near Forbes Lake Stormwater improvements included as part of the WSDOT I-405 Interchange project Minor on-site stormwater and tree canopy increase Streetscape-based stormwater improvements along 120th Ave NE Moderate / incremental green building standards	Possibly would produce some <b>affordable housing</b> and increase housing diversity Likely to encourage <b>transit</b> , <b>walking</b> , <b>and biking</b> Possible to improve <b>health equity</b> factors such as access to open space, healthy food, and air quality Likely to create new <b>employment opportunities</b> across office, retail, and other sectors. Possibly would support additional <b>education</b> opportunities Possibly would create new opportunities for <b>community</b> <b>benefits</b> through development linkages Likely to somewhat lower the district's <b>carbon footprint</b>
Action Alternative 3 Reflects principles of comprehensive plan, with substantial rezoning and additional growth	This alternative would allow for the most growth throughout the district. This growth would include mixed use residential and office buildings up to 20 stories (300 feet) in select commercial areas, substantial smaller scale infill in established neighborhoods, and limited changes to residential areas such as Highlands and South Rose Hill. Mobility strategies would involve substantial investments in multimodal strategies to accommodate growth through transit, biking, and walking, as well as a district parking structure for businesses/residents/ customers (not commuters). Environmental strategies would be coordinated at the district scale to maximize environmental performance through green infrastructure and a signature "blue street" for addressing stormwater	<ul> <li>Rose Hill: Towers (up to 20 stories) with mid-rise office/residential mixed use</li> <li>Moss Bay/Norkirk/Everest/Highlands: Mid-rise office residential mixed use, Flex office/industrial in Norkirk</li> <li>Other: Infill per zoning, and added residential infill in northeast extent, including low rise attached housing (townhouses, small apartments), Significant investment in open space and community gathering spaces, e.g. parks, onsite open space, and linear parks or pea patches see mitigation in Section 3.7.</li> </ul>	Transit: WSDOT/ST I-405 and NE 85th St Interchange and Inline BRT project Bike/Ped: Required green streets midblock connections policy in Rose Hill, Substantial bike/ped improvements (cycle track network, retail supportive streetscape) on 120th Ave NE and other key streets Parking: District parking facility reduce parking requirements ; see TDM discussion in Section 3.6 for other mitigation.	Minimize development near Forbes Lake Stormwater improvements included as part of the WSDOT I-405 Interchange project Major on-site tree canopy increase through green street midblock connections in Rose Hill Street reconstruction for 120th Ave NE to reduce on-site demands for stormwater improvements District sustainability strategies such as districtwide green building standards	Likely to produce significant <b>affordable housing</b> and increase housing diversity Likely to encourage <b>transit</b> , <b>walking</b> , <b>and biking</b> Likely to improve <b>health equity</b> factors such as access to open space, food, and air quality Likely to create new <b>employment opportunities</b> across office, retail, and other sectors. Likely to support additional <b>education</b> opportunities Likely to create new opportunities for <b>community benefits</b> through development linkages Likely to significantly lower the district's <b>carbon footprint</b>

ction Alternative 3	This alternative would allow for the most growth throughout the district. This growth would include mixed use residential and office buildings up to 20 stories (300	<b>Rose Hill:</b> Towers (up to 20 stories) with mid-rise office/residential mixed use	Transit: WSDOT/ST I-405 and NE 85th St Interchange and Inline BRT project	Minir Storn
eflects principles of omprehensive plan, with Jbstantial rezoning and Idditional growth	feet) in select commercial areas, substantial smaller scale infill in established neighborhoods, and limited changes to residential areas such as Highlands and South Rose Hill. Mobility strategies would involve substantial investments in multimodal strategies to accommodate growth through transit, biking, and walking, as well as a district parking structure for businesses/residents/ customers (not commuters). Environmental strategies would be coordinated at the district scale to maximize environmental performance through green infrastructure and a signature "blue street" for addressing stormwater.	Moss Bay/Norkirk/Everest/Highlands: Mid-rise office residential mixed use, Flex office/industrial in Norkirk Other: Infill per zoning, and added residential infill in northeast extent, including low rise attached housing (townhouses, small apartments), Significant investment in open space and community gathering spaces, e.g. parks, onsite open space, and linear parks or pea patches see mitigation in Section 3.7.	<b>Bike/Ped:</b> Required green streets midblock connections policy in Rose Hill, Substantial bike/ped improvements (cycle track network, retail supportive streetscape) on 120th Ave NE and other key streets <b>Parking:</b> District parking facility reduce parking requirements ; see TDM discussion in Section 3.6 for other mitigation.	proje Majc throu conn reco redu impro Distri

# 2.6 Benefits and Disadvantages of Delaying the Proposed Action

Delay of the proposed action would continue present trends of low-rise commercial and residential development with substantial area dedicated to surface parking and auto infrastructure, and incremental mixed use and infill development. While the Stride BRT station could be built under any of the studied alternatives including No Action, mixed use growth would not realize a transit oriented development pattern to the same degree if there were a delay of the SAP, Form-Based Code, and Planned Action and associated development. Residential development trends would continue producing homes that tend to be unaffordable to workforce households and would not support Kirkland's equity goals or project objectives. There would likely not be as many new opportunities for jobs in proximity to transit and housing, and thus commute times and resulting greenhouse gas emissions per capita would likely be higher under No Action than under the Action Alternatives. Delay of the proposal would reduce overall jobs and housing growth and related potential for additional traffic trips and utility and service demands and costs, but would preclude achievement of land use efficiencies associated with more compact development (such as reduced vehicle miles traveled per capita, improved commutes, reduced regional traffic).

The disadvantages of delaying the proposed action include a lack of economic development, tax base increase, and housing variety, contrary to City long-range plans and project objectives. There would also be a less compact, mixed use development pattern that would provide less support for reducing single occupancy vehicles trips and increase transit ridership. Delaying the proposed action and associated redevelopment would also delay the improvement of stormwater quality and associated natural systems, and delay the addition of non-motorized improvements designed to connect the surrounding community to transit.

If the station itself is delayed, it is likely the level of investment and intensity of development would not reach the maximum levels proposed under each Action Alternative. Concurrency and other requirements would remain in place to ensure proposed services and infrastructure fit the City's levels of service. Thus, growth may be phased until the investment in transit is made, and the urban form becomes more compact and provides the range of amenities proposed under the Action Alternatives.

# 3 Environment, Impacts, and Mitigation

This chapter describes the affected environment, potential impacts, and mitigation measures for the following topics:

- Section 3.1 Air Quality/Greenhouse Gas
- Section 3.2
   Surface Water and Stormwater
- Section 3.3 Land Use Patterns and Policies
- Section 3.4
   Plans and Policies
- Section 3.5 Aesthetics
- Section 3.6 Transportation
- Section 3.7 Public Services
- Section 3.8 Utilities

Following a description of current conditions (affected environment), the analysis compares and contrasts the alternatives and provides mitigation measures for identified impacts. It also summarizes whether there are significant unavoidable adverse impacts.

# 3.1 Air Quality/Greenhouse Gas Emissions

Climate change and greenhouse gas emissions are addressed as air elements of the environment under the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) analyses. Transportation and land use changes can contribute to climate change due to increases in greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions. Land use changes can result in GHG emissions through the construction process; utilities used during operations, such as electricity, natural gas, and water; and waste production. Land use also generates vehicle trips. Travel completed using gasoline and diesel-fueled passenger, commercial, or transit vehicles can emit carbon dioxide, methane, and nitrous oxide. The accumulation of GHG in the atmosphere contributes to climate change.

# 3.1.1 Affected Environment

# **Current Conditions**

#### City of Kirkland

The City of Kirkland is committed to achieving reductions in GHG for both the Kirkland community and government operations, as outlined in the City of Kirkland 2018 Greenhouse Gas Emission Report.<sup>10</sup> In 2017, 640,900 metric tons of carbon dioxide equivalent greenhouse gases (MTCO2e) were emitted by the Kirkland community primarily from stationary combustion (emissions from natural gas used for heat and other gas appliances), electricity, and mobile combustion (emissions from vehicles traveling in and through Kirkland (gas and diesel)). As highlighted in the report, overall community emissions have been trending downward since 2005 despite population growth.

#### **Regional and County**

In 2018, the Puget Sound Clean Air Agency (PSCAA) published greenhouse gas emissions information representing 2015 conditions in the four-county region of King, Pierce, Snohomish, and Kitsap counties.<sup>11</sup> The inventory follows the GHG accounting protocols and datasets outlined in the U.S. Community Protocol for Accounting and Reporting Greenhouse Gas Emissions. Emissions are broken out at the county level and quantified using the Metric Ton Carbon Dioxide Equivalent (MTCO<sub>2</sub>e) unit, which equates to 2204.62 pounds of CO<sub>2</sub>. As shown in Exhibit 3-1, the built environment accounts for more than half of King County

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> City of Kirkland, 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Puget Sound Clean Air Agency, 2018.

emissions, and transportation and other mobile sources account for an additional 36%. The remaining 3% is made up of emissions generated by generation and disposal of solid waste, water and wastewater process emissions, agriculture, and supplementary emission sectors.

#### Exhibit 3-1. King County GHG Emissions - 2015

Emissions (MTCO <sub>2</sub> e)	King County Total Emissions – 2015	King County Emissions per Capita
Built Environment	12,602,600	6.1
Transportation and Other Mobile Sources	7,318,300	3.6
Solid Waste	225,600	0.1
Water and Wastewater	73,300	<0.1
Agriculture	145,500	<0.1
Supplementary Emission Sectors	58,800	<0.1
Total	20,424,100	9.9

Source: Puget Sound Clean Air Agency, 2018.

Of the transportation and mobile sources emissions, 87% were caused by on-road vehicle emissions; the remainder is caused by marine and off-road transportation. Exhibit 3-2 summarizes the daily vehicle miles traveled in King County by type of vehicle, as well as per capita.

#### Exhibit 3-2. King County Daily Vehicle Miles Traveled - 2015

Vehicle Miles Traveled	King County Total Daily Vehicle Mile Traveled – 2015	King County Daily Vehicle Miles Traveled per Capita
Single Occupant Vehicle	29,644,700	14.4
High Occupancy Vehicle – 2 passengers	7,589,900	3.7
High Occupancy Vehicle – 3 or more passengers	3,641,500	1.8
Medium Truck	2,265,900	1.1
Heavy Truck	1,151,400	0.6
Total	44,293,400	21.6

Source: Puget Sound Clean Air Agency, 2018.

#### Kirkland NE 85th Street Station Study Area

A more detailed evaluation of GHG emissions generated by the Study Area was also conducted. The BKR travel demand model, which encompasses Bellevue, Kirkland and Redmond, was used to determine the following existing land use data for the Study Area:

- 840 single family homes;
- 1,069 multi-family units;
- 2,508 office jobs;
- 1,410 retail jobs; and
- 1,070 industrial jobs.

This land use data forms the basis of the GHG evaluation described below.

King County has specific GHG analysis requirements as part of its SEPA process for development projects and is among the first jurisdictions to develop policies that consider the impacts of GHG emissions, utilizing a spreadsheet tool to support this process. The SEPA GHG Emissions Worksheet is a comprehensive tool that estimates all GHG emissions that would be created over the lifespan of a project:

- Embodied Emissions: the extraction, processing, transportation, construction, and disposal of materials and landscape disturbance;
- Energy Emissions: energy demands created by the development after it is completed; and
- Transportation Emissions: transportation demands created by the development after it is completed.

For this evaluation, the SEPA GHG Emissions Worksheet was used to estimate the GHG emissions associated with embodied and energy emissions. While the spreadsheet tool encompasses a variety of emissions categories, it is designed for high-level planning. To provide a location- specific estimate of the transportation-related GHG emissions of the Study Area, a more detailed evaluation was prepared.

Using the existing land use in the Study Area, the total vehicle miles traveled (VMT) was calculated using Fehr & Peers' MXD+ trip generation tool. Average running emissions rates per mile traveled were extracted from the California Environmental Protection Agency Air Resources Board EMFAC2017 web database<sup>12</sup>; this model is the most recently approved version by the Federal Environmental Protection Agency. To develop "lifetime" GHG emissions estimates that are comparable to those produced by the King County SEPA GHG Emissions worksheet, the average building lifespan defined in the King County tool was used to factor up the annual GHG emissions estimates.

Exhibit 3-3 summarizes the GHG emissions estimates from the existing Study Area developments. Based on this evaluation, the Study Area currently generates roughly 6,661,700 MTCO<sub>2</sub>e GHG emissions over the lifespan of its development, with transportation accounting for approximately a third of the total emissions. This equates to approximately 726 MTCO<sub>2</sub>e per current resident and employee in the Study Area.

Fullible 2 0 1 for the second	CUC	England and	- 6 41	Classica.	A	Estables as	
EXHIBIT 3-3. LITETIME	GHG	Emissions	or me	STUDY	Area,	EXISTING	Conditions

Emissions (MTCO <sub>2</sub> e)	Study Area – Existing Conditions
Embodied Emissions	227,100
Energy Emissions	4,032,700

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> See: <u>https://arb.ca.gov/emfac/2017</u>

Emissions (MTCO <sub>2</sub> e)	Study Area – Existing Conditions
Transportation Emissions	2,401,900
Total Emissions	6,661,700
Population + Jobs	9,175
Emissions per Capita	726

Sources: King County SEPA GHG Emissions Worksheet, 2019; Fehr & Peers, 2020.

# 3.1.2 Impacts

This section describes the planning scenarios that are evaluated as well as the methodology and assumptions used to analyze the alternatives. Three alternatives are evaluated under future year conditions: Alternative 1 No Action and the Action Alternatives – Alternative 2 and Alternative 3. Alternative 1 No Action maintains the Study Area's current zoning and includes only projects identified in the City's adopted plans. Both Action Alternatives would allow for growth throughout the district, primarily focused on existing commercial areas such as Rose Hill. However more growth is anticipated for Alternative 3. A full description of the land use assumptions may be found in Chapter 2.

GHG emissions under future annual conditions were estimated for the three alternatives using a similar approach as described for existing conditions. The total vehicle miles traveled (VMT) for each alternative were estimated using Fehr & Peers' MXD+ tool. Average running emissions rates per mile traveled were extracted from the California Environmental Protection Agency Air Resources Board EMFAC2017 web database. Because vehicle emissions rates per mile in the horizon year would be lower than those for existing conditions. The SEPA GHG Emissions Worksheet was used to estimate the GHG emissions associated with embodied and energy emissions.

## Thresholds of Significance

The alternatives would be considered to result in significant GHG emission impacts under the following conditions:

- Alternative 1 No Action if it increased per capita emissions compared to existing conditions.
- Alternatives 2 and 3 if they increased per capita emissions compared to Alternative 1 No Action.

The scale of climate change is so large that a project's GHG impacts should be considered on a cumulative scale and in relation to the service population (residents and employees) of the area.

## **Impacts Common to All Alternatives**

Impacts are discussed separately for each alternative below.

## No Action Alternative 1

This section summarizes analysis results and environmental impacts of Alternative 1 No Action. Exhibit 3-4 summarizes the GHG emissions estimates from the existing Study Area and for Alternative 1 No Action. Based on this evaluation, the Study Area is expected to generate roughly 12,076,100 MTCO<sub>2</sub>e GHG emissions under Alternative 1 No Action over the lifespan of its development. On a per capita (population and jobs) basis, Alternative 1 No Action is expected to generate 725.5 MTCO<sub>2</sub>e per resident and employee within the Study Area.

Exhibit 3-4. Lifetim	e GHG Emissions	of the Study Area,	Alternative 1 No Action

Emissions (MTCO <sub>2</sub> e)	Existing Conditions	Alternative 1 No Action
Embodied Emissions	227,100	371,800
Energy Emissions	4,032,700	7,967,300
Transportation Emissions	2,401,900	3,737,000
Total Emissions	6,661,700	12,076,100
Population + Jobs	9,175	16,640
Emissions per Capita	726	725.5

Sources: King County SEPA GHG Emissions Worksheet, 2019; Fehr & Peers, 2020.

Both the embodied emissions associated with redevelopment and the energy emissions generated would increase compared to existing conditions due to the intensified land use. Vehicle emission rates are expected to be lower in 2035 as vehicles become more fuel efficient due to more stringent regulations; therefore, each vehicle mile traveled will contribute fewer GHG emissions to the environment. However, the transportation emissions are expected to increase by roughly 80%. The main driver for this increase is VMT. The estimated VMT under the existing conditions is 327,000 and is expected to more than double to 751,100 under Alternative 1 No Action.

Although total emissions would increase, no significant impact is identified under this alternative as it is expected to generate fewer per capita emissions compared to existing conditions.

## Alternative 2

Exhibit 3-5 summarizes the GHG emissions estimates for the Study Area under Alternative 2. The Study Area is expected to generate roughly 20,790,800 MTCO<sub>2</sub>e
GHG emissions under Alternative 2 over the lifespan of its development. This equates to an increase of approximately 70% compared to Alternative 1 No Action as the higher residential and employment uses will increase embodied, energy, and transportation emissions. The population and jobs in the Study Area under this Alternative are expected to be approximately three times that of Alternative 1 No Action. Consequently, the VMT and trips generated by Alternative 2 are also expected to be higher. However, the increase in GHG emissions is less than the overall growth in population and jobs because most of the land use growth under this Alternative is for office use, which is characterized by a low trip generation rate and there would be higher trip internalization (i.e. non-vehicle trips occurring within the Study Area between complementary land uses). As shown in Exhibit 3-5, transportation emissions generated by the Study Area are expected to be roughly 70% higher under Alternative 2 compared to Alternative 1 No Action.

Emissions (MTCO <sub>2</sub> e)	Alternative 1 No Action	Alternative 2
Embodied Emissions	371,800	778,300
Energy Emissions	7,967,300	13,687,000
Transportation Emissions	3,737,000	6,325,500
Total Emissions	12,076,100	20,790,800
Population + Jobs	16,640	45,010
Emissions per Capita	725.5	460

Exhibit 3-5. Lifetime GHG Emissions of the Study Area, Alternative
--

Sources: King County SEPA GHG Emissions Worksheet, 2019; Fehr & Peers, 2020.

The scale of climate change is so large that a project's impacts should be considered on a cumulative scale and in relation to the service population (residents and employees) of the area. Alternative 2's emissions are likely to be less than similar development located elsewhere in the county given the Study Area's proximity to transit. Therefore, no significant emissions impacts are expected under Alternative 2.

# Alternative 3

Exhibit 3-6 summarizes the GHG emissions estimates for the Study Area under Alternative 3. The Study Area is expected to generate roughly 22,817,700 MTCO<sub>2</sub>e GHG emissions under Alternative 3 over the lifespan of its development. This is almost 90% higher than under Alternative 1 No Action and 10% higher than under Alternative 2. The population and jobs in the Study Area under this Alternative are expected to be more than three times that of Alternative 1 No Action. As a result, VMT and generated trips are expected to be highest under this Alternative. Again, the growth in VMT and trips generated is expected to be less than the relative increase in population and jobs due to office land use growth and trip internalization. As shown in Exhibit 3-6, emissions per capita for this alternative are substantially less than those for the Alternative 1 No Action and Alternative 2.

	-			
Emissions (MTCO2e)	Alternative 1 No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3	
Embodied Emissions	371,800	778,300	922,900	
Energy Emissions	7,967,300	13,687,000	15,111,400	
Transportation Emissions	3,737,000	6,325,500	6,783,400	
Total Emissions	12,076,100	20,790,800	22,817,700	
Population + Jobs	16,640	45,010	55,710	
Emissions per Capita	725.5	460	410	

Exhibit 3-6.	Lifetime	GHG	<b>Emissions</b>	of the	Study	Area,	Alternative 3	3
--------------	----------	-----	------------------	--------	-------	-------	---------------	---

Sources: King County SEPA GHG Emissions Worksheet, 2019; Fehr & Peers, 2020.

The scale of climate change is so large that a project's impacts should be considered on a cumulative scale and in relation to the service population (residents and employees) of the area. Alternative 3's emissions are likely to be less than similar development located elsewhere in the county given the Study Area's proximity to transit. Moreover, the emissions per capita are expected to be less under Alternative 3 than under Alternative 1 No Action as shown in Exhibit 3-6. Therefore, no significant emissions impacts are expected under Alternative 3.

# 3.1.3 Mitigation Measures

Based on the evaluation in the preceding sections, no significant impacts are expected under the Study Area Alternatives. However, given the greater growth anticipated and to be consistent with City's Comprehensive Plan, Climate Protection Action Plan, Sustainability Master Plan, and SEIS scoping input, the following are offered as mitigation measures.

# **Incorporated Plan Features**

- Dense landscaping along roadways can reduce air pollutants by up to 50% (Deshmukh, 2019). Green infrastructure is a source of potential air emission mitigation at a microscale (Tiwari, 2019). As part of the Station Area Plan and Code associated with the Action Alternatives, the City is proposing green streets with optimal implementation of landscaping to contribute towards meeting the citywide tree canopy goal.
- The Washington Environmental Health Disparities Map13 shows that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> See: <u>https://www.doh.wa.gov/DataandStatisticalReports/WashingtonTracking</u> <u>NetworkWTN/InformationbyLocation/WashingtonEnvironmentalHealthDisparitiesMap</u>

populations in the Study Area are at high risk for environmental exposures (scoring 7 or 8 out of 10 on the risk factor scale, depending on the location.) Alternatives 2 and 3 propose growth near I-405 that is office-focused with residential and mixed uses buffered beyond office uses to reduce the potential for localized air quality effects on vulnerable populations and improve land use compatibility adjacent to the freeway.

# **Applicable Regulations and Commitments**

- The City's Comprehensive Plan Environment Chapter cites promotion of cleaner fuels, a reduction in vehicle miles of travel, and more reliance on renewable energy as three key transportation related actions to meet the City's GHG reduction targets.
- Kirkland's Climate Protection Action Plan (CPAP) 2013 and 2018 Gas Emission Report promote reduction in GHG.
- The Kirkland Sustainability Master Plan approved December 2020 includes key recommendations to reduce GHG, including but not limited to:
  - > Incentivize construction of high-performing, low energy use zero-emission structures.
  - > Retrofit existing buildings to reduce energy use.
  - > Employ Smart Growth principles in all City planning practices and codes.
  - Reduce the average amount each person drives by 20% by 2030 and 50% by 2050.
  - > Ensure that people of all ages and abilities can comfortably get around by walking or bicycling.
  - > Grow the annual number of weekday transit riders by 10% each year.
  - > Manage Kirkland's urban forest resource for optimal health, climate resiliency and social equity.
  - > Develop a diversified, equitable and resilient local green economy.

# Mitigation Measures Related to Embodied and Energy Emissions

 In the Form-Based Code, the City could include site by site green building standards or implement districtwide green building standards / incentives, credentialing programs (e.g. Living Building Challenge, LEED, Passivhaus, Built Green, etc.), and district energy.

# 3.1.4 Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts

Based on the evaluation in the preceding sections, there are no significant unavoidable adverse impacts expected under the studied alternatives.

# 3.2 Surface Water and Stormwater

This section addresses current conditions, impacts, and mitigation measures on constructed drainage facilities such as ditches, culverts, enclosed drainage system, detention ponds, and infiltration facilities; and on natural surface water bodies such as creeks, lakes, and wetlands. These elements were addressed in the November 2015 Comprehensive Plan Update Final Environmental Impact Statement (2015 Comprehensive Plan EIS). This section also includes consideration of tree canopy, which was not explicitly addressed in the prior EIS.

# 3.2.1 Affected Environment

# **Existing Regulatory Requirements**

## <u>Stormwater</u>

The regulatory context for stormwater is similar to that identified in the 2015 Comprehensive Plan EIS. Since that time however an updated National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Phase II Municipal Separated Storm Sewer System (MS4) Permit (Permit) became effective August 1, 2019. This permit is effective until July 31, 2024. To regulate new development, the City adopted the 2016 King County Surface Water Design Manual (KCSWDM) effective January 1, 2017, along with associated published policies and plans.

## <u>Wetlands</u>

The City regulates wetlands and requires buffers in accordance with Kirkland Zoning Code (KZC) 90.55.1. Wetland buffer width standards are listed in Table 90.55.1. and are based on the wetland category and overall habitat score. Per KCZ 90.55.1, an official wetland determination and critical area report is needed to evaluate the wetland's category and buffer width.

## <u>Streams</u>

The City of Kirkland uses the Washington State water typing system to categorize streams and other water bodies based on fish habitat and seasonal flows. Streams are classified as Type F (Fish bearing), Np (Perennial non-fish bearing), or Ns (Seasonal non-fish bearing) (KCZ 90.65). The City requires buffers from the ordinary high water mark of streams to protect stream functions. Buffer width standards are listed in KCZ Table 90.65.1 and assigned according to stream type. Results of stream typing are presented below, including identification of the Type F Forbes Creek.

## **Shorelines**

Per KCZ 83.510.1c, shoreline provisions do not apply to Forbes Lake. The Final Shoreline Analysis Report for the City's Lake Washington Shoreline states that because Forbes Lake is smaller than 20 acres, it is not subject to regulation under the Shoreline Management Act (The Watershed Company 2006). Per KCZ 83, the Study Area is not within shoreline jurisdiction. Therefore, shorelines will not be discussed further in this SEIS.

## Tree Canopy

Kirkland Zoning Code (Chapter 95 – Tree Management and Required Landscaping) requires development to follow sustainable practices including approval of a tree retention plan in conjunction with development permits for activities resulting in site disturbance and potential impact of trees on developed sites. KZC 95.20 allows exemptions for emergency removal, utility maintenance and commercial nurseries or tree farms. Code provisions include meeting tree density standards for infill in residential lots, on-site tree protection, supplemental plantings for parking areas and driveways, and minimum land use buffer requirements. Code also provisions that street trees that are removed be replaced at a one-for-one tree replacement in a suitable location. The City is in the process of updating KZC 95 regulations, with adoption slated for mid-2021.

# **Stormwater Conditions**

The Storm and Surface Water Division of Kirkland Public Works is responsible for managing the City's stormwater system. Within the SAP Study Area, a large portion of the stormwater conveyance is owned by WSDOT along I-405. The Study Area for stormwater is coincident with SAP boundary, which includes a portion of both the Forbes Creek and Moss Bay drainage basins; see Exhibit 3-7.

The Forbes Creek basin is an 1,837-acre basin that is over 60% developed for single family residential use. Compared to other drainage basins in the City, the Forbes Creek basin has one of the lowest levels of impervious surface coverage, with more wetland coverage than any other basin and 40% forested land use. However, impervious coverage has increased over the past 20 years due to development. Soils are typically classified as Type C (sandy clay loam), which indicates low potential for infiltration as a stormwater management strategy in this basin. There are 14.2 miles of stream channel in the Forbes Creek basin, including 2.9 miles of piped channel. Forbes Creek flows out of Forbes Lake, is crossed by I-405, and then flows west and enters Lake Washington near Juanita Bay. Forbes Creek is on the EPA 303(d) list for temperature, dissolved oxygen, pH, ammonia nitrogen, mercury, and bacteria (City of Kirkland 2015a). Forbes Lake is

listed as a Category 5 water body for phosphorus. All projects that drain to Forbes Lake that trigger water quality treatment shall be assumed to be located within a designated Sensitive Lake WQ Treatment Area for the purposes of applying areaspecific water quality treatment requirement in Section 1.2.8.1 of the King County Surface Water Design Manual.

The Study Area is 720 acres of which 375 are impervious surface. The Moss Bay Basin is a 487-acre basin with over 46% impervious coverage, which is more developed than any other Kirkland basin. Most of the development occurred prior to current stormwater regulations and therefore do not comply with the existing requirements under the NPDES permit for water quality and stormwater infiltration; due to limited space, redevelopment and retrofit opportunities would provide the main opportunity to reduce stormwater impacts in this basin. Soils are primarily fine with poor infiltration potential and like the Forbes Creek basin may limit infiltration as a stormwater management strategy in this basin. Approximately 15% of the basin area has mapped slide areas. In the Moss Bay Basin, there are 9.3 miles of an unnamed stream, including 4.5 miles of piped channel. The open channel segments are primarily manipulated or straightened. The unnamed stream is on the EPA 303(d) list for bacteria and sediment bioassay (City of Kirkland 2020a).



Exhibit 3-7. Stormwater Features

Source: City of Kirkland, 2020; Herrera, 2020.

# Wetlands

City of Kirkland GIS data (2020) document several wetlands in the Study Area (Exhibit 3-8). Per Kirkland Zoning Code (KZC) 90.75, the majority, if not the entirety, of the perimeter of Forbes Lake meet the definition of wetlands. The wetlands associated with Forbes Lake are mapped as priority habitats by Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife (WDFW 2020b). Priority habitats are habitats or elements that provide unique or significant value to a diverse range of species.

Forbes Creek has four large wetlands that total 127.63 acres (City of Kirkland 2015a). Of those, wetland FORBES 17 around Forbes Lake (approximately 26.22 acres) is in the Study Area. The Moss Bay basin has approximately 20.24 acres of total wetland, of which only a small portion near the Neal-Landguth Wetland Park is in the Study Area. Additional wetlands in Rose Hill Meadows are also in the eastern portion of the Study Area. These wetlands provide important ecological functions, such as water quality improvements, flow attenuation, and wildlife habitat. Many of these wetlands face development pressure as the surrounding properties are developed, limiting habitat connectivity and species diversity.

Buffer widths within the Study Area vary based on wetland category and habitat points. Wetlands associated with Forbes Lake are rated as Category I wetlands and require a minimum 190-foot and maximum 225-foot buffer, depending on habitat score. Category 2 wetlands require a minimum 75-foot buffer and a maximum 225foot buffer, depending on habitat score. Category 3 wetlands require a 60-foot to 225-foot buffer, and Category 4 wetlands require a buffer of 40 feet.

# Streams

Herrera biologists classified streams within the Study Area, which include Forbes Creek and an unnamed stream in the Moss Bay Basin, using the City of Kirkland stream rating system (KCZ 90.65; Exhibit 3-8). Forbes Creek is a Type F stream north of Forbes Lake. WDFW and City GIS data document the presence of resident coastal cutthroat trout (*Oncorhynchus clarki*)in Forbes Creek where it flows through the Study Area (WDFW 2020a; City of Kirkland 2020). Per KCZ 90.65.1, Type F streams require a 100-foot buffer. The unnamed stream flows into the Study Area west of the Cross Kirkland Corridor Trail between 15<sup>th</sup> Avenue and 17<sup>th</sup> Avenue. This stream is also a Type F stream and requires a 100-foot buffer.

Although King County does not currently operate any gauges on Forbes Creek (King County 2016), flood and stormwater conveyance was identified as one of the primary ecological functions of the Forbes Creek basin in Kirkland's Streams, Wetlands and Wildlife Study report (The Watershed Company 1998). In a review of drainage complaints between 2000 and 2012, most complaints occurred in the Juanita Creek, Moss Bay and Forbes Creek basins(City of Kirkland 2015a). Most calls were about drainage and water quality issues, followed by flooding and erosion (City of Kirkland 2015a). The regional detention facilities in the Forbes Creek and Juanita Creek basins are the only flood reduction projects identified on capital projects list for the City of Kirkland (City of Kirkland 2015a).

### Exhibit 3-8. Surface Water



Source: City of Kirkland, 2020; Herrera, 2020.

# Tree Canopy

The City recognizes that urban forests provide many benefits to the public, including improved air quality (as noted in section 3.1.3) and water quality, human health, safety, community character, and economic stability. Policy E-2.1 of the Comprehensive Plan establishes an objective to achieve a healthy, resilient urban forest with citywide 40% tree canopy coverage. In 2013, the City adopted an Urban Forestry Strategic Management Plan (UFSMP) that outlines long-range management strategies towards a healthy, sustainable urban forest, such as: inventory public trees, increase tree planting efforts, provide adequate public tree maintenance and conduct ongoing public outreach. A comprehensive citywide Tree Canopy Analysis in 2017 showed that the City had an overall tree canopy coverage of 38%, a loss of canopy from the prior 8-year tree canopy analysis cycle (Plan-It Geo 2018). The tree canopy coverage in the Study Area is 30%. The potential impact on total tree canopy coverage is the primary urban-forestry metric that differentiate the No Action option from Alternatives 2 and 3 in this section.

Trees within the urban landscape, particularly those with well-established canopies and root systems, are important in maximizing the benefits that urban forests provide, particularly those linked to human health outcomes. This includes noise and pollution attenuation, air quality, urban heat effects and reducing stormwater runoff. Urban trees reduce stormwater runoff by intercepting rainfall with their canopy, increasing evaporation and reducing the impact energy of water droplets on bare soil. Root growth and decomposition increase the stormwater runoff, reducing erosion and preventing sediment and other pollutants from entering streams, rivers, and lakes. The Study Area, including WSDOT ROW, is currently estimated by Herrera to have 30% or 216.85 acres of tree canopy coverage (see Exhibit 33), and represents approximately 4.79% of the total tree canopy in the City.

### Exhibit 3-9. Tree Canopy





# 3.2.2 Impacts

# Thresholds of Significance

Stormwater impacts would be considered to rise to the level of significance when

projects 1) create impervious surfaces without stormwater management that increase the rate and volume of stormwater entering the City's separated storm sewer system exceeding its conveyance capacity and causing local flooding or degrading habitat in downstream receiving waters due to streambank erosion or changes in wetlands hydroperiod, 2) release untreated stormwater from pollution generating hard surfaces that leads to a decrease in water quality in local receiving waters, or 3) release stormwater contaminated with silt or other pollutants during construction.

Impacts to surface waters, including streams and wetlands, would be considered to rise to the level of significance if streams would receive substantial changes in flow volumes and velocities that affect water quality and habitat and cannot be mitigated. Surface water impacts are also of significance if wetlands or wetland buffers are filled or substantially reduced in function and these losses cannot be mitigated.

For tree canopy, impacts would be considered to rise to the level of significance when the project would cause a net loss in the City's overall current 38% tree canopy coverage.

# Impacts Common to All Alternatives

## <u>Stormwater</u>

Under all alternatives, additional growth and development would likely increase the total amount of impervious surface in some areas of the Study Area, creating additional stormwater runoff that would require management and treatment. However, this new development would be required by existing development regulations to implement stormwater flow control and water quality treatment, mitigating its impacts. Additionally, All projects that drain to Forbes Lake that trigger water quality treatment shall be assumed to be located within a designated Sensitive Lake WQ Treatment Area for the purposes of applying areaspecific water quality treatment requirement in Section 1.2.8.1 of the King County Surface Water Design Manual because Forbes Lake is listed as a Category 5 water body for phosphorus.

Redevelopment within the Study Area at higher densities would likely result in improved water quality and a reduction in peak run-off rates as older developments with outdated stormwater controls are replaced by new developments with modern stormwater controls. For example, the conversion of a large surface parking lot to high density mixed-use development would result in increased intensity and quantity of development (for housing and employment growth), but may result in an overall decrease in impervious surfaces and the implementation of stormwater controls designed under the current KCSWDM. Low Impact Development (LID) practices are expected to improve water quality and the hydrologic regime of the run-off, in particular for the peak flows and durations from smaller storm events.

## Wetlands and Streams

Development allowed under each alternative could result in impacts to Forbes Creek and the unnamed stream located in Moss Bay Basin, as well as wetlands along the eastern portion of the Study Area. Under all alternatives, the increase in impervious surfaces and decrease in tree canopy cover associated with development would increase the flow volume and velocity during storm events and reduce baseflow during drier periods. The required implementation of LID practices would mitigate for this impact to flow and minimize the impact to associated stream and wetland habitat.

Similar to impacts described for stormwater, redevelopment, including new roads, would improve stream and wetland habitat by implementing current stormwater controls including LID practices, requiring appropriate buffer widths, and retaining existing native vegetation. The buffer width and vegetative cover attenuate and retain stormwater so flow rate and volume during storm events decreases. The gradual change in flow during storm events reduces impacts to habitat, decreasing the rate of erosion and improving water quality over existing conditions for resident fish species. During drier periods, the improved buffer widths and vegetation would maintain healthy baseflow, necessary for fish species that reside in Forbes Creek and the unnamed creek in the Moss Bay basin. Enhanced vegetation cover improves water quality by decreasing temperature and pollutant loads.

# No Action Alternative 1

## <u>Stormwater</u>

Stormwater impacts for the No Action Alternative are the same as those described under Impacts Common to All Alternatives, above.

### Wetlands and Streams

Changes to stream and wetland habitat would be minimal under the No Action Alternative and less than either Action Alternative due to reduced development activity. Development activities under the no action would be consistent with current land-use planning and environmental regulations and would not further encroach on stream or wetland buffers. With less development activity fewer legacy stormwater systems would be upgraded to current standards and therefore water quality may improve more slowly under the no Action Alternative. Similarly, with less development activity there may be fewer opportunities to enhance habitat through mitigation projects.

## Tree Canopy

Under the No Action Alternative, changes to tree canopy in the Study Area would likely be minimal because they would be related to gradual infill and development activities consistent with current land-use and tree retention code. The loss of canopy coverage though infill development, combined with an increase in coverage due to future street tree planting and minor streetscape improvements account for the minimal overall change. Infill and development activities under the No Action Alternative would result in a relatively slow rate of both tree removal and subsequent planting. Canopy loss would be limited in scope but could be relatively drawn out as small numbers of trees are occasionally removed, replanted, and gradually reach maturity.

# Alternative 2

## <u>Stormwater</u>

Stormwater impacts for Alternative 2 are the same as those described under Impacts Common to All Alternatives, above. While all alternatives would implement LID practices, Alternative 2 provides a form of LID measures that promote a multifunctional green street. For example, a public green street for 120th Avenue NE could include: a complete street with vegetated green stormwater infrastructure, traffic calming, bike/pedestrian mobility, and place making design elements. Private green streets could be identified in the Station Area Plan and Form-Based Code regulating plan, e.g. as mid-block crossings or new mixed use complete streets. When built by the developers, there could be enhanced tree canopy and green infrastructure.

## Wetlands and Streams

Alternative 2 would result in more development in the vicinity of stream and wetland buffers than the No Action Alternative, and the same impact as Alternative 3. The area west of 120<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE and north of NE 90<sup>th</sup> Street would allow mid-rise office buildings near the FORBES 17 wetland buffer and the buffer for Forbes Creek, mainly within the footprint of the existing development. Development adjacent to stream and wetland buffers has the potential to reduce buffer functions by increasing the amount of stormwater flowing into the buffer, thereby decreasing water quality functions, and increasing disturbance, which can reduce habitat quality. The use of stormwater quality and flow control practices (including LID practices) during development would ameliorate some of these adverse effects to water quality. If development resulted in temporary impacts to buffers during construction, habitat would be enhanced by planting native species and removing invasive species in restored areas.

## Tree Canopy

Alternative 2 would result in more significant growth and urban development than the No Action Alternative. Building heights would increase to about 150 feet in areas closest to the transit station east of I-405, stepping down to 45 feet as distance increases from the freeway. Building height and proximity to potential planting areas in public rights of way in this alternative could affect existing trees or restrict the choice of tree species for some future plantings to those with a smaller or more columnar structure, potentially limiting tree canopy coverage. The potential impact area for Alternative 2 includes parcels identified for development as well as adjacent public rights of way. There is no comprehensive survey data available on the numbers of trees on private property. However, canopy coverage was assessed using remote sensing and is available across all property ownership types. There are an estimated 1,032 trees and 67.36 acres of tree canopy cover in the potential impact area for Alternative 2. The more intensive development activities proposed in Alternative 2 would likely result in more canopy loss than the No Action Alternative; it is anticipated that about 25 acres of the potential maximum loss of 67 acres could be replanted in the Study Area in available space; if new green streets are added as there could be incrementally more planting area beyond 25 acres. Although 25 acres are available to be planted, the trees planted in these areas will at maturity extend beyond the planting limits and result in canopy coverage greater than the planting area. This coverage area would depend upon the species planted and planting conditions. Under Alternative 2, loss of tree canopy would be due to redevelopment of existing commercial areas and large parking lots with tree cover into mixed-use development, as well as infill development in residential areas. Some existing street trees may need to be removed due to adjacent property development, but generally the public ROW would be used as a planting opportunity to offset canopy lost through development. Trees would be replanted in the ROW to the full extent possible, but some trees may need to be planted in suitable locations outside the project area but within the city limits. There may be opportunities to preserve particular areas of canopy, but it will not be known how likely that will be until final design. Development activities under Alternative 2 would be rapid in comparison to the No Action Alternative and would result in a more abrupt loss of canopy. However, development would be

subject to tree retention codes and street tree requirements and replanting would occur more rapidly. Under all alternatives, tree canopy will continue to be analyzed under the current 8-year tree canopy study cycle.

# Alternative 3

## <u>Stormwater</u>

Stormwater impacts for Alternative 3 are expected to be about the same as those described under Impacts Common to All Alternatives, above. Like for Alternative2, Alternative 3 would provide green streets as a location for green infrastructure as private development occurs, as well as a blue-green street concept for 120th Avenue NE. This street improvement could involve a vegetated stormwater infrastructure element in the median of the street which has flowing water on the surface. It would provide stormwater conveyance, attenuation (detention), and water quality treatment. The design may incorporate grey infrastructure elements below grade. The corridor may also be integrated with multimodal infrastructure and community gathering spaces.

### Wetlands and Streams

Alternative 3 would have greater impact on stream and wetland habitat than the No Action Alternative and the same level of impact as Alternative 2. Like Alternative 2, Alternative 3 would allow a mid-rise office building near the FORBES 17 wetland buffer and the Forbes Creek buffer, mainly within the footprint of the existing development. Increased development adjacent to buffers could reduce water quality and habitat functions provided by buffers.. The use of LID practices during development would ameliorate some of these adverse effects. If development resulted in temporary impacts to buffers during construction, habitat could be enhanced with planting native species and removing invasive species within restored areas.

## <u>Tree Canopy</u>

Alternative 3 would result in more significant growth and urban development than both the No Alternative option and Alternative 2. In general, the maximum building height for Alternative 3 is greater than for Alternative 2, especially closer to the proposed I-405 transit center. However, taller buildings in these locations would have little impact on potential tree canopy coverage compared to Alternative 2 because proposed building heights and proximity to potential planting areas in both alternatives would be tall and close enough to limit the choice of tree species to those that are smaller or with a narrower columnar structure. Alternative 3 would also result in a similar loss of canopy through development of treed parking lots. The potential impact area for Alternative 3 includes parcels identified for development and adjacent public rights of way. The potential impact area of Alternative 3 could affect slightly more trees and acres of canopy than the other alternatives. There are an estimated 1,039 trees and 68.03 acres of canopy across all property ownership types in the potential impact area for alternative 3. Development under Alternatives 2 and 3 would be subject to the same street tree and tree retention codes. Alternative 3 would add new street trees in the public ROW and would include additional green-street midblock connections that could be built in city rights of way or easements on private property. When these additional tree planting opportunities are considered, net loss of tree canopy under Alternative 3 would likely be similar to the net loss of canopy under Alternative 2. Like Alternative 2, Development activities under Alternative 3 would be rapid in comparison to the No Action Alternative and would be subject to tree retention codes and street tree requirements. Approximately 25 acres of the affected development area could be replanted, and there may need to be planting in other parts of the City on public parks or in residential areas. Although 25 acres are available to be planted, the trees planted in these areas will at maturity extend beyond the planting limits and result in canopy coverage greater than the planting area. This coverage area would depend upon the species planted and planting conditions.

# 3.2.3 Mitigation Measures

# **Incorporated Plan Features**

Both Action Alternatives may implement measures from the Water & Sustainability Options Matrix to provide additional mitigation. (See Appendix B).

# **Regulations and Commitments**

## <u>Stormwater</u>

Under both Action Alternatives the City would require projects to implement enhanced stormwater treatment for all hard surfaces requiring treatment within the Forbes Creek watershed in addition to the existing stormwater code requirements. Additionally, the final plan may incorporate elements from the Water Mitigation matrix in Appendix B.

## Wetlands and Streams

While under the No Action Alternative there would be less development than

under the Action Alternatives, and fewer direct impacts on wetlands and streams, there would therefore be fewer opportunities to perform mitigation. The Action Alternatives would have more impacts on wetlands and streams than the no action alternative, but required mitigation would be triggered and this would create opportunities to improve wetland and stream conditions. Per KZC 90.60 and 90.70, modifications to wetlands, streams, and associated buffers are prohibited except under certain circumstances. Activities may be permitted in critical areas provided they meet the following standards (among others): general mitigation requirements, including mitigation sequencing; requirements for compensatory mitigation; are protective of fish or wildlife habitat conservation areas; have no adverse impact on water quality or conveyance or degradation of critical area functions and values; minimize the removal of significant trees; and restore temporarily disturbed areas to pre-project conditions or better.

## Tree Canopy

Per KZC 95, a Tree Retention Plan would be developed under all alternatives, including inventory and survey of significant trees that may be impacted by the proposal. Tree canopy loss would be minimized through the retention of high value street trees and on-site trees to the maximum extent possible, and moderate value trees where feasible. Additionally, a forest management plan may be required for significantly wooded sites greater than 35,000 square feet. New tree canopy would be added with new street tree plantings, installation of required landscaping, and general project landscaping.

# **Other Proposed Mitigation Measures**

## <u>Tree Canopy</u>

Tree loss should be minimized where possible through the development of a Tree Protection Plan in accordance with City requirements, with an emphasis to retain and protect high-value, significant trees. Large trees are the most difficult to replace and can be considered for relocation/translating. It is unlikely that all trees and tree canopy identified within the potential impact areas for Alternatives 2 and 3 would be removed. However, because the maximum impact to tree canopy under these alternatives is approximately 67-68 acres respectively, and there are only roughly 25 acres of potential planting area within the Study Area, it may be necessary to replace some outside of the Study Area in suitable locations. Recommended locations for tree plantings outside the Study Area include residential neighborhoods, public open space, parks, and stormwater retention facilities. In order to maximize replanting within the Study Area, unconventional potential planting opportunities within impervious surfaces using suspended pavement systems (Silva cell) could be implemented. Where replanting within the Study Area is not possible, an in-lieu-fee option may provide flexibility to fund and support best management practices outlined in the City of Kirkland Urban Forestry Strategic Management Plan.

# 3.2.4 Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts

No significant unavoidable adverse impacts are expected to stormwater and surface water.

There may be indirect impacts to stream and wetland buffers due to increased development adjacent to buffers. No additional impacts to streams or wetlands are anticipated in any alternatives.

Based on Citywide data from historic canopy assessments, the Study Area would see near-term canopy loss under all alternatives as larger trees are removed to make way for redevelopment. The rate of near-term canopy loss likely accelerates based on the intensity of allowed development. The tree canopy would be restored over time as replacement trees reach maturity; however, all alternatives may result in significant unavoidable impact to city-wide tree canopy coverage temporarily over the next 10-20 years.

# 3.3 Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics

This section evaluates land use patterns, housing, jobs, and growth today and in the future. This section describes potential impacts of the No Action and Action Alternatives on land use, growth, and displacement of vulnerable populations as development occurs. The data considered for this section include demographic data collected pre-COVID 19 from state and federal sources.

# 3.3.1 Affected Environment

# **Current Land Use**

Today, most of the Study Area consists of residential areas with the primary type being single-family, followed by multifamily and retail uses. See Exhibit 3-10.

Existing Land Use	Parcel Acres	Percent
Single Family Residential	211.4	41%
Multifamily Residential	65.0	13%
Manufactured Housing	0.8	0%
Commercial Services	17.9	4%
Education	33.7	7%
Government	3.4	1%
Industrial	26.8	5%
Institutional	6.7	1%
Office	21.8	4%
Parking	6.6	1%
Public	21.8	4%
Retail	45.1	9%
Vacant Land	44.7	9%
No Data	5.0	1%
Grand Total	510.9	100%

### Exhibit 3-10. Existing Land Use by Type and Acres

Sources: King County Assessor, 2020; BERK, 2020.

The district shows most land is used for low density residential and industrial purposes on the northwest quadrant, big box retail and residential to the northeast and southeast, and office, residential, and industrial to the southwest. See Exhibit 3-11.

### Exhibit 3-11. Existing Station Area District Character

#### **District impressions**

#### 85th Corridor

Sets SL's an important east/west connection. Its auto oriented character all on lock is devolte on the western side, instead flatauring a dense tree canopy, and lots that trum their back on this important confider

### 

Industrial preased jacent to 65th feature large parcels, along presimity to the future station, and parential appartunities for development or new investment. Many are currently important locations for small businesses.



### Highway Barrier

1-405 acts a major barrier, imiting eastAvest connections, discoursiging adjacent development opportunities, and contributing to noise and air pollution

Empty Interchange

The interchange geometry results in large underutilized open spaces designed to be experienced by vahicle.

### Big Box Retail

The Rose II iI business district is an important economic engine one activity center for the city. Characteristics include extensive surface loss, superblocks, and auto oriented stress are public realm.

Internal Development In several ocations, pockets of office and residential development display an internal orientation, with no relationship to the street, surface parking, and soor pedestrian realistion.

Source: Mithun, 2020.



# Planned Land Use and Growth

Future land use in the Comprehensive Plan is similar to the pattern of land use today, with a greater share of residential designations and a focus of commercial uses along NE 85th Street and Industrial uses west of the Cross Kirkland Corridor. Residential areas abut the more intense job and commercial areas. See Exhibit 3-12.





Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; BERK, 2020.

Zoning districts implement the Comprehensive Plan. A high level map of zoning categories appears in Exhibit 3-13.

### Exhibit 3-13. Zoning Districts in Station Area



Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; BERK, 2020.

The City has zoned areas more finely block by block. The list of detailed zones is shown in Exhibit 3-14.

### Exhibit 3-14. Zoning District Detail

Zoning	Acres
Commercial	69.22
Rose Hill (RH) RH 1A	17.14
RH 1B	4.54
RH 2A	3.21
RH 2B	2.12
RH 2C	4.09
RH 3	7.50
RH 5A	21.75
RH 5B	4.60
RH 5C	0.83
RH 7	3.43
High Density Residential	18.00
PLA 5A	6.09
PLA 5D	8.32
PLA 5E	1.89
RM 1.8	1.70
Industrial	52.69
LIT	52.69
Low Density Residential	225.43
RS 5.0	6.46
RS 7.2	57.97
RS 8.5	86.35
RSX 7.2	74.65
Medium Density Residential	87.50
PLA 17	30.26
RM 3.6	50.10
RM 5.0	7.13
Office	2.72
PO	2.72
Office/Multi-Family	21.72
PLA 17A	6.03
PLA 5B	3.50
PLA 5C	8.75
PR 3.6	3.01
RH 4	0.43
Park/Open Space	33.64
P	33.64
Grand Total	510.90

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; BERK, 2020.

# Population, Housing, and Jobs

Currently there are about 1,900 households, 4,200 residents, and 5,500 jobs in the Study Area. It has about 5% of the City's population and housing and 11% of the City's jobs.

	_		
Geography	Population	Housing Units	Covered Employment
Station Area	4,187	2,056*	4,998-5,503**
City of Kirkland	88,940	39,312	50,754
Study Area Share	5%	5%	11%

### Exhibit 3-15. Population, Housing, and Jobs in Station Area, 2019

\* Occupied households are approximately 1,907. Based on distributing housing units and households by parcel, elsewhere the household number is reported as 1,909.

\*\*Study area estimates using the BKR traffic model and commercial zoning is 4,498 whereas the higher figure is based on PSRC/ESD Covered job estimates.

Sources: Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC), 2019; OFM, 2019.

The City's growth targets assume about 8,400 new housing units and 22,500 new jobs. Most of the City's capacity for housing and jobs is in the Totem Lake Urban Center. See Exhibit 3-16.

### Exhibit 3-16. Kirkland Comprehensive Plan Targets and Capacity, 2035

	2013 Existing <sup>1</sup>	2035 Growth Targets <sup>2</sup>	Available Capacity <sup>1</sup>
Housing Units	36,866	45,277	46,111 to 54,156
		(8,361 new housing units)	(13,664 to 23,817 new housing units)
Employment	37,981	60,416	58,797 to 85,094
		(22,435 new jobs)	(22,984 to 57,155 new jobs)

Sources:

1. City Estimates (as of 2015). Upper range of available capacity reflects alternative methodology for Totem Lake Urban Center. 2. Targets for housing unit and employment growth between 2006 and 2031 were assigned by the King County Countywide Planning Policies. The City adjusted the numbers for housing units and employment by the amount of actual new development between 2006 and 2012 and by extending the target date to 2035 using the average growth rate needed to meet targets.

The City will be planning for new 2044 growth targets in its next periodic update due in 2024. The region is anticipated to see continued strong growth as identified in growth forecasts by the State Office of Financial Management and the Puget Sound Regional Council's (PSRC) VISION 2050.

Under current plans and zoning, and associated regional traffic modeling, about 873 new housing units were anticipated by 2035 in the Station Area, a fraction of the City's target and capacity. As of 2020, there are 1,145 units anticipated in two proposed mixed use developments ("pipeline development") on properties in the Study Area, exceeding the planned housing by 2035.

There would be another nearly estimated 190 jobs proposed with the two proposed mixed use (or "pipeline development") projects, though that is a fraction of the anticipated 5,900 new jobs planned by the year 2035 in the Study Area. See Exhibit 3-17.

	Housing	Jobs
Citywide Growth Target: 2012-2035	8,361	22,435
Citywide Growth Capacity: 2016*	13,664 to 23,817	22,984 to 57,155
Totem Lake Urban Center Capacity Share of Citywide Capacity	25%-55%	30%-70%
Station Area Planned Growth 2019-2035	873	5,871
Station Area Pipeline Development: 2020	1,145	193 (est)

### Exhibit 3-17. 2035 Growth Targets and Capacity: City and Station Area

\* Higher end uses alternative approach to estimating capacity in Totem Lake where development is added if a parcel development less than 25% of the maximum permitted development. Sources: King County, 2014; City of Kirkland, 2016; OFM, 2019.

# **Demographics**

In the Study Area, 27% of residents are children and young adults 0-24 years old, 31% are 25-44 years old, 28% are 45-64 years old, and 14% are 65 years and older. See Exhibit 3-18. This is similar to the City of Kirkland as a whole showing 13.7% above 65 years old.

The Study Area has about 72% white residents and 28% persons of color. See Exhibit 3-19. This is a lower share of white residents than in 2010 when the share was 79%. The Study Area share of white residents in 2020 is similar to the City as a whole at 70%.

### Exhibit 3-18. Station Area Residents Age Range, 2020



City of Kirkland 65+ 2019: 13.7% Source: ESRI Business Analyst, 2020.

### Exhibit 3-19. Study Area Race, 2020



City of Kirkland White Alone 2019: 70.0% Source: ESRI Business Analyst, 2020.

## Populations Lacking Opportunities

The Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC) has developed an Opportunity Index identifying whether people living in a census tract have more or less access to opportunities for education, employment, housing, mobility, and health/environment.

Exhibit 3-20 and Exhibit 3-21 identifies Census Tracts in the vicinity of the station area. The area east of I-405 and along NE 85th Street is considered to have a Low Opportunity Index score, based on Very Low Health and Environmental quality (likely due to less access to parks/open space or location near I-405), and Low Housing quality due to housing conditions or other factors. Other Census Tracts are rated as having Moderate or High Opportunity. Elements of the area also scored lower for Health and Housing.

### Opportunity Index Factors – Puget Sound Regional Council July 2019

### Education

Reading test scores, math test scores, student poverty, teacher qualifications, graduation rates.

### **Economic Health**

Access to living wage jobs, job growth, unemployment rates.

### Housing and Neighborhood Quality

Housing vacancy rates, housing stock condition, crime index.

### Mobility and Transportation

Drive commute cost, access to transit, transit fare cost, walkability (% walk to work).

### Health and Environment

Proximity to park/open space, access to healthy food, proximity to toxic site release.



## Exhibit 3-20. PSRC Opportunity Index Map – Census Tracks Overlapping Station Area

Source: PSRC, 2019.

### Exhibit 3-21. Opportunity Index and Factors by Census Tract (CT)

	Rose Hill Area East of I-405: CT 53033022604	Forbes Lake Area + Northeast: CT 53033022603	West of I-405: CT 53033022500	Downtown/ Waterfront Area: CT 53033022400
Opportunity Index	Low	High	High	Moderate
Economics	High	Low	Very High	Very High
Education	High	High	Very High	Very High
Health	Very Low	High	Very Low	Very Low
Housing	Low	Low	High	Low
Transportation	High	High	High	High
% Persons of Color 2016	24%	30%	18%	15%

Source: PSRC, 2019.

## Potential for Displacement

PSRC has published a Displacement Risk study and map considering sociodemographics, transportation qualities, neighborhood characteristics, housing, and civic engagement factors. See Exhibit 3-22. Displacement of existing residents or businesses refers to when housing or neighborhood conditions force residents or businesses to move: "Displacement can be physical, when building conditions deteriorate or are taken off the market for renovation or demolition, or economic, as costs rise." (Puget Sound Regional Council, 2019) Based on the regional study, areas at higher risk of displacement are concentrated in south King County, Tacoma, and along the I-5 corridor in Snohomish County. By Census Tract, the level of displacement risk is considered low in the Study Area.



Exhibit 3-22. Displacement Risk in Census Tracts including Study Area

Source: Puget Sound Regional Council, 2019.

While on the whole the Study Area is not at high risk of displacement, amongst larger chain grocery stores, restaurants, and auto sales and services, there are smaller businesses, some of which are ethnic restaurants or personal service shops. As well, there are relatively higher percentages of people of color in the Census Tracts containing the Study Area and room to improve housing quality; see Exhibit 3-21.

## Affordable Housing

Generally, affordable housing is designed so that households pay no more than 30% of their income on rent. Households that spend more than 30% of their income on housing and earn less than 80% of the King County median household income for ownership housing are considered cost burdened. Those spending more than 50% on rent and earning 80% or less of the county median household income are considered severely cost burdened.

The City's Housing Strategy Plan (City of Kirkland, 2018) reports for the city:

- Only 16% of the low- and very low-income renters in Kirkland live in housing where they can pay less than 30% of their gross incomes. Almost two-thirds (62%) pay more than half their incomes for housing—known as "severe cost burden."
- The median wage paid in Kirkland is comparable to other Eastside cities, but 54% of those jobs pay less than \$50,000 per year.
- Traffic congestion in Kirkland--and the cost of vehicular infrastructure built to accommodate it--can be attributed to workers commuting into and out of Kirkland for their jobs, as well as on auto-dependent residential growth in Kirkland.
- The median price of a Kirkland home more than doubled in just the last five years.
- Kirkland has housing affordable to moderate income households, but has significant deficits in housing affordable to low- very low-income households (30% of the area median income; earning \$26,000 for a family of 3).

The City requires the inclusion of affordable housing in most new multifamily development and also offers incentives, including:

- Either low-, moderate-, or middle-income housing is required as a portion of new multifamily developments in many neighborhoods.
  - > At least 10% of the units provided in new residential developments of four units or greater shall be affordable housing units.
  - Height and density bonuses may be granted in exchange for affordable housing units provided on site.
- Multi-family property tax exemptions (MFTE) are offered in all areas where affordable housing is required.

- MFTE is offered as an added incentive where affordable housing is not required, such as the CBD.
- Partial impact fee and permit fee waivers are allowed, as well as dimensional standard modifications, for affordable housing.
- Contribution are made to the ARCH Housing Trust Fund.

The City's results through 2016 are identified below:

- ARCH Trust Fund Supported Units 1993-2016 in Kirkland: 382 units (142 general, 97 senior, 11 homeless, 28 special needs)
- MFTE through 2016: 176 units (83 rental, 23 senior, 31 owner, 6 special needs)
- Fee in Lieu/Fee Waiver Value Collected 1999-2016: \$1,296,915 (City of Kirkland, 2017)

Recently, the City required that a developer associated with Kirkland Urban should pay the difference in affordable housing units expected when the master plan was amended to replace planned dwellings units with additional office space, resulting in the loss of the 10% affordable units expected (Kirkland Ordinance 0-4711). The plan had authorized 367 dwelling units, reduced to 185 units with the master plan amendment. The City identified that there would be only 19 affordable units instead of the planned 37 units. The City required the developer to pay \$148,385.00 per affordable unit foregone by the amendment.

The more recent Washington Joint Legislative Audit and Review Committee Study of MFTE units between 2007-2019 identified 328 market rate units and 81 affordable units built in Kirkland using the MFTE program. (Washington Joint Legislative Audit and Review Committee, 2019) At best this is about 3.7% of total units built in the city:

- Citywide unit increase: 2012-2019: 2,177 (to include major annexation area not part of Kirkland from 2007-2011)
- Share of new units MFTE market rate: 15.1%
- Share new units MFTE affordable: 3.7%

# 3.3.2 Impacts

# Thresholds of Significance

Land use and socioeconomic impacts would be considered to rise to a significant level if there are:

- Differences in activity levels at boundaries of uses of different intensities likely to result in incompatibilities.
- Intensities of expected growth likely to have an impact on direct displacement of a marginalized population (low-income people, people of color).

- Inadequate physical capacity to accommodate growth and displaced residents and businesses.
- Developments at intensities that would not support transit investments.

# Impacts Common to All Alternatives

## Land Use Patterns

The No Action Alternative has a similar acreage of Low Density Residential compared to Infill residential in the Action Alternatives, though more small scale attached housing (e.g. townhomes) could be added in the Infill Residential areas of Alternative 3.

Action Alternatives propose similar medium and high density residential, commercial, and industrial land use patterns as the No Action Alternative but emphasize mixed use residential/commercial, and mixed use office development. The transition from one type of land use to another is addressed under each alternative.

### Exhibit 3-23. Zoning Comparison

No Action Zoning	Acres	Action Typologies	Alt. 2 Acres	Alt. 3 Acres
Commercial:	69.22	Residential Mixed Use High Intensity		12.81
Rose Hill Business District		Residential Mixed Use Mid Intensity	38.17	25.36
High Density Residential	18.00	Residential High Intensity*	0.00	0.00
Medium Density Residential	87.50	Residential Mid Intensity*	26.00	33.49
Office and Office/Multi-family	24.43	Infill per zoning (Office)	18.58	18.58
		Office Low Intensity	6.23	
		Office Mid Intensity	34.24	23.08
		Office High Intensity		22.50
		Office Mixed Use High Intensity		20.31
		Office Mixed Use Mid Intensity	20.31	
Industrial	52.69	Industrial/Tech	12.15	12.15
		Infill per zoning (Industrial)	34.58	34.58
Low Density Residential	225.43	Infill with Residential (Alt 3)	0	38.82
		Infill Per Zoning (Residential)	310.91	272.09
Parks and Open Space	33.64	Parks and Open Space	30.57	30.57
Total	510.90		510.9	510.9

\* Residential Mid- and Residential High- Intensity are intended for single-purpose residential uses at different densities. Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

## **Compatibility**

### Land Use Transitions

All Alternatives would maintain a pattern of greater mixed use or employment intensity near NE 85th Street and I-405, though Alternatives 2 and 3 create a more distinct difference in intensity of uses in the northeast and southeast quadrants of the interchange where there are more abrupt changes in intensity from these uses to medium and lower density residential. This is addressed to a greater degree in the Aesthetics analysis.

### Air Quality

At a programmatic level, the Action Alternatives consider business oriented and residential mixed uses similar to allowances found today in the No Action Alternative along NE 85th Street. Compared to the No Action Alternative, Action Alternatives provide a transition or buffer of greater employment uses along I-405 in the northeast and southeast quadrants of the interchange; residential uses would be located beyond these office-focused areas further from I-405.

Dense landscaping along roadways can reduce air pollutants by up to 50% (Deshmukh, 2019)<sup>(6)</sup> Green infrastructure is another source of mitigation for potential air emissions (Tiwari, 2019)<sup>(6)</sup>. The Action Alternatives promote landscaping and green infrastructure such as with green streets. The Action Alternatives also include a Form-Based Code that can address orientation and location of residential uses in mixed use developments to reduce potential exposure to adverse air quality and improve land use compatibility.

### **Activity Levels**

All alternatives allow for increased growth in the Study Area, with No Action the least and Alternative 3 the most.

### Exhibit 3-24. Households and Jobs by Alternative

Alternative	Households	% Increase Above Existing	% Increase Above No Action	Jobs	% Increase Above Existing	% Increase Above No Action
Existing	1,909			4,988		
No Action	2,782	46%		10,859	118%	
Alternative 2	8,509	346%	206%	28,688	475%	164%
Alternative 3	10,909	471%	292%	34,988	601%	222%

Sources: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

See Exhibit 3-25 for allowed housing and Exhibit 3-26 for jobs by quadrant. The Northeast and Southeast quadrants are planned to incorporate the most growth.



Exhibit 3-25. Housing Levels by Quadrant by Alternative

Sources: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.



Exhibit 3-26. Jobs by Quadrant by Alternative

Sources: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

Increases in growth activity levels could increase ambient noise such as at the interface of commercial or industrial and residential uses with delivery bays or other equipment. The City has adopted maximum permissible noise levels between land use classes of different types consistent with state rules (WAC 173-60). Noise levels may increase temporally during construction, and City rules also address appropriate daytime hours.

The change in activity levels at the boundary of the Study Area is further addressed under each alternative.

### Potential Displacement, Growth Capacity, Equity

All alternatives provide capacity for growth as seen in Exhibit 3-25 and Exhibit 3-26. Some of the areas most likely to change abut I-405 on the northeast and southeast portions of the interchange along the station and along NE 85th Street.

Under all alternatives, there would be more intensive office mixed use or residential mixed use buildings replacing single-story big box retail and parking lots along NE 85th Street, though the degree and character differs among alternatives.

New typologies would generally abut lower density and medium density residential areas but not replace them See discussions of each alternative for more detail on changes in typologies in some locations.

Most of the change would occur in Census Tract 53033022604, the Rose Hill area east of I-405. This Census Tract has a low opportunity index, and a quarter of the current residents are persons of color. There is a relatively low potential for displacement of small and ethnic businesses as indicated in Exhibit 3-22; to the extent there are limited displacements, there is capacity under all alternatives to contain space to accommodate them. Likewise, there may be lower income households in the Study Area that could be displaced in limited instances according to Exhibit 3-22, but there is substantial capacity to add new housing including affordable housing (see below).

## Affordable Housing

If the City continues the current affordable housing program of both its inclusionary housing program and its voluntary MFTE program, the lowest number of affordable units would be added under Alternative 1 and the most under Alternative 3. If the City improved these programs (e.g., make MFTE for affordable housing more likely to be used) or increased its inclusionary housing program in association with the increase in heights and densities allowed, more affordable housing could be achieved. See Exhibit 3-27.

Alternative	Net Increase in Households Above Existing	10% Inclusionary Affordable Units	3.7% MFTE Affordable units	Total Potential Affordable Units
No Action Alternative 1	873	87	32	119
Alternative 2	6,600	660	244	904
Alternative 3	9,000	900	333	1,233

### Exhibit 3-27. Affordable Housing Increases by Alternative

Sources: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

It should be noted that the balance of jobs and housing is not 1:1 in any alternative, and there is a greater share of jobs to future population under each alternative. Those working in the Study Area in the future may create demand for housing both in the Study Area and city or region. Though under the Action Alternatives, anticipated jobs would largely include technology and professional service office jobs, a share would also be in retail or services as found today. Typically retail and service workers would earn lesser incomes and rely on availability of affordable housing.

## Transit Supportive Land Use

The PSRC requires that designated Regional Growth Centers allow 45 activity units (population and/or jobs) per acre to help ensure that land use supports transportation investments. The Station Area is within a proposed Regional Growth Center.

All alternatives would increase activity units in the station area with Alternatives 2 and 3 exceeding the activity unit density required, though the Station Area is only a portion of a larger proposed Regional Growth Center, and density should be confirmed within the appropriate boundary. See Exhibit 3-28.

### Exhibit 3-28. Activity Units – Station Area

	Existing	No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3		
Study Area						
Total Study Area Population *	4,192	5,791	18,687	23,957		
Total Jobs (estimated)	4,988	10,859	28,688	34,988		
Population and Jobs Activity Units – Study Area	9,200	16,650	44,300	55,000		
Gross Acres – Study Area	719.40	719.40	719.40	719.40		
Activity Unit/Gross Ac	12.8	23.1	61.6	76.5		
Core Area – Regional Growth Center						

To be determined by PSRC for Preferred Alternative

\*Existing and No Action assume the Study Area household size of 2.2 derived from PSRC household and population estimates; this higher household size reflects a nearly even mix of single family and multifamily households. Action Alternatives assume a household size of 1.83, the multifamily household size estimated in the 2015 Comprehensive Plan EIS and used in the City's recent Regional Growth Center application. The share of multifamily units will be much higher in these alternatives. Sources: Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

# No Action Alternative 1

The No Action retains the current Comprehensive Plan and zoning and anticipates the least amount of growth, though based on pipeline development
nearly all the housing growth anticipated by 2035 would happen sooner. Jobs are anticipated to increase by more than 100% over existing jobs.

The No Action Alternative would result in 2,782 total dwelling units in the Study Area, a 46% increase over existing units; the potential dwellings could be higher than projected by the current Comprehensive Plan growth target estimates since pipeline development already consumes what was estimated for the area. The residential units are part of mixed use developments primarily along the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street Corridor in the Commercial area. If 10% of the new units are affordable, about 87 affordable units would be created or funded. If another 3.7% are developed under MFTE as affordable that would mean 32 affordable units.

Higher activity levels and differences in types and scale of development exist where Industrial abuts Low Density Residential and Medium Density Residential west of the Cross Kirkland Corridor or along 122nd Avenue NE, or Commercial and Office near Low and Medium Density Residential along NE 85th Street.

There is capacity in the alternative to accommodate commercial or residential uses that may be displaced by new development.

When the entire station area is taken into consideration, there is not sufficient capacity for jobs and population to achieve the PSRC-desired activity units in proximity to the transit investments to meet the Regional Growth Center criterion of 45 activity units per acre (the City's nomination before PSRC includes the station area and the Moss Bay neighborhood).

## Action Alternative 2

Under Action Alternative 2, housing would increase by over 200% above the No Action Alternative, and there would be nearly a 164% increase in jobs. The location of general development typologies and relative intensity of development are in similar places as the No Action Alternative – along the boundary of Industrial/Tech and Residential Mixed Use Intensity.

Areas of change in land use patterns from current zoning include:

- East of I-405 near the transit station, there is more emphasis on Office Mid Intensity and Office Mixed Use Mid Intensity instead of Commercial. This could mean replacement of existing businesses for residential or mixed use purposes.
- NE 122nd Avenue NE north of NE 85th Street: There is more area of Residential Mid Intensity instead of Commercial and Industrial Zoning. The planned uses are more similar to existing abutting uses but could replace existing businesses.
- The taller, more intense Residential Mixed Use Mid Intensity would place more growth along abutting Low and Medium Density Residential areas identified

for Incremental Infill. Form-based code design guidelines could establish upper story stepbacks and other techniques at the ground floor to help ensure compatible growth.

Alternative 2 has the potential capacity to accommodate not only 2035 growth targets but more growth beyond to 2044. Its capacity would be in the range of housing and jobs assumed for the Totem Lake Urban Center. While displacement risk has been identified as low by PSRC per Exhibit 3-22, should there be potential displacement of homes or businesses Alternative 2 would provide space that could accommodate them; it is possible that those who may be displaced could relocate outside the Study Area. There is more opportunity for inclusionary housing and MFTE affordable units under Alternative 2 compared to the No Action Alternative. Together these could total over 900 under the City's existing regulations and potentially more if additional programs or incentives are implemented as described under Mitigation Measures.

Action Alternative 2 exceeds the level of activity units in proximity to the transit investments and would support the Regional Growth Center criterion.

## Action Alternative 3

Action Alternative 3 proposes more building intensity related to greater height, particularly near the new station, and has slightly more transitional densities than Action Alternative 2 south of NE 85th Street. Its potential for land use pattern transitional impacts, accommodating potential displacement, and activity level change locations are similar to Action Alternative 2, though the level of growth and activity is higher. There are 292% more housing units compared to the No Action Alternative and 222% more jobs. This alternative would achieve more than 1,200 affordable units and potentially more if additional programs or incentives are implemented as described under Mitigation Measures.

There would be much greater capacity than the 2035 growth targets though the City will be planning for 2044 targets soon, and the growth in this area will assist the City in anticipating future households and jobs. Under Action Alternative 3 the number of dwellings and jobs would be at the upper end of the range of housing and jobs anticipated for the Totem Lake Urban Center.

Action Alternative 3 exceeds the level of activity units in proximity to the transit investments to meet the Regional Growth Center criterion for the Study Area though only a portion of the proposed Center.

## 3.3.3 Mitigation Measures

## **Incorporated Plan Features**

- Alternatives 2 and 3 would have a higher number of housing units and jobs to support transit, and a likely higher number of affordable units produced through MFTE or inclusionary housing programs.
- Alternatives 2 and 3 would include a Form-Based Code intended to implement design standards to ensure compatible development and transitions. This could include transitional development standards with upper story stepbacks and landscaping.
- Alternatives 2 and 3 promote office closer to I-405 and housing at a further distance, which could reduce exposure of residents in new mixed use developments to emissions and freeway noise impacts. Carefully-selected landscaping along rights of way and other locations can mitigate air quality affected by emissions. (See also these topics in Section 3.1, Air Quality/GHG).

## **Regulations and Commitments**

- Kirkland Zoning Code regulates land use, landscaping, parking, and other aspects of development to ensure development meets the City's long-term vision. Design guidelines, adopted by Section 3.30.040 of the Kirkland Municipal Code establish urban design policies to be used in development design review. See also Section 3.5 Aesthetics.
- Kirkland Zoning Code Chapter 112 addresses affordable housing incentives.
- RCW 36.70A.540 authorizes affordable housing incentive programs applicable to residential, commercial, and mixed-use development.
- Kirkland Zoning Code Chapter 113 addresses opportunities for "Missing Middle Housing" types of development in low-density residential zones
- The City regulates noise under Chapter 115.95 of the Kirkland Zoning Code.
   Noise related to construction activities is regulated under Chapter 115.25 of the Kirkland Zoning Code.

## **Other Proposed Mitigation Measures**

### Housing Strategy Plan Implementation

The Kirkland Housing Strategy Plan, April 2018, includes strategies the City could implement to improve its support for affordable housing. Strategies include, but are not limited to:

Infrastructure for walkability and open spaces/pocket parks.

- All-inclusive neighborhoods with nodes of commercial and gathering places.
- Infill housing including alterative housing types.
- Increase overall housing and choices in Transit Oriented Development (TOD) and other centers.
- Mandate and incentivize the inclusion of residential uses in mixed-use developments. Examples of incentives include additional height, reduced setbacks, reduced parking, and tax breaks.

#### Commercial Space Linkage Fees

Action Alternatives 2 and 3 increase the capacity for jobs by 475%-600% above existing levels, and 164% to 222% above the No Action Alternative, respectively. This capacity is realized by creating new form-based zoning and allowing heights of up to 150-300 feet closest to the station and 25-85 feet elsewhere. Action Alternatives 2 and 3 also increase housing above existing levels by 345%-470% above existing units or 206% to 292% above the No Action Alternative, respectively.

Most of the jobs are expected to be office (e.g. 80-90%) given the development typologies planned next to the transit center with mixed use office towers. Retail jobs would also be created to support new households and employees. Industrial jobs would also occur as infill in existing zoned areas. The Study Area would allow for living and working in the same area, although provision of affordable housing choices would be key to ensuring that the employees of the area have a choice to live there. The housing in the Study Area could also help meet the City's affordable housing gaps in the City as a whole, as identified in the Kirkland Housing Strategy Plan. Such gaps included but were not limited to:

- A low proportion of workers in the City actually live in the City, while many who live in the City go elsewhere to work.
- Available housing for lower income (up to \$45,000) and moderate income (up to \$75,000) households, especially lower income seniors and individuals and more moderate-income families including single parents. (City of Kirkland, 2018)

A Kirkland strategy to help fill gaps is to "Increase overall housing and choices in Transit Oriented Development (TOD) and other centers." (City of Kirkland, 2018)

A means to address the impacts of new job growth on the Kirkland area housing market is to identify a commercial linkage fee applicable to new commercial square footage, described more specifically below:

Commercial linkage fees are a form of impact fee assessed on new commercial developments or major employers based on the need for workforce housing generated by new and expanding businesses.

Revenues generated by the fee are then used to help fund the development of affordable housing within accessible commuting distance to the employment center. Commercial linkage fees help to better tie economic growth with housing growth. (Puget Sound Regional Council, 2020)

Commercial linkage fees help cities address the problem of a "jobs-housing fit," where the range of housing affordability choices need to fit the range of worker incomes in the community. A commercial linkage fee is a per-square foot fee assessed to new, non-residential construction uses, such as hotel, office, retail and restaurant, to address the affordable housing demand from new workers necessary to run these uses. To establish the commercial linkage fee, the City must first develop a "nexus" study that demonstrates and quantifies the relationship between new development of commercial space and the demand for affordable housing units; in other words, a study to demonstrate that the increased demand for affordable housing in the City is a direct result of new non-residential development in the City. Such a study could be developed in coordination with A Regional Coalition for Housing ("ARCH").

An example of this type of nexus study was completed for the City of Seattle. After the nexus study, and in reliance on the nexus study, Seattle eventually adopted the Mandatory Housing Affordability (MHA) Program. (City of Seattle, 2014) Seattle modeled the share of units that could be funded with the program. (City of Seattle, 2016) The City also funded an economic analysis of the MHA program. (CAI Community Attributes, 2016) Other commercial linkage fee programs have been established in California, Virginia, Massachusetts and elsewhere. Regionally, other communities are considering commercial linkage fee programs, including the City of Bothell for the Canyon Park Regional Growth Center.

#### **Regional Participation to Leverage Funding**

The City could leverage regional partnerships such as with ARCH to add affordable housing opportunities in the Study Area. New regional efforts may also arise over time. For example, there is draft "Housing Benefit Districts" legislation (HB2898 and SB 6618) that would allow for an opt in incremental taxing district and ability for cities to acquire, assemble, landbank land to be developed into affordable / mixed income housing through partnering with the development community and supporting infrastructure. It has been tested in the Cities of Renton, Everett, and Tacoma.

#### Other Development Code Concepts

The Form-Based Code could include companion amendments meant to address

affordable housing such as:

- Expanded inclusionary housing requirements above the present 10%.
- Creating density bonuses that prioritize affordable housing.
- Establishing minimum requirements for family-size units, so a range of households can live in the Study Area.
- Requirements that development provide a minimum number of activity units to achieve its desired transit oriented development, as well as establish an expected amount of affordable housing.
- The region is experiencing displacement of general commercial uses and small, affordable spaces from more urban areas as redevelopment occurs. The Form-Based Code could create commercial space standards for both small and large businesses in new developments to retain area businesses in new urban formats. Building flexible tenant spaces that can accommodate small businesses can make the spaces more affordable.
- The City could provide incentives for development that retain space for existing businesses or households (e.g. right of first refusal). The City could also require relocation assistance for those displaced.

## 3.3.4 Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts

Under all alternatives, additional growth would occur in the Study Area, leading to a generalized increase in building height and bulk and development intensity over time, as well as the gradual conversion of low-intensity uses to higherintensity development patterns. This transition would be unavoidable but it is not significant and adverse since this is an expected characteristic of a designated Urban Center in the Countywide Planning Policies.

In addition, future growth is likely to create localized land use compatibility issues as development occurs. The potential impacts related to these changes may differ in intensity and location in each of the alternatives. However, with the combination of existing and new development regulations, zoning requirements, and design guidelines, no significant unavoidable adverse impacts are anticipated.

As the area develops, there may be displacement of existing jobs as most of the areas of intensification are in commercial or mixed use areas; however, there is sufficient employment space under any alternative to relocate the businesses and thus no significant unavoidable adverse impacts are anticipated.

All alternatives could see some risk of displacement of existing residents or businesses; this risk would be higher under Alternatives 2 and 3 but so would the capacity for relocation in new housing units. Alternatives 2 and 3 would increase substantially the capacity for housing that could better meet demand. Increasing affordable housing programs and incentives for providing units affordable to diverse income groups and to investment in affordable housing development could offset affordability pressures. Measures to encourage small businesses in the Form-Based Code would also help avoid displacement and create a more vibrant urban hub. The capacity of alternatives together with mitigation measures encouraging and requiring affordable housing and a variety of employment space should avoid significant adverse impacts.

# 3.4 Plans and Policies

This section of the Draft SEIS describes pertinent plans, policies, and regulations that guide or inform the proposal. Plans and policies evaluated in this section include the Growth Management Act (GMA), Puget Sound Regional Council's (PSRC) VISION 2050, and the King County Countywide Planning Policies (CPPs), each establishing a regulatory or policy framework with which comprehensive plans must be consistent. In addition, policy guidance established by the City' current Comprehensive Plan provides a basis for evaluating change and potential impacts associated with the proposal.

For the purpose of this analysis, the general direction of anticipated policy changes to the City's Comprehensive Plan are noted. The Final SEIS will further evaluate any specific policy or regulatory proposals that emerge from the City's planning process, after a draft of the Station Area Plan (SAP) is published. For this Draft SEIS analysis, the most significant components of the proposal and alternatives identified at this time include:

- Support for GMA urban growth, housing, economic development, and multimodal transportation goals,
- Relationship of the proposal to the PSRC VISION 2050 regional growth strategy and the adopted Urban Center designation in the Countywide Planning Policies and
- Relationship of the Study Area to the City's 2035 Comprehensive Plan and its current growth strategy.

# 3.4.1 Affected Environment

## Washington State Growth Management Act (GMA)

The Washington State GMA was adopted in 1990 in response to concerns over uncoordinated growth and its impacts on communities and the environment. The GMA includes 13 planning goals to help guide its implementation. These goals address the following: 1) encouraging growth in urban areas, 2) reducing sprawl, 3) encouraging multimodal transportation systems, 4) encouraging a variety of housing types, including affordable housing, 5) encouraging economic development, 6) recognizing property rights, 7) ensuring timely and fair permitting processes, 8) protecting agricultural, forest and mineral lands, 9) retaining and enhancing open space and supporting recreation opportunities, 10) protecting the environment, 11) encouraging citizen involvement in planning processes, 12) ensuring adequate public facilities and services, and 13) encouraging historic preservation. A fourteenth goal was added to the GMA to reference the use preferences of the Shoreline Management Act.

Comprehensive plans are mandated by the GMA to include specific chapters, referred to as elements. Required elements include land use, housing, capital facilities, utilities, transportation, economic development, and parks and recreation. The GMA and other state and regional policies provide specific guidance for the contents of these elements. Cities are also allowed to include optional elements in their comprehensive plans such as subarea plans like the pending NE 85th Street SAP.

The entire comprehensive plan, including the required and optional elements, must be internally and externally consistent. Internal consistency means that all elements of a plan are consistent with the future land use map contained in the land use element, and that the different elements are mutually supportive. For instance, the transportation projects outlined in the transportation element must support the land use patterns called for in the land use element. The requirement for external consistency means that the comprehensive plan must be coordinated with adjacent jurisdictions.

The GMA also requires that comprehensive plans address provision of sufficient land capacity to meet growth targets, establishment of level of service (LOS) standards, and public participation. A city must designate adequate land to accommodate twenty-year growth forecasts from the Office of Financial Management and King County, based on the requirement to provide sufficient capacity to meet growth targets. The current planning period for the Comprehensive Plan is 2035, but soon Kirkland and other Central Puget Sound communities will be planning for 2044. A comprehensive plan must include LOS standards for transportation facilities and may include LOS standards for other types of public facilities as well. The comprehensive planning process must include a public participation program providing for early and continuous opportunities to share input and ideas for the plan and its implementation.

Implementation of comprehensive plans is accomplished largely through development regulations and capital budget decisions. The GMA states that jurisdictions' development regulations and budget decisions must conform to comprehensive plans.

## **VISION 2050**

Adopted in October 2020, the PSRC VISION 2050 provides a framework for planning for future development within the four-county region.<sup>14</sup> Within this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> King, Pierce, Snohomish, and Kitsap counties.

framework, the VISION 2050 regional growth strategy envisions a future where the region:

- Maintains a stable urban growth area.
- Focuses the great majority of new population and employment within the urban growth area.
- Maintains a variety of community types, densities, and sizes.
- Achieves a better balance of jobs and housing across the region.
- Within the urban growth area, focuses growth in cities.
- Within cities, creates and supports centers to serve as concentrations of jobs, housing, services, and other activities.
- Builds transit-oriented development around existing and planned infrastructure.
- Uses existing infrastructure and new investments efficiently.

VISION 2050 builds on current growth management plans, including a continuing emphasis of focused growth in centers as the heart of its approach to growth management. Regional growth centers are envisioned as major focal points of higher-density population and employment, served with efficient multimodal transportation infrastructure and services. Mixed-use centers of different sizes and scales are envisioned for all the region's cities and are intended to maximize use of existing infrastructure, support more efficient investments in new infrastructure, and minimize environmental impacts of growth.

VISION 2050 contains multicounty planning policies intended to support collaboration and coordination among all member jurisdictions and agencies. Policy chapters address regional collaboration, regional growth strategy, environment, climate change, development patterns, housing, economy, transportation, and public services.

#### Regional Growth Strategy

As stated in the VISION 2050 Regional Growth Strategy chapter, the goal of the regional growth strategy is:

Goal: The region accommodates growth in urban areas, focused in designated centers and near transit stations, to create healthy, equitable, vibrant communities well served by infrastructure and services. Rural and resource lands continue to be vital parts of the region that retain important cultural, economic, and rural lifestyle opportunities over the long run.

The roles of different communities in implementing the growth strategy are

described in the Regional Growth Strategy chapter. Five types of urban geographies are identified based on their size, function, and access to highcapacity transit: Metropolitan Cities, Core Cities, High Capacity Transit Communities, Cities and Towns, and Urban Unincorporated Areas. Kirkland is one of 16 cities/urban areas in the Core Cities designation. Core Cities are described as containing designated regional growth centers, with the majority connected to the region's high-capacity transit system. Together with Metropolitan Cities, Core Cities currently are and will be the most intensely urban places in the region.

In August 2019, the City of Kirkland adopted a Greater Downtown Plan, which includes parts of the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Station Area, see Exhibit 3-29. This subarea plan is a compilation of pertinent goals and policies from existing subarea plans that are part of the Greater Downtown Area. In November, King County designated the Greater Downtown Area as an Urban Center. Following this action, the City applied to the PSRC to designate the Greater Downtown Area as a Regional Growth Center. This application is currently pending PSRC approval following completion of the SAP and the update to the Moss Bay Neighborhood Plan planned for 2021. As the SAP evolves and prior to the Final SEIS, the City will revise the boundaries of the Regional Growth Center within the Plan to designate a "core area" of properties that represent the regional center component of the Plan, consistent with PSRC's centers criteria. This core area, combined with the Moss Bay neighborhood, will comprise the Greater Downtown Regional Growth Center.

The designation of Totem Lake and the Greater Downtown Area as regional centers signifies the City's commitment to accepting its share of regional housing and employment growth in complete communities, focused near high-capacity transit. Because of that commitment, these regional centers receive higher priority for state and federal transportation funding that enables local governments to complete the infrastructure necessary to accommodate growth.

## King County Countywide Planning Policies

The King County CPPs were developed by the King County Growth Management Council in collaboration with cities, and adopted in 2012 and ratified and amended periodically since then. The CPPs address growth management issues, provide a countywide vision for the future and support regional planning and the GMA. The GMA requires that local comprehensive plans be consistent with the CPPs.

The vision set forth in the CPPs calls for King County to be characterized by four types of land uses: 1) protected critical areas, such as wetlands and fish and wildlife conservation areas; 2) viable rural areas permanently protected with a clear boundary separating urban growth areas from rural areas; 3) bountiful resource

lands including farms and forests; and 4) vibrant, compact, diverse urban communities. The vision further describes a centers strategy that is consistent with and supports the Vision 2040 regional growth strategy.<sup>15</sup> The strategy aims to concentrate housing and employment growth in designated centers, providing urban and industrial places with higher intensity development and concentrations of services and amenities to support growth. The Totem Lake Center and Greater Downtown area are designated as urban centers in the CPPs.

Growth target policies in the CPPs set local growth targets for all cities within King County. These targets are based on 20-year growth forecasts prepared by the Washington Office of Financial Management (OFM) and are allocated to all jurisdictions in King County through a collaborative planning process between the cities and the County. Kirkland's growth targets for the 2015-2035 planning period are 8,361 new housing units and 22,435 new jobs.

Consistent with the GMA and VISION 2050, the CPPs will be updated in 2021 and will include updated growth targets to support the next major update of GMA comprehensive plans in 2024.

## City of Kirkland Comprehensive Plan

The City of Kirkland's first GMA Comprehensive Plan was adopted in 1995 and has been regularly amended, including two major updates in 2004 and 2015 to meet the requirements of the GMA. The City of Kirkland's current Comprehensive Plan includes the following citywide elements: Vision/Guiding Principles; General; Community Character; Environment; Land Use; Housing; Economic Development; Transportation; Parks, Recreation and Open Space; Utilities, Public Services; Human Services, Capital Facilities; and Implementation Strategies.

The Comprehensive Plan also includes 13 neighborhood plans, a plan for the Market Street Corridor, and the City's shoreline area plan. The Study Area encompasses portions of six neighborhood areas, including the North Rose Hill, South Rose Hill, Highlands, Everest, Moss Bay, and Norkirk neighborhoods.<sup>16</sup> See Exhibit 3-29.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 15}$  The King County CPPs are anticipated to be amended to address the recently adopted PSRC VISION 2050.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> North and South Rose Hill are addressed in the Rose Hill Neighborhood element.



#### Exhibit 3-29. Neighborhood and Study Area Boundaries

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; BERK, 2020.

Each comprehensive plan element contains goals, policies, and supporting narrative. Goals describe the desired outcome that the City is striving to attain, policies are principles to achieve the goals, while the narrative provides further explanation of the goals and policies. Relevant to the proposal, applicable goals from the Land Use, Housing, Transportation, Rose Hill Neighborhood, Highlands Neighborhood, Everest Neighborhood, Moss Bay Neighborhood, and Norkirk Neighborhood elements are excerpted below.

#### Land Use Element

The fundamental goal of the Land Use Element is to maintain a balanced and

complete community by retaining the community's character and quality life, while accommodating growth and minimizing traffic congestion and service delivery costs.

Key goals include:

- LU-1: Manage community growth and redevelopment to ensure:
  - > An orderly pattern of land use;
  - > A balanced and complete community;
  - > Maintenance and improvement of the City's existing character; and
  - > Protection of environmentally sensitive areas.
- LU-2: Promote a compact, efficient, and sustainable land use pattern in Kirkland that:
  - Supports a multimodal transportation system that efficiently moves people and goods;
  - > Minimizes energy use, greenhouse gas emissions, and service costs:
  - > Conserves land, water, and natural resources; and
  - Provides sufficient land areas and development intensity to accommodate Kirkland's share of the regionally adopted population and employment targets.
- LU-3: Provide a land use pattern and transportation network that promotes mobility, transportation choices, and convenient access to goods and services.
- LU-4: Protect and enhance the character and quality of residential neighborhoods while accommodating the City's growth targets.
- LU-5: Plan for a hierarchy of commercial and mixed use areas serving neighborhood, community, and/or regional needs.

### Housing Element

The central goal of the Housing Element is to preserve neighborhood quality while improving housing opportunities for all residents. Key goals are shared below:

- H-1: Maintain and enhance the unique residential character of each City neighborhood.
- H-2: Ensure that Kirkland has a sufficient quantity and variety of housing to meet projected growth and needs of the community,
- H-3: Promote affordable and special needs housing throughout the City for all economic segments of the population.

#### **Transportation Element**

Four major principles for transportation are identified in the Comprehensive Plan:

- Safely move people: Support a transportation system and related

government and private actions that promote all viable forms of transportation.

- Link to land use: Ensure consistency between land use, transportation planning, and implementation.
- Be sustainable: Support a transportation system that can be sustained over the next 50 years.
- **Be an active partner:** Actively build and maintain partnerships locally, regionally, and nationally to further our transportation goals.

Goals for each mode are shared below:

- T-1: Walking. Complete a safe network of sidewalks, trails and crosswalks where walking is comfortable and the first choice for many trips.
- T-2: Biking. Interconnect bicycle facilities that are safe, nearby, easy to use and popular with people of all ages and abilities.
- T-3: Public Transportation. Support and promote a transit system that is recognized as a high value option for many trips.
- T-4: Motor Vehicles. Provide for efficient and safe vehicular circulation recognizing congestion is present during parts of most days.
- T-5: Link to Land Use. Create a transportation system that supports Kirkland's land use plan.
- T-6: Be Sustainable. As the transportation system is planned, design, built, maintained, and operated, provide mobility for all using reasonably assured revenue sources while minimizing environmental impacts.

#### Rose Hill Neighborhood Area Plan

The Rose Hill Neighborhood covers a large area generally bounded on the east by NE 132<sup>nd</sup> St, on the west by I-405, on the north by Slater Ave NE, and on the south by NE 70<sup>th</sup> St. The Rose Hill Business District extends along NE 85<sup>th</sup> St in an east/west direction between I-405 and 132<sup>nd</sup> Ave NE. The Study Area occupies a portion of the Rose Hill Neighborhood generally bounded by I-405 on the west, 122<sup>nd</sup>, 124<sup>th</sup>, and 126<sup>th</sup> Avenues NE on the east, NE 75<sup>th</sup> St on the south, and NE 100<sup>th</sup> St on the north. The Rose Hill Business District runs through the center of the Study Area. See Exhibit 3-29 for the general neighborhood boundaries and Exhibit 3-30 for business district boundaries.

Applicable policies are excerpted below.

- RH-3: Retain the residential character of the neighborhood while accommodating new and innovative compact housing opportunities to serve a diverse population.
- **RH-7:** Locate and design new development to protect and restore the natural

areas of Forbes Lake, Forbes Creek, and associated wetlands, while providing opportunities for a variety of housing styles and public access to the Lake.

- RH-8: Focus commercial and mixed-use development in the following locations:
  - > In established portions of the North Rose Hill Business District;
  - In the NE 85th Street corridor, close to existing or planned high capacity transit, utilizing both the new South Transit I-405 Bus Rapid Transit Station at the NE 85th Street/I-405 freeway interchange and future business access and transit (BAT) lanes along NE 85th Street as a catalyst for expanded transit-oriented development in the Rose Hill Business District; and
  - > Within the existing boundaries of the small commercial node that is across the street from the Bridle Trails Shopping Center in South Rose Hill.
- RH-9: Provide seamless transitions between commercial districts and lower density areas in Rose Hill, by promoting a hierarchy of commercial uses from larger footprint regional uses, closer to the freeway interchanges, to more local serving neighborhood services near the residential core.

#### **Rose Hill Business District**

- Vision: Over time, the Rose Hill Business District is envisioned to be an attractive, vibrant, transit-oriented mixed-use commercial area combining housing, regional and local retailers.
- Policy RH 23: Promote vibrant walkable employment destinations and affordable housing near the future Sound Transit Bus Rapid Transit Station near the I-405/NE 85th St Interchange.
- Policy RH 24: Utilize zoning incentives or other techniques to encourage commercial redevelopment in the District that will foster the 10-minute neighborhood concept.

#### **Regional Center**





Source: City of Kirkland, 2020; BERK, 2020.

#### **Regional Center**

- Policy RH 25: Establish the parameters of future transit-oriented redevelopment in RH 1, 2 and 3 in a Transit Station Area Plan that coordinates land use, transportation, economics and urban design elements in partnership with Sound Transit, King County Metro, and WSDOT. The initial stages of the Transit Station Area Plan should establish the full boundaries of the station area to fully integrate the station with the surrounding land uses.
- Policy RH 26: Until the Transit Station Area Plan is adopted, the regional retail nature of this portion of the District should be preserved in order to provide

regional shops and services in addition to generating sales tax revenue that is important to fund necessary City services.

- Policy RH 27: In RH 1A preserve the large regional retailer.
- Policy RH 28: In RH 1B limit new development in recognition of wetland and stream constraints on these properties and observe the applicable critical area regulations.
- Policy RH 29: In RH 2A, B and C, require retail uses (including car dealer), and permit office and/or residential uses. Require retail use to be the predominant ground level use and discourage extensive surface parking lots. Encourage consolidation of properties into a coordinated site design; however, discourage large, singular retail or wholesale uses through establishment of a size limitation that, in recognition of convenient access to I-405, may be greater than in the rest of the District.

Other site design considerations include the following:

- Allow a range of building height four to five stories if offices above retail or a maximum of six stories if residential above retail. Additional height may be allowed to encourage a variety of roof forms and roof top amenities. Step back upper stories from NE 85th Street. Three stories on the south of NE 85th St is appropriate where buildings are adjacent to existing residences.
- > Limit the total floor area, separate the buildings and include ample building modulation to create open space within and around the development.
- In order to prevent commercial access to and from 118th Avenue NE, limit vehicular access to NE 85th Street and 120th Avenue NE. Allow office and residential uses and emergency vehicles to access from 118th Avenue NE.
- > Encourage underground or structured parking (discourage large ground level parking lots).
- > Limit the impacts of new signs to residents across 120th Avenue NE.

**Policy RH 30:** In RH 3 require consolidated mixed-use transit-oriented development with an emphasis on ground level retail and/or pedestrian amenities along street frontages to promote walkability in the neighborhood. Allow a range of building height from four to a maximum of six stories, with increased height on the northern portion of site where the ground elevation is lower. Additional height may be allowed to encourage a variety of roof forms and roof top amenities. Emphasize transit access to the Transit Station at the freeway interchange, and include connections between 120th and 122nd Avenues NE. Limit vehicular access points onto NE 85th Street.

#### Rose Hill Business District: Transportation

 Policy RH 72: Develop a multimodal transportation network for NE 85th Street and surrounding streets that provides safe and convenient facilities for transit, pedestrians, and bicycles, maintains vehicular traffic capacity, and supports existing and planned land uses in the Rose Hill Business District.

- Policy RH 73: Add east-west pedestrian pathways in the Rose Hill Business
   District as redevelopment occurs. When developing these pathways, retain existing significant trees where possible.
- Policy RH 74: Work with Sound Transit, King County Metro Transit and WSDOT, to maximize transit facilities that would improve the speed and reliability of bus operation on NE 85th Street and adjacent streets. Provide preferential treatments for buses at congested intersections. Install transit improvements at appropriate locations.

#### Everest Neighborhood Area Plan

The Everest Neighborhood is generally bounded by the Cross Kirkland Corridor on the west, I-405 on the east, NE 68<sup>th</sup> St on the south, and NE 85<sup>th</sup> St on the north. The Study Area generally extends from the north neighborhood boundary to roughly 5<sup>th</sup> Ave S on the south. This area contains a mix of industrial mixed-use development along the Cross Kirkland Corridor, medium density residential and low density residential development. An area of office development is located at the northern edge of the neighborhood. Everest Park also crosses into the southern portion of the Study Area, Exhibit 3-29.

The Everest Neighborhood Plan generally describes the land use pattern contained in the City's Comprehensive Plan Land Use Map and affirms that it should be maintained.

#### Highlands Neighborhood Area Plan

The Highlands Neighborhood is generally bounded by NE 85<sup>th</sup> St on the south, I-405 on the east, and the Cross Kirkland Corridor to the north and west. The Study Area occupies the southern portion of the neighborhood, extending from NE 85<sup>th</sup> St on the south to approximately NE 102<sup>nd</sup> St on the north. The majority of this area contains low density residential development, with some medium residential development at the southern end adjoining NE 85<sup>th</sup> St, Exhibit 3-29.

Highlighted goals include:

- H-13: Encourage medium-density multifamily development as a transition between lower-intensity residential areas in Highlands and more intensive land use development to the south of the neighborhood and surrounding the Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Station to the east.
- H-14: Promote land uses, mobility improvements, and new infrastructure that support transit-oriented development around the I-405/NE 85th Street Bus

Rapid Transit (BRT) Station and the associated Station Area Plan.

 H-21: Enhance and maintain pedestrian and bicycle infrastructure within the Highlands neighborhood, especially on routes to schools, activity nodes, adjacent neighborhoods, Cross Kirkland Corridor and Sound Transit Bus Rapid Transit Station at I-405/NE 85th Street.

#### Moss Bay Neighborhood Area Plan

The Moss Bay Neighborhood contains Kirkland's downtown area and a diverse mix of uses, including retail businesses, industrial activities, offices, established lowdensity residential neighborhoods, and medium and high-density residential areas. The Study Area occupies a portion of the neighborhood described as a downtown perimeter area, adjoining the east boundary of the downtown core, Exhibit 3-29. This area is developed with a mix of office, retail and service, low-, medium-, and high-density residential uses,

The Moss Bay Neighborhood Plan describes the land use pattern contained in the City's Comprehensive Plan Land Use Map and addresses specific priorities and considerations in these designations.

#### Norkirk Neighborhood Area Plan

The Norkirk Neighborhood is generally bounded by the Moss Bay Neighborhood to the south, approximately 20<sup>th</sup> Ave to the north, the Cross Kirkland Corridor to the east, and Market Street to the west. It is primarily a low-density residential area, with some higher densities and a light industrial area in the southern part of the neighborhood. The Market Street Corridor is developed with a mix of office, multifamily, and commercial uses. The Study Area extends from the southern boundary of the neighborhood to approximately 12<sup>th</sup> Ave, Exhibit 3-29. Within this area, development is primarily low-density residential, but also includes the higher residential densities and the light industrial area in the southern part of the neighborhood. Key goals include:

- N-12: Retain and enhance the existing residential character of the Norkirk neighborhood while accommodating more compact new housing so that residents can age in place and the neighborhood can accommodate generational shifts in housing needs and welcome new residents.
- N-14: Maintain effective transitional uses between the downtown and the low density residential core of the neighborhood.
- N-16: Focus commercial development in established commercial areas.
- N-18: Maintain the light industrial area to serve the needs of the community.
- N-19: Encourage limited light industrial uses, auto repair and similar service commercial uses, and offices to serve the neighborhood and surrounding

community.

- N-21: Ensure that adverse impacts associated with industrial uses are minimized.
- N-23: Promote land uses, mobility improvements, and new infrastructure that support transit-oriented development around the I-405/NE 85th Street Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Station and the associated Station Area Plan.
- N-24: Promote shared parking arrangements to encourage efficient utilization of surface parking lots in the neighborhood.

## 3.4.2 Impacts

## Thresholds of Significance

This analysis reviews the alternatives for consistency with the state, regional, and local plans and policies listed above. For the purposes of this analysis, consistency means that the alternative can occur and be implemented together with the selected goal or policy without contradiction. In this section, a finding of inconsistency or contradiction with plans and policies would be considered to result in a significant adverse impact.

## Impacts Common to All Alternatives

### Washington Growth Management Act (GMA)

All alternatives are consistent with the intent of the GMA goals. However, Alternatives 2 and 3 would provide new momentum in focusing growth in the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street Station Area. See Exhibit 3-31 for a summary assessment of consistency of the alternatives with GMA goals.

GMA Goal	Discussion
Encourage growth in urban areas	All alternatives focus growth in the NE 85 <sup>th</sup> Street Station Area. Alternative 1 (No Action) plans for 2,782 total households and 10,859 jobs, consistent with the City's updated 2015 – 2035 growth estimates. Alternatives 2 and 3 provide for higher levels of growth in the Station Area, with 8,509 total housing units and 28,688 jobs under Alternative 2 and 10,909 total housing units and 34,988 jobs under Alternative 3 for a longer planning period to 2044.
Reduce sprawl	All alternatives provide development capacity that meets or exceeds the City's 2035 growth target requirements. Comparatively, Alternative 1 would accommodate the least amount of growth in the Station Area and Alternative 3

#### Exhibit 3-31. GMA Goal Evaluation Matrix

GMA Goal	Discussion
	the greatest amount ot growth. By accommodating growth in the Station Area, all the alternatives contribute to reducing sprawl.
Protect rural character	By reducing sprawl, as discussed above, all the alternatives would help to protect rural character in areas outside of the city.
Encourage an efficient multimodal transportation system	All alternatives seek to leverage the benefits of regional investment in the future Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) station as part of the city's multimodal transportation system. All alternatives would provide greater residential and employment development within a 10-minute walking distance and include pedestrian and bicycle improvements for improvement multimodal access. Comparatively, Alternative 1 would provide the least level of non-motorized improvements, while Alternative 3 would provide the most substantial bicycle and pedestrian improvements. Mitigation measures could be applied to alternatives 2 or 3 to provide a shuttle service to provide first-mile/last-mile access to surrounding neighborhoods and Downtown; see Section 3.6 Transportation.
Encourage a variety of housing types, including affordable housing	All alternatives will provide for a combination of mixed-use development, smaller scale residential development, and infill housing types, including accessory dwelling units and missing middle housing. Compared to Alternative 1, Alternatives 2 and 3 would provide greater opportunities for mixed-use residential development in the Station Area, and allow for more affordable housing under inclusionary housing and multifamily tax exemption or other programs.
Promote economic development	All alternatives would provide significant employment opportunities in and near the station area. Comparatively, Alternative 1 would provide 10,859 new jobs, or the least number of new jobs, and Alternative 3 would provide 34,988 new jobs, or the greatest number of new jobs.
Recognize property rights	None of the alternatives would restrict or constrain reasonable use of property in the station area.
Ensure timely and fair permit procedures	All alternatives are consistent with the goal of timely and fair permit procedures. The proposal includes a planned action designation in the station, which would help to streamline future project-level environmental review. It is anticipated that the City would continue to process permits consistent with its adopted code.
Protect agricultural, forest and mineral lands	The NE 85 <sup>th</sup> station area is not located near any designated agricultural, forest, or mineral lands. To the extent that the Action Alternatives provide increased capacity for future growth, they may help to reduce pressure for future growth that could impact agricultural, forest, and mineral lands.
Retain and enhance open space and support recreation opportunities	Development under all alternatives would meet requirements for open space established by city code, and support implementation of the City's adopted Park, Recreation, and Open Space Plan. Mitigation measures applicable to Alternatives 2 and 3 explore measures to provide neighborhood pocket parks or other smaller scale open space; see Section 3.7 Public Services.
Protect the environment	All the alternatives would minimize development near Forbes Lake, provide stormwater improvements as part of the WSDOT I-405 interchange project, and continue to require compliance with the City's adopted critical area, tree and stormwater regulations. Alternative 2 would provide minor green infrastructure investments. Alternative 3 would coordinate environmental strategies at the

GMA Goal	Discussion
	district scale to maximize environmental performance through green infrastructure and a signature "blue street" for addressing stormwater; see Chapter 2 for additional descriptions of these features.
Ensure adequate public facilities and services	The station area is in an urban area with good access to public facilities and services and immediately adjacent to the new BRT station. Increased growth will result in greater demand for public facilities and utilities. See evaluations in Draft SEIS sections 3.7 and 3.8.
Foster citizen participation	All the alternatives allow for public participation. The Action Alternatives have been developed through an inclusive public outreach process that has included surveys, interviews, public meetings, online workshops, opportunities for written comment, and targeted engagement to meet equity goals. Comprehensive engagement efforts are planned for the balance of the planning process, including public outreach and comment for this Draft SEIS (see Draft SEIS Fact Sheet).
Encourage historic preservation	Future development in the Study Area would comply with state and federal requirements for protection of historic and archaeological sites.

Source: BERK, 2020.

#### **VISION 2050**

**Regional Growth Strategy.** Consistent with the VISION 2050 Regional Growth Strategy goal, the proposed SAP would accommodate growth in an urban area and near the new BRT station. By providing focused growth in a location near the new BRT station, all alternatives support the City's designation as a Core City. Compared the Alternative 1 (No Action), Alternatives 2 and 3 provide greater growth capacity in the station area and are more likely to accommodate focused station area growth consistent with VISION 2050 guidance.

**Regional Growth Center.** As noted previously, the City has applied to PSRC for designation of the Greater Downtown Area, including the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street station area, as a Regional Growth Center. This application is pending PSRC approval. Designation of the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street station area as part of a Regional Growth Center would be consistent with VISION 2050 description of Core Cities as containing regional growth centers connected to the region's high-capacity transit system.

#### King County Countywide Planning Policies

All alternatives are consistent with the King County CPPs goals described below. To the extent that the CPPs emphasize compact centers-focused growth pattern, Alternatives 2 and 3 provide the most capacity and amenities package to support this type of growth compared to Alternative 1 (No Action). See Exhibit 3-32 for a summary of the consistency of the proposal and alternatives with pertinent King County CPP goals.

#### Exhibit 3-32. Countywide Planning Policy Evaluation Matrix

King County CPPs	Discussion
<b>Environment Overarching Goal:</b> The quality of the natural environment in King County is restored and protected for future generations.	All the alternatives would minimize development near Forbes Lake, provide stormwater improvements as part of the WSDOT I-405 interchange project, and continue to require compliance with the City's adopted critical area and stormwater regulations. Alternative 2 would provide minor green infrastructure investments. Alternative 3 would coordinate environmental strategies at the district scale to maximize environmental performance through green infrastructure and a signature "blue street" for addressing stormwater; see Chapter 2 for additional descriptions of these features.
<b>Development Pattern Overarching Goal:</b> Growth in King County occurs in a compact, centers-focused pattern that uses land and infrastructure efficiently and that protects Rural and Resource Lands.	All alternatives provide development capacity that meets or exceeds the City's 2035 growth target requirements. Comparatively, Alternative 1 would accommodate the least amount of growth in the station area and Alternative 3 the greatest amount of growth. By accommodating growth in the station area, all the alternatives contribute to a compact development pattern consistent with this goal.
<b>Urban Growth Area Goal Statement</b> : The Urban Growth Area accommodates growth consistent with the Regional Growth Strategy and growth targets through land use patterns and practices that create vibrant, healthy, and sustainable communities.	Consistent with the VISION 2050 Regional Growth Strategy goal, all alternatives would accommodate growth in an urban area and near the new BRT station. By providing focused growth in a location near the new BRT station, all alternatives support the VISION 2050 designation of Kirkland as a Core City.
<b>Centers Goal Statement:</b> King County grows in a manner that reinforces and expands upon a system of existing and planned central places within which concentrated residential communities and economic activities can flourish.	The proposal would focus compact growth in an urban area adjacent to a new station in the region's high-capacity transit system. All alternatives provide for concentrated mix of residential and commercial uses. The City is seeking designation of the Greater Downtown Area, including the NE 85 <sup>th</sup> Street station area, as a Regional Growth Center. This application is pending PSRC approval and would be consistent with this centers goal statement and VISION 2050 description of Core Cities as containing regional growth centers connected to the region's high-capacity transit system.
<b>Rural Area Goal Statement:</b> The Rural Area provides a variety of landscapes, maintains diverse low density communities, and supports rural economic activities based on sustainable stewardship of the land.	By reducing sprawl, as discussed above, all the alternatives would help to protect rural character in areas outside of the city.
<b>Resource Lands Goal Statement:</b> Resources Lands are valuable assets of King County and are renowned for their productivity and sustainable management.	The NE 85 <sup>th</sup> station area is not located near any designated agricultural, forest or mineral lands. To the extent that the Action Alternatives provide increased capacity for future growth, they may help to reduce pressure for future growth that could impact agricultural, forest, and mineral lands.
Housing Overarching Goal: The housing needs of all economic and	All alternatives will provide for a combination of mixed-use development, smaller scale residential development, and infill housing types, including accessory dwelling units and missing middle housing. Compared to

King County CPPs	Discussion
demographic groups are met within all jurisdictions.	Alternative 1, Alternatives 2 and 3 would provide greater opportunities for mixed-use residential development in the station area, and allow for more affordable housing under existing requirements and programs.
<b>Economy Overarching Goal:</b> People throughout King County have opportunities to prosper and enjoy a high quality of life through economic growth and job creation.	All alternatives would provide significant employment opportunities in and near the station area. Comparatively, Alternative 1 would provide 10,859 jobs, or the least number, and Alternative 3 would provide 34,988 jobs, or the greatest number of jobs.
<b>Transportation Overarching Goal:</b> The region is well served by an integrated, multi-modal transportation system that supports the regional vision for growth, efficiently moves people and goods, and is environmentally and functionally sustainable over the long term.	All alternatives seek to maximize the benefit of the new BRT service by locating housing, employment, and amenities near the station. All alternatives would provide greater residential and employment development within a 10-minute walking distance and include pedestrian and bicycle improvements for improvement multimodal access. Comparatively, Alternative 1 would provide relatively minor multimodal improvements based on new development, while Alternative 3 would provide the most substantial bicycle and pedestrian improvements. Alternatives 2 and 3 would also provide a shuttle service to provide first- mile/last-mile access to surrounding neighborhoods and Downtown.
Public Facilities and Services Overarching Goal: County residents in both Urban and Rural Areas have access to the public services needed in order to advance public health and safety, protect the environment, and carry out the Regional Growth Strategy.	The proposal would enhance access to the region, help to protect the environment through increased opportunities for multimodal travel, and help to implement the Regional Growth Strategy as discussed above.

### Kirkland Comprehensive Plan

Relevant to the proposal, applicable goals from the Land Use, Housing, Transportation general elements, and the Rose Hill Neighborhood, Highlands Neighborhood, Everest Neighborhood, Moss Bay Neighborhood, and Norkirk Neighborhood elements are discussed below.

#### Exhibit 3-33. Comprehensive Plan Evaluation Matrix

Kirkland Comprehensive Plan: General Elements	Discussion
Land Use	
LU-1: Manage community growth and redevelopment to ensure:	Through the SAP effort, the proposal seeks to provide for an orderly pattern of land use and a balanced complete community.
<ul> <li>An orderly pattern of lana use;</li> <li>A balanced and complete community;</li> </ul>	A Form-Based Code under the Action Alternatives would focus on
<ul> <li>Maintenance and improvement of the City's existing character; and</li> </ul>	the physical character of development, including the relation between buildings and streets, ground floor pedestrian chara building heights, and public realm greas
<ul> <li>Protection of environmentally sensitive areas.</li> </ul>	boliding heights, and poblic realiff dieds.

Kirkland Comprehensive Plan: General Elements	Discussion
	All alternatives would minimize development near Forbes Lake, provide stormwater improvements as part of the WSDOT I-405 interchange improvements. The Action Alternatives would provide green infrastructure improvements.
LU-2: Promote a compact, efficient, and	The proposal is for a compact mixed-use community with
Supports a multimodal transportation system that efficiently moves people and goods;	access to the regional transportation system, the proposal will help to minimize energy use, greenhouse gas emissions, conserve
Minimizes energy use, greenhouse gas emissions, and service costs:	iana ana natural resources.
Conserves land, water, and natural resources; and	
Provides sufficient land areas and development intensity to accommodate Kirkland's share of the regionally adopted population and employment targets.	
<b>LU-3:</b> Provide a land use pattern and transportation network that promotes mobility, transportation choices, and convenient access to goods and services.	By providing housing, employment, and services in a compact development with easy access to the new BRT station, the proposal promotes mobility, transportation choices, and convenient access to goods and services.
<b>LU-4:</b> Protect and enhance the character and quality of residential neighborhoods while accommodating the City's growth targets.	The proposal seeks to focus new development in the area with immediate access to the new BRT station while avoiding significant development in adjoining residential neighborhoods.
Housing	
H-1: Maintain and enhance the unique residential character of each City neighborhood.	The proposal seeks to focus new development in the area with immediate access to the new BRT station while avoiding significant development in adjoining residential neighborhoods.
<b>H-2:</b> Ensure that Kirkland has a sufficient quantity and variety of housing to meet projected growth and needs of the community.	All alternatives provide development capacity that meets or exceeds the City's 2035 growth target requirements. Comparatively, Alternative 1 would accommodate the least amount of growth in the station area and Alternative 3 the greatest amount of growth.
<b>H-3:</b> Promote affordable and special needs housing throughout the City for all economic segments of the population.	Alternatives 2 and 3 would increase housing supply, and as a result the share of units meeting the 10% affordability requirement, or voluntarily implement the multifamily tax exemption.
Transportation	
<b>T-1: Walking.</b> Complete a safe network of sidewalks, trails and crosswalks where walking is comfortable and the first choice for many trips.	All alternatives will provide pedestrian improvements to serve the station area. Comparatively, Alternative 1 would provide relatively minor streetscape improvements, while Alternative 3 would provide the most substantial bicycle and pedestrian improvements.

Kirkland Comprehensive Plan: General Elements	Discussion
<b>T-2: Biking.</b> Interconnect bicycle facilities that are safe, nearby, easy to use and popular with people of all ages and abilities.	All alternatives will provide pedestrian improvements to serve the station area. The Action Alternatives would provide the most substantial improvements, including bike lanes and/or a cycle track on key streets.
<b>T-3: Public Transportation.</b> Support and promote a transit system that is recognized as a high value option for many trips.	All alternatives seek to maximize the benefit of the new BRT service by locating housing, employment, and amenities near the station. The Action Alternatives would provide a shuttle service to support first mile/last mile access for surrounding neighborhoods and downtown.
<b>T-4: Motor Vehicles.</b> Provide for efficient and safe vehicular circulation recognizing congestion is present during parts of most days.	All alternatives would include multi-modal improvements that would seek to reduce vehicular congestion. The Action Alternatives would seek to further manage access and automobile congestion on key streets.
<b>T-5: Link to Land Use.</b> Create a transportation system that supports Kirkland's land use plan.	The SAP process follows an integrated land use transportation approach that ensures that land use and transportation plans are coordinated and work together effectively.
<b>T-6: Be Sustainable.</b> As the transportation system is planned, design, built, maintained, and operated, provide mobility for all using reasonably assured revenue sources while minimizing environmental impacts.	The proposal would enhance access to the region, help to protect the environment through increased opportunities for multimodal travel, and expand mobility for city residents. The proposal does not directly affect ongoing revenue sources for the City's transportation system.

#### Exhibit 3-34. Kirkland Subarea Plan Evaluation Matrix

Kirkland Comprehensive Plan: Subarea Plans	Discussion
Rose Hill	
General	
<b>RH-3:</b> Retain the residential character of the neighborhood while accommodating new and innovative compact housing opportunities to serve a diverse population.	No changes to the residential areas outside of the station area are proposed under any alternative.
	Under the Action Alternatives, potential residential uses could include accessory dwelling units (ADUs), cottage housing, duplexes, triplexes in low density residential areas consistent with Ordinance 4717. In addition, in Residential Infill areas, Alternative 3 would also potentially allow townhouses as a transitional use in areas that adjoin mid-and high-rise areas. The character of the area would continue to be residential and low-density development would continue to be allowed, together with a greater variety of housing types, including slightly higher densities and taller buildings.
	In the Study Area south of NE 75 <sup>th</sup> St, the Action Alternatives propose smaller scale low-density residential infill consistent the existing low-density

Kirkland Comprehensive Plan: Subarea Plans	Discussion
	residential designation in the Comprehensive Plan Land Use Map. Existing multifamily residential designations is this area would also be maintained. Consistent with this policy, the Action Alternatives would retain residential character while accommodating new and innovative compact housing opportunities.
	Over time, the low-density character of the infill area north of NE 85 <sup>th</sup> St may change incrementally as new development occurs. Use of design standards and other measures to ensure that new development is well integrated into the neighborhood could address this concern.
<b>RH-7:</b> Locate and design new development to protect and restore the natural areas of Forbes Lake, Forbes Creek, and associated wetlands, while providing opportunities for a variety of housing styles and public access to the Lake.	All alternatives would minimize development near Forbes Lake.
<b>RH-8:</b> Focus commercial and mixed-use development in the following locations: In established portions of the North Rose Hill Business District; In the NE 85 <sup>th</sup> Street corridor, close to existing or planned high capacity transit, utilizing both the new Sound Transit I-405 Bus Rapid Transit Station at the NE 85 <sup>th</sup> Street/I-405 freeway interchange and future business access and transit (BAT) lanes along NE 85 <sup>th</sup> Street as a catalyst for expanded transit-oriented development in the Rose Hill Business District; and Within the existing boundaries of the small commercial node that is across the street from the Bridle Trails Shopping Center in South Rose Hill.	Consistent with this policy, the proposal leverages the new BRT station at the NE 85 <sup>th</sup> St/I-405 interchange as a catalyst for a new transit-oriented community in the Rose Hill Business District.
<b>RH-9:</b> Provide seamless transitions between commercial districts and lower density areas in Rose Hill, by promoting a hierarchy of commercial uses from larger footprint regional uses, closer to the freeway interchanges, to more local serving neighborhood services near the residential core.	The proposal and alternatives are consistent with this policy. Under all alternatives, commercial uses would be focused in areas closest to I-405 and along NE 85 <sup>th</sup> St. The Action Alternatives would focus the greatest intensity of development in the area generally between I-405 and 120 <sup>th</sup> Ave NE. Mid-rise mixed-use and incremental infill development would provide a transition from the more intensive development to the existing low-density residential areas.
Rose Hill Business District	

Policy RH 23: Promote vibrant walkable employment destinations and affordable housing near the future Sound Transit Bus

Consistent with this policy, all alternatives would focus employment and housing near the new BRT station. Comparatively, Alternative 3 proposes

Kirkland Comprehensive Plan: Subarea Plans	Discussion
Rapid Transit Station near the I-405/NE 85th St Interchange.	the most housing, employment, and walking amenities relative to the other alternatives.
<b>Policy RH 24:</b> Utilize zoning incentives or other techniques to encourage commercial redevelopment in the District that will foster the 10-minute neighborhood concept.	The proposal does not currently include incentives or other measures to encourage commercial redevelopment within the Study Area. Such measures could be considered in the next phase of the planning process.
Rose Hill Business District: Transportation	
<b>Policy RH 72:</b> Develop a multimodal transportation network for NE 85th Street and surrounding streets that provides safe and convenient facilities for transit, pedestrians, and bicycles, maintains vehicular traffic capacity, and supports existing and planned land uses in the Rose Hill Business District.	All alternatives support a multimodal transportation network in the Rose Hill Business District, including access to the future BRT station and pedestrian and bicycle improvements. Comparatively, Alternative 1 would provide relatively minor streetscape improvements, while Alternative 3 would provide the most substantial bicycle and pedestrian improvements. Mitigation measures proposed for the increase in trips and need for transportation demand management associated with Alternatives 2 and 3 would include a shuttle service to provide first- mile/last-mile access to surrounding neighborhoods and Downtown. See Section 3.6 Transportation.
<b>Policy RH 73:</b> Add east-west pedestrian pathways in the Rose Hill Business District as redevelopment occurs. When developing these pathways, retain existing significant trees where possible.	All alternatives proposed east/west pedestrian corridors along key streets, including NE 90 <sup>th</sup> , NE 85 <sup>th</sup> , and NE 80 <sup>th</sup> Streets. Comparatively, Alternative 3 proposes a more extensive set of east/west connections between these key streets that would provide increased bicycle and pedestrian mobility.
Regional Center	
<b>Policy RH 25:</b> Establish the parameters of future transit-oriented redevelopment in RH 1, 2 and 3 (Exhibit 3-30) in a Transit Station Area Plan that coordinates land use, transportation, economics and urban design elements in partnership with Sound Transit, King County Metro, and WSDOT. The initial stages of the Transit Station Area Plan should establish the full boundaries of the station area to fully integrate the station with the surrounding land uses.	As described in this policy, the current SAP process is intended to establish the parameters of future transit-oriented development in a SAP that includes areas RH1, 2, and 3. The alternatives considered in this SEIS provide a range of parameters for consideration in the planning process.
<b>Policy RH 26:</b> Until the Transit Station Area Plan is adopted, the regional retail nature of this portion of the District should be preserved in order to provide regional shops and services in addition to generating sales tax revenue that is important to fund necessary City services.	Regional retail development has not been restricted in the Rose Hill Business District.
<b>Policy RH 27:</b> In RH 1A preserve the large regional retailer. (Exhibit 3-30)	Under Alternative 1, the existing commercial designation would allow continuation of the large regional retailer. Under the Action Alternatives,

Kirkland Comprehensive Plan: Subarea Plans	Discussion
	proposed land use designations provide for mid- to high-rise mixed-use development in RH 1A. The existing large format retail use could continue in this location. Additionally,, a large format retail use could be integrated into a the more intensive residential and office development that is planned for this location.
<b>Policy RH 28:</b> In RH 1B limit new development in recognition of wetland and stream constraints on these properties and observe the applicable critical area regulations. (Exhibit 3-30)	Under all alternatives, future development would be required to identify wetlands and streams and observe applicable critical area regulations.
Policy RH 29: In RH 2A, B and C (Exhibit 3-30), require retail uses (including car dealer), and permit office and/or residential uses. Require retail use to be the predominant ground level use and discourage extensive surface parking lots. Encourage consolidation of properties into a coordinated site design; however, discourage large, singular retail or wholesale uses through establishment of a size limitation that, in recognition of convenient access to I-405, may be greater than in the rest of the District.	Under Alternative 1 (No Action) future development could be consistent with the design considerations identified in this policy. This policy provides guidance for specific uses and design considerations that have not yet been fully addressed in the SAP process. The issues raised in this policy should be addressed as part of the ongoing SAP and Form-Based Code planning process and potential comprehensive plan amendments identified as needed.
Other site design considerations include the following:	
Allow a range of building height four to five stories if offices above retail or a maximum of six stories if residential above retail. Additional height may be allowed to encourage a variety of roof forms and roof top amenities. Step back upper stories from NE 85th Street. Three stories on the south of NE 85th St is appropriate where buildings are adjacent to existing residences.	
<ul> <li>Limit the total floor area, separate the buildings and include ample building modulation to create open space within and around the development.</li> </ul>	
<ul> <li>In order to prevent commercial access to and from 118th Avenue NE, limit vehicular access to NE 85th Street and 120th Avenue NE. Allow office and residential uses and emergency vehicles to access from 118th Avenue NE.</li> </ul>	

#### Kirkland Comprehensive Plan: Subarea Plans

Discussion

- Encourage underground or structured parking (discourage large ground level parking lots).
- Limit the impacts of new signs to residents across 120th Avenue NE.

Policy RH 30: In RH 3 (Exhibit 3-30) require consolidated mixed-use transit-oriented development with an emphasis on ground level retail and/or pedestrian amenities along street frontages to promote walkability in the neighborhood. Allow a range of building height from four to a maximum of six stories, with increased height on the northern portion of site where the ground elevation is lower. Additional height may be allowed to encourage a variety of roof forms and roof top amenities. Emphasize transit access to the Transit Station at the freeway interchange, and include connections between 120th and 122nd Avenues NE. Limit vehicular access points onto NE 85th Street.

The proposal is for focused mixed-use transit-oriented development in RH3 and surrounding areas. Pedestrian amenities would be provided under all alternatives, with Alternative 1 providing the least and Alternative 3 providing the greatest level of pedestrian improvements.

In RH 3, Alternative 2 would allow building heights of 65 – 85 feet and Alternative 3 85 – 150 feet. Assuming 15-feet per floor, Alternative 2 would allow roughly 4 – 6 stories, and Alternative 3 6 – 10 stories. If either of these alternatives move forward, this policy should be amended to incorporate applicable height standards and design considerations.

#### Everest

Policy guidance supports Kirkland Comprehensive Plan Land Use Map In the area immediately south of NE 85<sup>th</sup> St, all alternatives propose a continuation of office use, consistent with the existing Comprehensive Plan Land Use Map.

In the area north and west of Everest Park, the Action Alternatives propose infill per the industrial zoning consistent with the Comprehensive Plan Land Use Map.

In the low-density residential designated areas surrounding Everest Park, the Action Alternatives propose modest incremental infill consistent with residential zoning, including ADUs, duplexes, triplexes, and cottage housing. This type of development is currently permitted in low-density residential areas (Ordinance 4717) and is not anticipated to result in adverse impacts. If needed, design standards and other measures to ensure that new development is well integrated into the neighborhood could address any potential impacts.

#### Highlands

H-11: Retain and enhance the residential character of the neighborhood while accommodating more compact new housing so that residents can age in place and the neighborhood can All alternatives would maintain the existing low- and medium-density residential land use designations in the Study Area.

In the low-density area, alternatives propose modest incremental infill development such as ADUs, duplexes, triplexes, and cottage housing (Ordinance 4717). This type of development is currently permitted in the low-density area and is not anticipated to result in adverse impacts. In

Kirkland Comprehensive Plan: Subarea Plans	Discussion
accommodate generational shitts in housing needs.	addition, design standards and other measures to ensure that new development is well integrated into the neighborhood could address any potential impacts.
H-13: Encourage medium-density multifamily development as a transition between lower-intensity residential areas in Highlands and more intensive land use development to the south of the neighborhood and surrounding the Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Station to the east.	Both Action Alternatives propose infill in the medium-density area just east of I-405 and south of NE 90 <sup>th</sup> St.
H-14: Promote land uses, mobility improvements, and new infrastructure that support transit-oriented development around the I-405/NE85th Street Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Station and the associated Station Area Plan.	As described above, the City's Comprehensive Land Use Map designates much of the Highlands neighborhood area adjacent to the I-405/NE 85 <sup>th</sup> St interchange for medium-density multifamily uses. With respect to mobility improvements, the Action Alternatives identify 116 <sup>th</sup> Ave NE and NE 87 <sup>th</sup> St as priority pedestrian routes. New bicycle infrastructure is proposed along these streets as well, together with connections to the new BRT station at NE 85 <sup>th</sup> St and across I-405 at NE 90 <sup>th</sup> St. These land use designations and infrastructure improvements are consistent with this policy.
<b>H-21:</b> Enhance and maintain pedestrian and bicycle infrastructure within the Highlands neighborhood, especially on routes to schools, activity nodes, adjacent neighborhoods, Cross Kirkland Corridor, and Sound Transit Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) at I-405/NE 85 <sup>th</sup> Street.	As noted above, the Action Alternatives identify 116 <sup>th</sup> Ave NE and NE 87 <sup>th</sup> St as priority pedestrian routes. New bicycle infrastructure is proposed along these streets as well, together with connections to the new BRT station at NE 85 <sup>th</sup> St and across I-405 at NE 90 <sup>th</sup> St.
Moss Bay	
Policy guidance supports Kirkland Comprehensive Plan Land Use Map	All alternatives are consistent with the Comprehensive Land Use Map in this area. In the area immediately south of NE 85 <sup>th</sup> St. and west of the Cross Kirkland Corridor, all alternatives would provide for a mix of office and multifamily residential use, consistent with Comprehensive Plan designations. In the area between the Cross Kirkland Corridor and Kirkland Way, the Action Alternatives propose low rise office use, consistent with the existing industrial mixed-use land use designation.
Norkirk	
N-12: Retain and enhance the existing residential character of the Norkirk neighborhood while accommodating more compact new housing so that residents can age in place and the neighborhood can accommodate generational shifts in housing needs and welcome new residents.	In the Study Area, much of the Norkirk neighborhood is designated for low-density residential development. In this area, alternatives propose modest infill, including ADUs, duplexes, triplexes, and cottage housing. This type of development is currently permitted in the low-density area (Ordinance 4717) and is not anticipated to result in adverse impacts. If needed, design standards and other measures to ensure that new development is well integrated into the neighborhood could address any potential impacts.

Kirkland Comprehensive Plan: Subarea Plans	Discussion
<b>N-14:</b> Maintain effective transitional uses between the downtown and the low- density residential core of the neighborhood.	All alternatives would retain the existing transitional land use designations between the downtown and the low-density residential core of the neighborhood.
<b>N-16:</b> Focus commercial development in established commercial areas.	All alternatives would continue to focus commercial development within established commercial areas.
<b>N-18:</b> Maintain the light industrial area to serve the needs of the community.	All the alternatives would retain the existing light industrial area.
<b>N-19:</b> Encourage limited light industrial uses, auto repair and similar commercial uses, and offices to serve the neighborhood and surrounding community.	The Action Alternatives propose industrial/tech /office small businesses that would be likely to serve the neighborhood and surrounding community.
<b>N-21:</b> Ensure that adverse impacts associated with industrial uses are minimized.	The Action Alternatives propose office/industrial/tech in a portion of the industrial area, which could help to minimize potential adverse impacts associated with industrial uses.
<b>N-23:</b> Promote land uses, mobility improvements, and new infrastructure that support transit-oriented development around the I-405/NE85th Street Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Station and the associated Station Plan.	The City's Comprehensive Land Use Map designates much of the neighborhood area adjacent to the downtown for high- to medium- density multifamily uses. The Action Alternatives identify the Cross Kirkland Corridor and Market Street as priority pedestrian routes. Central Way is identified as a shuttle route, priority pedestrian route, and for new bicycle infrastructure. These land use designations and infrastructure improvements are consistent with this policy.
<b>N-24:</b> Promote shared parking arrangements to encourage efficient utilization of surface parking lots in the neighborhood.	Consistent with this policy, the Action Alternatives identify the existing commercial/multifamily area adjacent to downtown and light industrial area in the southeast part of the neighborhood for shared and reduced parking.

## 3.4.3 Mitigation Measures

#### **Incorporated Plan Features**

 All alternatives would accommodate the City's 2015-2035 growth targets for housing and employment identified in the Comprehensive Plan, as well as general guidance supporting transit-oriented development in the vicinity of the new BRT station at the I-405/NE 85<sup>th</sup> St interchange.

#### **Regulations and Commitments**

 As required by GMA, the City must submit proposed Comprehensive Plan amendments and updated regulations for review and comment by the State prior to final adoption.

#### Other Proposed Mitigation Measures

- The relationship of the SAP to neighborhood plans should be specifically articulated in the Comprehensive Plan.
- Rose Hill Neighborhood Plan policies RH-24, RH-27, RH-29, and RH-30 should be reviewed to determine the need for amendments to the Comprehensive Plan or potential inclusion in future development regulations/design standards.
- Consider the need for design standards and other measures to ensure that residential character is retained as infill development occurs.

## 3.4.4 Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts

With implementation of mitigation measures, no significant unavoidable adverse impacts are anticipated with respect to consistency with adopted plans and policies under any of the alternatives.

# 3.5 Aesthetics

This section evaluates the scale and visual quality of development that would potentially occur under each of the alternatives, including the effects of proposed building height increases on community character, views, and shading conditions. Section 3.5.1 – Affected Environment, below, documents existing conditions in the Study Area, including current development typologies, allowed building heights, and overall visual and architectural character. Section 3.5.2 – Impacts assesses the potential for adverse effects as a result of future development under each of the alternatives.

The analysis area for the Aesthetics analysis consists of the entire Study Area, as shown in Exhibit 2-1, though detailed analysis is focused in portions of the Study Area targeted for substantial levels of additional growth and increases in allowed building height, as described in Chapter 2.

## 3.5.1 Affected Environment

## Visual Character

As described in the project Opportunities and Challenges Report (Mithun et al., 2020), the Study Area's land use patterns and visual character differ on either side of I-405. The eastern portion of the Study Area is characterized by auto-oriented commercial development along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street, including large areas of surface parking. Development along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street generally consists of 1- or 2-story commercial buildings, including "big box" retail formats, car dealerships, and superblock shopping centers containing multiple businesses (grocery, pharmacy, gas stations, fast food, etc.). Despite the commercial nature of the district, the landscape buffers and right of way trees along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street screen development and surface parking areas from view. Sidewalks are present along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street, but the streetscape is more oriented toward automobiles, and blocks are large, creating long distances between street crossings and other pedestrian amenities and destinations.

Residential areas are located behind the commercial uses fronting on NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street, generally consisting of single-family residential uses at moderate densities. Mature trees along side streets (such as 126<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE and 128<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE), provide tree canopy cover with a much different character than the adjacent commercial district. Streets are narrow, and sidewalks are present in most areas, though coverage is incomplete on smaller streets.

West of I-405, the mixed pattern of industrial, office, and residential development

results in a lack of cohesive visual character. The most prominent unifying visual feature of this portion of the Study Area is the extensive roadside vegetation. In this area, NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street is a limited access, grade-separated road, and the adjacent tree cover, consisting primarily of declining Bigleaf maple here almost completely screens adjacent office and industrial development north and south of road from view. Likewise, the residential areas north of NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street are screened from nearby industrial and office development and the I-405 interchange by trees and the presence of the Cross Kirkland Corridor trail.

The area south of NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street and west of the Cross Kirkland Corridor shares characteristics with the adjacent Downtown Area. Residences consist primarily of low-rise multifamily buildings, blocks are smaller, and pedestrian infrastructure is more extensive.

## Views

The topography of the Study Area slopes gently downward from east to west; the portion of the Study Area east of I-405 is relatively flat, with the terrain sloping down between the I-405 interchange and the western edge of the Study Area, which borders Downtown Kirkland. Due to this downward slope, westbound NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street offers views of Downtown and portions of Seattle on the far side of Lake Washington. The lake itself is visible from NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street near the western edge of the Study Area. Intermittent territorial views are also occasionally available from residential side streets north of NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street.

Views of Downtown and Lake Washington from east of I-405 are generally blocked by topography, vegetation cover, and the freeway. Along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street, the existing I-405 overpass blocks views looking westward down the corridor. Intermittent, isolated westward territorial views are available along NE 80<sup>th</sup> Street/116<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE, though mature vegetation and noise screening walls along the I-405 right-of-way obstruct most ground-level public views to the west in this area.

The Study Area overlaps the North Rose Hill, South Rose Hill, Everest, Highland, Norkirk, and Moss Bay Neighborhoods. The neighborhood plans for each of these neighborhoods establish policies for the preservation and enhancement of major public views, and the neighborhood plans for North Rose Hill, South Rose Hill, Highlands, and Everest define the following westward public view corridors within the Study Area:

- NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street at the I-405 interchange;
- NE 80<sup>th</sup> Street at 116<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE;
- NE 87<sup>th</sup> Street between 116<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE and 112<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE; and
- NE 90<sup>th</sup> Street between 116<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE and 112<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE.
The locations of view corridors in the Study Area are illustrated in Exhibit 3-35.



Exhibit 3-35. Designated Public View Corridors

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; BERK, 2020.

# **Shading Conditions**

Shading conditions vary by season and time of day. Shadows are shortest at midday during summer months, when sun angles are closest to directly overhead. They are longest in the morning and evening hours of the winter months, when sun angles are more extreme. As described in the Visual Character section above, the Study Area has extensive tree cover outside the commercial district east of I-405. This also contributes to a higher degree of shading, even where building heights are low, due to long shadows cast by large, mature trees. As a result, shading effects are generally more pronounced in the predominantly single-family residential areas than in the commercial districts; though development in the commercial areas is more intense, tree cover is less extensive, and the low heights and widely spaced buildings produce mild shading conditions in these locations.

# Light and Glare

Light and glare in an urban setting can be produced from a variety of sources, including automobile headlights, exterior building illumination, streetlights, and illuminated signage. The more intensely developed portions of the analysis area, such as the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street commercial district east of I-405, currently have the highest levels of ambient light and glare. The less intensely developed single-family areas along the northern and southern edges of the Study Area have relatively low levels of light and glare, especially properties located on side streets with few or no streetlights. The extensive presence of tree cover provides screening from light sources, particularly along the western portion of NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street.

# 3.5.2 Impacts

## Thresholds of Significance

The following conditions would be considered to result significant impacts:

- Visual Character: Would the alternative result in substantial visual changes to the Study Area, including building height, architectural style, streetscape and pedestrian environment, and overall intensity of development?
- Views: Would the alternative impede protected view corridors within the Study Area or alter views from the Study Area of nearby major landmarks or natural features?
- Shading Conditions: Would the alternative result in a substantial increase in ground-level shading of public spaces, including parks, open space, and the streetscape, or result in shading of adjacent lower-intensity development by higher-intensity development within the Study Area?
- Light and Glare: Would the alternative create a substantial increase in the ambient light level in the Study Area or create an acute source of light and glare that adversely affects surrounding development? Changes to nighttime lighting conditions are of particular concern.

## **Impacts Common to All Alternatives**

Under all alternatives, construction of regional transit infrastructure in Kirkland would continue, including the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street BRT Station, and additional population and employment growth would occur in the Study Area, primarily focused in the existing Rose Hill Business District. Additional growth in the Study Area would gradually increase development intensity over time, but specific effects related to Visual Character, Views, Shading, and Light and Glare would vary by alternatives, as described in the following sections.

## No Action Alternative 1

As described in Chapter 2, the No Action Alternative represents the land use policies and zoning regulations currently adopted for the Study Area. No Station Area Plan would be adopted, and no changes would be made to development standards. Construction of the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street BRT Station and associated transportation infrastructure would still occur, as would minor planned streetscape improvements along designated pedestrian and bicycle routes.

### Visual Character

Under the No Action Alternative, the overall visual character of the Study Area would be similar to existing conditions, though anticipated growth would result in a moderate increase in the overall intensity of development, particularly in the Rose Hill Business District east of I-405. As described in Chapter 2, the Study Area would experience moderate commercial growth and limited infill in residential areas on both sides of I-405. Because most of the future growth anticipated under the No Action Alternative would occur in the commercial areas along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street east of I-405, the visual character of this area is likely to experience the most pronounced effects, while residential areas would remain relatively unchanged.

Under the No Action Alternative, office and retail development in the commercial corridor east of I-405 would result in a moderate increase in the intensity of the built environment. This would likely take the form of infill and redevelopment on underutilized sites, resulting in newer, larger buildings, greater building site coverage, or both. On many properties in the Rose Hill Business District, existing building heights are below the maximum height allowed, particularly in the RH-1A and RH-2A zones near I-405, which allow buildings up to 67 feet. Redevelopment of properties in this commercial corridor with larger buildings would be allowed under the No Action Alternative and could result in an incrementally more urban visual character in the Study Area; however, it would not fundamentally change the nature of development the area.

### <u>Views</u>

Under the No Action Alternative, allowed building heights would not increase, and most redevelopment and infill activity in the Study Area is anticipated to occur in the Rose Hill Business District, east of I-405, where views are limited. Of the four designated public view corridors within the Study Area, two are located on residential streets in North Rose Hill, one is located on a residential street in South Rose Hill, and one consists of the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street corridor west of the I-405 interchange. As described in Chapter 2, infill residential development under the No Action Alternative would be limited, resulting in very little change to development conditions in these areas. As a result, no significant impacts to protected views are anticipated under the No Action Alternative.

### **Shading Conditions**

Under the No Action Alternative, no increases to building heights would occur, resulting in no major changes to shading conditions. Minimal localized increases in shading conditions could occur in portions of the Study Area where greater amounts of redevelopment or infill are anticipated, such as the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street commercial corridor east of I-405 or the office and industrial areas in western portions of the Study Area. Because building heights would be limited by current zoning and development regulations, increases in shading conditions associated with redevelopment infill are anticipated to be less than significant.

### Light and Glare

Development under the No Action Alternative could generate additional light and glare in the Study Area through the addition of new exterior building and site illumination and increase vehicular traffic associate with commercial development. Development under the No Action Alternative could generate additional light and glare in the Study Area through the addition of new exterior building and site illumination and increase vehicular traffic associate with commercial development. However, given that development under the No Action Alternative would be relatively limited in scope and concentrated in areas already characterized by commercial development, light and glare impacts are anticipated to be minor.

## Alternative 2

As described in Chapter 2, the Action Alternatives would establish a land use pattern focused on office and mixed-use development centered on the I-405 interchange and the associated future BRT station. As shown in Exhibit 2-6, the

Action Alternatives would concentrate higher-intensity office/commercial uses along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street, immediately east of the I-405 interchange. The eastern portion of the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street corridor would be devoted to mixed-use development incorporating both commercial and higher-density residential uses. West of I-405, the Action Alternatives would promote lower-intensity office and mixed-use development on the south side of NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street. The Norkirk portion of the Study Area would be primarily devoted to industrial/tech development. Much of the rest of the Study Area would experience incremental infill development based on existing land uses and development typologies.

Both Action Alternatives would implement the same general land use concept. Alternative 2 represents a lower-intensity variant of the concept, as shown in Exhibit 2-7 and Exhibit 2-11. The overall amount of new development would be less compared to Alternative 3, generally leading to less extensive aesthetic and visual impacts.

## Visual Character

Under Alternative 2, the Study Area would experience substantial residential and employment growth, resulting in new development at greater densities and intensities than currently allowed. As shown in Exhibit 3-36 and Exhibit 3-37, the greatest development intensity would be concentrated on the east side of the I-405 interchange along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street. This area would allow increases in building heights from approximately 67 feet to 150 feet, and the remainder of the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street corridor eastward would increase allowed heights from 30-35 feet to 85 feet. Allowed heights in Rose Hill residential areas north of NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street would increase from 35 feet to 65 feet on blocks adjacent to the commercial/office core near the freeway interchange, and from 30-35 feet up to 45 feet near the eastern end of the Study Area. Areas west of I-405 would experience less pronounced height increases. As shown in Exhibit 3-37, office and mixed-use blocks would increase heights from 30-35 feet to 65 feet, and industrial blocks in Norkirk would increase heights from 35 feet to 45 feet.



#### Exhibit 3-36. Land Use Change Areas – Alternative 2

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.



#### Exhibit 3-37. Allowed Building Heights – Alternative 2

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

These height increases have the potential to introduce new building typologies that are taller and more visually massive than existing buildings and what is currently allowed by existing development regulations. Introduction of these more intense typologies would gradually alter the architectural character and scale of development in the Study Area. Visual character impacts would be most pronounced in the areas with proposed land use changes highlighted in Exhibit 3-36. While some areas marked for incremental infill could experience limited changes in building height, the building typologies, development intensity, density, and architectural character of these areas would remain similar to the No Action Alternative.

Examples of building typologies anticipated to develop under the Action Alternatives are shown in Exhibit 3-38.

### Exhibit 3-38. Development Typology Examples – Alternative 2

Industrial/Tech



**Office Mid Intensity** 



Office Mixed-Use Mid Intensity

**Office Low Intensity** 



**Residential Mid Intensity** 



**Residential Mixed-Use Mid Intensity** 





The following figures illustrate the maximum development envelopes for each block (not actual building or development proposals) allowed under Alternative 2. Grayshaded envelopes represent maximum heights for each block allowed under current development regulations (No Action), and blue shaded envelopes represent additional height for each block allowed under Alternative 2. As described in Chapter 2, both Action Alternatives would include the adoption of a Station Area Plan and associated Form-Based Code that would include development regulations and design standards governing future development in the Study Area. The design standards in the Form-Based Code would incorporate mass-reduction features, such as upper-story setbacks and open space requirements. The modeling represented in the following figures assumes a 10-foot upper-story setback above 65 feet and an additional 5-foot setback above 85 feet.





Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.







#### Exhibit 3-41. Maximum Development Envelope – Alternative 2 (NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street Corridor View)

As shown in the preceding figures, future development under Alternative 2 would substantially increase building heights and development intensity in the Study Area. Development in the primary focus areas along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street, particularly in the Rose Hill Business District, would introduce new development typologies that would shift the overall character of the area from low-intensity, auto-oriented commercial to a higher-intensity, mixed-use district with less emphasis on auto-oriented uses, and more extensive use of transit and non-motorized transportation. In addition, increased building height and development intensity may be visible from nearby neighborhoods outside the Study Area. However, as shown in Exhibit 3-36, areas designated for incremental infill form a buffer around areas of more intensive development, separating them from lower-density development outside the Study Area. Adverse effects on the visual character of surrounding neighborhoods are anticipated to be minimal.

While development under Alternative 2 represents a significant change to the existing visual character of the Study Area, implementation of the planned Form-Based Code would provide measures to minimize the adverse effects of increased height and mass, as well as gradually providing a greater degree of architectural unity to the Study Area. Specific measures recommended for inclusion in the Form-Based Code are described in Section 3.5.3 – Mitigation Measures.

#### **Development Scale and Pedestrian Environment**

As described above, Alternative 2 would substantially increase building heights in the Study Area. In many locations, new development would be inconsistent with the scale of existing development, which could adversely affect the experience of pedestrians at ground level. However, Alternative 2 would include implementation of both a Form-Based Code and a program of streetscape improvements and bicycle/pedestrian connections through the Study Area. In particular, streetscape improvements and non-motorized connections in the Rose Hill portion of the Study Area would serve to break up development blocks, which would reduce the presence of large, monolithic building sites that would be out of scale with the pedestrian environment. Additionally, the Form-Based Code would include design standards regarding street-level building façades and required streetscape improvements to minimize impacts to the pedestrian environment. Specific measures recommended for inclusion in the Form-Based Code are described in Section 3.5.3 – Mitigation Measures.

### <u>Views</u>

As described in Section 3.5.1 – Affected Environment, the primary view corridor within the Study Area is the portion of NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street west of the I-405 interchange.

Local neighborhood plans define several other view corridors for protection on smaller, residential streets in the western half of the study, but views in the eastern Study Area are generally obstructed by existing vegetation or transportation infrastructure. The highest intensity development under Alternative 2 would be concentrated in the Rose Hill Business District, east of I-405, where risk of obstructing important and publicly accessible territorial views of Lake Washington are low. Development along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street between the interchange and the western Study Area boundary would generally be screened from the roadway by topography and extensive vegetation. Height increases in this area would range from 15 to 30 feet above existing allowances. Provided that vegetation cover is maintained at a similar level to existing conditions along this corridor, the potential adverse effects of Alternative 2 on protected view corridors in the Study Area is anticipated to be less than significant.

Conversely, the concentration of the most intense development on blocks immediately east of the interchange would alter views from NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street looking east across I-405. Alternative 2 would allow new buildings up to 150 feet in this location; this is substantially taller than existing buildings, which are generally shorter than the 67 feet allowed under current zoning. While such development would alter the existing viewscape in the Study Area, there are no designated view corridors in the area for east-facing views.

### Shading Conditions

Under Alternative 2, additional building height would have the potential to increase shading conditions in the Study Area, as well as on surrounding properties. Sun angles vary by latitude, growing more extreme farther from the equator. In Washington, the sun's path passes to the south, reaching a maximum altitude of approximately 66 degrees above the horizon in summer (June 21) and approximately 19 degrees above the horizon in winter (December 21). As a result, shadows are shortest around mid-day in summer and longest in early morning and late evening during the winter. This analysis models shading conditions on the fall equinox (September 21, 10:00 am), when day and night are of equal lengths. Sun angles change throughout the year, but fall equinox sun angles (equivalent to spring equinox sun angles) are less extreme than summer or winter conditions and provide a balanced view of shading conditions visible during most of the year.

Shading impacts within the Study Area would primarily result from increased building heights and lot coverage, which would allow a greater density of tall buildings in close proximity. If buildings are not sufficiently spaced, they could block light at the ground level, creating adverse effects on public spaces and pedestrian paths. The development of buildings up to 10 stories in the Rose Hill Business District could cast mid-afternoon shadows on nearby development outside the Study Area (across NE 90<sup>th</sup> Street) and morning shadows on portions of the Cross Kirkland Corridor. NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street would also experience substantial shading during spring and fall morning and afternoon hours. Internal streets adjacent to areas of increased building height, particularly in the Rose Hill Business District, would also be subject to shading due to the close proximity of tall buildings, as would planned mid-block pedestrian/bicycle connections in this area. These shading effects would be transitory throughout the day and would be less intense during summer months.

Exhibit 3-42 through Exhibit 3-44 illustrate projected shading conditions in the Study Area related to existing and future development under Alternative 2.



Exhibit 3-42. Southeast-Facing Fall Morning (10:00 am) Shading Conditions – Alternative 2



Exhibit 3-43. Southeast-Facing Fall Afternoon (3:00 pm) Shading Conditions – Alternative 2

#### Exhibit 3-44. West-Facing Fall Afternoon (3:00 pm) Shading Conditions – Alternative 2



To limit the effects of shading in spaces between buildings, the Form-Based Code would include building design standards that promote the preservation of solar access through upper-story setbacks and controls on building massing. Specific measures recommended for inclusion in the Form-Based Code are described in Section 3.5.3 – Mitigation Measures.

## Light and Glare

Development under Alternative 2 would result in an increased level of ambient light and glare in the Study Area associated with additional exterior building illumination and vehicular traffic, though it is possible that light and glare associated with vehicular traffic may plateau or decrease over time as transit usage becomes more common in the future. These increases in ambient light would primarily occur in the Rose Hill commercial areas, which already contain extensive streetlights and building illumination. Infill areas would experience minimal increases in light and glare. As properties in the Rose Hill Business District gradually convert to mixed-use development, ambient light and glare will increase as more businesses stay open into the evening hours and building illumination and signage lighting become more extensive.

## Alternative 3

As described in Chapter 2, Alternative 3 adheres to the same general land use concept as Alternative 2 and focuses growth in generally the same areas, though the overall intensity of future development would be greater, particularly in the western portion of the Rose Hill Business District near the I-405 interchange. Aesthetics impacts associated with Alternative 3 would therefore be similar in nature to those identified for Alternative 2, though generally greater in magnitude, as described in the following sections.

## Visual Character

Under Alternative 3, the Study Area would experience the highest level of residential and employment growth of the three alternatives, resulting in new development at greater densities and intensities than allowed under the No Action or Alternative 2. As shown in Exhibit 3-45 and Exhibit 3-46, the greatest development intensity would be concentrated on the east side of the I-405 interchange along NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street. This area would allow building heights up to 300 feet, and the remainder of the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street corridor eastward would increase allowed heights to 150 feet west of 124<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE and 85 feet to the east of 124<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE. Allowed heights in Rose Hill residential areas north of NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street would increase to 85 feet on blocks adjacent to the commercial/office

core near the freeway interchange, and up to 45 feet near the eastern end of the Study Area. Areas west of I-405 would experience less pronounced height increases. As shown in Exhibit 3-46, office and mixed-use blocks would increase heights from 30-35 feet to 85 feet, and industrial blocks in Norkirk would increase heights from 35 feet to 45 feet.

#### Exhibit 3-45. Land Use Change Areas – Alternative 3



Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.



Exhibit 3-46. Allowed Building Heights – Alternative 3

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

Similar to Alternative 2, these height increases have the potential to introduce new building typologies that are taller and more visually massive than existing buildings and what is currently allowed by existing development regulations. The associated changes to architectural character and the scale of development would be similar in nature to those experienced under Alternative 2, but greater in magnitude.

Examples of building typologies anticipated to develop under the Action Alternatives are shown in Exhibit 3-47.

### Exhibit 3-47. Development Typology Examples – Alternative 3

Industrial/Tech



Office Mixed Use High Intensity



**Office High Intensity** 

**Office Mid Intensity** 

**Residential Mid Intensity** 







**Residential Mixed-Use High Intensity** 



**Residential Mixed-Use Mid Intensity** 



The following figures illustrate the maximum development envelopes for each block allowed under Alternative 3. Gray-shaded envelopes represent maximum heights for each block allowed under current development regulations (No Action), and blue shaded envelopes represent additional height allowed for each block under Alternative 3. As described in Chapter 2both Action Alternatives would include the adoption of a Station Area Plan and associated Form-Based Code that would include development regulations and design standards governing future development in the Study Area. The design standards in the Form-Based Code will incorporate mass-reduction features, such as upperstory setbacks, open space requirements, and limits on maximum building floorplate sizes. The modeling represented in the following figures assumes a 10foot upper-story setback above 65 feet and an additional 5-foot setback above 85 feet. The modeling is not intended to represent actual building forms or building floorplates. Rather, it is intended to illustrate various heights alternatives in broad context.





Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.







#### Exhibit 3-50. Maximum Development Envelope – Alternative 3 (NE 85th Street Corridor View)

Similar to Alternative 2, Alternative 3 would substantially increase building heights and development intensity in the Study Area. Alternative 3 would shift the overall character of the area from low-intensity, auto-oriented commercial to a higherintensity, mixed-use district, though Alternative 3 would represent a greater increase in building heights and development intensity beyond Alternative 2, and development would be characterized by office towers and high-density, mixeduse residential development. Like Alternative 2, emphasis on auto-oriented uses would be reduced, with more extensive use of transit and non-motorized transportation. Increased building height and development intensity, particularly near the I-405 interchange, would be visible from nearby neighborhoods outside the Study Area.

While development under Alternative 3 represents a significant change to the existing visual character of the Study Area, implementation of the planned Form-Based Code would provide measures to minimize the adverse effects of increased height and mass, as well as gradually providing a greater degree of architectural unity to the Study Area. Specific measures recommended for inclusion in the Form-Based Code are described in Section 3.5.3 – Mitigation Measures.

#### **Development Scale and Pedestrian Environment**

Similar to Alternative 2, the substantial increases in building heights under Alternative 3 would be inconsistent with the scale of existing development, which could adversely affect the experience of pedestrians at ground level. However, Alternative 3 would include implementation of both a Form-Based Code and a program of streetscape improvements and bicycle/pedestrian connections through the Study Area. Streetscape improvements and non-motorized connections in the Rose Hill portion of the Study Area would be more extensive than under Alternative 2 and would serve to break up large development blocks. Additionally, the Form-Based Code would include design standards regarding street-level building façades and required streetscape improvements to minimize impacts to the pedestrian environment. Due to the taller building heights and greater development intensity anticipated under Alternative 3, additional standards and streetscape improvements would be necessary beyond those for Alternative 2. Specific measures recommended for inclusion in the Form-Based Code are described in Section 3.5.3 – Mitigation Measures.

## <u>Views</u>

Similar to Alternative 2, Alternative 3 concentrates the tallest building heights and most intense development east of I-405, where the potential to disrupt protected views is low. Alternative 3 would implement greater height increases on properties

in the western Study Area than Alternative 2, leading to greater potential for obstructing views. However, steep topography and extensive vegetation would continue to screen the primary view corridor of NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street from obstruction by adjacent development, and height changes along other view corridors in infill areas are likely to be minimal.

### **Shading Conditions**

Similar to Alternative 2, additional building height under Alternative 3 would have the potential to increase shading conditions in the Study Area, as well as on surrounding properties. Shading impacts under Alternative 3 would generally be more pronounced than under Alternative 2, owing to additional increases in building height, particularly in the western portion of the Rose Hill Business District, where building heights could reach up to 300 feet. Similar to Alternative 2, this could cast mid-afternoon shadows on nearby development outside the Study Area (across NE 90<sup>th</sup> Street) and morning shadows on portions of the Cross Kirkland Corridor.

Similar to Alternative 2, NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street would also experience substantial shading during spring and fall morning and afternoon hours under Alternative 3, as would internal streets and bicycle/pedestrian connections adjacent to areas of increased building height. Shading conditions on NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street in Rose Hill would be similar to Alternative near the eastern end of the corridor but would be more intense closer to I-405, where building heights would be greater. These shading effects would be transitory throughout the day and would be less intense during summer months.

Exhibit 3-51 through Exhibit 3-53 illustrate projected shading conditions from existing and future development in the Study Area under Alternative 3.



Exhibit 3-51. Southeast-Facing Fall Morning (10:00 am) Shading Conditions – Alternative 3



Exhibit 3-52. Southeast-Facing Fall Afternoon (3:00 pm) Shading Conditions – Alternative 3





Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Mithun, 2020; BERK, 2020.

To limit the effects of shading in spaces between buildings, the Form-Based Code would include building design standards that promote the preservation of solar access through upper-story setbacks and controls on building massing. Specific measures recommended for inclusion in the Form-Based Code are described in Section 3.5.3 – Mitigation Measures.

## Light and Glare

Similar to Alternative 2, ambient light and glare in the Study Area would increase under Alternative 3 as new development occurs. Alternative 3 would result in the highest level of residential and commercial development of the three alternatives, further increasing level of exterior building lighting, illuminated signage, and vehicular traffic in the Study Area. Similar to Alternative 2, most of this additional illumination would occur in the Rose Hill commercial areas, which already contain extensive streetlights and building illumination. Infill areas would experience minimal increases in light and glare. As properties in the Rose Hill Business District gradually convert to mixed-use development, ambient light and glare will increase as more businesses stay open into the evening hours and building illumination and signage lighting become more extensive.

## 3.5.3 Mitigation Measures

## **Incorporated Plan Features**

Implementation of Alternative 2 and Alternative 3 would include adoption of a Station Area Plan and Form-Based Code to regulate development. The plan and Form-Based Code would establish measures to minimize and mitigate potential aesthetic impacts, including the following:

- The Station Area Plan would establish a land use pattern that places the most intense development and tallest buildings (up to 10 stories under Alternative 2 and 20 stories under Alternative 3) near the I-405 interchange, with lower intensity and building height areas arranged around this core area. Lower intensity areas bordering the station area are generally buffered from highintensity development by areas designated for incremental infill.
- The proposed Form-Based Code would provide a consistent design framework for future development in the station area and provide a greater sense of architectural design cohesion over time.
- Alternatives 2 and 3 would implement a series of mobility improvements in the station area, including new pedestrian and bicycle infrastructure along streets in the Study Area and new pedestrian and bicycle paths that would serve as mid-block connections. These non-motorized connections would break up

large blocks to reduce visual mass and improve walkability.

- The Form-Based Code would include design standards to address potential impacts associated with increased building visual mass, such as upper-story stepbacks, landscaping buffers, and maximum site coverage requirements. While the final Form-Based Code may include different stepback sizes or thresholds, or incorporate additional techniques, such as stepback averaging, the visual modeling in this SEIS analysis assumed the following preliminary upper-story stepback requirements:
  - > A stepback of 10 feet is required above a height of 65 feet; and
  - > An additional stepback of 5 feet is required above a height of 85 feet.

## **Regulations and Commitments**

- All development in the station area would be required to follow the City's established permit application and review process to ensure compliance with design standards and development regulations.
- Kirkland Zoning Code (KZC) Chapter 142 establishes Design Review procedures for development projects meeting established criteria. KZC 142.15 requires Design Review Board approval for new buildings taller than one story or greater than 10,000 gross square feet, and all other development is required to undergo Administrative Design Review to ensure compliance with any applicable design standards:
  - Developments in the Rose Hill Business District are subject to the provisions of the Design Guidelines for Rose Hill Business District, adopted in 2006 (KMC 3.30.040(2)).
  - Future development in the portion of the station area zoned PLA 5C would be subject to the provisions of the Design Guidelines for Pedestrian Oriented Business Districts, adopted in 2004 and updated in 2018 (KMC 3.30.040(1)).
  - Both single-family and multifamily residential development in the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street Subarea and the PLA 5C zone would be subject to the provisions of the Design Guidelines for Residential Development, adopted in 2015 (KMC 3.30.040(6)).
- Kirkland Zoning Code Chapter 95 regulates tree retention standards for development, as well as minimum planting requirements and supplemental tree planting densities.

## **Other Proposed Mitigation Measures**

The City may wish to consider incorporating the following additional measures as part of the Form-Based Code to address potential aesthetic impacts associated with the Action Alternatives:

- Additional ground-level setback, upper-story stepback, or building height transition standards for sites abutting low-density residential properties;
- Encouragement of building designs that break up building massing to avoid monolithic forms, particularly for tower-style developments;
- Limits on the footprint of tower-style development to regulate relationship of building massing to site open space;
- Transitional bulk, height, orientation, or landscaping standards at boundaries of higher and lower intensity typologies;
- Privacy standards to address window placement and additional setbacks for mixed-use and commercial buildings with windows that face side or rear lot lines, particularly where the property borders a lower-density residential use;
- Prioritization of streetscape improvements and amenities to create an attractive environment for pedestrians; and
- Design of exterior building illumination to reduce light pollution and spillover into adjacent, lower-density neighborhoods outside the station area, including the use of shielded lighting, ground-level fixtures, or other screening techniques.

## 3.5.4 Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts

Under all Alternatives, additional growth and infill development would occur in the station area, gradually increasing the level of development intensity and altering the existing architectural and visual character. These changes would occur under all alternatives, though the changes would be most pronounced under Alternative 3. With implementation of the mitigation measures described above, including adoption of the proposed Form-Based Code, the visual character of the station may experience positive effects, and no significant unavoidable adverse aesthetic impacts are anticipated.

# 3.6 Transportation

This section presents a multimodal transportation analysis evaluating the potential impacts from enacting proposed zoning and transportation network changes in the NE 85th Street Station Study Area. Existing transportation conditions are documented throughout the Study Area. Future transportation conditions are evaluated under three alternatives: Alternative 1 No Action that represents the condition if zoning remains the same and the two Action Alternatives – Alternative 2 and Alternative 3. The evaluation considers significant impacts that could occur for the following modes: auto, freight, transit, pedestrian, and bicycle. Safety and parking impacts are also considered. Potential capital and programmatic mitigation measures are identified for Alternatives 2 and 3.

The transportation analysis provides a conservatively high estimate of the growth in traffic volumes within the Study Area. Due to the forecasted increase in delay and queuing along NE 85th Street, it is likely that a portion of drivers who are not stopping within the Study Area would choose alternate routes to avoid congestion. This could include trips within the City of Kirkland or trips for travelers from other areas that are entering and exiting I-405 via the NE 85th Street interchange. Moreover, as described later in this chapter, this study tests the alternatives using the City's 2035 travel demand model, but includes Study Area land use growth that could occur out to 2044—again, a conservative evaluation.

# 3.6.1 Affected Environment

Kirkland is approximately 10 miles east of Downtown Seattle, or roughly a 25 to 60minute drive during peak travel times, and approximately five miles north of Downtown Bellevue, or roughly a 15 to 30-minute drive during peak travel times. Many people commute between Kirkland, Seattle, and Bellevue.

In November 2016, Washington voters approved the Sound Transit 3 initiative, which will provide Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) bus service on Interstate 405 (I-405). This fast, frequent, and reliable service will connect communities from Lynnwood to Burien, including the NE 85th Street Station in Kirkland at the intersection of NE 85th Street & I-405. This project is scheduled to be complete, and new "Stride" BRT service operational, by 2025. The proposed BRT service will arrive every 10 minutes at peak times, connecting riders to future Link light rail stops in Lynnwood, Bellevue, and Tukwila and to other transit service routes in the region. The I-405 Stride BRT builds upon the Washington State Department of Transportation's I-405 Master Plan with roadway improvements for faster travel.

The Study Area is located east of Downtown Kirkland and a half-mile radius from the planned BRT station. Regional connections to the Study Area are provided by

I-405 and King County Metro transit service. The roadway network includes facilities for pedestrians, bicycles, vehicles, and transit. This section describes the existing types and locations of those transportation facilities. In addition, 10 intersections were analyzed to evaluate existing traffic operations, which include:

- 1. NE 85th St & 6th St
- 2. NE 87th St & 114th Ave NE
- 3. NE 85th St & Kirkland Way/114th Ave NE
- 4. NE 90th St & 120th Ave NE
- 5. NE 85th St & 120th Ave NE
- 6. NE 80th St & 120th Ave NE
- 7. NE 85th St & 122nd Ave NE
- 8. NE 90th St & 124th Ave NE
- 9. NE 85th St & 124th Ave NE
- 10. NE 85th St & 132nd Ave NE

Exhibit 3-54 shows boundaries of the Study Area as well as the study intersections. This section also includes results of a traffic safety analysis, shown in Exhibit 3-54.


#### Exhibit 3-54. Study Area and Transportation Intersections

Sources: Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.

# Active Transportation Connectivity

## Pedestrian Network

The roadway network east of I-405 generally provides better connected sidewalks than those west of I-405. Most roadway segments east of I-405 have sidewalks on at least one side of the street within the Study Area, but some segments have no pedestrian facilities, as shown in Exhibit 3-55. West of I-405, there are many gaps in the sidewalk network. In general, areas that are more likely to have higher volumes of pedestrian activity, such as the commercial land uses off NE 85th Street and the area adjacent to Lake Washington High School, have more complete sidewalks. Sidewalk gaps and sidewalks on one side of the street are more prevalent in residential settings. The Study Area also includes a multi-use trail - the Cross Kirkland Corridor (CKC) - which is a 10-foot wide, 5.75-mile crushed gravel interim trail that extends north-south, connecting the South Kirkland Park & Ride to the Totem Lake Business District. The CKC is part of the Eastrail multi-use corridor, which is a vital regional transportation corridor. When completed by adjacent jurisdictions, it will provide an uninterrupted 42-mile trail network connecting Renton, Bellevue, Kirkland, Woodinville, Snohomish, and Redmond, as well as vital transit connectivity serving various centers on the Eastside.

Existing sidewalks are on average five-feet wide in the Study Area, and while most are directly adjacent to vehicle traffic, some have landscape buffers to create a more comfortable environment for people walking, such as along NE 85th Street east of I-405. Wider sidewalks exist near marked crosswalks and along NE 85th Street when sidewalks are present. Kirkland's existing code calls for sidewalks on both sides of almost all streets, indicating that the City intends to provide pedestrian infrastructure along those corridors in the long term, typically in conjunction with private development. New sidewalks constructed as City capital projects are prioritized based on safety, land use, school walk routes, connection to the Cross Kirkland Corridor trail, other sidewalks and transit, community input, cost, and grant eligibility.<sup>17</sup>

Every intersection on NE 85th Street within the Study Area, with the exception of 126th Ave NE, has a signalized crossing. There are also three Rectangular Rapid Flashing Beacon (RRFB) crossings in the Study Area – one on 120th Avenue NE between NE 85th Street and NE 90th Street, one on 7th Avenue at the Cross Kirkland Corridor crossing, and one on 124th Avenue NE at NE 95th Street. There are some opportunities to enhance marked crosswalks within the Station Area, such as at NE 87th Street & 114th Avenue NE.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> City of Kirkland Transportation Master Plan, 2015

Because the I-405 freeway bisects the Study Area, a key challenge is a lack of east/west connectivity for pedestrians, exacerbated by the sidewalk gaps and the need to cross freeway ramp termini along NE 85th Street. However, there is a non-motorized bridge crossing over I-405 south of NE 85th Street at NE 80th Street. Another non-motorized bridge over I-405 is located at NE 100th Street, just north of the Study Area limits. Another challenge for pedestrian travel is topography. While the eastern half of the Study Area is on a plateau, people walking in the west half of the Study Area need to contend with the hills that slope down to Lake Washington and downtown Kirkland.



#### Exhibit 3-55. Existing Pedestrian Facilities

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.

### **Bicycle Network**

Bicycle infrastructure is limited within the Study Area, as shown in Exhibit 3-56. There are currently bicycle lanes on 116th Avenue NE/NE 80th Street, 124th Avenue NE except at the NE 85th Street intersection, and short segments of bicycle lanes on 114th Avenue NE, 120th Avenue NE, and 122nd Avenue NE. The CCKC also provides a north-south bicycle connection on the west side of the Study Area, and trail users can access the Study Area from trail access points just south of Kirkland Way and on NE 87th Street.

The City of Kirkland's 2015 Transportation Master Plan recommends installing a neighborhood greenway along NE 87th Street, 128th Avenue NE, NE 80th Street, 116th Avenue NE, and Kirkland Avenue and a bike lane along Kirkland Way. The neighborhood greenways on NE 87th Street and 128th Avenue NE are currently being implemented by the City. The City of Kirkland is currently updating its 2009 Active Transportation Plan to further address cycling in the area.

Kirkland has limited east-west bicycle connections between downtown and the area east of I-405, and there are steep grades west of I-405. Kirkland's challenging terrain means that special treatments for bicycles like runnels (a narrow ramp along the edge of stairs which allows people to push a bike up or down) should be considered at stairways and steep grades to help cyclists get up and down elevation changes. In addition, connecting the bicycle network gaps with improvements that are comfortable for all ages and cycling abilities would improve the comfort and connectivity of cycling in the Study Area.



#### Exhibit 3-56. Existing Bicycle Facilities

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.

## **Transit Network**

King County Metro provides six primary public transit routes in the vicinity of the Study Area (See Exhibit 3-57 and Exhibit 3-58). Other routes travel along I-405 but do not currently stop in the Study Area. Most of the transit routes in the Study Area use NE 85th Street, connecting the east and west sides of the I-405/NE 85th Street interchange, as well as 124th Avenue NE and 6th Street. Routes 893 and 895 shown on Exhibit 3-58 are custom buses provided by King County Metro and funded by the Lake Washington School District; they each provide one inbound trip in the morning and one outbound trip in the afternoon to Lake Washington High School.

Bus stops along NE 85th Street generally have sidewalks in the immediate vicinity. East of I-405 there is pedestrian scale lighting at bus stops, but not west of I-405. About half of the stops along NE 85th Street have bus shelters. There are no bus shelters for routes that travel on 124th Avenue NE, NE 80th Street/116th Avenue NE, 122nd Avenue NE, and NE 87th Street.<sup>18</sup> It currently takes roughly 20 minutes to reach Redmond and 45 minutes to reach Bellevue by transit during the PM peak hour from the center of the Study Area. Lack of high quality/continuous pedestrian or bicycle connections to transit stops, comfortable stops to wait for transit, and transit frequency and reliability in the Study Area are all general challenges for increasing the attractiveness of transit as a transportation mode.

Route	Destinations	Peak Headway (min)	Off-Peak Headway (min)	Corridors Served
KCM 225	Kenmore – Totem Lake – Redmond Technology Station	30 minutes	60 minutes	132 <sup>nd</sup> Ave NE
KCM 230/231	North Creek – Juanita - Kirkland	30 minutes	60 minutes	Central Way, Kirkland Way, 3rd St, Market St. 100th Ave NE
KCM 239	Kirkland – UW Bothell	30 minutes	30 minutes	Central Way, NE 85th St, 124th Ave NE
KCM 245	Kirkland TC – Crossroads - Factoria	12 minutes	30 minutes	NE 70th St, 6th St, Kirkland Way, Central Way, 3rd St
KCM 250	Avondale – Redmond – Kirkland – Bellevue	15 minutes	30 minutes	State St, 3rd St, Central Way, NE 85th St
KCM 255	Totem Lake – Kirkland – U District	6 minutes	15 minutes	6th St, Kirkland Way, Central Way, Market St

#### Exhibit 3-57. Existing Bus Routes

Source: King County Metro, March 2020.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> King County Metro recommends bus shelters and benches for stops with 25 weekday boardings along non-RapidRide routes. http://metro.kingcounty.gov/planning/pdf/2011-21/2015/metro-serviceguidelines-042816.pdf



Exhibit 3-58. Existing Transit Facilities

Sources: King County Metro, 2020; Fehr & Peers, March 2020; BERK, 2020.

# Street Network

## Functional Classification of Streets

Within the Study Area, the transportation network is dominated by I-405, which provides a vital north-south connection of regional and statewide significance. The main north-south roadways in the Study Area are 114th Avenue NE, 120th Avenue NE, 122nd Avenue NE, 124th Avenue NE, 132nd Avenue NE, and 6th Street. East-west connectivity is provided by NE 85th Street, NE 87th Street, NE 90th Street, and NE 80th Street. Speed limits along the roadways range from 25 miles per hour (mph) to 35 mph with the exception of I-405, which has a speed limit of 60 mph within the study boundary.

#### North-South Corridors

- Interstate 405 is a state highway providing regional access to communities throughout the Eastside. It has five lanes, three general purpose lanes and two express toll lanes, in each direction and is one of two major north-south highways through the Puget Sound.
- 6th Street is a collector north of NE 85th Street and a minor arterial south of NE 85th Street. It has one travel lane in each direction with turn lanes. The land uses along the corridor are predominantly residential north of NE 85th Street and a combination of commercial and residential uses south of NE 85th Street.
- 114th Avenue NE/Kirkland Way is a collector north of NE 85th Street and a minor arterial south of NE 85th Street. It has one travel lane in each direction with two dedicated southbound left turn lanes that connect to NE 85th Street. The land uses along the corridor are predominantly residential.
- 120th Avenue NE is a collector that has one travel lane in each direction with turn lanes. The land uses along the corridor are predominantly commercial, including Costco and the Lee Johnson auto dealership.
- 122nd Avenue NE is a collector that has one travel lane in each direction with turn lanes. The land uses along the corridor are split between residential and commercial, with commercial uses generally found north of NE 85th Street.
- 124th Avenue NE is a principal arterial north of NE 85th Street and a collector south of NE 85th Street. It has one travel lane in each direction with turn lanes and bike lanes in both directions. The land uses along the corridor are predominantly residential, though there is a shopping center near the NE 85th Street & 124th Avenue NE intersection.
- 132nd Avenue NE is a minor arterial that has one travel lane in each direction with bicycle lanes on either side of the roadway and dedicated turn lanes. The land uses along the corridor are predominantly residential.

#### **East-West Corridors**

- NE 85th Street is a principal arterial that connects the east and west side of the future bus rapid transit (BRT) station. It is generally characterized by two travel lanes in each direction and an additional two-way left-turn lane east of I-405.
- NE 90th Street is a collector east of I-405 that has one travel lane in each direction with turn lanes. The land uses along the corridor are predominantly residential, though the western terminus is commercial.
- NE 87th Street is a collector west of I-405 that has one travel lane in each direction with turn lanes. The land uses along the corridor are predominantly residential.
- NE 80th Street is a collector that has one travel lane in each direction with bike lanes on both sides of the roadway. The land uses along the corridor are a mix of residential and civic uses, including Lake Washington High School.

Exhibit 3-59 shows the street functional classification map for the Study Area.



#### Exhibit 3-59. Functional Classification

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2020; Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.

#### Study Intersections

Traffic operations could be affected by land use changes in the Study Area. The intersections most likely to be affected were selected for analysis, as shown in Exhibit 3-54. These locations were analyzed during the weekday PM peak hour, which typically represents the most congested traffic conditions. All study intersections are signalized except for NE 87th Street & 114th Avenue NE and NE 90th Street & 120th Avenue NE.

The study intersections are:

- 1. NE 85th St & 6th St
- 2. NE 87th St & 114th Ave NE
- 3. NE 85th St & Kirkland Way/114th Ave NE
- 4. NE 90th St & 120th Ave NE
- 5. NE 85th St & 120th Ave NE
- 6. NE 80th St & 120th Ave NE
- 7. NE 85th St & 122nd Ave NE
- 8. NE 90th St & 124th Ave NE
- 9. NE 85th St & 124th Ave NE
- 10. NE 85th St & 132nd Ave NE

Intersection level of service (LOS) is a concept used to describe traffic operations from the driver's perspective. LOS is defined by intersection delay in seconds and ranges from LOS A with no congestion and little delay to LOS F with substantial congestion and delay. This study uses PM peak hour average vehicle delay to evaluate LOS at each study intersection because this time period usually sees higher delays than other periods.

Traffic operations were analyzed using the Synchro 10 software package and Highway Capacity Manual (HCM) 6th Edition methodology. The Synchro network reflects the existing roadway network including segment and intersection geometry, and signal timings. The network also includes existing traffic volumes, including passenger vehicles, heavy vehicles, and pedestrian and bicycle counts which were collected in 2019 and February 2020, pre-pandemic. For signalized and all-way stop controlled intersections, LOS is based on the average delay of all movements. For side street stop-controlled intersections, LOS is based on the movement with the highest delay. Exhibit 3-60 summarizes the LOS and delay thresholds specified in the Highway Capacity Manual, which is a standard methodology for measuring intersection performance.

LOS	Signalized Intersections (Delay in Seconds)	Unsignalized Intersections (Delay in Seconds)
А	≤ 10	≤ 10
В	> 10 to 20	> 10 to 15
С	> 20 to 35	> 15 to 25
D	> 35 to 55	> 25 to 35
E	> 55 to 80	> 35 to 50
F	> 80	> 50

#### Exhibit 3-60. LOS and Delay Thresholds for Signalized and Unsignalized Intersections

Source: Highway Capacity Manual (Transportation Research Board), 2016.

Exhibit 3-61 and Exhibit 3-62 summarize the existing intersection LOS at the study intersections. Three study intersections along the NE 85th St corridor operate at LOS D; all of the remaining study intersections operate at LOS C or better. All of the analyzed intersections are operating at an acceptable LOS.

#### Exhibit 3-61. Existing PM Peak Hour Intersection Level of Service and Delay

ID	Intersection	Traffic Control	LOS/Delay in seconds (Side street approach with highest delay)
1	NE 85th St & 6th St	Signal	D / 49
2	NE 87th St & 114th Ave NE	Side-street stop	C / 21
3	NE 85th St & Kirkland Way/114th Ave NE	Signal	D / 45
4	NE 90th St & 120th Ave NE	All-way stop	B / 11
5	NE 85th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	C / 22
6	NE 80th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	B / 11
7	NE 85th St & 122nd Ave NE	Signal	A / 7
8	NE 90th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	C / 21
9	NE 85th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	D / 35
10	NE 85th St & 132nd Ave NE	Signal	C / 28

Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.



#### Exhibit 3-62. Existing PM Peak Hour Intersection Level of Service

Sources: Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.

# Parking

Most of the parking spaces in the Study Area are located in private, off-street surface parking lots for the associated businesses or residences. These are predominantly located east of I-405. This land use pattern results in large areas of parking separating adjacent land uses. Locations with on-street parking use are not currently subject to parking fees or time limitations. On-street parking in Downtown Kirkland, west of the Study Area, is free with some locations including time limits.

The City's parking requirements for development are established in the Kirkland Zoning Code (KZC) Chapter 105, Chapter 15, Chapter 20, Chapter 25, Chapter 30, Chapter 35, and Chapter 40. The required parking spaces in Kirkland include:

- 2 spaces per dwelling unit for detached dwelling units. In most zones, multifamily dwelling units have a variable parking rate based on bedroom-count;
- 1 space per 300 square feet of retail;
- 1 space per 300 square feet of office;
- 1 space per 100 square feet of restaurant;
- 1 space per 200 square feet of medical offices
- 1 space per 1,000 square feet of industrial; and
- 1 space per each bed in a nursing home.
- Bicycle parking spaces shall be provided in all new development required to provide six (6) or more motor vehicle parking spaces. Exception: single-family and duplex development are exempt from this section.
- Bicycle parking spaces shall be provided at a ratio of one (1) bicycle space for each 12 required motor vehicle parking spaces.

If the code does not specify a parking space requirement for a particular use in a particular zone, the Planning Official shall establish a parking requirement on a case-by-case basis based on demand.

# Safety

Crash data for the past five years (January 2015 through December 2019) were evaluated for the Study Area. WSDOT provided all data for collisions reported to police, including details of the location and any injuries that occurred. The collisions were first associated with the study intersections in the Study Area and collision rates were determined. Collision rates at all study intersections are shown in Exhibit 3-63. Collision rates normalize the number of crashes based on the traffic volumes using each facility. Rates at intersections are provided per the number of million entering vehicles (MEV). Of the 10 study intersections, NE 85th Street & 120th Avenue NE had the highest number of crashes (40 over five years) and the third highest crash rate at 7.1 crashes per million entering vehicles. The intersections with the highest crash rates were NE 85th Street & 122nd Avenue NE and NE 85th Street & Kirkland Way/114th Avenue NE, at 7.5 and 7.4 crashes per million entering vehicles, respectively.

There were four serious injury collisions in the Study Area during the analysis period. One serious injury collision involved a vehicle hitting a cyclist on 124th Avenue NE between NE 85th Street and NE 80th Street. Three serious injury collisions involved vehicles hitting a pedestrian:

- One occurred on NE 80th Street midblock between 120th Avenue NE and 122nd Avenue NE due to pedestrian inattention when crossing the street;
- One occurred at the intersection of NE 85th Street & 120th Avenue NE due to vehicle inattention when turning right; and
- One occurred at the intersection of NE 87th Street & 114th Avenue NE due to vehicle inattention when turning left.

Collisions on I-405 were not considered as part of this analysis because the freeway mainline is not affected by the Study Area.



#### Exhibit 3-63. Collision History (January 2015 – December 2019)

Sources: Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.

# **Existing Policies and Regulations**

The state Growth Management Act (GMA), enacted in 1990, requires that all cities and counties of a minimum size prepare comprehensive plans and update those plans at certain intervals. GMA's goals include reducing sprawl and directing growth to areas that already have urban services. Comprehensive plans must show that each city has enough land in appropriate zoning categories to absorb the expected level of growth for 20 years into the future, along with transportation facilities to serve that growth.

## Washington State Greenhouse Gas Emissions Limits

In 2008, the Washington State Legislature passed a law requiring that statewide emissions of greenhouse gases be reduced to 1990 levels by 2020 and to 25% below 1990 levels by 2035 (RCW 70.235.020). The State prepares an inventory every two years tracking statewide emissions against the 1990 baseline.

## PSRC Vision 2040 and Vision 2050

The Puget Sound Regional Council (PSRC) is the regional metropolitan planning organization covering King, Snohomish, Pierce, and Kitsap counties. It is governed by elected officials from across the region, and together they have adopted a regional growth strategy called Vision 2040. PSRC extended the region's growth strategy to 2050, and the updated Vision 2050 was adopted in October 2020. It calls for concentrating population and job growth in designated centers and for using multimodal transit options to connect these centers. Vision 2040 and Vision 2050 also assume a distribution of growth across the Puget Sound region, with especially large shares of growth going to the cities of Seattle, Bellevue, Everett, Tacoma, and Bremerton. Kirkland is one of 13 cities with regionally designated growth. These cities are called Core Cities and contain key hubs for the region's long-range multimodal transportation system, and are major civic, cultural, and employment centers within their counties.

## City of Kirkland 2015 Comprehensive Plan – Transportation Element

The City of Kirkland's Comprehensive Plan Transportation Element was last updated in 2015 and outlines the policies, projects, and programs necessary to implement the City's vision of future mobility over the next 20 years. The Transportation Element references Kirkland's Transportation Master Plan, which develops a vision for the transportation network and land use based on realistic transportation expectations. To achieve a multimodal community where all residents can travel easily, the Transportation Element is guided by nine goals, which are consistent with the regional and countywide goals and policies:

- Goal 0. By 2035 eliminate all transportation related fatal and serious injury crashes in Kirkland.
- Goal 1. Complete a safe network of sidewalks, trails, and crosswalks where walking is comfortable and the first choice for many trips.
- Goal 2. Interconnect bicycle facilities that are safe, nearby, easy to use, and popular with people of all ages and abilities.
- Goal 3. Support and promote a transit system that is recognized as a high value option for many trips.
- Goal 4. Provide for efficient and safe vehicular circulation recognizing congestion is present during parts of most days.
- Goal 5. Create a transportation system that is united with Kirkland's land use plan.
- Goal 6. As the transportation system is planned, designed, built, maintained and operated, provide mobility for all using reasonably assured revenue sources while minimizing environmental impacts.
- Goal 7. Coordinate with a broad range of groups, public and private, to help meet Kirkland's transportation goals.
- Goal 8. Measure and report on progress toward achieving goals and completing actions.

## City of Kirkland 2015 Comprehensive Plan – Environment Element

Developing a green, sustainable, and livable community were aspirations expressed during Kirkland's Comprehensive Plan vision process. The City's policies are guided by six environmental goals, two of which are relevant to greenhouse gas emissions:

- Goal E-4. Manage the built environment to reduce waste, prevent pollution, conserve resources, and increase energy efficiency.
- Goal E-5. Target carbon neutrality by 2050 to greatly reduce the impacts of climate change.

The City of Kirkland is currently developing a Sustainability Master Plan to coordinate all the City's efforts in environmental, economic, and social responsibility.

## City of Kirkland 2015 Transportation Master Plan

This multi-modal plan set forth a new 20-year transportation policy for the City of Kirkland, with its goals and policies serving as the basis for the City's Transportation Element of the Comprehensive Plan. The Transportation Master Plan (TMP) gives context, detail, and background to these goals and policies (see the Transportation Element section above for the complete list of goals). The project list in the TMP contains multimodal transportation projects that are added to the City's Capital Improvement Program (CIP) annually. With the expressed purpose of moving people, goods, and services, the City's transportation decisions will reflect the following hierarchy of modes:

- 1. Walking
- 2. Biking
- 3. Transit
- 4. Motor vehicles

#### Cross Kirkland Corridor Master Plan

The 2014 Cross Kirkland Corridor Master Plan outlines the community's vision for the trail and is actively being used to guide the development of the multi-use corridor. The master plan has four goals:

- 1. Connect Kirkland
- 2. Foster a greener Kirkland
- 3. Shape a place unique to Kirkland
- 4. Activate Kirkland and evolve over time

## City of Kirkland 2019 Transit Implementation Plan

In response to increased population and employment growth, the City of Kirkland developed the Kirkland Transit Implementation Plan to improve transit service, speed, and reliability within the City. The Transit Implementation Plan builds upon the goals in the Transportation Master Plan and recommends transit projects based on existing conditions, transit travel demand, and community outreach feedback. The only project recommendation within the Study Area is a queue jump and signal priority investments on NE 85th Street at 6th Street. The ST3 funding package originally planned for bus only lanes on NE 85th Street between I-405 and 6th Street, but has evolved into more focused transit priority investments like the queue jump at 6th Street, which will achieve similar transit benefits.

## City of Kirkland 2009 Active Transportation Plan

Kirkland's 2009 Active Transportation Plan's goals and policies were incorporated into the City's Transportation Element and Transportation Master Plan. The 2009 plan was focused around eight goals, including:

- 1. Develop the Cross Kirkland Trail.
- 2. Reduce crash rates.
- 3. Add facilities for pedestrians.

- 4. Increase the number of children who use active transportation to travel to and from school.
- 5. Improve safety for people crossing streets.
- 6. Remove physical barriers to walking.
- 7. Improve on-street bicycle facilities.
- 8. Make bicycle more convenient.

The City is currently updating its Active Transportation based on the goals and policies from previous plans:

- T-0 Safety: By 2035 eliminate all transportation related fatal and serious injury crashes in Kirkland.
- T-1 Walking: Complete a safe network of sidewalks, trails, and crosswalks where walking is comfortable and the first choice for many trips.
- T-2 Biking: Interconnect bicycle facilities that are safe, nearby, easy to use, and popular with people of all ages and abilities.

## Kirkland Capital Improvement Program

The Capital Improvement Program (CIP) is a multi-year plan with a comprehensive list of capital projects that the City intends to implement over the next six years, including transportation projects. The CIP helps the City fulfill its GMA requirements by implementing the transportation projects needed to support growth. Six projects on the 2021-2026 CIP fall within the Study Area including:

- 1. **Central Way Street Preservation**: This project provides a grind, patch, modification of wheelchair ramps, and overlay on Central Way/NE 85th Street from Market Street to 114th Avenue NE.
- 2. **NE 85th Street Pedestrian/Bike Connection 114th Avenue NE to 6th Street**: This project provides a shared-use path on the south side of NE 85th Street.
- 3. NE 85th Street and 6th Street Westbound Transit Queue Jump: This project adds a queue jump for westbound transit.
- 4. NE 85th Street Eastbound Third Lane 120th Avenue NE to 122nd Avenue NE: This project adds a third eastbound lane between 120th Avenue NE and 122nd Avenue NE.
- 5. 85th Street/132nd Avenue NE Dual Left Turn Lanes Design: This project adds a second southbound left turn lane.
- 6. NE 75th / NE 128th Street Greenway: This project designs and constructs greenway network in the area of NE 75th Street, including Kirkland Avenue from Lake Street to NE 80th Street east of I-405, 116th Avenue NE from NE 80th Street to NE 75th Street, and NE 75th Street from 116th Avenue NE to 130th

Avenue NE. Greenway features vary according to location but may include items such as marking, signing of various types, lighting, crossing treatments (which may include signing, islands, beacons, improvements to or new traffic signals), traffic calming, drainage improvements, sidewalks or other walkway improvements, and minor property acquisition. Construction is anticipated between Fall 2020 and Fall 2021.

7. School and Transit Connector: This project will design and construct a pathway along the east side of 120<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE between NE 80<sup>th</sup> Street and the vicinity of NE 83<sup>rd</sup> Street where the current sidewalk ends, in order to better connect Lake Washington High School to available transit service on NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street.

# 3.6.2 Impacts

# Methods

## Analysis Methodology – Planning Scenarios Evaluated

This section describes the planning scenarios that are evaluated as well as the methodology and assumptions used to analyze the alternatives. Three alternatives are evaluated under future year conditions: Alternative 1 No Action, Alternative 2, and Alternative 3. Alternative 1 No Action maintains the Study Area's existing zoning and includes only reasonably foreseeable projects identified in the City's adopted plans (see section 3.3.1). Alternative 2 would allow for more moderate growth throughout the district, primarily focused on existing commercial areas such as Rose Hill. Alternative 3 would also be primarily focused on existing commercial areas but would allow for the most growth throughout the district. For this analysis, the Study Area was segmented into quadrants divided by I-405 and NE 85th Street. A full description of the land use assumptions is in Chapter 2

All future year alternatives reflect the same transportation network assumptions pertaining to traffic operations, as shown in Exhibit 3-64. These include:

- Transit queue jumps and an additional westbound left turn lane at NE 85th Street & 6th Street
- An additional southbound travel lane between NE 85th Street and 4th Avenue
- A roundabout at NE 85th Street & Kirkland Way/114th Avenue NE
- Redesigned I-405 interchange on NE 85th Street
- An additional eastbound travel lane on NE 85th Street between 120th Avenue

NE and 122nd Avenue NE

- An additional eastbound left turn lane on NE 85th Street between 122nd Avenue NE and 124th Avenue NE (implemented in 2020)
- An additional southbound left turn lane on 132nd Avenue NE at NE 85th Street
- A four-way stop (all-way stop) at 114th Avenue NE & NE 87th Street (implemented in 2020)

There are different transportation network assumptions for the future year alternatives related to bicycles, pedestrians, and parking, as shown in Exhibit 3-65, Exhibit 3-66, and Exhibit 3-67. The pick-up/drop-off lot that is proposed as part of the Sound Transit 85th Street Station in the northwest quadrant of the interchange is assumed under all three future year alternatives.



#### Exhibit 3-64. Traffic Operations Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternatives 1-3

Sources: Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.



Exhibit 3-65. Multimodal Transportation Network Assumptions, Alternative 1 No Action

Sources: Mithun, 2020; Fehr & Peers, 2020.





Sources: Mithun, 2020; Fehr & Peers, 2020.





Sources: Mithun, 2020; Fehr & Peers, 2020.

#### **Trip Generation**

The Bellevue-Kirkland-Redmond (BKR) travel demand model was used to develop 2035 traffic volume forecasts for Alternative 1 No Action; they are based on the land use forecast and transportation infrastructures adopted in the 2035 Comprehensive Plan. These forecasts account for the current zoning of the Study Area and the background growth assumed for the rest of the city and region, consistent with adopted local and regional plans. MXD+, a trip generation tool that accounts for the variation in land use type and density, was applied to estimate the vehicle trips that would occur under Alternatives 2 and 3. Alternatives 2 and 3 are tested on a 2035 regional transportation network (since the travel demand model only provides a forecast out to 2035 Comprehensive Plan date) while the land use and transportation network in the Study Area reflects growth that could occur through the 2044 horizon year, making it a conservative transportation analysis for the subarea because it compresses growth trends into a shorter timeframe than anticipated.

Exhibit 3-68 summarizes the forecasted increase in vehicle trips for the PM peak hour. MXD+ estimated that Alternative 2 would result in 7,286 more vehicle trips than Alternative 1 No Action during the PM peak hour. Alternative 3 would result in 9,158 more vehicle trips than Alternative 1 No Action during the PM peak hour. The increase in trips for both Action Alternatives is attributed to the net increase in both jobs and households.

Alternative	PM Peak Hour Vehicle Trips	Net Change in Trip Generation Compared to No Action Alternative
Existing	4,559	-
No Action (2035 land use)	10,315	-
Alternative 2 (2044 land use)	17,601	7,286
Alternative 3 (2044 land use)	19,473	9,158

Exhibit 3-68.	<b>PM Peak Hour</b>	Vehicle Trips	Generated.	All Alternatives
			••••••••	/ /

Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.

#### **Trip Distribution**

The BKR travel demand model was used to estimate the trip distribution of vehicle trips generated within the Study Area during the PM peak period in 2035, as shown in Exhibit 3-69 and Exhibit 3-70. These trips were assigned to the transportation network as turning movement volumes at each of the study intersections using PTV Vistro software and then analyzed in the traffic operations model.





Sources: Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.



#### Exhibit 3-70. Trip Distribution East of I-405

Sources: Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.

#### **Traffic Operations Analysis**

Traffic operations were analyzed using Synchro 10 software. The existing Synchro network was updated to reflect roadway modifications planned to be in place by 2035 as well as the forecasted vehicle volumes under each alternative. Signal timings for 2035 (phase splits and offsets for coordinated signals) were optimized to maximize the efficiency of the system based on the projected future year vehicle volumes. The signal timings were kept consistent between Alternative 1 No Action and both Action Alternatives. The roundabout at NE 85th Street & Kirkland Way/114th Ave NE was analyzed using SIDRA software following WSDOT's analysis protocol.

## Thresholds of Significance

The following conditions would be considered to result in significant impacts for the two Action Alternatives:

## Auto and Freight

- Vehicle LOS operates at LOS E or below at a study intersection that operated acceptably under Alternative 1 No Action or has a substantial increase in delay at a study intersection already expected to operate at or below LOS E under Alternative 1 No Action.<sup>19</sup>
- Queues from a downstream intersection expected to spill back to a study intersection that would not experience queues under Alternative 1 No Action or long queues not anticipated under Alternative 1 No Action that would require waiting at an intersection for several cycles before proceeding.

#### <u>Transit</u>

- Projected transit ridership would result in passenger loads exceeding King County Metro/Sound Transit guidelines on a route serving the Study Area that would operate acceptably under Alternative 1 No Action or increases the passenger load by at least 5% on a route that already exceeds the guidelines.
- Action Alternatives would preclude the transit upgrades identified in the Transit Implementation Plan.

## <u>Bike/Pedestrian</u>

Add bicycle or pedestrian demand to locations that lack facilities meeting
City standards beyond the level anticipated under Alternative 1 No Action.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Per the City's TIA Guidelines, which are intended for individual developments, intersections operating at LOS E or F may be defined as impacts depending on the project's proportional share of traffic. Because the scale of the action alternatives is much larger than an individual development, as shown in Exhibit 3-21, the action alternatives would exceed the 5% and 15% proportional share thresholds found in the TIA Guidelines. Therefore, the applicable threshold for significance for this EIS is LOS E.

### **Parking**

 Result in on-street parking demand exceeding supply beyond the level anticipated under Alternative 1 No Action.

#### <u>Safety</u>

 Increases the collision rate at a study intersection compared to Alternative 1 No Action.

# Impacts Common to All Alternatives

Exhibit 3-71 summarizes the significant impacts for each alternative, with auto and freight, transit, parking, and safety impacts expected under all three alternatives. These impacts are described in detail in the following sections.

Type of Impact	Alternative 1 No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3
Auto and Freight	LOS impacts at 2 intersections and queuing impacts	LOS impacts at 7 intersections and queuing impacts	LOS impacts at 8 intersections and queuing impacts
Transit	Study Area Impact for I-405 BRT North	Study Area Impact for Route 250 and I-405 BRT North	Study Area Impact for Route 250 and I-405 BRT North
Pedestrian & Bicycle	None	None	None
Parking	None	Study Area Impact	Study Area Impact
Safety	Study Area Impact	Study Area Impact	Study Area Impact

Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.

# No Action Alternative 1

Alternative 1 No Action serves as the baseline for the impact analysis of the Action Alternatives. It represents the operation of the transportation system if no zoning or network changes were made within the Study Area. However, growth would continue to occur under Alternative 1 No Action consistent with the existing zoning.

This section summarizes analysis results and environmental impacts of Alternative 1 No Action. Specifically, the following definitions are used to identify auto and freight impacts under Alternative 1 No Action:

- Vehicle LOS operates at LOS E or below at a study intersection.
- Queues from a downstream intersection expected to spill back to a study intersection.

An impact for transit is identified if the transit ridership projected under Alternative 1 No Action would result in passenger loads exceeding King County Metro/Sound Transit guidelines. An impact for pedestrians and bicycles is identified if Alternative 1 No Action would add bicycle and pedestrian demand to arterial and collector streets on school walk routes and on the highest scoring 10-minute neighborhood routes (as defined in the TMP) that do not have a sidewalk on at least one side of the street. Parking and safety impacts are discussed qualitatively.

## Traffic Operations – Auto and Freight

Exhibit 3-72 and Exhibit 3-73 summarize the average vehicle delay for each study intersection. By 2035, traffic volumes would increase due to the land use growth that would occur within the Study Area and other parts of the city as well as regional growth. Therefore, delay at most intersections is expected to increase to some degree. Of the 10 study intersections, five are expected to drop by at least one LOS letter grade compared to existing conditions. Additionally, two of the study intersections are expected to operate at LOS E or F, which constitutes an impact. These include NE 85th St & 6th St (intersection 1) and NE 90th St & 124th Ave NE (intersection 8). The assumed transportation network changes that include currently planned and funded projects (i.e. transit queue jumps) are the main reason for the increase in delay at intersection 1 rather than land use growth.

The 95th percentile queue at study intersections (as reported by the Synchro software) was reviewed to identify any potential queue spillback issues between study intersections. Given the amount of land use growth that would occur, queues are expected to exceed storage at all but two signalized study intersections (NE 80th St & 120th Ave NE and NE 85th St & 122nd Ave NE) and impact traffic throughout the Study Area, both on NE 85th Street and on minor streets. At the affected intersections, one or two movement types are affected (e.g. eastbound through movements or northbound left movements). Therefore, queuing impacts are expected under Alternative 1 No Action.

ID	Intersection	Traffic Control	Existing LOS/Delay in seconds	Alternative 1 No Action LOS/Delay in seconds
1	NE 85th St & 6th St	Signal	D / 49	F / 86*
2	NE 87th St & 114th Ave NE	All-way stop**	C / 21	C / 16^
3	NE 85th St & Kirkland Way/114th Ave NE	Roundabout***	D / 45	B / 12^
4	NE 90th St & 120th Ave NE	All-way stop	B / 11	D / 30
5	NE 85th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	C / 22	D / 46
6	NE 80th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	B / 11	B/14
7	NE 85th St & 122nd Ave NE	Signal	A / 7	A / 6^^
8	NE 90th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	C / 21	E / 58
9	NE 85th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	D / 35	D / 42
10	NE 85th St & 132nd Ave NE	Signal	C / 28	C / 31

#### Exhibit 3-72. 2035 PM Peak Hour Intersection LOS and Delay, Alternative 1 No Action

\* Assumes a weighted average for the best-case operations scenario (no bus is in the queue jump) and the worst case operations scenario (bus is in queue jump blocking cars from making a right turn).

\*\* Existing traffic control was a two-way stop control.

\*\*\* Existing traffic control was a signal and analysis was completed in Synchro. Roundabout analysis completed in SIDRA. WSDOT does not recommend the use of LOS as a comparative tool for SIDRA roundabout analysis but rather volume-to-capacity ratio. None of the approaches exceed WSDOT volume-to-capacity ratio threshold of 0.85.

^ Delay improves under Alternative 1 No Action because of the change to stop control type, as shown in Exhibit 3-3-9. ^^ Delay improves under Alternative 1 No Action because of the new eastbound through lane, as shown in Exhibit 3-3-9. Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.





Sources: Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.

### <u>Transit</u>

Several routes are expected to provide transit service to riders in the Study Area under Alternative 1 No Action including the Bus Rapid Transit that will run along I-405 and frequent transit service on NE 85th Street. An impact is identified under Alternative 1 No Action, as transit ridership on the I-405 BRT North is expected to result in passenger loads exceeding King County Metro/Sound Transit guidelines. The PM peak northbound transit load for the I-405 BRT is expected at the Bellevue Transit Center, and buses would be crowded (with a ratio of passengers to crowding threshold of 1.27) before reaching the 85th Street station. The transit analysis estimates that approximately one-third of northbound transit trips from the Study Area would use the I-405 BRT. Under Alternative 1 No Action, roughly 10 riders per bus trip would board at the 85th Station during the peak hour, contributing to an already crowded bus and increasing the crowding ratio to 1.44. To avoid crowded buses, some riders may shift their commute time slightly to avoid the peak period. Transit agencies also regularly monitor the passenger load factor and adjust scheduling to best accommodate ridership demand.

## Pedestrian and Bicycle

Several planned improvements to the pedestrian and bicycle network in the Study Area are anticipated under Alternative 1 No Action, as illustrated in Exhibit 3-65. Some of the key projects identified under this alternative include but are not limited to:

- A shared-use path on the south side of NE 85th Street from downtown Kirkland to the NE 85th Street station
- New bicycle and pedestrian connections in the WSDOT right-of-way at I-405, such as a bicycle and pedestrian path connecting the station pick up/drop off lot to NE 85th Street
- Bicycle greenways along 128th Avenue NE and Kirkland Avenue/116th Avenue NE/NE 75th Street/130th Avenue NE
- Bicycle infrastructure along Kirkland Way between 6th Street and NE 85th Street
- Formalized pedestrian infrastructure connecting the Cross Kirkland Corridor to the intersection of NE 85th Street & Kirkland Way

Alternative 1 No Action adds bicycle and pedestrian demand throughout the Study Area. There are some school walk routes and streets with high 10-minute walkability scores that are arterials or collectors and lack sidewalks on at least on side of the street. These include:

- Portions of 120th Avenue NE between NE 80th Street and NE 90th Street
- Portions of 122nd Avenue NE between NE 80th Street and NE 90th Street
- Portions of NE 90th Street east of 124th Avenue NE have incomplete or no sidewalks
However, Alternative 1 No Action is anticipated to result in an improved pedestrian and bicycle traveling experience on these roadways. Because the infrastructure under this Alternative is expected to facilitate the additional bicycle and pedestrian demand, no significant adverse impacts to pedestrians or bicycles are identified under Alternative 1 No Action.

#### **Parking**

Some areas of current parking supply could be redeveloped under Alternative 1 No Action. However, it is anticipated that developers would maintain or build adequate supply for their new needs and comply with City parking requirements. Because it is expected that developers will continue to provide parking supply as dictated by market need, no significant adverse parking impacts are expected under Alternative 1 No Action.

#### <u>Safety</u>

Traffic volumes within the Study Area are projected to increase by 2035. Given the extent of land use growth, traffic volume increases, and queueing that is expected under Alternative 1 No Action, there is potential for an increased number of collisions and increased collision rates within the Study Area. More stop and go traffic may increase rear end collisions, though these would likely occur at slow speeds, minimizing increases in serious injury and fatal collisions. Planned improvements to the pedestrian and bicycle network as described above would provide some safety benefits, but may not offset new safety challenges. Therefore, safety impacts are identified under Alternative 1 No Action.

## Alternative 2

This section summarizes analysis results and impacts of Alternative 2.

#### Traffic Operations – Auto and Freight

Exhibit 3-74 and Exhibit 3-75 summarize the average vehicle delay for each study intersection compared to Alternative 1 No Action. Alternative 2's land use growth would result in large increases in vehicle volumes compared to Alternative 1 No Action. This alternative would have the same fundamental vehicular transportation network as Alternative 1 No Action.

As defined above, impacts are evaluated in comparison to Alternative 1 No Action. Of the 10 study intersections, seven are expected to operate at LOS E or F under Alternative 2, which constitutes an impact. Additionally, while the roundabout at NE 85th St & Kirkland Way/114th Ave NE (intersection 3) is expected to operate at LOS B, two of the four approaches exceed WSDOT's volume-to-capacity ratio threshold of 0.85, but none are overcapacity (v/c>1).

The 95th percentile queue at study intersections (as reported by the Synchro software) was reviewed to identify any potential queue spillback issues between study intersections. Given the amount of land use growth that would occur, queues are expected to exceed storage and impact traffic throughout the Study Area. Unlike Alternative 1 No Action, the queues affect most movement types with high volumes.

The increased congestion on NE 85th Street would likely impact traffic operations at the redesigned interchange with I-405. The vehicular queuing along NE 85th Street is anticipated to extend through the proposed interchange roundabout and cause substantial queuing on the freeway off-ramps, with the potential for those queues to spill back onto the freeway mainline.

ID	Intersection	Traffic Control	Alternative 1 No Action LOS/Delay in seconds^^	<b>Alternative 2</b> LOS/Delay in seconds^^
1	NE 85th St & 6th St	Signal	F / 86^	F / 119^
2	NE 87th St & 114th Ave NE	All-way stop	C / 16	C / 18
3	NE 85th St & Kirkland Way/114th Ave NE	Roundabout*	B / 12	B / 15*
4	NE 90th St & 120th Ave NE	All-way stop	D / 30	F / >150
5	NE 85th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	D / 46	F / 114
6	NE 80th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	B / 14	C / 32
7	NE 85th St & 122nd Ave NE	Signal	A / 6	E / 61
8	NE 90th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	E / 58	F / >150
9	NE 85th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	D / 42	F / >150
10	NE 85th St & 132nd Ave NE	Signal	C / 31	F / 127

#### Exhibit 3-74. 2044 PM Peak Hour Intersection LOS and Delay, Alternative 2

\*Roundabout analysis completed in SIDRA. WSDOT does not recommend the use of LOS as a comparative tool for SIDRA roundabout analysis. Two of the four approaches exceed WSDOT volume-to-capacity ratio threshold of 0.85, but none are overcapacity (v/c>1). ^ Assumes a weighted average for the best-case operations scenario (no bus is in the queue jump) and the worst-case operations scenario (bus is in queue jump blocking cars from making a right turn).

^^ Delays greater than 150 seconds (two and a half minutes) are not shown, as drivers are likely to seek out alternate routes instead of waiting at an intersection with extremely long delays.



#### Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.Exhibit 3-75. Alternative 2: Intersection Level of Service

Sources: Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.

#### <u>Transit</u>

Alternative 1 No Action and Alternative 2 are assumed to have the same public transit service current and planned transit service. While Alternative 2 would not preclude the transit upgrades identified in Kirkland's Transit Implementation Plan, adverse passenger load impacts are identified for Route 250<sup>20</sup> and I-405 BRT North. Alternative 2 is expected to increase northbound passenger loads by at least 5% on I-405 BRT North, which would already have high passenger loads under Alternative 1 No Action. Roughly 21 riders per bus trip would board at the 85th Station during the peak hour, contributing to an already crowded bus and increasing the passenger to crowding threshold ratio to 1.60. Route 250 is expected to operate with acceptable passenger loads under Alternative 1 No Action, but would result in eastbound passenger loads exceeding King County Metro/Sound Transit guidelines under Alternative 2. To avoid crowded buses, some riders may shift their commute time slightly to avoid the peak period. Transit agencies also regularly monitor the passenger load factor and adjust scheduling to best accommodate ridership demand.

#### Pedestrian and Bicycle

Alternative 2 would include the pedestrian and bicycle projects identified for Alternative 1 No Action, as well as additional improvements along 122nd Avenue NE and 4th Avenue/5th Avenue as shown in Exhibit 3-76. This alternative would also include a bicycle and pedestrian bridge over I-405 at NE 90th Street. Therefore, rather than preclude any pedestrian or bicycle improvements, Alternative 2 is expected to provide additional benefits. Because future development is expected to facilitate additional demand and meet the City design standards related to bicycle and pedestrian facility accommodations, no significant adverse impacts to pedestrian or bicycle travel are identified under Alternative 2.

#### **Parking**

Alternative 2 assumes revised City parking code to mandate reduced parking supply for new developments (as described in Exhibit 2-10). This would help discourage vehicle travel and make carpooling, vanpooling, transit, walking, biking, and teleworking more attractive options for accessing the Study Area. While it is anticipated that developers would build adequate supply for their new needs and comply with City parking requirements, with the increase in development expected under this Alternative, parking demand would still be substantially higher than Alternative 1 No Action, with people driving to access

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> This analysis used the data in the 2042 Sound Transit Model for Route 248, as the model does not reflect recent route numbering changes.

new offices, retail, residential, and Bus Rapid Transit. This would likely result in people circling while looking for parking within the new development buildings, on street, and in the surrounding neighborhoods on congested streets. Therefore, significant adverse parking impacts are expected under Alternative 2.

Some of the impacts may be short-term while individual developments are completed (causing on-street parking demand to exceed supply). It is expected that some of the demand for parking may ease over time; as people experience congestion and limited parking, some will change their travel behavior and shift to non-auto modes. However, it is unlikely that this mode shift would fully address the parking deficiency given the magnitude of trips anticipated under Alternative 2.

#### <u>Safety</u>

Traffic volumes within the Study Area are expected to increase under Alternative 2 compared to Alternative 1 No Action, resulting in intersections experiencing higher volumes and queuing due to increase in land use. With higher volumes, there is potential for an increased number of collisions and increased collision rates within the Study Area. More stop and go traffic may increase rear end collisions, though these would likely occur at slow speeds minimizing increases in serious injury and fatal collisions. Planned improvements to the pedestrian and bicycle network as described above would provide some safety benefits, but may not offset new safety challenges. Therefore, safety impacts are identified under Alternative 2.

## Alternative 3

This section summarizes analysis results and impacts of Alternative 3.

#### Traffic Operations – Auto and Freight

Exhibit 3-76 and Exhibit 3-77 summarize the average vehicle delay for each study intersection compared to Alternative 1 No Action. Alternative 3's land use growth would result in even larger increases in vehicle volumes compared to Alternative 2. This alternative would have the same fundamental vehicular transportation network as Alternative 1 No Action and Alternative 2.

As defined above, impacts are evaluated in comparison to Alternative 1 No Action. Of the 10 study intersections, eight are expected to operate at LOS E or F under Alternative 3, which constitutes an impact. Additionally, while the roundabout at NE 85th St & Kirkland Way/114th Ave NE (intersection 3) is expected to operate at LOS D, three of the four approaches exceed WSDOT volume-tocapacity ratio threshold of 0.85 and two of these are overcapacity (v/c>1). The 95th percentile queue at study intersections (as reported by the Synchro software) was reviewed to identify any potential queue spillback issues between study intersections. Given the amount of land use growth that would occur, queues exceed storage and impact traffic throughout the Study Area. Unlike Alternative 1 No Action, the queues affect most movement types given high volumes. In comparison with Alternative 2, which is estimated to see significant queuing impacts throughout the entire Study Area, this alternative would generate an additional 2,000 vehicle trips during the peak hour, which would add to already significant queues.

The increased congestion on NE 85th Street would likely impact traffic operations at the redesigned interchange with I-405. The vehicular queuing along NE 85th Street is anticipated to extend through the proposed interchange roundabout and cause substantial queuing on the freeway off-ramps, with the potential for those queues to spill back onto the freeway mainline.

ID	Intersection	Traffic Control	Alternative 1 No Action LOS/Delay in seconds ^^	Alternative 3 LOS/Delay in seconds ^^
1	NE 85th St & 6th St	Signal	F / 86^	F / 138^
2	NE 87th St & 114th Ave NE	All-way stop	C / 16	C / 18
3	NE 85th St & Kirkland Way/114th Ave NE	Roundabout*	B/12	D / 38*
4	NE 90th St & 120th Ave NE	All-way stop	D / 30	F / >150
5	NE 85th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	D / 46	F / >150
6	NE 80th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	B/14	F / 95
7	NE 85th St & 122nd Ave NE	Signal	A / 6	F / 102
8	NE 90th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	E / 58	F / >150
9	NE 85th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	D / 42	F / >150
10	NE 85th St & 132nd Ave NE	Signal	C / 31	F / >150

#### Exhibit 3-76. 2044 PM Peak Hour Intersection LOS and Delay, Alternative 3

Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.

\*Roundabout analysis completed in SIDRA. WSDOT does not recommend the use of LOS as a comparative tool for SIDRA roundabout analysis. Three of the four approaches exceed WSDOT volume-to-capacity ratio threshold of 0.85 and two of these are overcapacity (v/c>1).

^ Assumes a weighted average for the best-case operations scenario (no bus is in the queue jump) and the worst-case operations scenario (bus is in queue jump blocking cars from making a right turn).

^^ Delays greater than 150 seconds (two and a half minutes) are not shown, as drivers are likely to seek out alternate routes instead of waiting at an intersection with extremely long delays.



#### Exhibit 3-77. Alternative 3: Intersection Level of Service

Sources: Fehr & Peers, 2020; BERK, 2020.

#### <u>Transit</u>

Alternative 1 No Action and Alternative 3 are assumed to have the same public transit service. While Alternative 3 would not preclude the transit upgrades identified in Kirkland's Transit Implementation Plan, adverse passenger load impacts are identified for Route 250 and I-405 BRT North. Alternative 3 is expected to increase both northbound and southbound passenger loads by at least 5% on I-405 BRT North, which would already have high passenger loads under Alternative 1 No Action. Roughly 23 riders per bus trip would board at the 85th Station in the northbound direction during the peak hour, contributing to an already crowded bus and increasing the passenger to crowding threshold ratio to 1.63. Approximately 30 southbound riders would board at the 85th Station, increasing the passenger to crowding threshold ratio to 1.05. Route 250 is expected to operate acceptably under Alternative 1 No Action, but will result in eastbound passenger loads exceeding King County Metro/Sound Transit guidelines under Alternative 3. To avoid crowded buses, some riders may shift their commute time slightly to avoid the peak period. Transit agencies also regularly monitor the passenger load factor and adjust scheduling to best accommodate ridership demand.

#### Pedestrian and Bicycle

In addition to the pedestrian and bicycle projects identified for Alternative 1 No Action and Alternative 2, Alternative 3 would include new east/west street connections east of I-405 and formalized bicycle infrastructure connecting the Cross Kirkland Corridor to the intersection of NE 85th Street & Kirkland Way, as shown in Exhibit 3-67. Therefore, rather than preclude any pedestrian or bicycle improvements, Alternative 3 is expected to provide additional benefits. Because future development is expected to facilitate additional demand and meet the City design standards related to bicycle and pedestrian facility accommodations, no significant adverse impacts to pedestrian or bicycle travel are identified under Alternative 3.

#### **Parking**

Alternative 3 assumes the same parking management strategies as Alternative 2, though it also assumes a parking structure in the northeast quadrant of the Study Area for office, retail, and potentially transit use, as shown in Exhibit 3-67. While it is anticipated that developers would build adequate supply for their new needs and comply with City parking requirements, with the increase in development expected under this Alternative, parking demand would still be substantially higher than Alternative 1 No Action, with people driving to access new offices, retail, residential, and Bus Rapid Transit. This would likely result in people circling while looking for parking within the new development buildings, on street, and in

the surrounding neighborhoods on congested streets. Therefore, significant adverse parking impacts are expected under Alternative 3.

Some of the impacts may be short-term while individual developments are completed (causing on-street parking demand to exceed supply). It is expected that some of the demand for parking may ease over time; as people experience congestion and limited parking, some will change their travel behavior and shift to non-auto modes. However, it is unlikely that this mode shift would fully address the parking deficiency given the magnitude of trips anticipated under Alternative 3.

#### <u>Safety</u>

Traffic volumes within the Study Area are expected to increase under Alternative 3 compared to Alternative 1 No Action, resulting in intersections experiencing higher volumes and queuing due to increase in land use. With higher volumes, there is potential for an increased number of collisions and increased collision rates within the Study Area. More stop and go traffic may increase rear end collisions, though these would likely occur at slow speeds minimizing increases in serious injury and fatal collisions. Planned improvements to the pedestrian and bicycle network as described above would provide some safety benefits, but may not offset new safety challenges. Therefore, safety impacts are identified under Alternative 3.

## 3.6.3 Mitigation Measures

This section identifies a range of potential mitigation strategies that could be implemented to help reduce the significance of the adverse impacts identified for Alternatives 2 and 3 in the previous section. These include significant impacts for auto and freight, transit, parking, and safety.

## **Incorporated Plan Features**

Managing demand for auto travel is an important part of mitigating the traffic congestion impacts identified in this SEIS. The City of Kirkland currently incorporates a number of Transportation Demand Management (TDM) programs and strategies to encourage reduced vehicle travel by carpooling, vanpooling, transit, walking, biking, and teleworking. Policy T-3.4 and Policy T-3.5 in Kirkland's Comprehensive Plan outline specifics on the City's Commute Trip Reduction program and Transportation Management Plan requirements for developers and property owners. These strategies are discussed further under "Regulations and Commitments." The City has also utilized the following TDM strategies and programs: transit subsidies requirement for developers/property owners, Orca

business passport program, vehicle ownership limitations through parking agreements and management for multifamily development, and guaranteed ride home. These strategies could be utilized more holistically with transit-oriented development in the Station Area.

Also, the Action Alternatives assume a few changes that would encourage reduced vehicle travel in the Study Area, including:

- Improvements to the bicycle and pedestrian networks through new and/or wider sidewalks, bike lanes, cycle tracks, trails, and street connections.
- Revised parking code that reduces the amount of parking new developments must provide and requires parking monitoring.

## **Regulations and Commitments**

The City of Kirkland has requirements on TDM programs and strategies:

- Washington State Commute Trip Reduction (CTR) law focuses on employers with 100 or more employees whose shifts begin during the typical AM commute. This law requires employers to develop commute trip reduction plans and work toward meeting their mode share targets through internal programs and monitoring. As more businesses subject to CTR locate in the Study Area, it is expected that decreases in single-occupancy vehicle (SOV) commute rates would result.
- Transportation Management Plans (TMPs) are required for property owners of newly constructed commercial buildings at the direction of the City. TMPs are designed to reduce automobile trips and their traffic impacts on city facilities. TMP programs are generally geared toward large developments; however, they could apply to smaller developments and residential buildings as well.
   For instance, TMPs are required at adjacent sites owned and developed separately where there may be several employers, none of which by themselves are affected by the CTR law or the City TMP requirements, but together constitute a sizeable population of employees. However, the TMP program is under funded and needs a funding mechanism to be able to effectively manage future TMPs.

The TDM programs discussed here would be implemented regardless of which land use alternative is selected and can have a substantial effect on travel behavior—something which is not fully captured by the travel demand modeling process. With a robust TDM program in place, it is expected that actual trip generation in the Study Area would be lower than that analyzed in the impacts section of this SEIS.

## **Other Proposed Mitigation Measures**

The City could consider mitigating the expected transportation impacts in a variety of ways including changes to city policies, physical improvements, and programmatic measures. These approaches could be pursued individually or in combination with one another. However, the NE 85th Street Corridor would likely require all three measures due to the extent of the impacts along that corridor.

#### Level of Service Policy

The City could approach mitigation through revision of its LOS policy—in particular, creating a separate LOS standard that would apply at designated intersections in the Study Area (and potentially other areas of the City outside the Study Area) to be consistent with the transportation characteristics of urban areas. Multiple cities in the Puget Sound designate varying LOS standards based on neighborhood or corridor context.

#### Intersection-Specific Improvements

Another potential approach to reduce the auto and freight intersection impacts is to make capital improvements to increase the capacity of the intersections and roadways in the Study Area. This section describes potential improvements to the study intersections that are operating at or below LOS E under Alternatives 2 and 3:

- Add an additional eastbound through lane on NE 85th Street east of 122nd Avenue NE.
- Adjust signal settings by optimizing cycle lengths and/or splits and using protected left turns at locations with high volumes.
- Extend the length of turn pockets where feasible to help reduce spillback into the through lanes.
- At NE 90th Street & 120th Avenue NE (intersection 4), add a traffic signal and a westbound left turn lane.
- At NE 80th Street & 120th Avenue NE (intersection 6), add a southbound left turn lane.
- At NE 90th Street & 124th Avenue NE (intersection 8), add a northbound and southbound lane on 124th Avenue NE, restripe the eastbound lanes to be an eastbound through/left lane and a right turn pocket, and change the signal settings to a split phase.
- At NE 85th Street & 124th Avenue NE (intersection 9), add a southbound left turn lane.

Exhibit 3-78 shows how much these improvements help to reduce delay under Alternatives 2 and 3. However, these intersections would still have substantially more delay than Alternative 1 No Action, so other programmatic or policy measures would be required to fully mitigate the impacts. The improvements were tested from a traffic operations perspective, but additional analysis would be necessary to refine the details of these improvements, including design feasibility and necessary right-of-way.

Another measure the City could consider implementing is additional intelligent transportation systems (ITS) elements into the corridor beyond the currently interconnected signal system that functions based on a traffic responsive timing pattern. Additional treatments could include implementing performance monitoring software and a more advanced adaptive traffic signal timing system.

Additionally, it is worth noting that the analysis in the SEIS provides a conservative estimate of the growth in traffic volumes within the Study Area. Due to the forecasted increase in delay and queuing along NE 85th Street, it is likely that drivers who are not stopping within the Study Area would choose alternate routes. This could include trips within the City of Kirkland or trips for travelers from other areas that are entering and exiting I-405 via the NE 85th Street interchange.

The lack of east-west travel routes across I-405 also causes vehicle trips to be concentrated along NE 85th Street. This means that local trips within the City of Kirkland mix with a significant amount of regional traffic that is accessing I-405. Creating additional east-west vehicle connections across the freeway (not proposed or recommended) and increasing the network density would spread out the trips and reduce the congestion along NE 85th Street.

				Alternative 2 LOS/Delay in seconds^		Alternative 3 LOS/Delay in seconds^	
ID	Intersection	Traffic Control	Alternative 1 No Action	No Mitigation	With Intersection Improvements	No Mitigation	With Intersection Improvements
1	NE 85th St & 6th St	Signal	F / 86*	F / 119^	n/a	F / 138^	n/a
2	NE 87th St & 114th Ave NE	All-way stop	C / 16^	C / 18	n/a	C / 18	n/a
3	NE 85th St & Kirkland Way / 114th Ave NE	Roundabout*	B / 12^	B / 15*	n/a	D / 38*	n/a
4	NE 90th St & 120th Ave NE	All-way stop	D / 30	F / >150	F / 122	F / >150	F / >150
5	NE 85th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	D / 46	F / 114	n/a	F / >150	n/a
6	NE 80th St & 120th Ave NE	Signal	B/14	C / 32	C / 21	F / 95	C / 33
7	NE 85th St & 122nd Ave NE	Signal	A / 6^^	E / 61	n/a	F / 102	n/a
8	NE 90th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	E / 58	F / >150	F / 83	F / >150	E / 73
9	NE 85th St & 124th Ave NE	Signal	D / 42	F / >150	F / >150	F / >150	F / >150
10	NE 85th St & 132nd Ave NE	Signal	C / 31	F / 127	E / 65	F / >150	F / 150

#### Exhibit 3-78. Alternative 2 and 3: 2044 PM Peak Hour LOS and Delay, With and Without Mitigations

n/a = no intersection improvements

^ Delays greater than 150 seconds (two and a half minutes) are not shown, as drivers are likely to seek out alternate routes instead of waiting at an intersection with extremely long delays.

\* Roundabout analysis completed in SIDRA. WSDOT does not recommend the use of LOS as a comparative tool for SIDRA roundabout analysis. Three of the four approaches exceed WSDOT volume-to-capacity ratio threshold of 0.85 and two of these are overcapacity (v/c>1).

Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020

#### Travel Demand Management (TDM) and Parking Strategies

Research by the California Air Pollution Control Officers Association (CAPCOA), which is composed of air quality management districts in that state, has shown that implementation of TDM programs can substantially reduce vehicle trip generation, which in turn reduces congestion for transit, freight, and autos. The specific measures described below are all potential projects that the City could consider to modify or expand current strategies:

- Unbundle parking to separate parking costs from total property cost, allowing buyers or tenants to forgo buying or leasing parking spaces if they do not park a car.
- Revise parking code to reduce the amount of parking new developments must provide, or implement parking maximums to further reduce the amount of parking supply in the Study Area beyond what is assumed under Alternatives 2 and 3. This would limit the number of parking spaces which can be built with new development.
- Implement managed on-street parking strategies (e.g. designate special use zone for activities such as loading/unloading or emergencies, implement time restricted parking, and charge for parking).

- Provide shared off-street parking with new developments.
- Charge for parking off-street.
- Implement requirements for robust monitoring and management of parking and the TDM measures in the Study Area to ensure that people are not parking in the surrounding neighborhood to avoid these parking management measures.
- Provide private shuttle service as a first mile/last mile solution to make the 85th Street Station more accessible from Downtown Kirkland, the Google campus, Kirkland Urban, and other destinations, and to provide an attractive transportation alternative for locations that are less served by fixed-route transit. Two shuttle routes should be explored – one to Downtown Kirkland and Kirkland Urban using NE 87th Street/7th Avenue and 5th Street, and one that goes to the Google Campus and shopping center at 108th Avenue NE & NE 68th Street using the Cross Kirkland Corridor. This could start as a pilot program in partnership with Uber or Lyft to provide subsidized rides to gauge demand for a shuttle.
- Encourage or require transit pass subsidies from developers/property owners.
- Encourage or require transit pass provision programs for residents— King County Metro has a Passport program for multifamily housing that is similar to its employer-based Passport program. The program discounts transit passes purchased in bulk for residences of multifamily properties.
- Expand upon Kirkland's Green Trip program to utilize commute marketing programs to advertise different commuting options and encourage walking, biking, transit use, carpooling, vanpooling, or other means of travel.
- Utilize an Emergency Ride Home program to provide a taxi voucher or other way for employees to travel home if an emergency or unexpected late work makes them miss their normal transit, carpool, or bike ride home.
- Partner with Transportation Network Companies (TNCs) such as Uber or Lyft to provide pooled ridesharing options, ideally as a last-mile connection to transit or as an aspect of an Emergency Ride Home program.
- Accommodate bicyclists by providing secure, covered and convenient bicycle parking at office and residential buildings; showers and lockers at offices; and public repair stations.
- Launch a bikeshare or other micromobility system in Kirkland.
- Utilize a Ridematch Program to assist potential carpoolers in finding other individuals with similar travel routes. These may be open or closed systems, but generally a larger population will have more potential matches.

Should the City of Kirkland move forward with all the strategies outlined above, Fehr & Peers' TDM+ tool estimates that office trips in the Study Area would decrease by 14 to 21%, residential trips by 19 to 23%, and retail trips by 11 to 17%, as shown in

Exhibit 3-79. The parking pricing and supply strategies contribute the most to these reductions. It was assumed that parking supply would be reduced by 20% as a result of implementing parking maximums.<sup>21</sup>

Exhibit 3-79. Trip	<b>Reduction from</b>	<b>Transportation</b>	Demand	Management	Strategies
--------------------	-----------------------	-----------------------	--------	------------	------------

TDM Strategy	Office	Residential	Retail
Parking			
Parking pricing	6-11%	6-11%	6-11%
<ul> <li>Unbundled parking</li> </ul>		Up to 8%	
Reduced supply	Up to 9%	Up to 9%	Up to 9%
Transit			
Transit subsidies for employees and residents	Up to 5%	Up to 5%	
Last mile private shuttles	1 – 7%	Up to 9%	Up to 1%
Commute			
<ul> <li>Marketing campaigns</li> </ul>	2-16%	3-21%	Up to 3%
Emergency Ride Home Program	Up to 1%		
<ul> <li>TNC partnerships</li> </ul>	Up to 3%		Up to 1%
Bike/Walk	Up to 1%	Up to 1%	Up to 1%
Secure parking			
Showers & lockers			
<ul> <li>Public repair stations</li> </ul>			
<ul> <li>Bikeshare system</li> </ul>			
Rideshare	Up to 6%	Up to 6%	Up to 6%
Ridematch Program			
Total of all Measures	14 - 21%*	19 - 23%*	11 - 17%*

\* Total trip reduction is not a simple sum of all the strategies since many of the strategies are complementary. Source: Fehr & Peers, 2020.

Implementing the TDM strategies described above in addition to the intersectionspecific improvements would help further reduce trips, as shown in Exhibit 3-79, but a separate LOS standard for the Study Area would likely still be necessary to fully mitigate the impacts at all the study intersections.

#### Transit Improvements

Significant impacts to transit were identified in the Study Area for Route 250 and the I-405 Stride BRT North under both Alternatives 2 and 3. These impacts are due to forecasted ridership exceeding load factors established by King County Metro and Sound Transit. To address this impact, the City of Kirkland could coordinate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> One study found that at five Transit Oriented Development sites, parking supply is 15-35% higher than peak parking demand, so a 20% reduction is a conservative estimate.

with King County Metro and Sound Transit to adjust their service levels through their regular service revisions as transit demand increases in the Study Area.

The City of Kirkland could also require that all new transit stops are designed to minimize delay and maximize comfort by providing convenient loading and access at all bus doors and necessary sidewalk width to accommodate future stop amenities such as benches, transit shelters and trash receptacles.

#### Safety Improvements

Significant impacts to safety were identified in the Study Area due to higher vehicle volumes and the resulting queueing throughout the Study Area and on the I-405 off ramps. The Intersection-Specific Improvements and TDM strategies described above will help reduce delays, which would help improve safety.

- Provide continuous pedestrian scale streetlighting along corridors within transit-oriented development areas.
- Design streets to promote slower vehicle travel speeds and awareness for the most vulnerable users of the street system, pedestrians and cyclists, during all times of the day by implementing treatments, such as those identified in the NACTO Urban Street Design Guide.
- Ensure all new uncontrolled crosswalks are constructed with treatments that bring awareness to drivers regarding yielding to cross pedestrians, including applying the USDOT FHWA Guide for Improving Pedestrian Safety at Uncontrolled Crossing Locations.

The City should also monitor safety through its crash reporting system and Vision Zero program and consider additional improvements at the study intersections as needed.

#### Land Use Mix and Amount

The City could create a Preferred Alternative with a different amount and mix of the studied office, retail, and residential land uses. In combination with TDM and capital improvements, an alternative land use mix and level could help realize City transportation LOS standards. For example, the City could start with Alternative 2 but reduce office growth levels and consider its desired balance with residential and retail uses. Bringing office growth lower and closer in balance with residential uses could increase the internal capture of trips and reduce the net increase in trips on the system.

## 3.6.4 Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts

This section identifies significant adverse impacts for auto and freight, transit, parking, and safety under both Action Alternatives.

The auto, freight, and safety impacts are anticipated to be reduced by implementing a range of possible mitigation strategies such as those discussed in 3.3.3 Mitigation Measures. In addition to geometric transportation capacity improvements, the City could manage demand using policies, programs, and investments aimed at shifting travel to non-SOV modes. However, even with some combination of these potential mitigation measures, queueing would likely still be an issue throughout the Study Area and on the I-405 off ramps, which would also influence safety. Therefore, significant unavoidable adverse impacts are expected for auto, freight, and safety.

With some combination of the potential mitigation measures outlined in the previous chapter, the magnitude of the transit impacts could be mitigated to a less-than-significant level. Therefore, no significant and unavoidable adverse impacts to transit are expected.

The parking impacts are anticipated to be brought to a less-than-significant level by implementing a range of possible mitigation strategies such as those discussed in 3.6.3 Mitigation Measures. While there may be short-term impacts as travelers initially rely predominantly on auto travel (causing on-street parking demand to exceed supply), it is expected that over the long term with these mitigation strategies and continued expansion of non-auto travel options, travel behavior would change such that the on-street parking situation would reach a new equilibrium. Therefore, no significant unavoidable adverse impacts to parking are expected.

## 3.7 Public Services

This section addresses police services, fire and emergency medical services, schools, and parks and recreation. Following a description of current services in the Study Area and level of service (LOS) standards, an impact analysis is presented for each alternative. Mitigation measures are proposed to address impacts to services.

## 3.7.1 Affected Environment

### Police

#### **Existing Conditions**

The Kirkland Police Department (KPD) provides law enforcement and public safety services to the City of Kirkland, including the Study Area. Currently, KPD employs 153.5 full-time equivalent employees (109 commissioned officers and 44.5 non-commissioned support personnel). KPD is organized into the following divisions:

- Administration Division: The Administration Division provides support to other divisions and units within the Department. This Division includes the Records Unit, the Evidence/Property Unit, the Corrections Unit, and the Quartermaster.
- Operations Division: The Operations Division is the largest and most publicfacing section within the Department and includes the Patrol Unit, Traffic Unit, K-9 team, Public Information Officers, and SWAT.
- Professional Standards Division: The Professional Standards Division provides critical and specialized services to help support the Department's mission as well as ensure effective operations within the Department. This Division includes the Investigations Unit, the Firearms Training Unit, the Less Lethal Training Unit, the Emergency Vehicle Operation and Control Cadre, and the Police Training Unit among other sections and services.
- The Department also provides one full time Animal Control Officer as part of the City of Kirkland Animal Services program that includes animal licensing, sheltering and enforcement.

Exhibit 3-80 below shows the number of calls for service received by KPD from 2010 to 2019. Since a peak of 74,317 calls in 2012, the annual number of calls for service has been steadily decreasing with 48,030 reported in 2019.



#### Exhibit 3-80. Police Calls for Service, Kirkland, 2010-2019

Source: City of Kirkland, 2019; BERK, 2020.

The Kirkland Justice Center, located at 11750 NE 118th Street, serves as the primary facility for police, municipal courts, and corrections in Kirkland. The Justice Center houses the Kirkland Municipal Court and the Kirkland Police Department.

The Kirkland Municipal Court includes two courtrooms, a small courtroom, and a spacious lobby. The KPD includes a tactical area, booking center, firing range, forensic lab, administrative offices, and a 72-bed jail.

The Kirkland Justice Center is located about 2.5 miles drive north from the center of the Study Area.

#### Level of Service

KPD has not adopted a LOS standard for police protection and public safety services under the City's Comprehensive Plan. The Public Services chapter of the City of Kirkland Comprehensive Plan provides the following information regarding police services.

Policy PS-1.1: Provide fire and emergency services and police services to the public which maintain accepted standards as new development and annexations occur.

Basic public safety service should keep pace with growth. Kirkland should anticipate new growth to avoid deficiencies in accepted levels of service.

However, KPD and the City have taken steps in recent years to implement several recommendations on staffing models that were outlined in the Department's

2016 Strategic Plan.<sup>22</sup> These actions include the implementation of a dedicated proactive police unit to focus on proactive enforcement rather than call response. Another recommendation from the 2016 Strategic Plan includes reevaluating staffing needs to regularly adapt to City development and population growth.

Exhibit 3-81 outlines KPD's current service levels compared with citywide population.

·	
Measure	Number
Kirkland Resident Population (2019)	88,940
Kirkland Total Population (2019)	133,698
Police Officers (2019)	109
Police Calls for Service (2019)	48,030
Officers per 1,000 Residents	1.23
Calls for Service per Resident	0.54
Officers per 1,000 Capita (Total Population)	0.82
Calls for Service per Capita (Total Population)	0.36
Patrol Officers per 10 Hour Shift	10

#### Exhibit 3-81. KPD Service Levels, 2019

Note: Kirkland Total Population includes 88,940 residents and 44,758 non-residents who work in the city but live outside city limits.

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2019; PSRC, 2019; U.S. Census OnTheMap, 2017; BERK, 2020.

Based on a citywide 2019 population of 88,940 and 109 commissioned police officers, KPD currently has approximately 1.23 officers per 1,000 residents. Based on calls for service, KPD currently approximately responds to 0.54 calls for service per resident. KPD also is currently staffed to an average of 10 patrol officers for every 10hour shift. It should be noted that staffing is variable between shifts, there are more patrol officers on day shifts and less officers on night shifts to align with call volume.

In addition to Kirkland residents, KPD also is responsible for providing services to non-residents who work in the community. According to PSRC covered employment estimates, Kirkland employment was 50,574 in 2019. The US Census Bureau OnTheMap data on commuter-adjusted daytime population and journey to work characteristics indicates that approximately 11.5% of employees working in Kirkland also reside in the city. The total population served by Kirkland Police is estimated to be 133,698, which includes the following:

- 88,940 residents; and
- 44,758 employees who do not live in the city (discounted 11.5% from total Kirkland jobs of 50,574).

<sup>22</sup> 2016 Police Strategic Plan. Kirkland Police Department, www.kirklandwa.gov/Assets/Police/Police+PDFs/Police+Strategic+Planning+Consultant+Report.pdf. Based on this total population, KPD currently has approximately 0.82 officers per 1,000 capita of Kirkland's total population. KPD also currently responds to 0.36 calls per capita of Kirkland's total population.

## Fire and Emergency Services

#### Existing Conditions

The City of Kirkland Fire Department (KFD) provides fire, rescue and emergency services to the City of Kirkland, including the Study Area, serving an area of approximately 18.25 square miles. The KFD is staffed by 113 full-time equivalent employees, who cover five full-time city-owned fire stations located throughout the city. KFD employs 95 emergency response personnel including firefighters as well as nine administrative personnel, three training personnel, and six prevention personnel.

Fire Stations 22 and 26 are the closest KFD fire stations to the Kirkland 85<sup>th</sup> St. Station Study Area. Station 22 is about 1.5 miles drive to the southwest of the center of the Study Area while Station 26 is about 1.7 miles drive to the northeast of the center of the Study Area. Given the potential for greater building heights in the proposed alternatives, it should also be noted that the City's only ladder truck is located in Station 27 is about 3.0 miles drive directly north of the Study Area.

KFD has a minimum on-duty staffing of 20 fire fighters, 24-hours per day. This allows for 3 or 4 firefighters/EMTs on each the City's five fire engines and the City's ladder truck along with 1 Battalion Chief on duty 24 hours a day. Emergency response staffing is done on a three-shift platoon rotation. The schedule entails that employees be on-duty for 48 hours, then rotate off-duty for 96 hours, for a 48-hour work week. Exhibit 3-82 outlines the apparatus per fire station for KFD.

Station/Apparatus	Year Built
Station 21 – Forbes Creek	1997 (8,541 sq. ft.)
Aid 121	2010
Engine 121	2005
Engine 129 (Reserve)	1999
Station 22 - Houghton	1980 (9,071 sq. ft.)
Aid 122	2014
Engine 122	2015
Air Unit 121	2006

#### Exhibit 3-82. Apparatus Per Fire Station, 2018

Station/Apparatus	Year Built
Engine 128 (Reserve)	2003
American LaFrance Pumper (Antique)	1926
Station 25 – Finn Hill	2018 (7,382 sq. ft.)
Aid 125	2016
Engine 125	2003
Station 26 – North Rose Hill	1994 (9,795 sq. ft.)
Aid 126	2014
Engine 126	2013
Battalion 121	2008
Aid 128 (Reserve)	2008
2000 Aid (Reserve)	2000
Station 27 – Totem Lake	1974 (8,159 sq. ft.)
Aid 127	2016
Aid 129	2012
Engine 127	2010
Ladder 127	2016

Sources: Kirkland Fire Department Annual Report, 2018; BERK, 2020.

KFD maintains automatic and mutual aid agreements with all neighboring agencies, such as Bothell, Redmond, Bellevue, Northshore, Woodinville, and Eastside Fire and Rescue. The North East King County Regional Public Safety Communication Agency (NORCOM) provides emergency dispatch and 911 services to the City.

In 2019, KFD responded to 9,034 calls for medical aid or fire service. Most calls are typically for medical aid. Based on KFD calls for service for the five-year period from 2014-2018, aid calls for service averaged 72% of all KFD calls for service. Exhibit 3-83 outlines annual calls for service received by KFD from 2010 to 2019.



#### Exhibit 3-83. KFD Calls for Service, 2010-2019

Level of Service

The KFD has adopted response performance goals as its LOS standard, which is noted in Policy PS-1.2 of the draft 2015 City of Kirkland Comprehensive Plan Public Services Element.

i. Emergency medical: response time of five minutes to 90 percent of emergency incidents.

*ii. Fire suppression: response time of 5.5* minutes to 90 percent of all fire incidents.

In 2018, the KFD met the emergency medical response time standard for 57% of all emergency incidents. For fire suppression, the KFD met the response time standard for 46% of all fire incidents. Over the last several years, KFD has not met its response time goals. Exhibit 3-84 outlines the KFD's performance for these performance goals.

#### Exhibit 3-84. Emergency Response Performance, 2015-2018

	Fire C	alls	EMS C	Calls
Year	% Meeting Adopted Objective	Actual 90% Response Time	% Meeting Adopted Objective	Actual 90% Response Time
2015	48%	7:49 Minutes	49%	7:40 Minutes
2016	35%	8:12 Minutes	49%	7:48 Minutes
2017	33%	8:59 Minutes	54%	7:31 Minutes
2018	46%	9:56 Minutes	57%	7:56 Minutes

Sources: Kirkland Fire Department Annual Reports, 2015-2018; BERK, 2020.

The KFD has not adopted a Level of Service Standard for staffing. However, based on a 2019 population estimate of 88,940 and 95 firefighters, the KFD currently has approximately 1.07 firefighters per 1,000 residents. Based on a total population of 133,698, which includes residents and non-residents who work in the city, KFD currently has 0.71 firefighters per 1,000 capita of total population.

## Schools

#### Existing Conditions

The Lake Washington School District provides public school services to the entire Study Area, as well as Kirkland, Redmond, and portions of the cities of Sammamish, Bothell, and Woodinville. Lake Washington School District operates the following schools:

- 29 traditional and 4 choice elementary schools;
- 8 traditional and 6 choice middle schools; and
- 4 traditional and 5 choice high schools.

Students may attend one of the district's choice schools no matter where they live. Choice schools are optional schooling alternatives that are open to all students in the district. Students must apply to be considered for enrollment, and each school has its own application and enrollment process.

Summary data about the Lake Washington School District is shown in Exhibit 3-85.

#### Exhibit 3-85. School District Summary Data, SY 2019-20

Characteristic	Number
Lake Washington School District Population	202,123
Lake Washington School District Enrolled Students	32,050
Number of Teachers	1,852
Student to Teacher Ratio	16.8

Sources: WA State Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction, 2020; WA Office of Financial Management, 2019; BERK, 2020.

The schools closest to the Study Area are mapped in Exhibit 3-86.



#### Exhibit 3-86. Lake Washington School District Schools Near the Study Area

Source: Mithun, 2020.

Along with the schools mapped above, there are several other schools that serve the Study Area. An inventory of all the schools that serve the Study Area can be seen in Exhibit 3-87. The main measure of school district facility inventory is permanent seating capacity. School districts can measure their instruction inventory to ensure they have enough permanent capacity for student seats by grade level as well as by instruction space, as measured by the number of teaching stations. Four out of the seven schools near the Study Area have a deficit in permanent student capacity. Rose Hill Elementary, Kirk Elementary and Kirkland Middle School have surplus permanent student capacity. Relocatable facilities will be and are being currently used to address capacity needs that cannot be immediately served by permanent capacity. Lake Washington High School

Permanent Student Capacity	Student Enrollment 2019-20	Surplus/Deficit Capacity
598	658	-60
552	485	67
506	550	-44
782	614	168
697	616	81
1,021	1,024	-3
	Permanent Student           Capacity           598           552           506           782           697           1,021	Permanent Student 2019-20           598         658           552         485           506         550           782         614           697         616           1,021         1,024

## Exhibit 3-87. Lake Washington Public Schools Serving the Study Area Summary Data, SY 2019-20

Sources: WA State Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction, 2020; Lake Washington School District Capital Facilities Plan, 2020; BERK, 2020.

1,768

-201

1,567

Permanent student capacity is expected to be added for the schools outlined in Exhibit 3-88. These projects are to be funded through bond measures approved by voters in April 2016 and April 2019.

## Exhibit 3-88. Lake Washington Public Schools Serving the Study Area Permanent Capacity Additions

School	Permanent Capacity Added	Year to be Completed
Rose Hill Elementary	184	2021
Twain Elementary	92	2021
Lake Washington High School	500	2020

Sources: Lake Washington School District Capital Facilities Plan, 2020; BERK, 2020.

Lake Washington School District is the fastest growing school district in King County. Enrollment growth is expected to continue and result in overcrowding in many schools across the district, even in lieu of the new capacity added by the new bond measures.

According to LWSD projections, which include both permanent and portable capacity, Twain and Lakeview Elementary are expected to be at 108% and 112% capacity, respectively, by 2029. Kirkland and Rose Hill Middle School are expected to be at 108% and 120% capacity, respectively, by 2029. Lake Washington High School is expected to be at 125% capacity by 2029.<sup>23</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> "LWSD Facilities Advisory Committee Project Recommendations." Lake Washington School District Facilities Advisory Committee, lwsdgrowth.participate.online/.

Future capital planning beyond the year 2025 is underway. LWSD's Facility Advisory Committee have proposed recommendations for future facility planning which include building an 800-student capacity addition to the Kirkland Middle School, re-drawing the boundary between Rose Hill Middle School and Kirkland Middle School, building a new choice high school in the Lake Washington Learning Area to address lack of capacity at Lake Washington High School, and building a new elementary school in the Lake Washington learning community.

#### Level of Service

The Lake Washington School District has adopted a Level of Service Standard, shown in Exhibit 3-89, which establishes a target teacher-student ratio for each grade level.

#### Exhibit 3-89. Lake Washington School District Level of Service Standard

Grade Level	Target # of Students Per Teacher
K-1	20
2-3	23
4-5	27
6-8	30
9-12	32

Sources: Lake Washington School District Capital Facilities Plan, 2020; BERK, 2020.

The elementary standard of service includes spaces to accommodate:

- Special Education for students with disabilities which may be served in a selfcontained classroom
- Music instruction provided in a separate classroom
- Art/Science room in modernized schools
- Resource rooms to serve students in:
  - > Safety Net / Remedial programs
  - > Special Education programs
  - > English Language Learners (EL)
- Gifted education (pull-out Quest programs)
- Special Education, Head Start and Ready Start Preschool

The secondary school LOS model includes:

- Special Education for students with disabilities may be provided in a selfcontained classroom
- Identified students will also be provided other special educational opportunities in classrooms designated as follows:

- > Resource rooms
- > English Language Learners (ELL)

For reference, Exhibit 3-90 shows the current student to teacher ratio for the schools serving the Study area.

## Exhibit 3-90. Lake Washington Public Schools Serving the Study Area, Student to Teacher Ratio

School	Student to Teacher Ratio
Twain Elementary	13.5
Rose Hill Elementary	14.4
Lakeview Elementary	14.0
Kirk Elementary	15.4
Kirkland Middle School	16.9
Rose Hill Middle School	18.9
Lake Washington High School	17.5

Sources: WA State Office of Superintendent of Public Instruction, 2020; Lake Washington School District Capital Facilities Plan, 2019; BERK, 2020.

## Parks

#### **Existing Conditions**

The City of Kirkland provides parks and recreation services to the Study Area. The primary parks within the Study Area consist of pocket parks (Cedar View Park, Ohde Avenue Pea Patch) that provide small play areas and community gardening, respectively, as well as Rose Hill Meadows, a neighborhood park which includes playground equipment and natural areas. Abutting the Study Area are several larger parks with more amenities including Everest Park to the southwest, Peter Kirk Park to the west, and Forbes Lake Park to the northeast.

Parks and open spaces closest to the Study Area are mapped in Exhibit 3-91. As shown, the Study Area has gaps, as measured by 10-minute walksheds, particularly in the south central portion of the Study Area near Lake Washington High School and the north central portion of the Study Area, in the provision of parks and open space.



#### Exhibit 3-91. Study Area Parks and Open Space Map

Source: Mithun, 2020.

Exhibit 3-92 provides an inventory of the parks within the Study Area as well as the parks immediately abutting the Study Area.

Exhibi	3-92.	Study	Area	Parks	Inventory
--------	-------	-------	------	-------	-----------

Park	Park Classification	Acreage
Within the Study Area		5.19
Rose Hill Meadows	Neighborhood Park	4.10
Ohde Avenue Pea Patch	Neighborhood Park	0.89
Cedar View Park	Neighborhood Park	0.20
Abutting the Study Area		44.46
Forbes Lake Park	Waterfront Park	8.81
Peter Kirk Park	Community Park	12.48
Everest Park	Community Park	23.17

Sources: City of Kirkland PROS Plan, 2015; BERK, 2020.

#### Level of Service

The City of Kirkland has the following guidelines for the City's park system:

- Community Parks: The City has an acreage guideline for community parks of 2.25 acres per 1,000 people to emphasize the relative importance of community parks within the park system.
- Neighborhood Parks: The City has an acreage guideline for neighborhood parks of 1.5 acres per 1,000 people.

The City has also adopted a LOS standard based on an "Investment per Person" methodology. This standard ensures that each person receives access to a constant amount of parks and recreational facilities as the community grows and allows the City flexibility in determining the precise mix of facilities that the City builds to meet the needs of its current and future residents. The Investment per Person LOS standard for Kirkland is established as \$4,094.

The City's 2015 Parks, Recreation, & Open Space (PROS) plan identifies a gap in access based on ¼ mile walksheds in the western portion of the South Rose Hill neighborhood, which aligns with the edge of the southeast quadrant of the Study Area. The PROS plan recommends an acquisition of neighborhood parkland in the western portion of the South Rose Hill neighborhood. The Capital Facilities Plan associated with the plan budgeted \$600,000 beyond 2021 towards the acquisition of this parkland.

## 3.7.2 Impacts

## Thresholds of Significance

Impacts on public services and utilities would be considered to result in significant impacts under one or more of the following conditions:

- Negatively affect the response times for police and/or fire and emergency medical services.
- Increase demand for special emergency services beyond current operational capabilities of service providers.
- Reduce access to park and open space facilities.
- Result in increases in students and lack of facilities.

## **Impacts Common to All Alternatives**

All studied alternatives are anticipated to increase both housing and employment within the Study Area. Exhibit 3-93 outlines the distribution of anticipated growth in housing and employment within the Study Area from existing conditions by alternative through the planning period. Much of the growth in both housing and employment is anticipated to occur within the northeast and southeast quadrants of the Study Area. The northwest and southwest quadrants are also anticipated to see housing and employment growth, though not to the extent of the eastern portion of the Study Area.

Quadrant	No A	ction	Alternative 2		Alternative 3		
	Housing	Emp.	Housing	Emp.	Housing	Emp.	
NW	+ 31	+ 266	+ 49	+ 460	+ 53	+ 247	
NE	+ 504	+ 2,346	+ 2,743	+ 18,792	+ 4,106	+ 22,855	
SW	+ 43	+ 1,517	+ 477	+ 393	+ 1,034	+ 1,018	
SE	+ 295	+ 1,744	+ 3,331	+ 4,056	+ 3,807	+ 5,881	
Total	+ 873	+ 5,872	+ 6,600	+ 23,701	+ 9,000	+ 30,001	

Sources: Mithun, 2019; BERK, 2020.

Given that the City's LOS standards are population based, all studied alternatives would increase demand for emergency services, schools, and parks with all alternatives increasing in housing units and population. Exhibit 3-94 outlines the estimated resident population growth associated with each alternative through the planning period based on 2015 average multifamily household size in the City.

Non-resident working population growth is estimated utilizing US Census Bureau OnTheMap data on commuter-adjusted daytime population and journey to work characteristics which indicate that approximately 88.5% of employees working in Kirkland reside outside the city.

# Exhibit 3-94. Study Area Estimated Resident and Total Population Generated by Housing Units

		Population Generated			
Population Measure		No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3	
Resident Population	Avg. MF HH Size: 1.83	1,598	12,078	16,470	
Non-Resident Working Popualtion	% of Employment: 88.5%	5,197	20,975	26,551	
Total Population		6,794	33,053	43,021	

Note: Employment estimates are adjusted in each alternative by 2017 US Census OnTheMap estimates of the share of employees who commute into Kirkland to work (88.5%). Sources: American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates, 2019; US Census OnTheMap, 2017; OFM, 2015; BERK, 2020.

Alternative 3 sees the largest increase in housing, population, and employment, followed by Alternative 2, with the least growth associated with the No Action Alternative.

#### **Police**

Each alternative would increase residential and total population, and if applying current or policy-based levels of service, additional officers may be needed to serve the new growth with the least associated with the No Action alternative and the most with the Alternative 3. See Exhibit 3-95.

#### Exhibit 3-95. Potential New Officers per 1,000 Population by Alternative

Current Officers per 1,000 Pop.	No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3
Net Resident Population Increase	1,598	12,078	16,470
1.23 Officers per 1,000 Residents	1.97	14.86	20.26
Net Total Population Increase	6,794	33,053	43,021
0.82 Officers per 1,000 Total Pop.	5.57	27.10	35.28

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2019; BERK, 2020.

#### Fire and Emergency Services

The City's fire and emergency services LOS standards are based on response times measured citywide.

Another means of measuring the demand on services is firefighters per 1,000 population. See Exhibit 3-96.

Current Firefighters per 1,000 Pop.	No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative
Net Resident Population Increase	1,598	12,078	16,470
0.83 Firefighters per 1,000 Residents	1.33	10.02	13.67

6,794

3.74

33,053

18.18

43,021

23.66

#### Exhibit 3-96. Potential New Firefighters per 1,000 Population by Alternative

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2019; BERK, 2020.

0.55 Firefighters per 1,000 Total Pop.

Net Total Population Increase

The estimates presented above are for total firefighters to be hired, not for firefighter positions. This is an important distinction as an additional firefighter positions must be filled 24 hours per day, 365 days per year. An analysis around the number of firefighter positions to be added based on growth would need to consider KFD's staffing models and KFD's requirements for response times. As such, to meet response time requirements as growth occurs, the fire department may need to re-evaluate staffing levels and equipment at specific fire stations located closest to areas planned for high levels of growth.

All alternatives might result in greater building heights than current conditions, which might potentially require the use of a ladder truck to respond to fires in the Study Area. The City's ladder truck can serve buildings up to 100 feet in height, which would not be sufficient to serve certain developments in Alternative 2 and Alternative 3, which are discussed further below. As mentioned earlier, the City's only fire truck is currently housed in Station 27 which is 3.0 miles drive north from the center of the Study Area.

#### <u>Schools</u>

Each alternative would generate new students in housing units, with Alternative 3 generating the most and the No Action alternative generating the least. Multifamily student generation rates are used to determine how many students will be generated through the planning period. See Exhibit 3-97.

Exhibit 3-97. Student Generation by Alternative

Student Generation Rate	No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3
Housing Units	873	6,600	9,000
Elementary School = 0.082	72	542	738
Middle School = 0.032	28	212	288
High School = 0.025	22	165	225
Total Students	122	919	1,251

Sources: City of Kirkland, 2019; BERK, 2020.

Under all alternatives, the additional growth in this area would increase the number of students at the following schools: Twain Elementary, Rose Hill Elementary, Lakeview Elementary, Kirk Elementary, Kirkland Middle School, Rose Hill Middle School, and Lake Washington High School.

#### <u>Parks</u>

Population growth in the Study Area would increase the need for parks and recreation facilities and programs. The City of Kirkland does not maintain a Level of Service standard for non-residential uses, but it is likely that additional employees from the projected employment growth would make use of any nearby park facilities before or after work, or during lunch breaks. However, level of usage would likely vary by location, and there is no reliable method for accurately estimating potential usage by employees.

Exhibit 3-98 shows the population generated by each alternative in the Study Area, and the additional park investment dollars needed by each alternative to meet the City of Kirkland LOS standard.

#### Exhibit 3-98. Park Level of Service Impact by Alternative

	No Action	Alternative 2	Alternative 3
Net Resident Population Increase	1,598	12,078	16,470
\$4,094 Investment Per Resident	\$6,542,212	\$49,447,332	\$67,428,180

Sources: City of Kirkland PROS Plan, 2015; BERK, 2020.

Currently, there is a lack of accessible parkland in the western quadrants of the Study Area. There are two neighborhood parks in these quadrants; however, they are both smaller pocket parks. Larger neighborhood and community parks are located either on the outer edges of the Study Area or just beyond the Study Area boundaries. Given that the 2015 PROS plan states that residents should be able to reach a developed park within a 1/4 mile, there remains a significant need for parks and open space that directly serves the potential new development near the station itself. See Exhibit 3-91 for reference.

## No Action Alternative 1

#### <u>Police</u>

The No Action Alternative would increase demand for officers if applying the City's current effective LOS. Calls for service would likely increase with the increase in housing and employment. However, this alternative would produce the lowest housing and employment growth and lowest demand for additional police officers among the three alternatives considered.

#### Fire and Emergency Services

Like police services, the No Action Alternative would increase demand for additional firefighters, though at the lowest level among the three alternatives. The No Action Alternative would likely demand an additional 2 firefighters to keep up with current effective LOS for residents. If applying current effective LOS for total population, the No Action Alternative would likely demand an additional 4 firefighters. Calls for service would likely increase with the increase in housing, population, and employment. Fire stations most likely to experience increased demand under this alternative are Fire Stations 22 and 26.

#### <u>Schools</u>

The No Action Alternative would produce the fewest additional housing units and lowest student generation among the three alternatives. The No Action Alternative is estimated to generate an additional 122 students through the planning period. The projected capacity of schools serving the Study Area is likely to accommodate the additional students at the elementary school level, however, projected middle and high school capacity is lacking. As noted above, the Lake Washington School District is currently undergoing long-term capital facilities planning to address the lack of projected capacity of school facilities across the District, including the Study Area. Strategies including building new school facilities, building additions to current school facilities, and redrawing school boundaries.

#### <u>Parks</u>

The No Action Alternative would produce the lowest additional demand for park and open space facilities among the three alternatives. The No Action Alternative would increase the demand for park investment by a little over \$6.5 million through the planning period.

## Alternative 2

#### <u>Police</u>

Alternative 2 would produce the second highest demand for additional police officers among the three alternatives. Alternative 2 would be estimated to require the addition of around 15 police officers to keep pace with the City's current effective LOS for residents. If applying current effective LOS for total population, the Alternative 2 would likely demand an additional 28 police officers. Calls for service would also likely increase with the increase in housing, population, and employment.

#### Fire and Emergency Services

Again, like police services, Alternative 2 would produce the second highest demand for additional firefighters. Alternative 2 would likely demand an additional 11 firefighters to keep up with current effective LOS for residents. If applying current effective LOS for total population, Alternative 2 would likely demand an additional 19 firefighters. Calls for service would likely increase with the increase in housing, population, and employment. Fire stations most likely to experience increased demand under this alternative are Fire Stations 22 and 26.

Building height in Alternative 2 may reach up to 150 feet. The City's current ladder truck can only service buildings up to 100 feet in height. KFD would likely need to add additional equipment to service the mid-rise development proposed in this alternative.

#### <u>Schools</u>

Alternative 2 would produce the second highest additional housing units and student generation among the three alternatives. Alternative 2 is estimated to generate an additional 919 students through the planning period. The projected long-term capacity of schools serving the Study Area is unlikely to accommodate the additional students at the elementary, middle, and high school level.

The Lake Washington School District is currently undergoing long-term capital
facilities planning to address the lack of projected capacity of school facilities across the District, including the Study Area. Strategies include building new school facilities, building additions to current school facilities, and redrawing school boundaries.

Alternative 2 includes a height increase at the Lake Washington High School, allowing a 45-foot building(s) above the 30-foot height allowed under the No Action Alternative. This could allow additions of on-site space for classrooms. As well, new schools at all grade levels could be allowed in the Office Mid Intensity and Office Mixed Use Mid Intensity designations, with opportunity to add schools in an urban multistory format. See the discussion and examples under Mitigations Measures.

#### <u>Parks</u>

Alternative 2 would produce the second highest additional demand for park and open space facilities among the three alternatives. Alternative 2 would increase the demand for park investment by over \$49 million through the planning period.

# Alternative 3

#### <u>Police</u>

Alternative 3 would produce the highest demand for additional police officers among the three alternatives. Alternative 3 would be estimated to require the addition of around 21 police officers to keep pace with the City's current effective LOS for residents. If applying current effective LOS for total population, Alternative 3 would likely demand an additional 36 police officers. Calls for service would also likely increase with the increase in housing, population, and employment.

#### Fire and Emergency Services

Alternative 3 would produce the highest demand for additional firefighters. As shown above, Alternative 3 would likely demand an additional 14 firefighters to keep up with current effective LOS for residents. If applying current effective LOS for total population, Alternative 3 would likely demand an additional 24 firefighters. Calls for service would likely increase with the increase in housing, population, and employment. Fire stations most likely to experience increased demand under this alternative are Fire Stations 22 and 26.

Building height in Alternative 3 may reach up to 300 feet. The City's current ladder

truck can only service buildings up to 100 feet in height. KFD would likely need to add additional equipment to service the mid-rise development proposed in this alternative.

#### <u>Schools</u>

Alternative 3 would produce the highest additional housing units and student generation among the three alternatives. Alternative 3 is estimated to generate an additional 1,251 students through the planning period. The projected long-term capacity of schools serving the Study Area is unlikely to accommodate the additional students at the elementary, middle, and high school level.

The Lake Washington School District is currently undergoing long-term capital facilities planning to address the lack of projected capacity of school facilities across the District, including the Study Area. Strategies include building new school facilities, building additions to current school facilities, and redrawing school boundaries.

Alternative 3 includes a height increase at the Lake Washington High School, allowing a 65-foot building(s) above the 30-foot height allowed under the No Action Alternative. This could allow additions of on-site space for classrooms.

New schools at all grade levels could be allowed in the Office High Intensity and Office Mixed Use High Intensity designations as well as Office Mid Intensity, with opportunity to add schools in an urban multistory format. See examples described under Mitigation Measures.

#### <u>Parks</u>

Alternative 3 would produce the highest additional demand for park and open space facilities among the three alternatives. Alternative 3 would increase the demand for park investment by over \$67 million through the planning period.

# 3.7.3 Mitigation Measures

# **Incorporated Plan Features**

- Onsite open spaces and community gathering spaces are proposed with each Action Alternative in the Form-Based Code to alleviate demand for and use of local public parks.
- The Action Alternatives include investment in pedestrian and bicycle improvements to connect with trails, parks, and schools within and abutting

the Study Area.

 The adoption of Form-Based Code can accommodate a variety of uses proposed by future development, including civic and school facilities.

# **Regulations and Commitments**

#### <u>Police</u>

- New development will be required to comply with the provisions of Title 21 of the Kirkland Municipal Code – Buildings and Construction (KMC 21). Provisions include that all new buildings with either more than five stories above grade plane, a total building area of 50,000 square feet or more, or a total basement area of 10,000 square feet or more have approved radio coverage for emergency responders (KMC 21.20.065).
- Primary funding sources for public safety services include property taxes, sales taxes, and utility taxes. New development will increase the tax base for each of these funding sources, which will help partially offset additional service costs associated with housing and employment growth. The District will need to review growth in existing homes as well as new growth to determine its revenue sources and ability to respond with capital improvements and operational changes in its six-year capital facility plans.

#### Fire and Emergency Services

- New development will be required to comply with the provisions of Title 21 of the Kirkland Municipal Code – Buildings and Construction (KMC 21). Provisions include fire extinguishing systems be required for all new buildings with a gross floor area greater than 5,000 square feet (KMC 21.33.040).
- Primary funding sources for public safety services include property taxes, sales taxes, and utility taxes. New development will increase the tax base for each of these funding sources, which will help partially offset additional service costs associated with housing and employment growth.

#### <u>Schools</u>

 New development is subject to collection of school impact fees under Chapter 27.08 of the Kirkland Municipal Code. School impacts fees would be collected by the City on behalf of Lake Washington School District to partially offset the system improvement costs of educating additional students generated by new development. The LWSD Capital Facilities Plan assumes additional funding for capacity comes from state funds and tax revenue.

#### <u>Parks</u>

 New development is subject to collection of park impact fees under Chapter 27.06 of the Kirkland Municipal Code. Park impact fees are used to build or acquire new facilities.

# **Other Proposed Mitigation Measures**

#### All Services

 For all services, the Station Area Plan could promote public/private partnerships to provide facilities in the station area and address potential service needs created by new development.

#### <u>Police</u>

- The City could adopt a formal, population-based Level of Service Standard for police services to help identify project-specific demand.
- The City could consider the hiring of additional police officers and police department staff to maintain levels of service consistent with growth. This would be considered with the Comprehensive Plan, Capital Facility Plan, and regular budgets and increased revenue and costs from development.
- The City could consider requiring development to provide on-site security services, which may include video surveillance systems, to the Study Area, to reduce the increased need for police response to that area. This reduction is largely dependent on the nature of the incident.

#### Fire and Emergency Services

- In addition to the existing Level of Service Standards for response time, the City should consider adopting a population-based Level of Service Standard for fire and EMS to help identify project-specific demand. Any plan to address impacts of growth should be initiated before construction build out.
- As development occurs, the Fire Department could reassess future operations plans to ensure that staff and equipment are located close enough to areas of concentrated development to maintain adequate response times according to Department's Standards of Coverage and Deployment Plan. This may entail redistribution of staff or equipment between fire stations or construction of new facilities.
- The City could consider requiring a mitigation agreement at the time a development application is submitted to address additional staffing needs and needed capital investments at stations serving the Study Area (e.g. stations and ladder trucks or other).
- The City could condition Planned Action proposals during development

review to develop protocols for fire aid and emergency medical services in conjunction with the Kirkland Fire Department.

#### <u>Schools</u>

The alternatives raise heights at the Lake Washington High School to allow additional school capacity in the future. As well the Form-Based Code could offer incentives for developments to incorporate space for schools in new developments. Example schools integrated into employment or commercial districts include the Innovation Lab High School in the Canyon Park Regional Growth Center, and the Center School in Seattle Center. School districts with limited land are also building multistory schools at all grade levels. For example, Seattle School District has built the three-story Genesee Hill Elementary in 2016. A three-story Kimball Elementary School is planned in the Central District.

#### <u>Parks</u>

- The City's 2015 Parks, Recreation, & Open Space (PROS) plan identifies a gap in access in the western portion of the South Rose Hill neighborhood, which aligns with the edge of the southeast quadrant of the Study Area and recommends the acquisition of neighborhood parkland in this area. The Capital Facilities Plan associated with the plan budgeted \$600,000 beyond 2021 towards the acquisition of this parkland.
- The Station Area Plan could advance parks and open space at a neighborhood scale and at a site scale per the table below.

#### Exhibit 3-99. Park and Open Space Elements for Station Area

Neighborhood Scale	Site Scale / Code	
<b>Acquisition</b> if opportunities arise. This could include a park consistent with the PROS Plan (2015 or as updated), or pocket parks or pea patches identified in the Kirkland Housing Strategy and Kirkland Sustainability Master Plan.	<ul> <li>Developments provide onsite green space to provide for gathering space and stormwater treatment:</li> <li>Seattle Green Factor (Example implementation)</li> <li>Bellevue Green and Sustainability Factor (Code)</li> <li>Denver Green Building Ordinance (green roofs/green spaces requirements)</li> </ul>	
Linear parks along roads Linear parks with green space and recreation elements could be part of green / blue streets associated with Alternatives 2 and 3. Examples:	As part of site-level requirements for <b>plazas and</b> <b>common space</b> , allow recreation space <b>at ground level</b> <b>or at upper levels</b> . Examples include: <u>Pike Place Urban Garden</u> .	
<ul> <li><u>Seattle examples</u></li> <li><u>Renton example</u></li> </ul>	<ul> <li><u>San Francisco</u>, requirement to provide publicly accessible open space with new office space.</li> </ul>	

# 3.7.4 Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts

Future population and employment growth will increase the demand for public services including police, fire, schools, and parks. This growth would occur incrementally over the 20-year planning period through 2044 and would be addressed in regular capital planning. Each service provider in conjunction with the City could evaluate levels of service and funding sources to balance with expected growth; if funding falls short, there may need to be an adjustment to levels of service or growth as part of regular planning under the Growth Management Act. With implementation of mitigation measures and regular periodic review of plans, no significant unavoidable adverse impacts to public services are anticipated.

# 3.8 Utilities

This section documents existing water and sewer utility systems in the City of Kirkland, reviews existing levels of service, estimated needs and demand for service, and projected levels of service under each alternative. The March 2015 City of Kirkland Comprehensive Water System Plan and the July 2019 City of Kirkland General Sewer Plan identify and schedule the necessary improvements to correct existing deficiencies and ensure the systems have the capacity to meet the needs of current and future customers.

# 3.8.1 Affected Environment

# Sewer

Sewer service in the Study Area is provided by the City of Kirkland Wastewater Division, which handles operation maintenance for City sewer mains, holes, and pump stations. All the City's wastewater discharges to the King County Department of Natural Resources and Parks, Wastewater Treatment Division (KCWTD). King County accepts up to 100 gallons per day per capita from Kirkland under the terms of an intergovernmental agreement.

# Water

Potable water in the Study Area is provided by the City of Kirkland Water Utility supplied by Seattle Public Utilities (SPU) through the Cascade Water Alliance (Cascade). Cascade is an association of five cities and two water and sewer districts in Puget Sound that have partnered to supply water to over 380,000 residences and local businesses. In addition to domestic potable water supply, the City of Kirkland Water Utility also provides the water storage and conveyance capacity to meet the needs for fire flow.



Exhibit 3-100. Utilities

Note: the dashed line represents the King County-Designated Urban Center. Source: City of Kirkland, 2020; Herrera, 2020.

# 3.8.2 Impacts

# Thresholds of Significance

Water and Sewer impacts would be considered to rise to the level of significance when the project's water or sewer demand exceed the capacity of the utility to supply and the LOS is decreased.

# **Impacts Common to All Alternatives**

The Water and Sewer demand calculations below assume 1.83 persons per household in multifamily units and 2.73 per persons per household in single family units per the 2015 Comprehensive Plan EIS. Existing residential units in the Study Area are assumed to be 56% multifamily (apartment and condominium) and 44% single family homes based on parcel records and transportation model baseline information.

#### <u>Sewer</u>

Demand for sewer service would increase under all alternatives, as increased population and growth would add to sewer flows. Sewer system improvements to meet future growth, as identified in the City's 2018 General Sewer Plan, must be provided under all alternatives. Estimated sanitary flows were derived by multiplying the assumed rates of flow for population by the estimated planning area population. To estimate the increase in sanitary sewer flows, 76 gallons per capita per day (gpcd) was used for each new resident and 20 gpcd for each new employee. These values were taken per the City's 2018 General Sewer Plan.

The majority of the proposed sanitary pipeline replacement projects listed in the City's 2018 General Sewer Plan (RH2 2018) are located within the Kirkland basin (the basin to the west of the I-405 Interchange). The project list is based on the City's assessment of existing deficiencies, safety concerns, maintenance requirements, and capacity requirements. Under all alternatives these deficiencies will be exacerbated.

#### <u>Water</u>

Demand for water service would increase under any of the alternatives, decreasing supply capacity. Water distribution improvements for system deficiencies as identified in the City's Comprehensive Water System Plan must be provided and fire flow requirements must be met by the City under all alternatives. Estimated water service demand for each of the alternatives was derived by multiplying the average demand per capita in Kirkland for years 2011-2013 as shown in the 2015 Comprehensive Plan EIS by the estimated population for the Study Area.

To estimate the increase in potable water demand, 103 gallons per capita per day (gpcd) was used for each new resident per the 2015 Comprehensive Plan EIS. There is no value provided for the water demand for each new employee within the City of Kirkland water utility in either the 2015 Comprehensive Plan EIS or the City's 2015 Comprehensive Water System Plan. A portion of the City is served by the Northshore Utility District and in its 2009 Water System Plan it reports the Average Daily Consumption per employee to be 36.7 gpcd and this this is the value used in this analysis.

Within the Study Area, the 510 pressure zone experiences high water velocities due to the undersized water main and represents a vulnerability due to decreased available fire flow. Operating the system at high velocities is more likely to damage the system with high pressure surges. The replacement of the undersized main serving the 510 pressure zone has been identified by the City as a recommended capital improvement project.

Some areas of the City's system are over 40 years old, and water mains are expected to have a life expectancy of only 50 years (RH2 2015). Portions of the system, particularly in the older parts of the city, may need to be replaced within the next ten years. Under all alternatives these deficiencies will be exacerbated.

# **No Action Alternative**

Under the No Action Alternative 100% of the new residential units are assumed to be multi-family.

#### <u>Sewer</u>

Under the No Action Alternative, the sewer flows in the Study Area are expected to increase approximately 57% from approximately 423,000 gpd to approximately 662,000 gpd. This level of growth is consistent with the utility planning described in the 2018 City of Kirkland General Sewer Plan and would be mitigated by implementation of the planned capital facility upgrades.

#### <u>Water</u>

Under the No Action Alternative, the demand in the Study Area are expected to increase approximately 61% from approximately 620,800 gpd to approximately 1,001,000 gpd. This level of growth is consistent with the utility planning described

in the 2014 City of Kirkland Comprehensive Water Plan and would be mitigated by implementation of the planned capital facility upgrades.

# Action Alternative 2

Under both Action Alternatives, 100% of the new residential units are assumed to be multi-family.

#### <u>Sewer</u>

Under Action Alternative 2, the sewer flows in the Study Area are expected to increase approximately 329% from approximately 423,000 gpd to approximately 1,815,000 gpd. This level of growth appears to exceed the overall 20-year planned system capacity described in the 2018 City of Kirkland General Sewer Plan. Therefore, the sewer system plan should be updated, and capital facilities planned to mitigate these impacts and provide the necessary sewer service.

#### <u>Water</u>

Under Action Alternative 2, the demand in the Study Area is expected to increase approximately 341% from approximately 620,800 gpd to approximately 2,735,000 gpd. This level of growth appears to exceed the overall 20-year planned system capacity described in the 2014 City of Kirkland Comprehensive Water Plan. Therefore, the water system plan should be updated, and capitol facilities planned to mitigate these impacts and provide the necessary domestic supply and fire flow.

# Action Alternative 3

Under both Action Alternatives, 100% of the new residential units are assumed to be multi-family.

#### <u>Sewer</u>

Under Action Alternative 3, the sewer flows in the Study Area are expected to increase approximately 438% from approximately 423,000 gpd to approximately 2,274,000 gpd. This level of growth appears to exceed the overall 20-year planned system capacity described in the 2018 City of Kirkland General Sewer Plan. Therefore, the sewer system plan should be updated, and capitol facilities planned to mitigate these impacts and provide the necessary sewer service.

#### <u>Water</u>

Under Action Alternative 2, the demand in the Study Area is expected to increase approximately 451% from approximately 620,800 gpd to approximately 3,418,200 gpd. This level of growth appears to exceed the overall 20-year planned system capacity described in the 2014 City of Kirkland Comprehensive Water Plan. Therefore, the water system plan will need to be updated and capitol facilities planned to mitigate these impacts and provide the necessary domestic supply and fire flow.

# 3.8.3 Mitigation Measures

# **Incorporated Plan Features**

No additional plan features are proposed for water or sewer.

# **Regulations and Commitments**

RCW 19.27.097 provides that an applicant for a building permit must provide evidence of an adequate supply of potable water. The authority to make this determination is the local agency that issues building permits (i.e. The City of Kirkland).

Requirements for adequate connections include:

- Sewer Service Installation KMC Chapter 15.12
- Water service installation and fees KMC 15.14

The means by which utilities can be extended to address area-specific needs and potentially distribute the costs include:

- Local Improvement Districts KMC 18.08
- Sewer Extension Charges KMC 15.38.030 to collect sewer extension charges from owners of properties which individually benefit from publicly built sewer extension facilities.
- Latecomers agreements per RCW 35.91. The City has allowed for such agreements where the City agrees to collect funding from benefited properties where a developer agrees to install public infrastructure that is of a greater capacity or a longer distance than is needed for that developer's project alone

# **Other Proposed Mitigation Measures**

As mitigation for sewer, the City should update the General Sewer Plan including the capital facilities plan. In addition, the City should finance and build the necessary capital facilities to mitigate these additional flows to provide the necessary sewer service.

As mitigation for water, the City should update The Comprehensive Water Plan including the capital facilities plan. In addition, the City should finance and build the necessary capital facilities to mitigate the additional domestic demand and fire flow, which may result in appropriate general facility charges for new development.

In order to estimate the costs associated with the proposed changes, both a downstream analysis of the wastewater system, and hydraulic model analysis would need to be undertaken. The required fire flows and potable water will not support the anticipated growth. Until such time as the study is completed, the City may condition individual developments to provide analysis of their contribution to projected flows that are anticipated and require development to provide infrastructure to remedy increased demand or rectify deficiencies.

# 3.8.4 Significant Unavoidable Adverse Impacts

Under all the alternatives the population served by the utilities will increase. This will result in increased consumption of water from the regional supply and increased sewage production requiring treatment and discharge into local waters. With the mitigation identified, no significant unavoidable adverse impacts are expected for water or sewer.

# 4 Acronyms and References

#### 4.1 Acronyms

ΙF

SR

ADA Americans with Disabilities Act CAO Critical Areas Ordinance CIP Capital Improvement Program CTR **Commute Trip Reduction** ESA **Endangered Species Act** FEMA Federal Emergency Management Agency GHG Greenhouse Gas GMA Growth Management Act Gallons per Minute gpm HCM Highway Capacity Manual КМС Kirkland Municipal Code Linear Feet IOS Level of Service MDD Maximum Daily Demand MEV Million Entering Vehicles mgd million gallons per day MPH Miles per Hour MVMT Million Vehicle Miles Traveled NFIP National Flood Insurance Program NWI National Wetlands Inventory Puget Sound Clean Air Agency PSCAA PSRC Puget Sound Regional Council RCW Revised Code of Washington SMP Shoreline Master Program SOV Single Occupancy Vehicle State Route Total Maximum Daily Load TMDL VMT Vehicle Miles Traveled WRIA Water Resource Inventory Area WSDOT Washington State Department of Transportation

# 4.2 References

CAI Community Attributes. 2016, November 29. Economic Analysis of MHA. Retrieved from https://www.seattle.gov/: https://www.seattle.gov/Documents/Departments/HALA/Policy/2016\_112 9%20CAI%20HALA%20Economic%20Analysis%20Summary%20Memorandu m.pdf

California Air Resources Board. 2017. EMFAC2017 Web Database, v 1.0.2. Accessed March 2, 2020. Available: <u>https://www.arb.ca.gov/emfac/2017/?ga=2.203828368.1664077447.1579</u> 404246-1769575267.1578948556

City of Kirkland. 2018. Greenhouse Gas Emissions Report. Accessed: November 3, 2020. Available: <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/Assets/City+Council/Council+Packets/011519</u> /8a SpecialPresentations.pdf

City of Kirkland. 2017. Affordable Housing - Assisted Housing. City of Kirkland.

- City of Kirkland. 2018, April. Housing Strategy Plan. Retrieved from https://www.kirklandwa.gov/: <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/Assets/Planning/Planning+PDFs/HSAG/Housin</u> <u>g+Strategy+Plan+Report.pdf</u>
- City of Kirkland. 2015a. Surface Water Master Plan. Prepared for the City of Kirkland. Adopted November 2014, Amended November 2015. <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/Assets/Public+Works/Public+Works+PDFs/Surf</u> <u>ace+Water/SWMP/SWMP+-+2014/Surface+Water+Master+Plan.pdf</u>
- City of Kirkland. 2015b. Comprehensive Water System Plan. Prepared for the City of Kirkland. March 2015. <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/Residents/Community/Kirkland2035/Compre</u> <u>hensive Plan Update/Neighborhood Plan Chapters.htm</u>
- City of Kirkland. December 14, 2020. Comprehensive Plan, Amended through Ordinance 4745. Available: <u>https://www.codepublishing.com/WA/Kirkland/?html/KirklandCPNT.html</u>
- City of Kirkland. 2019. General Sewer Plan. Prepared for the City of Kirkland. Adopted July 2019. <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/Assets/Public+Works/Public+Works+PDFs/Was</u> tewater/2018+General+Sewer+Plan.pdf

City of Kirkland. 2020. Kirkland GIS maps. Accessed November 2020. <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/depart/Information\_Technology/GIS/GIS\_Maps.htm</u>

City of Seattle. 2016, November. Mandatory Housing Affordability (MHA): Affordable Housing Production Model Summary. Retrieved from https://www.seattle.gov/: https://www.seattle.gov/Documents/Departments/HALA/Policy/Summary %20of%20MHA%20Production%20Modeling.pdf

- City of Seattle. 2014, September 11. Seattle Affordable Housing Nexus Study: Administrative Review Draft. Retrieved from http://clerk.seattle.gov/: <u>http://clerk.seattle.gov/~public/meetingrecords/2014/plus20140930\_9b.p</u> <u>df</u>
- Deshmukh, P. I. 2019. The effects of roadside vegetation characteristics on local, near-road air quality. *Air Qual Atmos Health*, Volume 12, Issue 3, pp 259– 270, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11869-018-0651-8. Retrieved from <u>https://doi.org</u>.
- Deshmukh, P. I. 2019. The effects of roadside vegetation characteristics on local, near-road air quality. *Air Qual Atmos Health*, Volume 12, Issue 3, pp 259– 270, https://doi.org/10.1007/s11869-018-0651-8. Retrieved from <u>https://doi.org</u>.

Google Earth. 2020. Google Earth Pro Aerial Images. Imagery Date May 26, 2018.

King County. 2016. Stream Report: Forbes Creek–0456. Updated November 2, 2016. https://areen2.king.county.gov/streamsdata/watershedinfo.gspx2Loca

https://green2.kingcounty.gov/streamsdata/watershedinfo.aspx?Locator =0456

- King County. March 2019. SEPA Greenhouse Gas (GHG) Emissions Worksheet Instructions and Excel Spreadsheet. Accessed: March 2, 2020. Available: <u>https://www.kingcounty.gov/depts/local-services/permits/infosheets-</u> <u>forms/permit-application-forms-title.aspx#E</u>
- National Assocation of City Transportation Officials. 2020, December. Urban Bikeway Design Guide: Cycle Tracks. Retrieved from https://nacto.org/: https://nacto.org/publication/urban-bikeway-design-guide/cycle-tracks/

Plan-It Geo. 2018. Urban Tree Canopy Assessment. Prepared for the City of Kirkland. October 2018. <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/Assets/Planning/Planning+PDFs/2018+Tree+C</u> <u>anopy+Assessment.pdf</u> Puget Sound Clean Air Agency. 2018. Greenhouse Gas Emissions. Revised June 2018. Accessed: February 14, 2020. Available: <u>https://www.pscleanair.org/DocumentCenter/View/3328/PSCAA-GHG-Emissions-Inventory?bidld=</u>

- Puget Sound Regional Council. 2019, December. https://www.psrc.org/. Retrieved from Displacement Risk Mapping: <u>https://www.psrc.org/displacement-risk-mapping</u>
- Puget Sound Regional Council. 2020, August. Housing Innovations Program. Retrieved from Commercial Linkage Fees: <u>https://www.psrc.org/sites/default/files/hip-linkage-fee.pdf</u>

The Watershed Company. 1998. Kirkland's Streams, Wetlands and Wildlife Study. Prepared for the City of Kirkland. July 1998. <u>http://www.kirklandwa.gov/assets/planning/planning+pdfs/watershed+report+july+1998+part+1.pdf</u>

Tiwari, A. e. 2019. Considerations for evaluating green infrastructure impacts in microscale and macroscale air pollution dispersion models. *Science of The Total Environment*, Pages 410-426, <u>https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0048969719313488?vi</u> <u>a%3Dihub</u>.

- Washington Joint Legislative Audit and Review Committee. 2019, December. 19-08 Final Report: 2019 Tax Preference Performance Reviews, Property Tax Exemption for Multifamily Housing in Urban Areas. Available: <u>https://leg.wa.gov/jlarc/taxReports/2019/MFTE/f\_ii/default.html</u>.
- Washington State Department of Transportation. 2002, June 28. I-405 Congestion Relief and Bus Rapid Transit Projects - Final Environmental Impact Statement. Retrieved from https://www.wsdot.wa.gov/: https://www.wsdot.wa.gov/Projects/I405/corridor/feis.htm
- Washington State Department of Transportation. 2011, July 25. I-405 Corridor Program - Bellevue to Lynnwood Improvement Project Environmental Assessment. Retrieved from https://www.wsdot.wa.gov/: https://www.wsdot.wa.gov/Projects/I405/corridor/beltolynnEA.htm
- Washington State Department of Fish and Wildlife (WDFW). 2020. Priority Habitats and Species database. Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife. Accessed December 2020.

https://geodataservices.wdfw.wa.gov/hp/phs/

WDFW. 2020a. SalmonScape. Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife. Accessed December 2020. <u>https://apps.wdfw.wa.gov/salmonscape/map.html</u>

# **5** Appendices

А	SEPA Scoping	5-2
В	NE 85 <sup>th</sup> Station Area Plan Water Options	5-3

# A SEPA Scoping



# NE 85th St. Station Area Plan and Planned Action Determination of Significance and Request for Comments on Scope of Supplemental EIS

#### **Description of Proposal**

The City of Kirkland is proposing to develop a Station Area Plan (SAP) in the area surrounding the future WSDOT/Sound Transit I-405/NE 85th Street Interchange and Inline Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Station. The BRT station, developed by Sound Transit and WSDOT, has been designed to connect Kirkland to the Link Light Rail at Bellevue and the Lynnwood Transit Center.

The purpose of the SAP is to advance the 2035 Comprehensive Plan vision and support a vibrant, equitable, and sustainable Transit-Oriented Community adjacent to this major regional transit investment and as part of the continued growth expected in Downtown Kirkland and the 85th Corridor. The SAP will look at land use, urban design, open space, transportation, stormwater and utilities, and sustainability in the area approximately one-half mile from the BRT station. The SAP will study mobility and transportation connections within the station area as well as effective last-mile connections, making it easier to walk and bike to the station from the city's neighborhoods and destinations. The SAP will study various types of potential future development supportive of high capacity transit including a mix of jobs, housing, and community uses. The SAP will examine opportunities to maximize the public benefit from potential future development, including affordable housing, open space, desired job types. The SAP is anticipated to include area-specific policies and consider changes to zoning and other regulations, including a form-based code, in support of a Transit-Oriented Community, and will study policies and development incentives to support diverse housing choices for a range of income levels. City intends to adopt a planned action under RCW 43.21C.440 to facilitate future permitting of development consistent with the station area plan.

#### **Proponent and Lead Agency**

City of Kirkland

#### **Location of Proposal**

The study area is approximately a half mile area centered on the future NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street/I-405 BRT station location. At the maximum extents, the study area is bounded approximately by 12<sup>th</sup> Avenue and NE 100<sup>th</sup> Street to the north, 128<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE to the east, NE 75<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> Avenue S to the south, and 6<sup>th</sup> Street to the west. A map is shown below and available at: <u>www.kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan.</u>

#### NE 85th Street Station Area Plan Study Area



#### **EIS Required**

The lead agency has determined this proposal is likely to have a significant adverse impact on the environment that needs analysis and consideration of alternatives. An environmental impact statement (EIS) is required under RCW 43.21C.030 (2)(c) and will be prepared. An environmental checklist and other materials indicating likely environmental impacts can be reviewed at the project website: www.kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan.

The lead agency has identified the following areas for discussion in the Supplemental EIS: air quality/greenhouse gas, surface water/stormwater, transportation, land use patterns and policies, aesthetics, public services (police, fire protection, school, parks), and utilities (sewer and water). The Supplemental EIS will supplement the 2015 Comprehensive Plan Update & Totem Lake Planned Action - Final Environmental Impact Statement issued November 2015. The City will evaluate a No Action Alternative addressing the current Comprehensive Plan and existing zoning regulations for the area. Two other alternatives would be addressed that may vary future land use patterns and growth, and investments in amenities and infrastructure.

#### Scoping

Agencies, affected tribes, and members of the public are invited to comment on the scope of the Supplemental EIS. You may comment on alternatives, mitigation measures, probable significant adverse impacts, and licenses or other approvals that may be required. Per WAC 197-11-408 and RCW 43.21C.440(3)(b) the City invites the public, agencies, and tribes to a community meeting to discuss the Supplemental EIS scoping and potential planned action. The methods and deadline for giving us your comments are:

#### Scoping Comment period: May 26 – June 16, 2020

Provide written comments to City Contact below by **5 pm June 16, 2020.** Email comments are preferred.

<u>City Contact:</u> Allison Zike, AICP, Senior Planner City of Kirkland |123 5th Avenue |Kirkland, WA 98033 (425) 587-3259 | <u>azike@kirklandwa.gov</u>

#### Participate in the Online Community Meeting:

The City will hold an online community meeting on **June 4**, **2020 at 6 pm**. The meeting will be an interactive charette where you can share your ideas for the future of the station area. To participate, see: kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan.

The workshop will be recorded. Materials including the presentation, video, and interactive online open house will be posted to the project website following the community meeting.

#### Responsible Official

Adam Weinstein, AICP, Planning & Building Director City of Kirkland |123 5th Avenue | Kirkland, WA 98033 425-587-3224 | <u>aweinstein@kirklandwa.gov</u>

Date: \_\_\_\_\_ Signature: \_

**Appeal:** You may appeal this determination of significance by following the procedures in KMC 24.02.230. Any appeal must be filed in writing with the Responsible Official (see Responsible Official information above) within 7 days after publication of the determination of significance (by 5:00 pm on June 2, 2020). The notice of appeal must contain a statement of the matter being appealed, the specific components or aspects that are being appealed, the rationale of the appellant, and a statement demonstrating standing to appeal. Contact the Responsible Official to ask about procedures for SEPA appeals.



# NE 85th St. Station Area Plan and Planned Action Supplemental EIS

#### Purpose of checklist:

Governmental agencies use this checklist to help determine whether the environmental impacts of your proposal are significant. This information is also helpful to determine if available avoidance, minimization or compensatory mitigation measures will address the probable significant impacts or if an environmental impact statement will be prepared to further analyze the proposal.

#### Instructions for applicants:

This environmental checklist asks you to describe some basic information about your proposal. Please answer each question accurately and carefully, to the best of your knowledge. You may need to consult with an agency specialist or private consultant for some questions. <u>You may use "not applicable" or "does not apply" only when you can explain why it does not apply and not when the answer is unknown.</u> You may also attach or incorporate by reference additional studies reports. Complete and accurate answers to these questions often avoid delays with the SEPA process as well as later in the decision-making process.

The checklist questions apply to <u>all parts of your proposal</u>, even if you plan to do them over a period of time or on different parcels of land. Attach any additional information that will help describe your proposal or its environmental effects. The agency to which you submit this checklist may ask you to explain your answers or provide additional information reasonably related to determining if there may be significant adverse impact.

#### Instructions for Lead Agencies:

Please adjust the format of this template as needed. Additional information may be necessary to evaluate the existing environment, all interrelated aspects of the proposal and an analysis of adverse impacts. The checklist is considered the first but not necessarily the only source of information needed to make an adequate threshold determination. Once a threshold determination is made, the lead agency is responsible for the completeness and accuracy of the checklist and other supporting documents.

#### Use of Checklist for Non-project Proposals:

For nonproject proposals (such as ordinances, regulations, plans and programs), complete the applicable parts of sections A and B plus the SUPPLEMENTAL SHEET FOR NONPROJECT ACTIONS (part D). Please completely answer all questions that apply and note that the words "project," "applicant," and "property or site" should be read as "proposal," "proponent," and "affected geographic area," respectively. The lead agency may exclude (for non-projects) questions in Part B - Environmental Elements –that do not contribute meaningfully to the analysis of the proposal.

#### A. BACKGROUND

- Name of proposed project, if applicable:
   NE 85th St. Station Area Plan and Planned Action
- 2. Name of applicant: City of Kirkland
- Address and phone number of applicant and contact person: Allison Zike, AICP, Senior Planner City of Kirkland 123 5th Avenue Kirkland, WA 98033 (425) 587-3259 azike@kirklandwa.gov
- 4. Date checklist prepared: May 20, 2020
- 5. Agency requesting checklist: City of Kirkland
- 6. Proposed timing or schedule (including phasing, if applicable): Adoption anticipated Spring 2021.
- 7. Do you have any plans for future additions, expansion, or further activity related to or connected with this proposal? If yes, explain.

The Station Area Plan may be updated periodically with the City's periodic Comprehensive Plan review, annual docketing, or as otherwise deemed appropriate by the City.

- List any environmental information you know about that has been prepared, or will be prepared, directly related to this proposal.
   Kirkland Comprehensive Plan Update & Totem Lake Planned Action Final Environmental Impact Statement, 2015.
   City of Kirkland Critical Areas Regulations Technical Report, January 2016
   Kirkland NE 85<sup>th</sup> St. Station Area Plan, Opportunities and Challenges Report, Wednesday, April 15th, 2020.
- Do you know whether applications are pending for governmental approvals of other proposals directly affecting the property covered by your proposal? If yes, explain.
   This is a non-project action, and the proposed actions are legislative in nature. Private permits may be under review within the Station Area.
- List any government approvals or permits that will be needed for your proposal, if known.
   Kirkland Planning Commission recommendations and City Council approval required. State of Washington Department of Commerce 60-day review.
- 11. Give brief, complete description of your proposal, including the proposed uses and the size of the project and site. There are several questions later in this checklist that ask you to describe certain aspects of your proposal. You do not need to repeat those answers on this page. (Lead agencies may modify this form to include additional specific information on project description.)

The City of Kirkland is proposing to develop a Station Area Plan (SAP) in the area surrounding the future WSDOT/Sound Transit I-405/NE 85th Street Interchange and Inline Bus Rapid Transit (BRT) Station. The BRT station, developed by Sound Transit and WSDOT, has been designed to connect Kirkland to the Link Light Rail at Bellevue and the Lynnwood Transit Center.

The purpose of the SAP is to advance the 2035 Comprehensive Plan vision and support a vibrant,

equitable, and sustainable Transit-Oriented Community adjacent to this major regional transit investment and as part of the continued growth expected in Downtown Kirkland and the 85th Corridor. The SAP will address land use, urban design, open space, transportation, stormwater and utilities, and sustainability in the area approximately one-half mile from the BRT station. The SAP will study mobility and transportation connections within the station area as well as effective last-mile connections, making it easier to walk and bike to the station from the city's neighborhoods and destinations. The SAP will study various types of potential future development supportive of high capacity transit including a mix of jobs, housing, and community uses. The SAP will examine new opportunities to maximize the public benefit from potential future development, including affordable housing, open space, desired job types. The SAP is anticipated to include area-specific policies and will consider changes to zoning and other regulations, including a form-based code, in support of a Transit-Oriented Community and will study policies and development incentives to support diverse housing choices for a range of income levels. The City intends to adopt a planned action under RCW 43.21C.440 to facilitate future permitting of development consistent with the SAP.

12. Location of the proposal. Give sufficient information for a person to understand the precise location of your proposed project, including a street address, if any, and section, township, and range, if known. If a proposal would occur over a range of area, provide the range or boundaries of the site(s). Provide a legal description, site plan, vicinity map, and topographic map, if reasonably available. While you should submit any plans required by the agency, you are not required to duplicate maps or detailed plans submitted with any permit applications related to this checklist.

The study area is approximately a half mile area centered on the future NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street/I-405 BRT station location. At the maximum extents, the study area is bounded approximately by 12<sup>th</sup> Avenue and NE 100<sup>th</sup> Street to the north, 128<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE to the east, NE 7<sup>th</sup> and 5<sup>th</sup> Avenue S to the south, and 6<sup>th</sup> Street to the west. A map is shown below.

#### Figure 1. NE 85th Street Station Area Plan Study Area



Source: Mithun, 2020

#### **B. ENVIRONMENTAL ELEMENTS**

The checklist includes information on subjects that are not proposed for study in the SEIS due to the prior Comprehensive Plan EIS. The checklist provides the SEIS approach to a topic that is proposed to be explored in the SEIS, and does not complete the associated questions.

- 1. Earth
  - a. General description of the site (circle one): **<u>Flat</u>**, rolling, <u>hilly</u>, steep slopes, mountainous, other\_\_\_\_\_
  - b. What is the steepest slope on the site (approximate percent slope)? Natural Resource Conservation Service (NRCS) soils maps indicate limited areas (less than 1 acre) of Alderwood Gravelly Sandy Loam at 15-30% slopes in the southwestern portion of the study area. The rest of the study area is covered primarily by Alderwood, Everett, and Indianola complex soils at 5-15% slopes.
  - c. What general types of soils are found on the site (for example, clay, sand, gravel, peat, muck)? If you know the classification of agricultural soils, specify them and note any agricultural land of long-term commercial significance and whether the proposal results in removing any of these soils.

Soils in the study area primarily consist of sandy and gravelly loams, though the Indianola loamy sand is present in the northwestern and southwestern portions of the study area, as well as Arents materials on the western edge of the study area. The area surrounding Forbes Lake in the northeastern study area is characterized by Tukwila muck and Snohomish silt loam soils. The study area does not contain any soils classified as agricultural lands of long-term significance.

- d. Are there surface indications or history of unstable soils in the immediate vicinity? If so, describe.
   The City's Critical Areas maps indicate the presence of moderate to high landslide susceptibility areas throughout the study area.<sup>1</sup>
   Liquefaction is a phenomenon where saturated or partially saturated soil rapidly loses strength as a result of applied stress, such as an earthquake. Within the study area, lands just east of the I-405 interchange re mapped with high liquefaction potential.
- e. Describe the purpose, type, total area, and approximate quantities and total affected area of any filling, excavation, and grading proposed. Indicate source of fill.
   Not applicable to this non-project action. Future development would be required to prepare appropriate geotechnical and soils studies where required by the International Building Code and the Kirkland Zoning Code. With future development, there would be fill and grade proposals, and limited existing vegetation may be removed. However, all development is subject to City building, grading, and erosion control regulations.
- f. Could erosion occur as a result of clearing, construction, or use? If so, generally describe. See 1.e above.
- g. About what percent of the site will be covered with impervious surfaces after project construction (for example, asphalt or buildings)?

The study area is in an urban setting, centered around the intersection of I-405 and NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street. As such, it contains substantial levels of impervious surfaces in the form of buildings, parking areas, and transportation infrastructure. Existing zoning allows for a mix of commercial and residential uses at a variety of densities.

- h. Proposed measures to reduce or control erosion, or other impacts to the earth, if any:
  - City of Kirkland Critical Areas Regulations: Chapter 85 of the Kirkland Municipal Code would apply to all development in the study area. The code establishes regulations for properties containing geologically hazardous areas, including requirements for development permit applications and geotechnical analysis. Under the code, the City has the authority to require site-specific analysis of geological hazard potential and impose conditions on development to mitigate safety risks prior to issuing building permits.
  - <u>City of Kirkland Tree Management and Landscaping Regulations</u>: Chapter 95 of the Kirkland Municipal Code would apply to development in the study area and establishes requirements for tree retention and landscaping for new construction.
  - <u>Building Code</u>: Kirkland Municipal Code Chapter 21.08 adopts the International Building Code (2015 edition) for new construction, with limited amendments.

This topic will not be further evaluated in the Supplemental EIS.

2. Air

The SEIS will assess existing air quality conditions in the station area and document the existing local, regional, and federal regulatory framework for protecting air quality, with a focus on greenhouse gas impacts associated with future development under the proposed Station Area Plan, including

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> City of Kirkland GIS: <u>https://maps.kirklandwa.gov/Html5Viewer/</u>.

NE 85th Street Station Area Plan and Planned Action SEPA Checklist

transportation-related emissions and construction activities. Where potential adverse impacts are identified, the SEIS will propose appropriate mitigation measures.

a. What types of emissions to the air would result from the proposal during construction, operation, and maintenance when the project is completed? If any, generally describe and give approximate quantities if known.

See 2 above.

b. Are there any off-site sources of emissions or odor that may affect your proposal? If so, generally describe.

See 2 above.

- c. Proposed measures to reduce or control emissions or other impacts to air, if any: See 2 above.
- 3. Water

There are surface waters in the study area including Forbes Creek and Forbes Lake. For current conditions that will be adapted and included in the SEIS, please see the *Kirkland NE 85<sup>th</sup> St. Station Area Plan*, *Opportunities and Challenges Report*, Wednesday, April 15th, 2020. The SEIS will supplement the discussion of natural resources, including surface water and stormwater drainage, included in the 2015 Comprehensive Plan Update EIS. The SEIS will document existing water resources in the station and evaluate potential impacts associated with the plan alternatives. Where future development under the proposed would result in adverse impacts to water resources, the SEIS will identify appropriate mitigation measures.

- a. Surface:
  - Is there any surface water body on or in the immediate vicinity of the site (including year-round and seasonal streams, saltwater, lakes, ponds, wetlands)? If yes, describe type and provide names. If appropriate, state what stream or river it flows into.
     See 3 above.
  - Will the project require any work over, in, or adjacent to (within 200 feet) the described waters? If yes, please describe and attach available plans.
     See 3 above.
  - 3) Estimate the amount of fill and dredge material that would be placed in or removed from surface water or wetlands and indicate the area of the site that would be affected. Indicate the source of fill material.

See 3 above.

- 4) Will the proposal require surface water withdrawals or diversions? Give general description, purpose, and approximate quantities if known.
   See 3 above.
- 5) Does the proposal lie within a 100-year flood plain? If so, note location on the site plan. See 3 above.
- b) Does the proposal involve any discharges of waste materials to surface waters? If so, describe the type of waste and anticipated volume of discharge.
   See 3 above.
- b. Ground:
  - Will groundwater be withdrawn from a well for drinking water or other purposes? If so, give a general description of the well, proposed uses and approximate quantities withdrawn from the well? Will water be discharged to groundwater? Give general description, purpose, and approximate quantities if known.

Use of groundwater is not anticipated by new development, which would tie into the municipal

water system. Future development would need to comply with surface water management standards to provide for appropriate stormwater management and low impact development. According to the City of Kirkland Critical Areas Regulations Technical Report, January 2016.<sup>2</sup>

- 2) Describe waste material that will be discharged into the ground from septic tanks or other sources, if any (for example: Domestic sewage; industrial, containing the following chemicals...; agricultural; etc.). Describe the general size of the system, the number of such systems, the number of houses to be served (if applicable), or the number of animals or humans the system(s) are expected to serve. Future development is anticipated to include residential, commercial, and light industrial uses per current zoning. The intent of the SAP is to identify a mix of jobs, housing, and community uses. Uses that are not connected to the sewer system, or heavy industrial uses, are not anticipated. Agricultural uses are not expected in the urban area.
- c. Water runoff (including stormwater):
  - Describe the source of runoff (including stormwater) and method of collection and disposal, if any (include quantities, if known). Where will this water flow? Will this water flow into other waters? If so, describe.

See 3 above. Surface water and stormwater are topics of the Supplemental EIS.

- Could waste materials enter ground or surface waters? If so, generally describe.
   See 3 above. Surface water and stormwater are topics of the Supplemental EIS. Waste materials are not anticipated to enter groundwater. Wastewater will be addressed through sewer systems. Stormwater requirements will address water quality.
- 3) Does the proposal alter or otherwise affect drainage patterns in the vicinity of the site? If so, describe. See 3 above. Surface water and stormwater are topics of the Supplemental EIS.
- d. Proposed measures to reduce or control surface, ground, runoff water, and drainage pattern impacts, if any:

See 3 above. Surface water and stormwater are topics of the Supplemental EIS.

- 4. Plants
  - a. Check the types of vegetation found on the site:
    - X Deciduous tree: Alder, maple, aspen, other
    - X Evergreen tree: Fir, cedar, pine, other
    - X Shrubs
    - X Grass
    - Pasture
    - Crop or grain
    - Orchards, vineyards or other permanent crops.
    - X Wet soil plants: Cattail, buttercup, bullrush, skunk cabbage, other
    - X Water plants: Water lily, eelgrass, milfoil, other
    - X Other types of vegetation
  - b. What kind and amount of vegetation will be removed or altered?
     Future development under the plan update may remove existing vegetation in the study area which is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See: <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/Assets/Planning/Planning+Docs/2016+Critical+Areas+Technical+Report.pdf</u>

largely ornamental. Development would be consistent with development regulations regarding landscape standards, critical areas regulations, and clearing and grading permit conditions.

- c. List threatened and endangered species known to be on or near the site. No threatened or endangered plant species have been identified in the study area based on a review of the State of Washington Department of Natural Resources Natural Heritage Program and the City of Kirkland Critical Areas Regulations Technical Report, January 2016.<sup>3</sup>.
- d. Proposed landscaping, use of native plants, or other measures to preserve or enhance vegetation on the site, if any:

Individual development projects occurring under the Station Area Plan would be required to comply with the City's landscaping standards, tree retention requirements, and critical areas regulations. Additionally the SAP is anticipated to include recommendations for stormwater management and green infrastructure. This topic was evaluated in the 2015 EIS. This topic will not be further evaluated in the Supplemental EIS.

e. List all noxious weeds and invasive species known to be on or near the site.

The King County Noxious weed program has documented the following noxious weed species in the vicinity of the study area:

- Absinthe wormwood
- Dalmatian toadflax
- Diffuse knapweed
- Giant hogweed
- Meadow knapweed
- Spotted knapweed
- Sulfur cinquefoil
- Tansy ragwort

#### Noxious weed control is subject to the State of Washington noxious weed laws.<sup>4</sup>

- 5. Animals
  - a. List any birds and other animals which have been observed on or near the site or are known to be on or near the site. Examples include:

X Birds: Hawk, heron, eagle, songbirds, other:

X Mammals: Deer, bear, elk, beaver, other: (rabbits, squirrels, opossum, coyote, raccoons, rodents)

X Fish: Bass, salmon, trout, herring, shellfish, other:

b. List any threatened and endangered species known to be on or near the site.

As described in the 2015 EIS, and similarly in the City of Kirkland Critical Areas Regulations Technical Report, January 2016, Kirkland's water bodies and natural areas provide habitat for a variety wildlife species, including the following priority species:

- Great blue heron (State Monitor Species)
- Pleated woodpecker (State Sensitive Species, Federal Species of Concern)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> See: <u>https://www.kirklandwa.gov/Assets/Planning/Planning+Docs/2016+Critical+Areas+Technical+Report.pdf</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See: <u>https://www.nwcb.wa.gov/washingtons-noxious-weed-laws</u>.

- Osprey (State Monitor Species)
- Bald eagle (State Sensitive Species, Federal Species of Concern)
- Purple martin (State Candidate Species)
- Trumpeter swan (Priority Habitat Species)

In addition, anadromous fish occur in Forbes Creek, which runs through a portion of the study area, and resident cutthroat trout have been recorded in Forbes Lake from the mouth in Lake Washington east to I-405.

- c. Is the site part of a migration route? If so, explain.
   The Puget Sound region is within the Pacific Flyway migratory bird route.
- d. Proposed measures to preserve or enhance wildlife, if any:

The City's critical areas regulations (Chapter 90 Kirkland Municipal Code) establish protections for streams, wetland, and wildlife habitat areas, including buffers and mitigation requirements. The City has completed Phase 1 of the Forbes Creek - North Rose Hill Stormwater Project, and anticipates adding other projects through the implementation of the Surface Water Master Plan.<sup>5</sup> Additionally the SAP is anticipated to include recommendations for stormwater management and green infrastructure. This topic was evaluated in the 2015 EIS. This topic will not be further evaluated in the Supplemental EIS.

- e. List any invasive animal species known to be on or near the site. No invasive animal species are known to be in the study area.
- 6. Energy and natural resources
  - a. What kinds of energy (electric, natural gas, oil, wood stove, solar) will be used to meet the completed project's energy needs? Describe whether it will be used for heating, manufacturing, etc.
     Future development in the study area will continue to use energy (primarily electricity and natural gas) for heating, cooking, lighting, and business needs (refrigeration, powering machinery, light manufacturing).
  - b. Would your project affect the potential use of solar energy by adjacent properties? If so, generally describe.

One of the stated objectives of the SAP is to implement Transit Oriented Development (TOD) design principles in the study area. Implementation of TOD may result in increased density and intensity of development near the new BRT station, which could include increased building heights compared to existing conditions. Such increases in building height could cause increased shading on adjacent properties. Effects of increased building heights will be analyzed and addressed in the SEIS.

c. What kinds of energy conservation features are included in the plans of this proposal? List other proposed measures to reduce or control energy impacts, if any:

The Utilities Element of the Kirkland Comprehensive Plan guides coordination between the City and utility service providers. The Comprehensive Plan contains the following goals and policies related to energy conservation and energy efficiency:

- <u>Goal U-7</u>: Promote energy infrastructure that is energy-efficient, addresses climate change, and protects the community character.
  - <u>Policy U-7.1:</u> Encourage the public to conserve energy through public education.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See:

https://www.kirklandwa.gov/depart/Public Works/Utilities/Storm Surface Water/About the Stormwater Utility/Storm Surface Water Division Projects/Forbes Creek - North Rose Hill Stormwater Project.htm.

- Policy U-7.2: Participate in regional efforts to increase renewable electricity use 20% beyond 2012 levels Countywide by 2030, phase out coal fire electricity sources by 2025, limit construction of new natural gas-based electricity power plants, and support development of increasing amounts of renewable energy sources.
- Policy U-7.3: Work with and encourage Puget Sound Energy to provide clean and renewable energy that meets the needs of existing and future development, and provides sustainable, highly reliable and energy efficient service for Kirkland customers.
- <u>Policy U-7.4</u>: Promote the use of small to large scale renewable energy production facilities.

The City has adopted the Washington State Energy Code in KMC Title 21, Chapter 21.37. With applicable regulations, no significant adverse impacts are anticipated. This topic will not be further evaluated in the Supplemental EIS.

- 7. Environmental health
  - a. Are there any environmental health hazards, including exposure to toxic chemicals, risk of fire and explosion, spill, or hazardous waste, that could occur as a result of this proposal? If so, describe.
     New development of specific parcels allowed under the SAP will be subject to City zoning for allowable uses and activities, and City codes for handling hazardous materials, as well as State and Federal hazardous materials regulations.
    - Describe any known or possible contamination at the site from present or past uses. The study area contains 18 properties listed on the register of the Washington State Department of Ecology Toxics Cleanup Program. Eight of these properties are listed as "No Further Action Required", and another six have begun cleanup activities. The remaining four properties awaiting cleanup consist of an industrial facility, a shopping center with potential gas station petroleum contamination, a WSDOT property adjacent to the I-405 offramp to NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street, and a City of Kirkland stormwater decant facility.
    - Describe existing hazardous chemicals/conditions that might affect project development and design. This includes underground hazardous liquid and gas transmission pipelines located within the project area and in the vicinity.
       See 7.a.1 above.
    - 3) Describe any toxic or hazardous chemicals that might be stored, used, or produced during the project's development or construction, or at any time during the operating life of the project. New development of specific parcels will be subject to City zoning for allowable uses and activities, and City codes for handling hazardous materials as well as State and Federal hazardous materials regulations.
    - 4) Describe special emergency services that might be required. Increased intensity of land use in the study area that may occur following adoption of the SAP and associated development regulations may increase the overall demand for police and fire services. Public services will be evaluated in the Supplemental EIS.
    - 5) Proposed measures to reduce or control environmental health hazards, if any: The State Model Toxics Control Act (MTCA) sets standards for cleanup of lower levels of contaminants that are incorporated into new development and redevelopment parcels noted to be potentially contaminated. The City applies relevant standards regarding hazardous materials handling in the International Fire Code, the National Fuel Gas Code, the Liquefied Petroleum Gas Code, and the International Fuel Gas Code. With applicable regulations, no significant adverse impacts are anticipated. This topic will not be further evaluated in the Supplemental EIS.
  - b. Noise

1) What types of noise exist in the area which may affect your project (for example: traffic, equipment, operation, other)?

Noise levels in the study are typical for an urban area, primarily associated with vehicular traffic and residential and commercial activities.

2) What types and levels of noise would be created by or associated with the project on a short-term or a long-term basis (for example: traffic, construction, operation, other)? Indicate what hours noise would come from the site.

The proposal would increase short-term noise levels during construction activities. However, City regulations limit permissible noise levels between the hours of 8:00 pm and 7:00 am on weekdays and between 6:00 pm and 9:00 am on weekends and holidays. In the long-term, increased density/intensity of development near the BRT station and increased bus traffic associated with transit service could increase the overall level of human activity and vehicular traffic noise.

3) Proposed measures to reduce or control noise impacts, if any:

WSDOT has conducted the I-405 Corridor Program NEPA Review and considered future development to 2030.<sup>6</sup> The I-405 Corridor program reviewed the number of parcels in proximity to the I-405 including at NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street and identified locations for noise mitigation.

For the BRT station itself, WSDOT is conducting environmental and conceptual engineering.<sup>7</sup> Regional transit systems are considered essential public facilities and would not qualify as planned actions as a primary use. (RCW 36.70A.200, RCW 43.21c.440, WAC 197-11-164-172)

For development in the study area that qualifies as planned actions, the following applies:

- The City regulates noise nuisances under Chapter 115.95 of the Kirkland Municipal Code. Noise related to construction activities is regulated under Chapter 115.25 of the Kirkland Zoning Code.
- Pedestrian- and transit- oriented design principles anticipated in the SAP are intended to encourage residents and visitors to use transportation modes other than driving alone, which can moderate the increase in vehicle traffic and associated noise.

With prior environmental review by WSDOT for I-405, the tiered environmental review of the BRT station, and applicable City regulations for private development, this topic will not be further evaluated in the Supplemental EIS addressing the SAP.

8. Land and shoreline use

The area is urban and within the city limits of Kirkland with a mix of residential and employment uses at varying densities. The area contains streams other critical areas previously described, but not shorelines of the state. There are no lands of long-term significance for agriculture or forestry. For current conditions that will be adapted and included in the SEIS, please see the *Kirkland NE 85<sup>th</sup> St. Station Area Plan, Opportunities and Challenges Report*, Wednesday, April 15th, 2020.

The SEIS will compare and evaluate the proposed amount, types, scale, and pattern of land uses in comparison to the existing land use pattern of the station area and surrounding areas. The SEIS analysis will evaluate the nature and magnitude of changes envisioned in the Station Area Plan compared with the *Kirkland 2035* comprehensive plan and the existing development code and design standards. The SEIS will

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See: <u>https://www.wsdot.wa.gov/Projects/I405/corridor/feis.htm</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> See:

 $<sup>\</sup>frac{https://www.kirklandwa.gov/Assets/Boards+and+Commissions/Boards+and+Commissions+PDFs/Transportation+Commissions/Boards+and+Commission$
also analyze the consistency of the Station Area Plan with the City's adopted comprehensive plan and regional plans and policies.

- a. What is the current use of the site and adjacent properties? Will the proposal affect current land uses on nearby or adjacent properties? If so, describe.
   See 8 above.
- b. Has the project site been used as working farmlands or working forest lands? If so, describe. How much agricultural or forest land of long-term commercial significance will be converted to other uses as a result of the proposal, if any? If resource lands have not been designated, how many acres in farmland or forest land tax status will be converted to nonfarm or non-forest use?
   See 8 above.
  - Will the proposal affect or be affected by surrounding working farm or forest land normal business operations, such as oversize equipment access, the application of pesticides, tilling, and harvesting? If so, how:
     See 8 above.
- c. Describe any structures on the site. See 8 above.
- d. Will any structures be demolished? If so, what?
  See 8 above.
- e. What is the current zoning classification of the site? See 8 above.
- f. What is the current comprehensive plan designation of the site? See 8 above.
- g. If applicable, what is the current shoreline master program designation of the site? See 8 above.
- h. Has any part of the site been classified as a critical area by the city or county? If so, specify. See 8 above.
- i. Approximately how many people would reside or work in the completed project? See 8 above.
- j. Approximately how many people would the completed project displace? See 8 above.
- k. Proposed measures to avoid or reduce displacement impacts, if any:
   See 8 above.
- Proposed measures to ensure the proposal is compatible with existing and projected land uses and plans, if any:
   See 8 above.
- Proposed measures to reduce or control impacts to agricultural and forest lands of long-term commercial significance, if any:
   See 8 above.
- 9. Housing

As part of the Land Use Patterns and Policies evaluation in the Supplemental EIS, housing capacity and types will be addressed.

a. Approximately how many units would be provided, if any? Indicate whether high, middle, or low-income housing.
 See 9 above.

NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street Station Area Plan and Planned Action SEPA Checklist

 Approximately how many units, if any, would be eliminated? Indicate whether high, middle, or low-income housing.

See 9 above.

c. Proposed measures to reduce or control housing impacts, if any: See 9 above.

#### 10. Aesthetics

The SEIS will also describe the overall aesthetic character of the station area, including the quality of the urban environment, the design and character of existing buildings, and building height, bulk, and scale. The SEIS will describe existing and proposed building forms in the study area and illustrate differences in building height and massing between the alternatives. The SEIS will also evaluate the potential impacts on community character, views, light and glare, and shading conditions as a result of the proposed changes to building height and form.

- a. What views in the immediate vicinity would be altered or obstructed?
   See 10 above.
- b. Proposed measures to reduce or control aesthetic impacts, if any: See 10 above.
- 11. Light and glare

#### See responses to 10 above.

- a. What type of light or glare will the proposal produce? What time of day would it mainly occur? **See 10 above.**
- b. Could light or glare from the finished project be a safety hazard or interfere with views? See 10 above.
- What existing offsite sources of light or glare may affect your proposal?
   See 10 above.
- d. Proposed measures to reduce or control light and glare impacts, if any: See 10 above.

#### 12. Recreation

As part of the discussion of public services, the SEIS will describe existing recreation services and facilities in the station area and evaluate impacts on demand for parks and recreation associated with the alternatives.

- a. What designated and informal recreational opportunities are in the immediate vicinity? See 12 above.
- b. Would the proposed project displace any existing recreational uses? If so, describe. See 12 above.
- c. Proposed measures to reduce or control impacts on recreation, including recreation opportunities to be provided by the project or applicant, if any:
   See 12 above.
- 13. Historic and cultural preservation
  - a. Are there any buildings, structures, or sites, located on or near the site that are over 45 years old listed in or eligible for listing in national, state, or local preservation registers? If so, specifically describe.
     The study area includes two historic properties designated by the City of Kirkland and included in Table CC-1 of Historic Buildings within the City of Kirkland Comprehensive Plan (Chapter IV Community Character). The Landry House is a single-family residence in the South Rose Hill neighborhood.

b. Are there any landmarks, features, or other evidence of Indian or historic use or occupation. This may include human burials or old cemeteries. Are there any material evidence, artifacts, or areas of cultural importance on or near the site? Please list any professional studies conducted at the site to identify such resources.

The study area contains the Kirkland Cemetery, established in 1891. Records from the Department of Archaeology and Historic Preservation (DAHP) indicate the property was inventoried in 1977 and 2010, and it "appears to meet the criteria for the National Register of Historic Places." However the Washington State Historic Preservation Officer (SHPO) has not issued a determination for the property, and the cemetery is not currently a listed register property.

- c. Describe the methods used to assess the potential impacts to cultural and historic resources on or near the project site. Examples include consultation with tribes and the department of archeology and historic preservation, archaeological surveys, historic maps, GIS data, etc.
  - Review of National Register of Historic Places maps
  - Review of Washington Information System for Architectural & Archaeological Records Data (WISAARD)

Proposed measures to avoid, minimize, or compensate for loss, changes to, and disturbance to resources. Please include plans for the above and any permits that may be required.

The City has an opportunity for persons to designate a historic landmark overlay zone or historic residence at Chapter 75 KMC Historic Landmark Overlay Zone And Historic Residence Designation. Washington State law establishes requirements for the protection and proper excavation of archaeological sites (RCW 27.53, WAC 25-48), human remains (RCW 27.44), and historic cemeteries or graves (RCW 68.60). The Governor's Executive Order 05-05 requires state agencies to integrate DAHP, the Governor's Office of Indian Affairs, and concerned tribes into their capital project planning process. This executive order affects any capital construction projects and any land acquisitions for purposes of capital construction not undergoing Section 106 review under the National Historic Preservation Act of 1966.

Under RCW 27.53, DAHP regulates the treatment of archaeological sites on both public and private lands and has the authority to require specific treatment of archaeological resources. All precontact resources or sites are protected, regardless of their significance or eligibility for local, state, or national registers. Historic archaeological resources or sites are protected unless DAHP has made a determination of "not-eligible" for listing on the state and national registers.

As part of the Planned Action, the City could require the following of new development:

- In areas documented to contain archaeological resources, a site inspection or evaluation by a professional archaeologist in coordination with affected tribes prior to issuance of permits.
- Inclusion of inadvertent Human Remains Discovery Language recommended by DAHP as a condition of project approval.

With applicable regulations and requirements, significant adverse impacts are not anticipated. This topic will not be further evaluated in the Supplemental EIS.

#### 14. Transportation

The study area contains streets and the I-405 interchange. Parcels contain buildings and parking. There is no air, rail, or water-based transportation. For current conditions that will be adapted and included in the SEIS, please see the *Kirkland NE 85<sup>th</sup> St. Station Area Plan, Opportunities and Challenges Report,* Wednesday, April 15th, 2020. The SEIS will document existing transportation conditions within the station area, including automobile and freight traffic, pedestrian, bicycle, safety, and parking conditions. The analysis will also evaluate changes in trip generation and traffic patterns resulting from proposed land use changes and development in the station area, including changes associated with operation of the new Bus Rapid Transit station, and develop appropriate mitigation measures.

- a. Identify public streets and highways serving the site or affected geographic area, and describe proposed access to the existing street system. Show on site plans, if any.
   See 14 above.
- b. Is the site or affected geographic area currently served by public transit? If so, generally describe. If not, what is the approximate distance to the nearest transit stop?
   See 14 above.
- c. How many additional parking spaces would the completed project or nonproject proposal have? How many would the project or proposal eliminate?
   See 14 above.
- d. Will the proposal require any new or improvements to existing roads, streets, pedestrian, bicycle or state transportation facilities, not including driveways? If so, generally describe (indicate whether public or private).

See 14 above.

- e. Will the project or proposal use (or occur in the immediate vicinity of) water, rail, or air transportation? If so, generally describe.
   See 14 above.
- f. How many vehicular trips per day would be generated by the completed project or proposal? If known, indicate when peak volumes would occur and what percentage of the volume would be trucks (such as commercial and nonpassenger vehicles). What data or transportation models were used to make these estimates?

#### See 14 above.

- g. Will the proposal interfere with, affect or be affected by the movement of agricultural and forest products on roads or streets in the area? If so, generally describe.
   See 14 above.
- h. Proposed measures to reduce or control transportation impacts, if any: See 14 above.
- 15. Public services

The SEIS will describe the City's existing levels of service for police, fire protection, parks, and schools and evaluate potential for increased demand for services as a result of future development under the proposal, compared to the *Kirkland 2035* comprehensive plan. The SEIS will also describe service and facility improvements implemented since the 2015 EIS and future planned improvements in the station area. Where service impacts are identified, the SEIS will describe appropriate mitigation measures.

- a. Would the project result in an increased need for public services (for example: Fire protection, police protection, public transit, health care, schools, other)? If so, generally describe.
   See 15 above.
- b. Proposed measures to reduce or control direct impacts on public services, if any. See 15 above.

#### 16. Utilities

A full range of utilities are present in the study area as it is urbanized. For current conditions that will be adapted and included in the SEIS, please see the *Kirkland NE 85<sup>th</sup> St. Station Area Plan, Opportunities and Challenges Report,* Wednesday, April 15th, 2020. The SEIS will describe existing utilities in the station area, including available water and sewer service. The SEIS will evaluate the potential for increased demand for services as a result of future development under the proposal, compared to the *Kirkland 2035* comprehensive plan. The SEIS will also describe service and facility improvements implemented since the 2015 EIS and future planned improvements in the station area. Where service impacts are identified, the SEIS will describe appropriate mitigation measures.

- a. Circle utilities currently available at the site: <u>Electricity, natural gas, water, refuse service, telephone, sanitary sewer, septic system</u>, other.
   See 16 above.
- b. Describe the utilities that are proposed for the project, the utility providing the service, and the general construction activities on the site or in the immediate vicinity which might be needed.
   See 16 above.

### C. SIGNATURE

The above answers are true and complete to the best of my knowledge. I understand that the lead agency is relying on them to make its decision.

Signature: Lisa Grueter and Kevin Gifford, BERK Consulting, Inc.

Date Submitted <u>May 20, 2020</u>

### D. SUPPLEMENTAL SHEET FOR NONPROJECT ACTIONS

(do not use this sheet for project actions)

Because these questions are very general, it may be helpful to read them in conjunction with the list of the elements of the environment.

When answering these questions, be aware of the extent the proposal, or the types of activities likely to result from the proposal, would affect the item at a greater intensity or at a faster rate than if the proposal were not implemented. Respond briefly and in general terms.

 How would the proposal be likely to increase discharge to water; emissions to air; production, storage, or release of toxic or hazardous substances; or production of noise?
 See Sections B.2, B.3, and B.7.

Proposed measures to avoid or reduce such increases are: See Sections B.2, B.3, and B.7.

2. How would the proposal be likely to affect plants, animals, fish, or marine life? See Sections B.4 and B.5

Proposed measures to protect or conserve plants, animals, fish, or marine life are: See Sections B.4 and B.5

How would the proposal be likely to deplete energy or natural resources?
 See Section B.6

Proposed measures to protect or conserve energy and natural resources are: See Section B.6

4. How would the proposal be likely to use or affect environmentally sensitive areas or areas designated (or eligible or under study) for governmental protection; such as parks, wilderness, wild and scenic rivers, threatened or endangered species habitat, historic or cultural sites, wetlands, flood plains, or prime farmlands? See Sections B.8 and B.12

Proposed measures to protect such resources or to avoid or reduce impacts are: See Sections B.8 and B.12

 How would the proposal be likely to affect land and shoreline use, including whether it would allow or encourage land or shoreline uses incompatible with existing plans?
 See Section B.8

Proposed measures to avoid or reduce shoreline and land use impacts are: See Section B.8

6. How would the proposal be likely to increase demands on transportation or public services and utilities? See Section B.14

Proposed measures to reduce or respond to such demand(s) are: See Section B.14

7. Identify, if possible, whether the proposal may conflict with local, state, or federal laws or requirements for the protection of the environment.

Future development would comply with all applicable federal, state and local laws including environmental regulations.

# Summary of Scoping Inputs

This summary provides an overview of public comments received throughout the outreach and engagement period. The scoping comment period was held May 26, 2020 through June 16, 2020.

This is a preliminary summary of scoping comments. Scoping comments will be considered in the preparation of the Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement (SEIS), which may include analysis of the topic in the SEIS or referencing other planning or environmental documents or current development regulations that address the concerns. For a description of SEIS topics and a checklist, please see the project website:

https://www.kirklandwa.gov/depart/planning/Development Info/projects/Bus R apid Transit Station Area Plan.htm.

## **Overview of Outreach and Engagement**

The project team conducted outreach and engagement through several channels to provide the public and stakeholders with a range of methods of providing input.

#### <u>Outreach</u>

The City of Kirkland used a variety of channels to inform the public about the scoping period. These included:

- Legal publication in the Seattle Times.
- SEPA notification sent to agencies according to the City's standard procedure.
- Postcards sent to residents and businesses within the study area.
- Posters hung in essential locations within the study area.
- Email messages sent to neighborhood associations within the study area, people on the interested parties list, a list of Kirkland area developers, and large employers in or near the study area.
- Social media messaging.
- A short description in a variety of city communications materials.

#### Real-time Virtual Workshop

At 6 pm on June 4, 2020, the City hosted a live online workshop. The workshop

included a large presentation to share out information and small group activities to collect input, as shown in Exhibit 1. About 90 people including 13 project team members participated in the workshop. After the workshop was completed, a video of the event was made available for viewing on the City's website.





Source: BERK, 2020.

#### Survey and Story Map

An online story map served as an interactive online open house for stakeholders and the public to learn about the SAP on their own time. The survey and story map were available to participants at the conclusion of the virtual workshop on June 4 through June 16. An online survey associated with the story map provided a guided opportunity to provide feedback. The story map webpage received over 800 visits, though that number does not represent unique visitors, and 26 people completed the survey.

#### Exhibit 2. Online Story Map



Source: BERK, 2020.

#### Walkshop

The "walkshop" was designed to be a fun, active, and socially-distant activity in which members of the public could take a walk or bike ride through the Station Area, record ideas on a worksheet, then submit the worksheet to the City. The City did not receive any completed walkshop worksheets by the end of the comment period. However, the walkshop will be used to collect information on the study area through the end of summer 2020.

#### Written Comment

Stakeholders and members of the public submitted written comments. The City received a total of 32 written comments from individuals, corporations, small businesses, one tribe, and one State agency. Exhibit 3 shows a full list of commenters.

Exhibit 3. Individuals an	nd entities that submitted	written comments
---------------------------	----------------------------	------------------

Commenter Affiliation	Commenter	Date Received
Costco	Therese Garcia	June 15, 2020
Google	Jim Isaf	June 16, 2020
Lee Johnson Automotive Group	Jack McCullough	June 16, 2020
Muckleshoot Tribe	Karen Walter	June 16, 2020

Commenter Affiliation	Commenter	Date Received
WSDOT	Barrett Hanson	June 16, 2020
Individual	Adam Skagen	June 11, 2020
Individual	Andy Liu	June 1, 2020
Individual	Betty Graham	May 27, 2020
Individual	Bob Keller	June 3, 2020
Individual	Christine Hassett	June 5, 2020
Individual	Daniel Gabel	May 22, 2020
Individual	Daphna Robon	June 2, 2020
Individual	Debbie Ohman	June 4, 2020
Individual	Don and Jane Volta	June 16, 2020
Individual	Duane Burrow	May 29, 2020
Individual	Edward Wang	June 10, 2020
Individual	Jackson Weaver	June 8, 2020
Individual	James Chen	June 13, 2020
Individual	Jeff Roberts	June 1, 2020
Individual	Joah Lindell Olsen	May 23, 2020
Individual	Karen Story	May 26, 2020
Individual	Laila Saliba	May 24, 2020
Individual	Mark Heggenes	June 15, 2020
Individual	Mark Plesko	June 16, 2020
Individual	Matthew Gregory	June 16, 2020
Individual	Matthew Sachs	May 25, 2020
Individual	Maureen Hughes	May 29, 2020
Individual	Ryan McKinney	June 12, 2020
Individual	Sarah L Richards	June 16, 2020

Source: BERK, 2020.

## **Thematic Summary of Comments**

#### **Quality of Life and Sustainability**

- Mitigate noise pollution, including construction noise and road noise. Conduct construction during daytime only or provide funding to help residents construct fences. Mitigate road noise in the Highlands by constructing a taller sound wall.
  - Survey respondents often indicated that their top environmental objective for the SAP is reducing noise pollution for near I-405, with nearly three in four respondents including this objective in their top three priorities.
  - About two-thirds of survey respondents expressed excitement for landscaping and noise walls to isolate neighborhoods from noise and pollution of I-405.
- Identify and encourage use of clean energy such as solar power in development and transportation.
- Address traffic congestion at the interchange to reduce emissions.
- When asked to select their top three objectives for the SAP to accomplish, nearly half of survey respondents prioritized improving the sustainability and health of the neighborhood.

#### COVID-19 Pandemic

- Consider the impact of the pandemic on local revenues in determining project budget.
- Consider how the pandemic and future work-from-home patterns may impact the future need for **public transit**.
- Focus on outdoor dining or food truck areas.

### Survey respondents were most likely to select the creation of more open space as the top opportunity for the SAP to support community wellness and resilience in the face of a public health crisis. See Equity

- Kirkland should become a leader in **anti-racist urban planning**. Every choice should be actively anti-racist and address systemic racism.
- The plan should prioritize the needs of BIPOC (Black, Indigenous, and People of Color) and low-income residents and workers to build an anti-racist community where BIPOC will want to live and work because they are seen, heard, honored, and safe.
- The SAP should support people who do not own cars. Designing for cars is at odds with making the area for everyone.
- Incorporate low-income housing. For more discussion of this topic, see Land

Use Patterns and Policies: Housing Affordability.

- Prioritize **accessibility** for seniors and people with disabilities.
- Land Use Patterns and Policies: Public spaces for further discussion of open space.
- Over half of respondents see the SAP as an opportunity to support community resilience by increasing flexible use of sidewalks, streets, and commercial space to support local or small businesses; improving air quality to reduce potential of respiratory health concerns; and creating wider sidewalks.

#### **Equity**

- Kirkland should become a leader in **anti-racist urban planning**. Every choice should be actively anti-racist and address systemic racism.
- The plan should prioritize the needs of BIPOC (Black, Indigenous, and People of Color) and low-income residents and workers to build an anti-racist community where BIPOC will want to live and work because they are seen, heard, honored, and safe.
- The SAP should support people who do not own cars. Designing for cars is at odds with making the area for everyone.
- Incorporate low-income housing. For more discussion of this topic, see Land Use Patterns and Policies: Housing Affordability.
- Prioritize **accessibility** for seniors and people with disabilities.

#### Land Use Patterns and Policies

#### **City Character**

- Balance change and increased density with maintaining character. Maintain Kirkland's small-town charm and single-family neighborhood feel.
  - Comment in support of maintaining character: "I am deeply concerned about our quiet, family oriented neighborhood being labeled "infill" and seemingly being targeted as being developed into a more city-like landscape. Our area is still very much a safe, quiet, wooded beautiful area full of residents able to go on a quiet walk away from the noise and dangers of a heavily trafficked city-like area. I do not want to see our beautiful corner of Kirkland be destroyed to make way for a bus station."
  - Comment in support of **development**: "Think bigger. 85th is a huge area that is ripe for redevelopment. It should be huge – think on the order of a downtown. The vision should be a continuous interesting area connecting downtown Kirkland to downtown Redmond, not isolated pockets."
- Ensure compatibility with other planning efforts such as the Highlands

A-26

Neighborhood Plan revisions and the 100-year growth target for development.

- Create visual continuity with downtown Kirkland.
- When asked to select their top three objectives for the SAP to accomplish, over half of survey respondents prioritized minimizing impacts on existing neighborhoods, making this option respondents' second-top priority after 'Make the area more safe, walkable and pleasant'.

#### Housing Affordability

- Study **expansion of the Multi-Family Tax Exemption program** as an incentive to encourage construction of affordable housing in the Station Area.
- Modify **zoning** to improve housing affordability.
- Develop the east and west sides of I-405 equitably and ensure that the development provides services, spaces, and housing for all populations.
- Nearly two in three survey respondents identified affordable housing as an opportunity for how the SAP can support a more inclusive community.

#### Public spaces

- Incorporate more greenery and more parks. Include native plants in landscaping. Increase access to existing parks like Forbes Lake.
  - About two-thirds of survey respondents expressed excitement for "green streets" enhanced with trees and plantings.
- Create **shade** options, preferably by trees.
- Consider incorporating plaza spaces instead of parks.
- Incentivize open space and greenery for developers.
- Open space provisions should not compromise Transit-Oriented Development densities.
- Incorporate murals and public art to create community identity.
- When asked to select their top three objectives for the SAP to accomplish, survey respondents overwhelmingly prioritized making the area more walkable, safe and pleasant, with 81% of respondents prioritizing this objective.

#### Uses

Study densities and building forms that encourage additional office
 development in the core of the Station Area, including taller heights, large
 floorplate buildings, and single-use office buildings on large sites. This will
 support the City's goals for job creation in the future Downtown Kirkland
 urban center.

- Be permissive rather than restrictive and allow the broadest range of compatible uses within the Station Area.
- On the ground floor of pedestrian-supporting streets, encourage retail uses or other activating uses such as customer-service office uses, meeting rooms, events spaces and bicycle and health facilities.
- Do not require a minimum amount of retail space in development sites. Retail should be allowed to develop incrementally over time in response to market forces. Over-proliferation of retail could hurt existing legacy businesses.
- Identify and estimate growth thresholds for Costco to evaluate how the property could develop over time.
- Protect the Norkirk Light Industrial Technology Zone.
- Ensure robust engagement and consideration of neighbors in the Rose Hill area.
- Overhaul the land uses to **incorporate more housing** and business.
- Survey respondents' top area of concern with the SAP is incremental residential infill west of I-405, with slightly under half of respondents expressing concern with this concept.

#### Zones and building heights

- Maintain visibility of the sky by reserving taller buildings for wider streets.
   Maintain Kirkland's views of nearby lakes, natural spaces, and mountains.
- Allow taller buildings in the Station Area to achieve Transit-Oriented
   Development goals and the City's vision for a Kirkland Downtown Urban
   Center that will encompass Rose Hill. Study at least one alternative that allows
   heights up to 270' in the office /mixed-use core of the Station Area and
   heights up to 180' for the residential / mixed-use areas along NE 85<sup>th</sup> St.
   Moving outward from the core, study lower height limits that provide an
   adequate transition to lower intensity land uses.
- Up-zone the station area and require developers to build at the zoning density.
- On large sites, rather than prescribing set height limits, allow a range of heights within an overall average height limit to account for topography and provide transitions to adjacent sites and uses. Heights should match heights allowed for buildings with different construction types in the building code, including mass timber buildings allowed in the 2019 Washington State Building Code update.
- Increase housing density near the transit center. Increased density and height instead of sprawl helps reverse climate change. New development should provide environmental mitigation. The City could incentivize net-zero buildings.

 Ensure potential up-zoning does not disproportionately impact local property owners by grandfathering property tax rates unless the property were redeveloped.

#### Natural environment

- Maintain and enhance the existing tree canopy, wetlands, and sensitive environments. Support native plants.
- Consider and mitigate impacts to wildlife in the infill area. If existing trees in the greenbelt are removed, how will local bird habitat be transitioned?
- Clarify the meaning of the Ecological Improvement Opportunity within the middle of the NE 85th Street interchange and coordinate with WSDOT.

#### Public Services

- Increased development and additional people could pose safety issues.
   Incorporate safety measures such as adequate lighting, safe crossing infrastructure, and adequate police and fire services. Design streetscape to ensure line-of-sight for pedestrian sense of safety and avoid nooks.
  - Protect cyclists and pedestrians from dense vegetation that creates a sense of insecurity.
- Bring schools into the station area to accommodate population growth.
   Provide support for schools.
- Incorporate libraries.

#### Surface Water and Stormwater

- Entire study area is within the Muckleshoot Indian Tribe's Usual and Accustomed Fishing Areas. Consult with the Muckleshoot Tribe to address alternative approaches to stormwater management. Address fish access and habitat. Review piping of stream network in Moss Bay and Forbes Creek Basins. See comment letter for further detail.
- Protect adult and juvenile salmon. Increase instream habitat and complexity to offset velocity increases. Use enhanced stormwater treatment methods to remove metals and oils and reduce salmon exposures. Assess modifications to culverts and pipes based on their ability to pass adult and juvenile salmon. Work with private landowners to improve fish passage.
- Reconsider the location of the "Blue Street" concept on 120th Avenue NE, the principal transportation connector for the most intensive development sector under the Plan. The Blue Street may reduce the function and adequacy of the street to serve adjoining properties. Complete a cost / benefit analysis of the Blue Street concept for stormwater detention and overall ecological function versus other low impact development techniques. Other strategies

may be more effective at a lesser cost.

- Incentivize incorporation of green building strategies like LEED, Salmon Safe, and others.
- Daylight stream courses in the study area to enhance the natural features of the area.

#### **Transportation**

#### Cars, Trucks, and Congestion

- Evaluate the impact on traffic volumes and congestion in the area from the planned action and any associated proposed **mitigation measures**.
- Ensure **buses do not impede traffic flow** on NE 85<sup>th</sup> St.
- There are concerns about the impacts of a "Kiss and Ride" area on neighborhood traffic, including speeding and noise.
- Trucks and delivery vehicles need to be able to easily access businesses and residences in the station area.
- Deemphasize single-occupancy vehicles on neighborhood streets.
- The lack of public transit to the station may result in an increased concentration of **rideshare drivers** as "last-mile" options that will increase congestion.

#### Parking

- Study "right size" parking requirements in the Station Area and reduce parking ratios to account for transit availability.
- Discourage spillover parking in Station Area residential neighborhoods by creating **zoned or time-limited parking**. Ensure neighborhoods have input to parking zoning boundary lines.
- Consider a **Park and Ride** to support current transportation needs and uses.
  - Representative comment in support: "I think it will be crucially important for there to be a sizeable park & ride (e.g. similar in capacity to the one at NE 70th) near the new BRT station. As much as we hope that new connections will reduce the need for cars, I think a lot of people will still need to rely on a car to get to the BRT station. The current plan does not appear to have enough parking to support the station and expected new businesses. (As a side note, parking is currently inadequate in downtown Kirkland which I think is limiting the potential of downtown businesses.)"
  - Representative comment in **opposition**: "It's important to me that this facility NOT have a giant parking lot. That just means a giant flush of single-occupancy vehicles in/out at commute times. We need good

solutions for how people get to/from the station, with transit, bike, pedestrian, and innovative "last-mile" support."

 Survey respondents' second top area of concern with the SAP is parking, with about one-third of respondents indicating concern with shared and reduced parking in areas of compact mixed-use development, and a similar proportion expressing concern with zoned or permit-based parking in residential areas.

#### Pedestrian and Bike Infrastructure

 At the virtual workshop, transportation was the top thematic focus for attendees. As Exhibit 4 shows, attendees most commonly identified pedestrians and pedestrian-focused ideas for the SAP. Parking and connectivity were also common ideas.

### Exhibit 4. Word Cloud of Ideas for NE 85th Street Station Area Plan from Virtual Workshop



**Top Ideas for NE 85th Street Station Area Plan** 

Source: BERK, 2020.

Deprioritize cars in favor of walking, biking, and transit to create access without a car. Evaluate how to encourage "last-mile" connections by pedestrians and bicycles to the BRT station from Downtown Kirkland and beyond. Study options and incentives for construction of new infrastructure for pedestrians and bicycles from the BRT station to Downtown Kirkland, the Cross Kirkland Corridor, and Kirkland Urban, with pedestrian-scale businesses and amenities.

- > Consider **safety improvements** like lighting, marked crossings, and barriers and incorporate **bike lockers** at the BRT.
- Identify one or more connections to safely move pedestrians east-west across I-405. Add signage to notify pedestrians of crossings. Consider alternates to overhead bridges which have a challenging grade and are loud.
- > Just over half of survey respondents expressed excitement for new or improved biking routes in the area.
- When asked about opportunities for the SAP to ease travel to and through the station area, survey respondents most frequently selected pedestrian and cyclist opportunities: about three-quarters of respondents want easier and safer crossings for walking and biking; the same proportion want improved streetscapes such as street trees, shade, and wider sidewalks, and nearly twothirds want more continuous sidewalks.
- Support a walkable grade by incorporating an elevator, gondola, or funicular.
- The area should be walkable with local amenities on a pedestrian scale.
   Increase sanitation to remove litter and graffiti.
- Development of larger sites adjoining I-405 should not be burdened with a street grid that lacks connections but should instead be allowed to develop pursuant to a **master plan** that better achieves the goals of accessibility and pedestrianism for those unique sites.
- The following specific locations could benefit from pedestrian and bicycle infrastructure improvements:
  - > Identify workarounds for the challenging grade of NE 87<sup>th</sup> St.
  - > Add **protected bike lanes** and enforce speed limits on NE 85<sup>th</sup> St to make it safer and more welcoming to pedestrians and cyclists.
  - Connect the station with the bridge over I-405 to Rose Hill to promote public transportation use to a larger community and connect to Lake Washington High School.
  - Retain and improve the bike trail from the Kirkland Way Park and Ride to the NE 80th Street overpass to support road cyclists who do not use the Cross Kirkland Corridor.
  - > Maintain and enhance **Kirkland Way as a cycling route** with a gradual grade between Downtown Kirkland and the future station.
  - Coordinate with WSDOT if the proposed bicycle/pedestrian crossing of I-405 at NE 90<sup>th</sup> St is included in the alternatives.
  - Include the three unfunded non-motorized connections within the NE, SE, and SW quadrants analyzed as part of the I-405/NE 85th Street Project.

- > Redevelop the area near intersection of NE 87<sup>th</sup> St and the Cross Kirkland Corridor into a **pedestrian/bike destination**.
- Create a direct route from the station to the Highlands neighborhood without a detour to 114th Ave NE. Create a pedestrian shortcut from the south end of 116<sup>th</sup> Ave NE to Highlands.
- Install a bike runnel on the short flight of stairs west of the Cross Kirkland Corridor on the south side of NE 85th St at the entrance to Kirkwood to connect the trail with downtown and the station.
- > Infill sidewalk on the east side of Kirkland Way, just north of Railroad Ave.

#### **Transit Connections**

- Shuttles or free ride-share services could help connect pedestrians to the station and prevent the need to construct additional parking. Some commenters suggested that the City should permit large employers to provide private shuttles.
  - > Consider individual **autonomous vehicles** or autonomous vehicle shuttles within the next decade.
  - Just over half of survey respondents expressed excitement for a shuttle bus to connect the station to downtown Kirkland and major employment areas.
- The Highlands neighborhood needs additional transit.
- One commenter requested clarification about the **Discounted Fare Zone** within the interchange area and whether it would impact traffic in this area.
- The Station Area Plan should support **connectivity** to other cities or employment centers.
- Over four in five survey respondents identified transportation options as an opportunity for how the SAP can support a more inclusive community.
- Over half of survey respondents identified improved transit connections as an opportunity for the SAP to ease travel to and through the station area.

### Questions

- Will existing homes be demolished to make way for new traffic lanes?
- Have you considered the negative impact on noise and traffic on people who live in the immediate area, and what – if any – steps do you plan to take to reduce increased noise and traffic?
- What is the meaning and implications of "Excess WSDOT ROW"? What are the implications of the development opportunities for the SW corner of the Highlands ?

- What are the implications of "Infill" and the expected extent of "Infill" in the Highlands area?
- How does the Kingsgate TOD model relate to the Station Area Plan?

# 1.1 Survey Summary

Below is a summary of responses to the survey associated with the storymap and online open house. Free-response comments and survey findings have been integrated into the overall comments summary above where possible, though we also include select open-ended responses below.

# 1.1.1 Demographics of survey respondents

The following exhibits show basic demographic information about the survey respondents.

As shown in Exhibit 5, nearly all the survey respondents identified as White.

#### Exhibit 5. Survey Responses to the Question "What is your racial or ethnic identity?"



Source: BERK, 2020.

Exhibit 6 shows that survey respondents were most likely to be between the ages of 45 and 64, with an equal proportion older or younger than this range. No young adults (ages 18-24) or youth responded.

#### Exhibit 6. Survey Responses to the Question "What is your age?"



Source: BERK, 2020.

Exhibit 7 shows that almost all respondents are Kirkland residents and over half live in the Station Area.

# Exhibit 7. Survey Responses to the Question "What is your relationship to the Station Area Plan? Please choose all that apply."



Source: BERK, 2020.

Most survey respondents are homeowners, not renters, as Exhibit 8 illustrates.

#### Exhibit 8. Survey Responses to the Question "Do you own or rent your home?"



Source: BERK, 2020.

## 1.1.2 Objectives and Priorities

The following section and exhibits discuss survey respondents' top priorities for the SAP. Beyond the exhibits shown below, the survey also asked respondents the following entirely open-ended questions, for which there are no exhibits but for which the responses have been integrated into the overall comment summary:

- "What type of social and environmental impacts should the City look at as it develops this plan?"
- "Are there any ideas that should be included in this plan's alternatives?
   Consider options for housing, land use, mobility, environment, or community."

Exhibit 9 shows respondents' top priorities for the SAP to accomplish. Respondents indicate that their top priority is for the SAP to be a walkable, safe, and pleasant area, with over four in five respondents including this objective in their top three priorities.

# Exhibit 9. Survey Responses to the Question "Which objectives are most important for the plan to accomplish? Please select your top 3 choices."



Source: BERK, 2020.

#### Selected Other Responses:

- This area can achieve the 100-year growth target for development.

Survey respondents overwhelmingly indicated that their top environmental objective for the SAP is reducing noise pollution for near I-405, as Exhibit 10 reveals. Nearly 73% of respondents included this objective in their top three priorities, almost twice the number of respondents who selected the next top priority.

# Exhibit 10. Survey Responses to the Question "What sustainability or environmental goals should this plan tackle? Please select your top 3 choices."



Source: BERK, 2020.

#### Selected Other Responses

- Reduce the impact of urban development.
- Address traffic congestions at the 405/85th St interchange.

As Exhibit 11 shows, approximately two-thirds of respondents expressed excitement for each of the following three potential concepts for the Station Area: landscaping and noise walls to isolate neighborhoods from noise and pollution of I-405; new or improved walking routes in the area; and "green streets" enhanced with trees and plantings. Just over half of survey respondents expressed excitement for new or improved biking routes in the area and for a shuttle bus to connect the station to downtown Kirkland and major employment areas.

# Exhibit 11. Survey Responses to the Question "Which of the concepts presented for this area are you most excited about? Please choose all that apply."



Source: BERK, 2020.

#### Selected Other Responses:

Fewer cars.

## 1.1.3 Opportunities for Improvement

The following section and exhibits discuss the top opportunities that survey respondents named for the SAP. Beyond the exhibits shown below, the survey also asked respondents the following entirely open-ended question, for which there is no exhibit but for which the responses have been integrated into the overall comment summary:

 "Share what makes the station area community or location unique. How can the plan build on this for the future?"

The current COVID-19 pandemic raises the prominence of community health considerations. Exhibit 12 shows survey respondents' ideas about how the SAP can support community wellness and resilience in the face of a public health crisis. Survey respondents were most likely to identify the creation of more open space as an opportunity, and over half of respondents also see the SAP as an opportunity to increase flexible use of sidewalks, streets, and commercial space to support local or small businesses; improve air quality to reduce potential of respiratory health concerns; and create wider sidewalks.

#### Exhibit 12. Survey Responses to the Question "COVID has impacted how we spend time in our neighborhoods and how we use public space. What changes could be made in the Station Area to strengthen community and improve resiliency in response to a future public health crisis? Please choose all that apply."



Source: BERK, 2020.

#### Selected Other Responses:

- Protected travel lanes for bikes and pedestrians.

- Outside dining or food truck areas.
- More trees.

Exhibit 13 shows respondents' opinions on how the SAP can support a more inclusive community. 83% of respondents identified improved transportation options as an opportunity increase inclusivity. Nearly 63% respondents identified affordable housing as an opportunity to increase inclusivity.

# Exhibit 13. Survey Responses to the Question "How can this plan help make the station area a community for all? Please choose all that apply."



Source: BERK, 2020.

#### Selected Other Responses:

- Do not destroy the community that already exists in order to push forward a plan/vision that is not shared by the residents who actually live there.
- Build an anti-racist community where BIPOC (Black, Indigenous, and People of Color) will want to live and work because they are seen, heard, honored and safe.
- Make accessibility for seniors and the disabled a priority.
- More deliberate addressing of systemic racism than celebrating identity.

Exhibit 14 shows that respondents identify several opportunities for the SAP to ease travel to and through the station area. The top three most-selected opportunities are all oriented toward pedestrians and cyclists: about threequarters of respondents want easier and safer crossings for walking and biking; the same proportion want improved streetscapes such as street trees, shade, and wider sidewalks, and nearly two-thirds want more continuous sidewalks. Over half of survey respondents identified improved transit connections as an opportunity for the SAP to ease travel to and through the station area.





Source: BERK, 2020.

#### Selected Other Responses:

 Within the station zone, add or expand a drop-off/pick-up area for ride transfer.

### 1.1.4 Concerns

Exhibit 15 illustrates survey respondents' concerns about the SAP. Respondents' top area of concern is incremental residential infill west of I-405, with slightly under half of respondents expressing concern with this concept. Respondents' second top area of concern is parking, with about one-third of respondents indicating concern with shared and reduced parking in areas of compact mixed-use development, and a similar proportion expressing concern with zoned or permitbased parking in residential areas.

# Exhibit 15. Survey Responses to the Question "Which of the concepts do you have concerns about? Please choose all that apply."



Source: BERK, 2020.

From:	Therese Garcia <theresegarcia@costco.com></theresegarcia@costco.com>
Sent:	Monday, June 15, 2020 8:53 PM
To:	Allison Zike
Cc:	Jackie Frank; Kim Katz; Chris Ferko; Mario Omoss
Subject:	Costco Kirkland Comment Letter // Supplemental Planned Action EIS
Attachments:	Kirkland_Costco Comments 2035 Comp Plan.pdf; Kirkland Planning Growth Threshold
	Plans.pdf
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

Hello Allison,

Attached you will find Costco's comments on the scoping of the Supplemental Planned Action EIS to the 2035 Comprehensive Plan along with plans with Costco's growth thresholds for this facility.

Thank you,

#### Therese Garcia | Real Estate Project Manager

The program of the proving the week (the provided advector defined on the provide	a.	
999 Lake Drive		
Issaquah, WA 9802	27	
× 1.54		
425.416.51	58   L 425.313.6922   L	instal Johnne

#### theresegarcia@costco.com

"Confidentiality Notice: This e-mail message, including any attachments, is for the sole use of the intended recipient(s) and may contain confidential and privileged information. Any unauthorized review, use, disclosure or distribution is prohibited. If you are not the intended recipient, please contact the sender by reply e-mail and destroy all copies of the original message."



June 16, 2020 Email: azike@kirklandwa.gov

Allison Zike, AICP Senior Planner City of Kirkland Planning & Building Department 123 5th Avenue Kirkland, WA 98033

RE: NE 85th St. Station Area Plan Supplemental Planned Action EIS

#### Dear Allison:

Thank you for including Costco in the public outreach process for the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Station Area Plan. With this letter we are providing comments on the scoping of the Supplemental Planned Action EIS to the 2035 Comprehensive Plan.

Costco has been a member of the Kirkland community since it opened its consumer warehouse in August 1985. In order to remain viable, over the years, Costco has expanded the building footprint on several occasions and has added other consumer services, such as the fuel facility that was constructed May 24, 2012.

Costco requests that the City's Supplemental EIS and 2035 Comprehensive Plan update recognize Costco's land use and place a commercial zoning designation on Costco's property that will accommodate Costco's future expansions and facilitate Costco's continued presence in Kirkland. The currently proposed land uses (mixed use office and public parking) are not compatible with a Costco consumer warehouse and if adopted could lead to zoning and development regulations that create land use non-conformities or make it difficult for Costco to adapt in the future.

While Costco does not have any current plans to expand or modify its warehouse or fuel station, for the Supplemental Planned Action EIS, we ask the City to evaluate the growth thresholds for our Kirkland facility. This is not an official plan, but rather an estimate of ways the property could develop over time. We request that these thresholds be included in the scope of the SEIS and incorporated into the Planned Action and Comprehensive Plan update.

- Warehouse Expansion: Potential increase up to 200,000 square feet
- Fuel Station Expansion: Potential increase up to 20 dispensers
- Parking Structure Addition: Add 3-4 level parking structure to fit 1,000 parking stalls onsite
- Car Wash Addition: Construct new car wash in the parking lot, possibly near the fuel station

Thank you for considering Costco's request. We look forward to participating in the next steps of the planning process. At your convenience, we would be happy to participate in a telephone call or meeting to discuss Costco's request and discuss any questions you might have.

Sincerely, Costco Wholesale Corporation

Mario Omoss, SVP NW Region Operations

Cc: Jackie Frank, Costco Wholesale Kim Katz, Costco Wholesale Chris Ferko, Barghausen Engineering





Costco

Wholesale	MG2 Project:
wholesale	Project Manager: Steve Bullock
Kirkland, WA	Date: June 10, 2020
n Option 1	A 47





Costco

Wholesale	MG2 Project:
wholesale	Project Manager: Steve Bullock
Kirkland, WA	Date: June 10, 2020
n Option 2	A 48
	A-//8

From:Jim Isaf <jisaf@google.com>Sent:Tuesday, June 16, 2020 12:49 PMTo:Allison ZikeCc:Mark RoweSubject:Rose Hill Scoping CommentsFollow Up Flag:Follow upFlag Status:Follow up

Dear Allison,

Thank you for this opportunity to submit comments on the scope of the environmental impact statement ("EIS") being prepared by the City for the 85th Station Area Plan. I am submitting comments on behalf of Google, who maintains offices at 747 6th Street and at the Kirkland Urban development, both of which are just outside of the Station Area Plan boundaries. Overall, we support the Station Area Plan effort to increase density near the future BRT station and provide more connections to it. We offer the following specific comments:

**Traffic and Transportation** – The City should study options and incentives for construction of new infrastructure for pedestrians and bicycles from the BRT station to Downtown Kirkland and beyond. Providing free ride share service or a shuttle is a good idea. The City should also allow large employers to provide private shuttles.

**Office Use** – The City should study densities and building forms that encourage additional office development in the core of the Station Area, including taller heights, large floorplate buildings, and single-use office buildings. This will support the City's goals for job creation in the future Downtown Kirkland urban center.

Best,

Jim



JIM ISAF | Sr Director CBRE@Google 747 6th St South, Kirkland, WA 98033 | 206.931.6003

Jack McCullough <jack@mhseattle.com></jack@mhseattle.com>
Tuesday, June 16, 2020 8:16 AM
Allison Zike
EIS Scoping Comments
EIS Scoping Comments (Lee Johnson) 6-16-20.pdf

Allison,

Here are comments of the scoping of the NE 8<sup>th</sup> Street Plan EIS from Lee Johnson Automotive Group.

Thanks.

Jack

John C. McCullough Attorney at Law MCCULLOUGH HILL LEARY, PS

701 Fifth Avenue, Suite 6600 Seattle, Washington 98104 Tel: 206.812.3388 Fax: 206.812.3389 www.mhseattle.com

CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This email message may be protected by the attorney/client privilege, work product doctrine or other confidentiality protection. If you believe that it has been sent to you in error, do not read it. Please reply to the sender that you have received the message in error, then delete it. Thank you.
June 16, 2020

VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL

Allison Zike, AICP Senior Planner City of Kirkland 123 5<sup>th</sup> Avenue Kirkland, Washington 98033

Re: NE 85<sup>th</sup> St. Station Area Plan Comments on EIS Scoping

Dear Allison:

We are writing on behalf of Lee Johnson Automotive Group ("Lee Johnson") to provide comments on the scoping of the environmental impact statement (EIS) being prepared by the City of Kirkland for the NE 85<sup>th</sup> St. Station Area Plan (the "Plan").

Our comments are as follows:

1. Uses. The City should be permissive rather than restrictive and allow the broadest range of compatible uses within the Station Area. No minimum amount of retail space should be required on development sites in the Station Area: over-proliferation of retail could hurt existing legacy businesses, especially since brick-and-mortar retail establishments are on the decline nationally. Retail should be allowed to develop incrementally and naturally over time in response to market forces. The pedestrian environment can be activated in many ways other than traditional – but disappearing – retail uses.

Where mixed-use is encouraged (but not required), the City should study how retail uses can be encouraged on the ground floor facing pedestrian-supporting streets. In-lieu of ground floor retail, the City should study incentives for creating spaces for other activating uses, which include customer-service office uses, meeting rooms, events spaces and bicycle and health facilities. On large sites, the City should study allowing single-purpose offices with appropriate incentives for incorporating supportive retail and pedestrian amenities within a larger site plan. June 16, 2020 Page 2 of 3

- 2. Stormwater Drainage. We are concerned about the "Blue Street" concept on 120<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE. The concept itself is laudable, but 120<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE is the wrong location for it. 120<sup>th</sup> Avenue NE will serve as the principal transportation connector for the most intensive development sector under the Plan. It needs to serve this function well, and the Blue Street is only likely to reduce the function and adequacy of the street to serve adjoining properties. The EIS should carefully evaluate this issue. In addition, the EIS should complete a cost / benefit analysis of the Blue Street concept for stormwater detention and overall ecological function versus other low impact development techniques. Other strategies may be more effective at a lesser cost. The Station Area Plan should also incentivize incorporation of green building strategies like LEED, Salmon Safe, and others.
- **3. Open Space and Landscape Standards.** The City identified lack of open space and greenery in the Plan area as an "opportunity" for improvement in the Opportunities and Challenges Report. The City should study how more open space and greenery can be encouraged as an incentive. At the same time, open space provisions should not compromise the need to achieve TOD densities near the future BRT station.
- 4. Traffic and Transportation. The City should study "right size" parking requirements in the Station Area and reduce parking ratios to account for transit availability. The City should also evaluate how to encourage "last-mile" connections by pedestrians and bicycles to the BRT station from Downtown Kirkland and beyond. Safety improvements like lighting and barriers should also be considered for bicycle and pedestrian ways. The City should allow private shuttle stops for large employers to discourage SOV trips. The City should study how to effectively discourage spillover parking in Station Area residential neighborhoods by creating zoned or time-limited parking.
- 5. Street Grid. Local street grids should be promoted in locations where they can serve as part of a network of pedestrian connectivity. But such connectivity across NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street and I-405 is challenging at best, so street grids imposed on high-density infill sites abutting such corridors do not serve the same purpose. Larger sites adjoining I-405 should not be burdened with a street grid that lacks connections, but should instead be allowed to develop pursuant to a master plan that better achieves the goals of accessibility and pedestrianism for those unique sites.
- 6. Heights. The City should allow taller buildings in the Station Area to achieve TOD goals and the City's vision for a Kirkland Downtown Urban Center that will encompass Rose Hill. The EIS should study at least one alternative where tallest heights up to 270' would be allowed in the office /mixed-use core of the Station Area to provide appropriate TOD density. Second tallest heights up to 180' should be studied for the residential / mixed-use areas along 85th. Moving outward from the core, the City should study lower height limits that provide an adequate transition to lower intensity land uses. On large sites, rather than prescribing set height limits, the City should study granting flexibility to allow a range of heights within an overall average height limit to account for topography and provide transitions to adjacent sites and uses. Heights selected for study should match heights allowed for buildings with different construction types in the building code, including mass timber buildings allowed in the 2019 Washington State Building Code update.

June 16, 2020 Page 3 of 3

7. Affordable Housing – The City should study expansion of its MFTE program as an incentive to encourage construction of affordable housing in the Station Area.

We appreciate the opportunity to provide these comments and look forward to participating in the upcoming Station Area Plan process.

Sincerely,

John C. McCullough

John C. McCullough

cc: Tod Johnson

From: Sent: To:	Karen Walter <kwalter@muckleshoot.nsn.us> Tuesday, June 16, 2020 2:15 PM Allison Zike</kwalter@muckleshoot.nsn.us>
Subject: Attachments:	FW: Scoping Notice: NE 85th Street Station Area Plan - SEP20-00288 SEP20-00288 Scoping Notice_StationAreaPlan(5-21-2020) (002).pdf; SEP20-00288
	_Environmental Checklist_StationAreaPlan(5-20-2020).pdf; Kirkland Area Fish Passage Barriers WDFW 2020.pdf
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

#### Allison,

We have reviewed the scoping notice and the April 2020 Opportunities and Challenges Report referenced in the checklist. We offer the following comments in the interest of protecting and restoring the Tribe's treaty-protected fisheries resources.

On the cover of the Opportunities and Challenges Report, the City of Kirkland acknowledges that the City of Kirkland was built on Duwamish land. There is no mention of the Muckleshoot Tribe. The Muckleshoot Tribe is comprised of those bands of Indians from various areas including but not limited to Lake Washington. Many Indians who were consolidated on the Muckleshoot Reservation were considered Duwamish and represented by Chief Seattle in the negotiation of the Treaty of Point Elliott. Chief Seattle was from a village on the White River and spent his later years residing on the Suquamish Reservation where he is buried. The Muckleshoot Tribe is the federally recognized tribe with treaty-protected fishing rights in Lake Washington and other waterbodies.

As such, staff from the Muckleshoot Indian Tribe Fisheries Division routinely reviews projects for potential impacts to fish and their habitats and often provides comments to the City of Kirkland via SEPA and Shoreline Master Plan, and other permitting venues. Several of our comments include the need to assess and daylight sections of piped streams, removal of fish passage barriers, stream classifications, stream buffer impacts and mitigation, and stormwater concerns. For example, we provided these types of comments to the proposed Rose Hill Mixed Use project in August 2019; one of the projects referenced in the 2020 Report.

We are noting this because the report has some information regarding streams, but uses an incomplete approach to assessing streams for potential fish habitat. State, federal, some local agencies and tribes in Western Washington have long been using physical criteria to classify streams for potential fish habitat as described in WAC 222-16-031. The basis of this WAC is several thousand data points where fish habitat characteristics and fish electroshocking was collected to come up with a quick assessment to determine potential fish habitat, particularly where it may upstream of artificial barrier such as culverts. To our knowledge, the City of Kirkland's code still lacks any consideration of potential fish habitat and ignores the role that culverts and other barriers play in fish distribution and use.

As noted in the report, 4.5 of the 9.3 miles of stream length in the Moss Bay basin are piped. The report continues to state that there "is no viable fish habitat" in this basin but provides no data or basis for this conclusion, particularly no physical stream data to compare against the criteria in the WAC for potential fish habitat. It is also important to note that to our knowledge, the piping of the stream network in Moss Bay was done without consent from the Muckleshoot Tribe or mitigation for impacts to fish access and habitat. If the City has different information, then we ask for a copy for our review.

The same principles apply to the Forbes Creek basin, the other basin the study area. The Report notes that 2.9 miles of stream are piped in this watershed. We are pleased to see that the City has identified some fish passage projects in the Report.

Future projects that modify existing culverts or pipes that convey natural stream waters should be assessed for their ability to pass adult and juvenile salmon. If found to be barriers, then they should be eliminated where possible; replaced with bridges; or replaced with culverts meeting WDFW's stream simulation criteria in that order. Fish passage improvements should occur throughout the study area. As part of the project, the City of Kirkland should work with private landowners to

identify fish passage barriers and develop/implement a plan to replace identified fish passage barriers. WDFW has identified some barriers in the planning area (see attachment) but arguably it is incomplete.

The City should recognize that the existing stormwater management manuals are minimum requirements. Both King County and WDOE manuals have language regarding the limitation of these manuals to mitigate impacts to aquatic life. Stormwater can adversely affect salmon in several ways, including higher/extended stormwater discharges that increase the receiving waterbody's velocities that exceed swimming/stationary speeds of juvenile salmon and pollutants in stormwater that are harmful to adult and juvenile salmon. Projects discharging to salmon or potential salmon streams should be minimizing these impacts by increasing instream habitat/complexity to offset velocity increases and to use enhanced stormwater treatment methods to remove metals and oils and reduce salmon exposures.

The proposed alternative approaches to stormwater management described in the Report cannot be done without consulting and coordinating with the Tribe since the Muckleshoot Tribe stands to be further impacted by these decisions as they affect salmon survival/production and salmon habitat. These issues are related both to the Tribe's treaty-rights and environmental justice.

With respect to environmental justice considerations, the future EIS should acknowledge, that the Muckleshoot Indian Tribe has the potential to be uniquely harmed by the implementation of the study area program and its resulting projects. The existing roadways in the study area have caused adverse impacts to fisheries habitat and will likely continue to do so despite mitigation due in part to the cumulative nature of these impacts. Since the entire study area is within the Muckleshoot Indian Tribe's Usual and Accustomed Fishing Area, the Tribe could be impacted in unique ways that may not be fully considered or addressed. For example, if fisheries production in Water Resource Inventory Areas (WRIA) 8 continues to be reduced as a result of this program through habitat and water quality degradation, then the Tribe will have less opportunity to exercise its treaty rights by having less fish resources available for harvest.

We appreciate the opportunity to comment on this scoping notice. If you have any questions, please email as we are still remote due to COVID19 issues.

Thank you, Karen Walter Watersheds and Land Use Team Leader

Muckleshoot Indian Tribe Fisheries Division Habitat Program 39015-A 172<sup>nd</sup> Ave SE Auburn, WA 98092 253-876-3116

From: Karin Bayes [mailto:KBayes@kirklandwa.gov]
Sent: Tuesday, May 26, 2020 3:55 PM
Cc: Allison Zike
Subject: Scoping Notice: NE 85th Street Station Area Plan - SEP20-00288

Attached for your information is the Scoping Notice and Environmental Checklist regarding the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street Station Area Plan, File Number SEP20-00288.

If you have any questions concerning this information, please contact Senior Planner, Allison Zike at 425-587-3259 or <u>azike@kirklandwa.gov</u>.

Karin Bayes Office Specialist | Planning & Building Department 425.587.3236 | <u>kbayes@kirklandwa.gov</u> | 123 5<sup>th</sup> Avenue, Kirkland WA 98033 NOTICE: This e-mail account is part of the public domain. Any correspondence and attachments, including personal information, sent to and from the City of Kirkland are subject to the Washington State Public Records Act, Chapter 42.56 RCW, and may be subject to disclosure to a third party requestor, regardless of any claim of confidentiality or privilege asserted by an external party.



# Kirkland area fish passage map



http://apps.wdfw.wa.gov/fish passage/?extent=-122.2393,47.6615,-122.1523,47.6970

From:	Hanson, Barrett (Consultant) <hansonb@consultant.wsdot.wa.gov></hansonb@consultant.wsdot.wa.gov>
Sent:	Tuesday, June 16, 2020 5:00 PM
То:	Allison Zike
Cc:	Giraldo, Diana (Consultant)
Subject:	NE 85TH St Station Area Plan Scoping Comments
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

Hi Allison,

Thank you for the opportunity to comment on the NE 85th Street Station Area Plan as part of the scoping process. Our team has reviewed the materials, and we wanted to provide these comments.

# **Environment/Context**

• <u>Comment #1:</u> It is unclear what is meant by Ecological Improvement Opportunity within the middle of the NE 85th Street interchange. Please coordinate with WSDOT on green buffer within the interchange and how this area is defined and illustrated in the SEIS.

## **Mobility/Bicycle Network**

<u>Comment #2:</u> The Bike / Pedestrian path on NE 85th through the interchange on map currently illustrates the path following the lower level roundabouts associated with the I-405/NE 85th Street Project which pedestrians will be prohibited from using. The I-405/NE 85th Street Project will construct new nonmotorized connections on both sides of NE 85th Street from about 120th Ave NE to 114th Ave NE that will use the middle level of the reconstructed interchange, minimizing conflict points with vehicles.

# **Mobility/Future Mobility**

- <u>Comment #3:</u> The City will need to coordinate with WSDOT as part of the SEIS analysis if the proposed bicycle/pedestrian crossing of I-405 at 90th is included in the alternatives.
- <u>Comment #4:</u> It is unclear what is meant by the Discounted Fare Zone within the interchange area. Will this have an effect on traffic in this area?
- <u>Comment #5:</u> The SEIS should include the three unfunded non-motorized connections within the NE, SE, and SW quadrants analyzed as part of the I-405/NE 85th Street Project as part of the SEIS analysis.

# Community/Air Quality and Noise

• <u>Comment #6:</u> The statement on Air Quality and Noise applies to all facilities supporting motorized modes, not just I-405. WSDOT's NEPA documentation is consistent with FHWA requirements for noise analysis and abatement and addresses potential positive and negative effects on air quality and noise and applicable mitigation measures. There are existing noise walls adjacent to I-405 and in the interchange area. The location and height of these walls is based on NEPA analysis conducted for projects on I-405. Traffic Noise analysis conducted for the SEIS would not result in changes to noise walls within WSDOT right-of-way.

#### **Development/Future Development**

• <u>Comment #7:</u> The planned action should evaluate if there is an increase in traffic volume and congestion in the area from the planned action and capture any associated proposed mitigation measures.

Please let us know if you have any questions on these comments or notes.

Thanks,

Barrett

Barrett Hanson, P.E.

I-405/SR 167 Megaprogram Design Engineering Manager

<b>F</b>	
From:	Duane Burow < dtburow@msn.com>
Sent:	Friday, May 29, 2020 11:54 AM
То:	Allison Zike
Subject:	Re: City Email Address for Station Area Plan
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up

Flagged

Hey Allison,

Flag Status:

Sounds like another monstrous, ludicrous boondoggle!! But just more of the same crap, spending millions of tax dollars trying to convert Kirkland into Seattle or even worse yet, New York City, along with all their expensive, multi-level dysfunction. Oh, we should just shut up and continue paying ever rising taxes so you can conjure some future utopia. Like many other Kirkland residents, we did not choose Kirkland for a high density, highly urban life style but none of this concerns single-minded urbanists. You did not listen to us with the Urban or Totem Lake jam-ups so why listen to us now???? Stop trying to shove this stuff down our throats. Thank you, we will keep our 2 cars and our single family lot of some 11,000 sq ft with lots of trees & lots of garden space inside the 1/2 mile radius.

-A Kirkland resident of 25+ years.

From: Allison Zike <AZike@kirklandwa.gov> Sent: Friday, May 29, 2020 11:43 AM To: dfburow@msn.com <dfburow@msn.com> Subject: City Email Address for Station Area Plan

Hello,

Please respond to this email with any comments regarding the Station Area Plan. We look forward to hearing from you.

Thank you,

Allison Zike, AICP | Senior Planner City of Kirkland | Planning & Building Department azike@kirklandwa.gov | 425.587.3259

NOTICE: This e-mail account is part of the public domain. Any correspondence and attachments, including personal information, sent to and from the City of Kirkland are subject to the Washington State Public Records Act, Chapter 42.56 RCW, and may be subject to disclosure to a third party requestor, regardless of any claim of confidentiality or privilege asserted by an external party.



Virus-free. <u>www.avast.com</u>

From:James ChenSent:Saturday, June 13, 2020 3:10 PMTo:Allison ZikeSubject:feedback on NE 85th St. Station Area PlanFollow Up Flag:Follow up

Flagged

Hi Allison,

Flag Status:

I watched the recording of the 6/4 workshop and looked at the StoryMap for the NE 85th St. Station Area Plan. This sounds like an exciting plan for our area and I appreciate all of the work that is going into it. I did jot down some feedback while going through the StoryMap which I wanted to send you for consideration. (Note: I prefer if my name were not included in any official public record of comments.)

- I think it's important to for the BRT station to have a strong and easy pedestrian / bike connection to the CKC and Kirkland Urban. I believe this would open up the viability of using BRT for getting to many Kirkland employment, shopping, and residential centers. It would be great if there could be restaurants and services along this connection, similar to what's being proposed in Rose Hill.
- Possibly related, I think there is potential in redeveloping the area near the intersection of NE 87th St. and the CKC into a pedestrian/bike destination. There are currently some small businesses there but they are less pedestrian/bike-oriented (e.g. auto-repair shop, storage facilities). It would be amazing if that area had some greenspace, restaurants, family-oriented services, etc.
- I think it will be crucially important for there to be a sizeable park & ride (e.g. similar in capacity to the one at NE 70th) near the new BRT station. As much as we hope that new connections will reduce the need for cars, I think a lot of people will still need to rely on a car to get to the BRT station. The current plan does not appear to have enough parking to support the station and expected new businesses. (As a side note, parking is currently inadequate in downtown Kirkland which I think is limiting the potential of downtown businesses.)
- I think this may already be in the proposal, but it would be great if there is a strong and easy pedestrian / bike connection between the Highlands neighborhood and the new BRT station that doesn't involve detouring to 114th Ave. NE. While I currently live within the 0.5 mile radius of the new BRT station, the actual walking distance on current roads is closer to 0.7 miles. Having a more direct route would make the BRT station much more useful to residents in the Highlands neighborhood.
- The speaker mentioned "taller buildings" as a possibility in the Rose Hill district. I am against having taller buildings there or elsewhere in the station area.
- If there is a shuttle, it would be great if it went all the way to Lake St. (A lot of transit currently stops at the Kirkland transit center which is still a few blocks away from the downtown businesses on Lake St.)

Thanks, James

From:	Daniel Gabel <danmio@outlook.com< th=""></danmio@outlook.com<>
Sent:	Friday, May 22, 2020 6:08 PM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	85th St Station Area Plan Questions
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged
Categories:	Station Area Plan

We live in a house that will abut to the proposed development area of NE 85th St. west of I-405 and north of 114th st. NE. We have some concerns based on the past road work that was done adjacent to our home.

The noise level of the work being performed was unacceptable on the last lane that was added behind on our house on NE 85th St. a few years ago. We did not get much sleep during that construction period, and no one helped us with the noise levels, especially at night. I did not see any concern, either from the state or the city, for our health issues associated with sleep deprivation.

What will be done on this proposed project to mitigate the noise for the residents in our neighborhood? Will there be walls or fences installed to help lower the decibel levels, at least during the construction period? Will there be funding to help residents construct fences? Will the work be done only during the day?

It appears that the greenbelt that exists between our house and NE 85th St. will be either totally modified, therefore obliterating the existing trees where birds reside, or mostly modified which will have the same impact to the trees. What will be done to help transition local bird habitat?

Thank you,

Dan Gabel 206 412-4854

From:	Betty Graham <bettysg@hotmail.com></bettysg@hotmail.com>
Sent:	Wednesday, May 27, 2020 4:52 PM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	85th Street Station Area Plan
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

Hello,

I live on Ohde Circle, west and around the corner from the proposed 85th Street Station. My questions concern parking. Do you have plans for a parking structure? Where is the parking lot on the plan? Since I live close by I can envision people parking on the nearby residential streets. There is a small parking lot on the corner of 85th Street and Kirkland Way.

Thanks for your consideration of the parking issues for people driving to this Station.

**Betty Graham** bettysg@hotmail.com

From: Sent:	MATTHEW GREGORY <mollytaffy@msn.com> Tuesday, June 16, 2020 10:54 AM</mollytaffy@msn.com>
То:	Allison Zike
Subject:	Kirkland NE 85th Street Station Area Plan
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

Allison Zike,

Thanks for the process to allow public comment. I served on the Planning Commission for over 10 years, lived in Bridal Trails commuting to Downtown Kirkland for 13 years and have now lived in Norkirk 28 years.

- SEPA history that I saw illustrated should better document the location of that intersection. My late wife started teaching and commuting to Kirkland in 1968 at Norkirk ES and she recalled when the freeway was completed in 1972. Lee Johnson Auto Dealership was NW of the freeway line and 85th and the business was moved SE to accommodate the interchange. After we were married and moved to Kirkland in 1979, for many years there was a horse on a NW parcel by the 85th street interchange. The four leaf clover interchange design and age is probably old enough to be a historical structure and really has served Kirkland well.
- 2. SEPA should look at the shuttle option movements through the neighborhoods..
  - 1. Highlands is a closed neighborhood that must empty out through Norkirk which inflicts heavy traffic and back up at the intersections of NE 85th/114th NE and NE 87th/114th NE (which needs a 4 way stop).
  - 2. Because of the PKES and KMS bus routes and the neighborhood outlets to get to freeway, 6th Street between 7th Ave and NE 85th experiences unusual stacking of vehicles due to 6th Ave/Central Ave connections and Metro bus holding area.
  - 3. A more direct shuttle route into Kirkland Urban would be using 5th Ave, eliminating a right turn from 6th to Market and the lane change to make the left into Kirkland Urban.

Matt Gregory, Emeritus in AIA, CSI, a4LE 328 19th Ave, Kirkland, WA 98033 425-828-0231

Sent from Mail for Windows 10

From:	Becca Book <beccab@mithun.com></beccab@mithun.com>
Sent:	Friday, June 5, 2020 9:25 AM
То:	Christine Hassett; Allison Zike
Subject:	RE: I-405 / NE 85th St Station Area Plan Community Meeting
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up

Thanks Christine!

Flag Status:

This is the first project the City of Kirkland has done remote outreach and engagement for (due to health order restrictions). There have been posts on City social media but I agree we need to work on how we keep people informed and involved from a safe distance.

I'm sorry you weren't able to contribute to the conversation last night. Allison Zike (copied here) will be recording and responding to comments.

You can get in touch with her via email or phone: (425) 587-3259

Flagged

This is the first public event for the project, so you haven't missed anything! We have more information in our <u>'story</u> <u>map' and survey</u> and will update <u>the project webpage</u> with events and information as the project progresses. You can sign up to receive email updates there too. Thanks and have a great weekend!

Becca

From: Christine Hassett <cmhassett@comcast.net>
Sent: Friday, June 5, 2020 5:19 AM
To: Becca Book <beccab@mithun.com>
Subject: I-405 / NE 85th St Station Area Plan Community Meeting

Good morning, Becca-

First, I would like to thank the team for the informative and interactive meeting last night. It was well structured and provided a good forum for feedback. I had reviewed the presentation material beforehand and looked at other documents referenced at the project website. It was there I discovered that I needed to learn more about the project, particularly as it impacts our new home.

My husband and I were part of the meeting, but were on mute. We are new owners of a condo within the 1/2-mile radius and are coming from Michigan. Although we had heard of redevelopment of a strip mall on 85th St between 120th Ave NE and 122nd Ave NE, we were aware not of the bigger station project. Not that the station is a bad thing, we just need to learn more. If it had not been for the post card we received, we would not have known about the meeting opportunity last night. I was not picking up on this topic from my regular info stream via "This Week in Kirkland" on-line and Tweets from the city.

We have been visiting the area for over 20 years and Kirkland, in particular, for 12+ years. We have seen the changes on 85th St/Central Way--the move from low height buildings along this main road to now high buildings. We have felt the shortage of parking as we came for events.

I would like to have a phone conversation with someone who can tell me more about the "Initial Concepts" slide as we are south of 90th St NE and west of 124th Ave NE and would be impacted by the Green Streets concept. We are in the Seniors demographic.

Please provide me a contact for a phone conversation. Thank you very much.

**Christine Hassett** 

From:	Mark Heggenes <mark.heggenes@outlook.com></mark.heggenes@outlook.com>
Sent:	Monday, June 15, 2020 12:51 PM
То:	Allison Zike
Subject:	Kirkland NE 85th Street Station Area Plan
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

As a resident that will be impacted by the new bus terminal (Wife and I live in the SE corner of the Highlands neighborhood), I am deeply concerned about our quiet, family oriented neighborhood being labeled "infill" and seemingly being targeted as being developed into a more city-like landscape.

Our area is still very much a safe, quiet, wooded beautiful area full of residents able to go on a quiet walk away from the noise and dangers of a heavily trafficked city-like area. I do not want to see our beautiful corner of Kirkland be destroyed to make way for a bus station.

I understand the bus station is coming whether we want it for not, but please consider the impact this will have on our quiet neighborhood and the considerable population of wild animals who also reside here.

I would like to see our quiet neighborhood impacted much LESS than I have seen in the literature posted online.

Thank you, Mark Heggenes 206.310.6110 mark.heggenes@outlook.com

From	Bassa Book shassah@mithun.com>
Sont:	Friday May 29, 2020 4:56 PM
То:	Allison Zike
Subject:	FW: Questions for upcoming NE 85th & 405 Transit Station Meeting
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up

Hello Allison,

Flag Status:

I am listed as the contact for the webinar so I believe that is why Maureen contacted me with these questions. I believe they should be incorporated in to the SEPA comments. I'll respond to her directly as well. Thanks! Becca

From: Maureen Hughes <mhughes17@live.com>
Sent: Friday, May 29, 2020 12:28 PM
To: Becca Book <beccab@mithun.com>
Subject: Questions for upcoming NE 85th & 405 Transit Station Meeting

Flagged

Hi there,

I hope this finds you keeping well and safe. I live within the half mile "walk radius" illustrated in the <u>enlarged station</u> <u>boundary plan</u> for the proposed transit station. I have several questions I'd like to have addressed during the June 4<sup>th</sup> meeting:

- 1. The <u>online video</u> and plan show new traffic lanes that appear to be positioned where there are currently houses in our neighborhoods. Do you plan to demolish those existing homes?
- 2. The proposed plan will vastly increase noise and traffic in our neighborhoods. We do not want this. Have you considered the negative impact on people who live in the immediate area, and what if any steps do you plan to take to reduce increased noise and traffic?
- 3. Given the projection of vastly reduced revenue from normal tax sources, as a result of the pandemic, how do you plan to finance this project? We are NOT in favor of any kind of levee or additional tax for the sole purpose of financing this project.

Please acknowledge receipt of this email, and confirm that these questions will be addressed during the June 4<sup>th</sup> meeting.

Regards, Maureen



Maureen Hughes 206-619-2036 LinkedIn Profile

From:	Bob Keller LAST_NAME <bob_keller@comcast.net></bob_keller@comcast.net>
Sent:	Wednesday, June 3, 2020 9:46 PM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	85th Street Station Area Plan
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

Hello Ms. Zike:

Thank you for the initial information regarding the 85th Street Station Area Plan. I have registered for the workshop tomorrow evening and am looking forward to understanding more about the concepts and ideas that are being suggested.

After receiving the mailed postcard regarding the opportunity for input, I studied the City Council presentation which was the link provided. Perhaps some of these questions are answered if I also studied all of the detailed documentation that was in the other links.

It took a while, but I finally figured out that the "SAP" acronym most likely means "Station Area Plan" (pages 11-13). That being said, I have not yet determined what the abbreviations "ROW" (page 26) and "WSDOT ROW" mean (page 36). What is the meaning and implications of "Excess WSDOT ROW"? Further, since this latter is on a page that is titled "Development Opportunities", what are the implications for the SW corner of the Highlands? Hopefully, your discussion tomorrow evening will further explain the ideas in this presentation segment.

The presentation on the area (page 35) speaks to "Infill". If possible, can the presentation tomorrow explain the implications of "Infill" and the expected extent of "Infill" in the Highlands area?

My next question concerns the traffic direction arrows shown on page 41 ("Last Mile"). Are those widths of those lines indicative of the expected volume of traffic to or through that particular area of Kirkland? Is there any distinction between through traffic (as would appear to be downtown Kirkland and the waterfront) and destination traffic?

Finally, the last chart identifies a "Kingsgate TOD model". Could you please define "TOD" and how that concept for Kingsgate relates to the 85th Street Station Area Plan?

Thank you again for providing the preparatory materials for the June 4 workshop. I'm looking forward to having a much better understanding of the concepts and directions at the conclusion of the evening.

Sincerely,

Bob Keller Highlands Resident

From: Sent: To:	Andy Liu <liu.cmri@gmail.com> Monday, June 1, 2020 11:39 AM Allison Zike</liu.cmri@gmail.com>
Subject:	Strongly support the 85st BRT Plan
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up

Flagged

Hello,

Flag Status:

My name is Andy, I lived in 11214 NE 87th St, Kirkland, WA 98033. I worked in Bellevue downtown. I strongly support the BRT Plan.

If we have the BRT in the future. Our commute time in Highland area will be significantly reduced! I don't need to own my commute car anymore.

Hope BRT plan can be achieved soon!

Thanks, Andy

From:	Ryan McKinney <ryanhmckinney@gmail.com></ryanhmckinney@gmail.com>
Sent:	Friday, June 12, 2020 9:23 AM
То:	Allison Zike
Subject:	Comments on 85th Street Station Area Plan
Attachments:	200612 - 9401 112TH AVE NE - CONCERNS.pdf
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

Hello, Please see the below image. Attaching as a PDF.

I have concern as to the boundary line drawn for the parking zoning. Our property at 9401 112th Ave NE Kirkland, will be left out and will make all street parking unavailable to us. Please reconsider how the boundary was drawn.



Thank you,

Ryan McKinney 425-753-4027





12uh

NEOAther

PROPOSE TO INCLUDE BOTH SIDES OF 112TH AVE NE AS PART OF THE ZONING. HAVING JUST ONE SIDE OF THE ROAD DOESN'T SEEM TO MAKE SENSE AND PUTS OUR HOME ON AN ISLAND. SHOULD INCLUDE THE DEAD END CUL DE SAC TO THE WEST AS TO NOT CREATE A PILE OF OF PARK AND RIDERS.

NE94th

LINE OF ZONED PARKING

WILL BE UNABLE

NE94thSt

TO PARK HERE

From:	Becca Book <beccab@mithun.com></beccab@mithun.com>
Sent:	Thursday, June 4, 2020 1:47 PM
То:	Debbie and Jerry; Allison Zike
Subject:	RE: questions for tonight
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up

Flagged

Thanks Debbie,

Flag Status:

I am forwarding these comments to Allison Zike at the planning department so they can be recorded as 'official' SEPA comments. I hope you can join our conversation tonight as well, we will describe how the SEPA process works, give a presentation of our preliminary concepts, including ideas for new pedestrian connections and a potential shuttle service, and have time for discussion with the project team and city representatives.

If you aren't able to join us, the city will be posting a video of the conversation afterwards.

We are still in the early visioning stage of the project, so now is a great time to share your input. We know cut through traffic is a concern in Highlands, and will be completing traffic analysis in the next phase. Your input will help us decide what the alternatives we are analyzing will look like.

Thanks! Becca

From: Debbie and Jerry <debbieandjerry@yahoo.com>
Sent: Thursday, June 4, 2020 1:22 PM
To: Becca Book <beccab@mithun.com>
Subject: questions for tonight

Hi Becca,

Others in my neighborhood might already have submitted these. I live in the Highlands.

- We'd like a pedestrian shortcut from the south end of 116th
- We'd like better mitigation from the freeway noise (taller sound wall)
- We want a Kiss & Ride but have concerns about traffic congestion if there is a dropoff area in the neighborhood

In relation to that last question, are there any estimates for how much traffic a Kiss & Ride with generate on 87th - assuming the access is somewhere around 87th and 116th?

The Highlands is not served by transit. There's a bus that only goes to LWHS through an agreement between the school district and Metro. When I use the KC Metro Trip Planner it tells me to walk over to 124th NE and NE 100th to catch the bus there. When we bought our house I thought we had nearby transit because of the sign for the high school bus stop.

I know the city will be short on funds due to impacts of Covid 19, but at some point I hope a shuttle can loop through the Highlands and utilize the new BRT to provide regional access to our neighborhood.

Regards,

Debbie Ohman

From:	Joan Lindell Olsen <joanlouise@outlook.com></joanlouise@outlook.com>
Sent:	Saturday, May 23, 2020 5:14 PM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	Comments in opposition to the 85th Street Area Plan
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged
Categories:	Station Area Plan

City of Kirkland,

I am strongly in opposition to the 85<sup>th</sup> Street Area Plan, for the following reasons:

- 1. We are in the middle of a pandemic and there is a budget shortfall.
- 2. The population in Kirkland is not going to benefited by this kind of rapid transit
- 3. It is going to create noise pollution that is harmful to the health of Kirkland residents.
- 4. It will bring in crime and other undesirable impacts to the Kirkland community which benefits from a small town atmosphere and a high quality of living.
- 5. If you look at the below graphic, any opportunity for inclusivity in the subject area is either moderate or low in approximately 50% of the area where the study was done. This makes no sense.
- 6. More workers will be working from home, so the plan should be re-evaluated in light of the cultural change in working. Many people will no longer need to take rapid transit to work.
- 7. Even if the above weren't true, is too far away from downtown Kirkland to be useful. It is just going to turn the Highlands area into a place where there is more crime and will drive down my property value and those of our neighbors. Who is actually going to ride the bus into Kirkland? Last I checked we were in the middle of a pandemic and all those businesses were shut down.
- 8. Use the funding to help those who don't have jobs, healthcare housing or food. There are basic necessities that need to be covered here. I know this is someone's project, but give it up. This is a bad idea.

I live within the area studied and frankly I think it is a ridiculous waste of taxpayer money to put in a loud bus area near downtown Kirkland. Many of the Google employees can now work from home. Many employees can work from home. Leave Kirkland alone and keep the noise pollution of that kind of development away from our beautiful city. It is an expensive mistake to have gotten this far – please do not waste additional taxpayer money in continuing down this road, no pun intended.

Please let me know that you have received my comments.

Thanks, Joan Inclusive Station Areas— Access to Opportunity for ALL





Sent from Mail for Windows 10

From:	Mark Plesko <plesko@outlook.com></plesko@outlook.com>
Sent:	Tuesday, June 16, 2020 3:59 PM
То:	Allison Zike
Subject:	feedback - NE 85th Street Station Area Plan
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

I have two main areas of feedback.

## 1. Fewer cars

Prioritizing cars is not compatible with any of the 3 key goals for the project. Cars make 85<sup>th</sup> a miserable place to be. I live nearby, and I walk and bike for almost all trips. Yet despite its proximity, I avoid 85<sup>th</sup> as much as possible. Additional people walking, biking, or on transit make an area better. Additional cars make an area worse. Driving is unpleasant for drivers and everyone else. Parking takes up space, and concerns about parking end up blocking housing and amenities.

The (past and current) huge prioritization of cars makes 85<sup>th</sup> a huge challenge. Connecting Redmond cars to 405 should not be a project goal. Any plan that isn't aimed at reducing car traffic isn't taking the area goals seriously. Reduce 85<sup>th</sup> to one car lane in each direction.

We are so far off from creating an inviting area. From the web site: "Every intersection on NE 85th St within the study area has a signalized crossing and allows left turns, which helps reduce speeds and improve safety." Speeds are nowhere near slow enough (signals exist to increase speeds, left turn lanes exist to speed up the straight lanes), and safety is a disaster on 85<sup>th</sup>. Let's not pretend that the current state is reasonable.

#### 2. Think bigger

85<sup>th</sup> is a huge area that is ripe for redevelopment. It should be huge – think on the order of a downtown. The vision should be a continuous interesting area connecting downtown Kirkland to downtown Redmond, not isolated pockets. Make it impossible for the 250 to not be an every 5 or 3 minute bus.

Don't stop at the property along 85<sup>th</sup>. Allow substantial development more than one property deep (go to at least 80<sup>th</sup> on the south, maybe 100<sup>th</sup> on the north), and don't end it with a single-family zoning wall. Allow businesses to continue. Allow multi-plexes, apartment buildings, etc., everywhere nearby.

Eventually have this connect to Totem Lake and Bridle Trails State Park. Totem Lake is isolated and will continue to be car-dominated as long as it's surrounded by car-dominated zoning. Similarly the Bridle Trails shopping area should be connected to this area and more people should be able to live near Bridle Trails park.

#### Mark Plesko

From:sarahlei@comcast.netSent:Tuesday, June 16, 2020 9:12 PMTo:Allison ZikeSubject:NE 85th St. Station Area PlanFollow Up Flag:Follow upFlag Status:Flagged

Hi Allison,

Apologies for the late feedback. I'm a resident of Kirkland since 2001. I attended the workshop on June 4<sup>th</sup>. I provided my feedback in the small group, but I don't know how much was preserved and passed along. So, my additional thoughts are below.

This is a great opportunity for a transformation for an important hub for Kirkland. I have two major themes: climate change reversal and equity. With climate, I don't want to let this opportunity pass by to require the developers within this area to provide mitigation for the additional people and traffic coming through Kirkland, to mitigate the GHG emissions that come with growth. Let's require new buildings to be not only up to code, but to exceed current standards. What about a development with all Net Zero buildings?! We let all of Kirkland Urban and the Totem Lake Village go by without taking advantage of things such as solar panels on top of every building, or heat exchange between outgoing sewer and heat/hot water needs, just to name a few ideas. I'm not a builder or a planner, but I would love to see Kirkland have a demonstration community that models the way cities need to be developed. I would also love to see the development be 100 % electric, with no pipeline gas hook-ups. (Pipeline gas is a very dirty energy supply due to leaks throughout its collection and distribution, and methane being a powerful GHG.) Let's address the biggest threat to every city's future starting with this area!

Related to that, I do support increasing density at transportation hubs rather than sprawl. I would much rather have smaller apartments and condos put in with some additional height than huge homes built from an environmental point of view. I do hope that the development has some character. The pictures that were shown at the workshop of proposed buildings looked like every generic box that is going in from Bellevue to West Seattle. I hope that some Kirkland theme such as water, or parks, can be used rather than cement and brown metal boxes. I support paths for walkers and bikers and fewer parking spaces, so that shuttles can come in from other areas.

Regarding equity, I think we are all aware of the huge discrepancies between the Kirkland that is being built for the new, wealthy occupants and the marginalized populations in our area. I would like to see the development of this area provide spaces, services, and housing for all populations. Although you may not have funding for low-to med-income housing, you can provide community spaces that are open to all. In that vein, what if there were a gorgeous gathering space that was on the roof of the development with a view for everyone to enjoy! Kirkland is known for its views, but most of the buildings (homes) that provide these views are owned by extremely wealthy people. I love that Kirkland has kept much of its lake shoreline accessible to all via public parks – that's wonderful! What if a public space also had a community space on top of the commercial, retail, and housing that had a gorgeous view, benches where people could sit, tables to sit and eat the food that people purchased OR brought for themselves! It could be a destination with an amazing view for all!

Also having to do with equity, in my group there was a suggestion of having the development area be very different on the East of 405 and the West of 405 sides. That East of 405 would have the density and height and that the West of 405 side would have a low profile, single family home development. That has some merit in that the large commercial such as Costco is to the East, but it troubles me in that the more obtrusive development would be relegated to the areas that are already less desirable, while the more affluent areas would get the more desirable development. When we are

currently seeing the widespread protests due to unequal systems and huge differences between the wealthy and the marginalized, I don't want to see this perpetuated in the new development. I know that some is dictated by land prices, but let's make sure that we're not adding to the inequality. Have the density and greenspace distributed across the whole area, not just the wealthy neighborhoods.

Thank you for providing a great opportunity for feedback. I appreciate it!

Sincerely,

Sarah L Richards

A-81

From: Sent:	Jeff Roberts <robertsjeffrey@google.com> Monday, June 1, 2020 2:42 PM</robertsjeffrey@google.com>
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	Re: City of Kirkland NE 85th St. Station Area Plan: Public Comment Period
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

Hi Allison, Thanks for reaching out. It would be awesome if the City could invest in a people moving system that can get people from 405 to downtown. Do something special that is not the standard ped path bike path type connector.

Jeff Roberts | Director - Project Management CBRE | Global Workplace Solutions @ Google 747 6th Street South, Kirkland WA 98033 C <u>+1 425 503 0148</u> robertsjeffrey@google.com

On Fri, May 29, 2020 at 3:16 PM Allison Zike <<u>AZike@kirklandwa.gov</u>> wrote:

Hello Mr. Roberts,

The project team for the NE 85th St. Station Area Plan is reaching out to you as an important stakeholder in the planning process. What do you envision in the future for the neighborhood around your business or organization? The City of Kirkland wants your input to develop a Station Area Plan within about a half mile radius a new bus rapid transit station at NE 85th Street and I-405. The Station Area Plan will look at the land use, transportation connections, and design to make the most of this regional investment and to maximize positive outcomes for nearby businesses.

The City of Kirkland is asking for comments on concepts that will go into the Station Area Plan.

- What can we include in the Plan to make it work better for you?
- What are your concerns about the plan?

Here are some easy ways you can participate:

- 1. Join us for a live online community meeting on June 4<sup>th</sup> at 6 p.m.
- 2. Send comments to <u>azike@kirklandwa.gov</u> by Tuesday, June 16, 2020.
- 3. Share this message with your employees and encourage them to participate:

#### Station Area Plan: Comment by June 16

By 2024, Sound Transit is bringing a new Bus Rapid Transit station at 85th and I-405. The City of Kirkland is developing a Station Area Plan to look at how development, open space, and mobility connections near the station can create the most value for people who work in Kirkland. What can we include in the plan to make it

work better for you? What are your concerns? Share your thoughts by June 16, 2020 at kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan.

To participate in the Plan, learn more, or signup for email updates, visit the project website at <u>kirklandwa.gov/stationareaplan</u>.

Thank you,

Allison Zike, AICP | Senior Planner

City of Kirkland | Planning & Building Department

azike@kirklandwa.gov | 425.587.3259

NOTICE: This e-mail account is part of the public domain. Any correspondence and attachments, including personal information, sent to and from the City of Kirkland are subject to the Washington State Public Records Act, Chapter 42.56 RCW, and may be subject to disclosure to a third party requestor, regardless of any claim of confidentiality or privilege asserted by an external party.

From	Danhaa Pahan Kaanhaarahan@vahaa coms
FIOIII.	
Sent:	Tuesday, June 2, 2020 8:00 AM
То:	Allison Zike
Cc:	Michael Robon
Subject:	NE 85th Street Station
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

Dear Allison,

I live at the corner of 112th and NE 88th St. close to where the transit station will be located. I watched the video simulation, but did not see where the parking will be. I am concerned that riders will drive to take the bus and will park along the residential streets.

I didn't see anything on the website which addressed rider parking. Would you please let me know what the parking plan is?

Thanks very much,

Daphna Robon (425) 894-9861

1

From:	Matthew Sachs <matthew@sachsfam.org></matthew@sachsfam.org>
Sent:	Monday, May 25, 2020 4:49 PM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	85th St Station Area Plan comments
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged
Categories:	Station Area Plan

Hi, I got the postcard sent to station area residents and reviewed the Opportunities & Challenges document. Here are my[1] thoughts:

- East/West pedestrian connectivity is indeed a challenge. I recently took a job at Microsoft and I'd love to be able to bike there.
  - As the report identifies, the grade of 87th St is a challenge. I walk/bike it regularly, but my family isn't willing to due to the grade. This is also a challenge for access to Peter Kirk Elementary. I'm guessing there's not too much that can be done about that, though.
    - <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Angels\_Flight</u>? :)
  - Bike and pedestrian access from the Highlands to the station is also critical. I've seen some diagrams that include a pedestrian connection from 90th & 116th, or 87th & 116th, to the station. I'm strongly in favor of such a connection. Please also include pedestrian connectivity between the station and Lake Washington High School. With both of those connections, there would be a great active transit route from the Highlands to the High School.
  - This is also an opportunity to provide transit access to the Highlands, which is currently a transit desert.
     Outside of one extremely limited Metro bus route that's essentially a school bus for Lake Washington
     High School, there is no transit access within walking distance of the Highlands.
  - It'd be great to see protected bike lanes on 85th St. For such a busy roadway, it would need to be a true protected lane -- <u>https://peopleforbikes.org/placesforbikes/the-placesforbikes-style-guide/#pbldefinition</u> -- with a physical barrier (not just a strip of paint!) separating it from car traffic.
- Zoning
  - "The station area, with its robust transit connections and potential for a mix of development, may present an opportunity to be more aggressive than citywide mode split targets. It has the opportunity to use a district approach including the Planned Action EIS and Form Based Code as tools to incentive sustainable development." <--Yes, please do this! 45% low-density residential is too high within a half mile of a major transit hub.</li>
  - This is a unique opportunity to address housing equity and give more people access to all Kirkland has to offer. When I worked at Google, younger/early-career engineers there who were considered Kirkland to be out of reach. And, of course, if it's a problem for *them* what about everyone else?
- Have you connected with Janice Coogan to get input from the Highlands Neighborhood Plan revisions? That's a recent project that involved lots of public comment from residents about what they want for the neighborhood.

[1] I'm a homeowner and resident in the Highlands neighborhood. I live inside the station area, at 90th St & 116th Ave NE, with my spouse and two young children.

From:	Laila Saliba <lailatsaliba@gmail.com></lailatsaliba@gmail.com>
Sent:	Sunday, May 24, 2020 11:02 AM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	Comment re: 85th Street Station Area Plan
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged
Categories:	Station Area Plan

I received a postcard regarding the 85th Street Station Area Plan. I realize this is focused on environmental review so I am not sure how many of these apply to that but here are my hopes in regards to the station.

(1) I'd like to see some consideration to connect, via sidewalks and well-maintained/beautified trails between the 85th Street station and the bridge that goes over I-405 to Rose Hill. To potentially connect/promote public transportation use to a larger community and connect to Lake Washington High School.

(2) I'd like to ask that traffic flow be considered and berth for busses to not impede the flow of traffic on 85th Street.

(3) Also at the same time, if we are expecting pedestrians to feel comfortable on 85th, enforcing the speed limit would be helpful along with brighter crosswalk markings and signage to encourage safer driving that or a pedestrian bridge. Right now 85th street is very intimidating. And a number of car accidents have occurred there.

Thanks for your consideration. Laila Saliba 425-242-1211
From:	Adam Skagen <adam.skagen@gmail.com></adam.skagen@gmail.com>
Sent:	Thursday, June 11, 2020 7:22 AM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	NE 85th St Station
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

My name is Adam Skagen and my family has been enjoying living on Ne 91st st for over 5 years now. We now have four little kids at home, we really love the area and plan to raise our family here for years to come.

Our concerns are related to the increased noise that would be produced both during construction and upon completion of the project. We already experience heavy road noise and are concerned about the new project, especially if no noise mitigation is implemented. Furthermore, we look at areas like west Bellevue, Clyde Hill, the Points communities, and Medina as examples of what can be done to mitigate noise and we hope similar steps are done to both maintain and increase the standard of living for those of us living in the Kirkland Highlands and the other communities that WOULD BE negatively impacted by the increased noise.

Thank you for the consideration and for helping our voice be heard!:)

Adam Skagen

Sent from my phone

From:	Don Volta <voltadh@gmail.com></voltadh@gmail.com>	
Sent:	Tuesday, June 16, 2020 1:00 PM	
То:	Allison Zike	
Subject:	Kirkland NE 85th Street Station feedback	
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up	
Flag Status:	Flagged	

Thanks to our Norkirk community leadership for a reminder to provide feedback about the NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street Station Area Plan. Here is some feedback:

As road bike riders, we regularly ride north – south thru Kirkland and east over Rose Hill and back. The major north south route for road bike riders is <u>not</u> the CKC because it is not paved. Gravel routes, even good ones like the CKC, are uncomfortable on a road bike and the gravel dust is very hard on expensive drive trains. Instead, we and nearly all road bike riders use Lake Washington Blvd. for north – south travel, not the CKC. Even if the CKC is eventually paved, access to it and then to the routes over Rose Hill are difficult and not well planned for in the current NE 85<sup>th</sup> Street Station Area Plan.

North – south riders need a route to the east over Rose Hill and to Redmond once they reach Kirkland from either Seattle or Bothell. The three current routes across 405 are the pedestrian overpasses at 100<sup>th</sup>, 80<sup>th</sup> and 60<sup>th</sup>. Of concern here are the plans for the NE 80<sup>th</sup> pedestrian overpass and its access from and to Kirkland.

The common route to cross Rose Hill for bikes from LWB is up Kirkland Way to either Ohde Ave to 116<sup>th</sup> Ave NE or the bike trail from the Kirkland Way Park and Ride to 116<sup>th</sup> Ave NE to access the 80<sup>th</sup> street overpass. The bike trail is preferred by less capable riders since the climb is not as difficult. The plan shows Kirkland Ave as the route to access the 80st overpass. This is not a viable route due to the over 8% grade. We recommend that the plan include specific provisions to retain and improve the bike trail from the Kirkland Way Park and Ride to access the 80<sup>th</sup> Street overpass.

It is not clear from the plans how usable the 85<sup>th</sup> Street multi use path will be for bike riders nor is it clear how it will be accessed. If it is wide enough for bikes and pedestrians it will still need better access than what is shown. Riding up (east) on NE 87<sup>th</sup> as shown is very difficult for recreation riders and commuters. That is why Kirkland Way is so important to go east west and the plan must include interfacing this bike route with the development of the multi-use path if it is intended to be used by bike riders.

Please contact us if you need more information.

Don and Jane Volta

225 8<sup>th</sup> Avenue

425-828-0138

From:	Edward Wang <wangedwa@gmail.com></wangedwa@gmail.com>
Sent:	Wednesday, June 10, 2020 3:37 PM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	NE 85th St Station Area Plan Comment
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

Hi,

Thank you for all of your work on this plan! This is very exciting to see.

I want to call out the importance of Kirkland Way as a cycling route between Downtown Kirkland and the future NE 85th station & area. As a daily bike commuter between Downtown and Rose Hill, this is my preferred route as it has the most gradual, consistent grade of any available street. I noticed two omissions in the Opportunities & Analysis report:

- Kirkland Way between 6th St and the CKC is not marked as having a proposed bicycle lane on the "Pedestrian & bike connections" page, even though it is marked as such in the 2015 TMP.
- It is not noted in the "Creating connections to Downtown Kirkland" page, despite having a more accessible grade than any of the shown options.

As such, I hope this street can be considered as a more primary bicycle connection to the new station area.

Thanks, Ed Wang

From:	Jackson Weaver <jackson@intownmedia.com></jackson@intownmedia.com>
Sent:	Monday, June 8, 2020 1:18 PM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	85th Planning
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged

Love the website and have only one suggestion.

Is there a way to safely move pedestrians across I-405 (east - west)? That would be a nice enhancement but maybe impractical.

Thanks...

×	To ship yoker your prices, Wrough Dits you until advector standard af its you wron beens.	-

Jackson Dell Weaver Managing Partner InTown Media, LLC 14 6th Street Kirkland, WA 98033 206-718-2104 jackson@intownmedia.com www.InTownMedia.com www.InTownPodNet.com Cue Burn - the Blog

From:	Karen Story <karen@nwnative.us></karen@nwnative.us>
Sent:	Tuesday, May 26, 2020 8:49 AM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	85th St transit hub
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged
Categories:	Station Area Plan

I live near the proposed 85th St transit hub, and I received the information card in the mail. Can you tell me if that card went only to residences within the station plan area?

I looked at the website, and it wasn't clear to me what kind of feedback the city is looking for at this point.

I am super excited about this project, and the main things I want to see are:

- easy pedestrian access from the Highlands
- kiss and ride facility

Thanks!

Karen

From:	Karen Story <karen@nwnative.us< th=""></karen@nwnative.us<>	
Sent:	Thursday, June 11, 2020 7:22 AM	
То:	Allison Zike	
Subject:	Station area plan input	
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up	
Flag Status:	Flagged	

The Storymap and survey are excellent! I've sent the input info out to my neighborhood. Let KAN know if survey input doesn't bump up so we can make sure this is getting out to all neighborhoods.

Here's a suggestion for bicycle infrastructure in the station area:

Install a bike runnel on this short flight of stairs west of the CKC on the south side of NE 85th St. This is a connector for the CKC/downtown/BRT station. This path has the potential to be upgraded with other safety and aesthetic improvements as well.



From:	Karen Story <karen@nwnative.us></karen@nwnative.us>
Sent:	Tuesday, May 26, 2020 8:36 PM
To:	Allison Zike
Subject:	Upzoning in SAP?
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up
Flag Status:	Flagged
Categories:	Station Area Plan

How will upzoning in the 85th SAP be addressed? I support upzoning, but as a property owner in the area, I would be concerned about my property taxes increasing. I would want to see a clause that says taxes would not increase due to upzoning unless the property were redeveloped.

From:	Karen Story <karen@nwnative.us></karen@nwnative.us>	
Sent:	Sunday, June 14, 2020 4:25 PM	
То:	Allison Zike	
Subject:	Station area plan input	
Follow Up Flag:	Follow up	
Flag Status:	Flagged	

This has already been entered into Suggest a Project, but was not selected for the Neighborhood Safety Program this year. It's also on the Safe Routes to School wish list. It would be a great pedestrian enhancement for the station area plan.

• Infill sidewalk on the east side of Kirkland Way, just north of Railroad Avenue



# Scoping Themes and Supplemental Environmental Impact Statement (SEIS)

## Scoping Topics Table

The scoping summary recaps early public agency comments and themes. The table below provides a summary of how the topics are addressed, either through the development of the alternatives or the SEIS environmental topics and mitigation measures.

#### Scoping Topics and How Addressed in Draft SEIS Alternatives or Evaluation

Торіс	How Addressed	
Quality of Life and Sustainability	<ul> <li>Alternatives propose employment uses such as office closer to I-405 and residential uses further from I-405. Alternatives propose green streets with landscaping. This helps with noise and air quality concerns. See SEIS Chapter 2. See also the SEPA Checklist in Appendix A regarding WSDOT and Sound Transit conducting their own environmental review of the Station.</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Alternatives and mitigation measures address energy conservation. See SEIS Chapter 2 and Section 3.1 Air Quality/Greenhouse Gas (GHG).</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Alternatives promote mixed uses in proximity to the planned BRT station to help promote alternative modes of travel. See Chapter 2 and Section 3.6 Transportation.</li> </ul>	
COVID-19 Pandemic	<ul> <li>The proposals for a Station Area Plan consider a long-term 20- Year horizon.</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Having residences, jobs, shops, and recreation opportunities in proximity is a resilient land use pattern that could well serve the community now and in the future. Each alternative considers the effect of growth and mix of uses. See Chapter 2.</li> </ul>	
Equity	<ul> <li>The engagement process has sought input of a diverse community in terms of race, income, and ability. See a summary of engagement in Chapter 2.</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>The SEIS considers Opportunities to support equitable planning and potential for Displacement. See Section 3.3 Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics.</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Alternatives and mitigation measures address affordable housing. See Chapter 2 and Section 3.3 Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics.</li> </ul>	
City Character	See Chapter 3, Section 3.3 Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics and Section 3.5 Aesthetics.	

Торіс	How Addressed	
Housing Affordability	<ul> <li>See Chapter 2 and Section 3.3 Land Use Patterns and Socioeconomics including potential mitigation measures for policies, incentives, and requirements that could be paired with alternatives.</li> </ul>	
Public Spaces/ Green Spaces	<ul> <li>See Chapter 2 regarding alternatives and green streets and Chapter 3, Section 3.7 Public Services including options for parks and open space in the neighborhood and site level.</li> </ul>	
Land Uses, Zones and Building Heights	<ul> <li>See Chapter 2, Proposal and Alternatives. Alternatives promote additional office near I-405. Mixed use retail is proposed adjacent to planned office areas. The Light Industrial area near NorKirk is promoted. Alternatives promote a greater number of housing units and business.</li> <li>A range of building heights is studied as well as potential design standards as mitigation measures. See Section 3.5 Aesthetics.</li> </ul>	
Natural Environment	<ul> <li>For a discussion of tree canopy, habitat and water quality, See Section 3.2, Surface Water and Stormwater.</li> <li>For water-related mitigation measures, see Appendix B.</li> </ul>	
Public Safety	<ul> <li>Fire Protection/Emergency Medical Services and Police are addressed in Section 3.7 Public Services.</li> </ul>	
Schools and Libraries	<ul> <li>The Alternatives include a Form-Based Code, which will address building design and allow a flexible range of uses including schools and libraries.</li> <li>Alternatives allow for an increase in height at the high school site.</li> <li>See Chapter 2, Proposal and Alternatives.</li> </ul>	
Surface Water and Stormwater	<ul> <li>See Section 3.2, Surface Water and Stormwater regarding streams, wetlands, and stormwater.</li> <li>For water-related mitigation measures, see Appendix B.</li> </ul>	
Transportation:  Cars, Trucks, Congestion  Parking  Pedestrian and Bike Infrastructure	<ul> <li>See proposed multimodal improvements, and parking ratios and management in Chapter 2, Proposal and Alternatives,</li> <li>See evaluation and mitigation measures in Section 3.6 Transportation.</li> </ul>	

## Stormwater, Fish Passage, and Tribal Consultation

The Muckleshoot Indian Tribe provided comments that in summary indicate: Entire study area is within the Tribe's Usual and Accustomed Fishing Areas. Consult with the Muckleshoot Tribe to address alternative approaches to stormwater management. Address fish access and habitat. Review piping of stream network in Moss Bay and Forbes Creek Basins. See comment letter for further detail. Below is a summary of Kirkland's approach to protection of surface water and fish, as well its intents on consultation:

- The City is in progress of considering how best to make its land acknowledgement more complete, which can be addressed in the Station Area Plan draft.
- Kirkland has strong processes in place to ensure all proposed developments comply with the approved King County Surface Water Design Manual. Additionally, Kirkland already requires phosphorus treatment of stormwater for all projects that trigger water quality located upstream of Forbes Lake in the Forbes Creek watershed.
- All development citywide and under the potential Planned Action in the future in the Station District will be subject to review and compliance with all applicable laws and standards. This will include the assessment of fish passage barriers or other piped channels.
- Kirkland has assessed culverts in most watersheds in the city, including Moss Bay. These culvert replacements have been prioritized city-wide. More information can be found in this report: https://www.kirklandwa.gov/files/sharedassets/public/public-

works/surface-water/appendix-e culvert-assessment-memorandum.pdf. Kirkland has recently replaced two high priority culverts in the Juanita Creek Basin.

- The SEIS Action Alternatives include water related mitigation elements in Appendix B, to enhance conditions as the urban area changes and the Tribe along with agencies and the public could help Kirkland identify these or other elements that can become part of the Station Area Plan and Planned Action Ordinance.
- Kirkland is currently beginning the process of a city-wide watershed assessment and prioritization process. This process will lead the city and a stakeholder group to select a priority basin that will receive a Stormwater Management Action Plan. This comprehensive stormwater planning process will result in an actionable plan to address both the historic as well as future impacts of development on the quality of receiving waters. With limited resources, this process will help Kirkland be more strategic and concerted with stormwater and habitat improvement investments in the city.
- The City will consult and coordinate with the Tribe, and has invited its comments and will continue to do so. The City will correspond regarding the Tribe joining the citywide watershed assessment stakeholder group whose work will primarily be conducted in 2021.

# **B** NE 85<sup>th</sup> Station Area Plan Water Options

Strategy	STORMWATER Strategy	Implementation	Description	Implementation
ID	Name	Scale	Description	Implementation
SD1	120th Ave NE Green Street	Multi-Block	A complete street that enhances the aesthetics, mobility and water quality. It includes vegetated green stormwater infrastructure, traffic calming, bike/ped. Mobility, and place making design elements.	
			A vegetated stormwater infrastructure element in the median of the street which has flowing water on the surface. It provides stormwater conveyance, attenuation (detention), and water quality treatment to the public ROW. The design may incorporate grey infrastructure elements below grade. The corridor may also be integrated with bike/ped/transit infrastructure and community gathering spaces. It could be designed	This would need to be planned and designed by the City. Likely it would be built by the city block by block. This could be built as a catalyst for development or after a certain level of development has occurred or built concurrently with the private development. In some cases it may be feasible for the Blue Green
			to serve the ROW within the block where its built or as	Corridor to serve adjacent private
502	Blue-Green Corridor on	Multi-Block	a regional facility serving areas outside the block where its built	development if the timing of
SD3	Mixed Use Complete Streets	Block	Minor improvements to existing streets to provide tree canopy, some green stormwater infrastructure, some bike/ped. Improvements, and some place making design elements.	These streets would be planned by the City but built by the developers according to design standards provided by the City.
SD4	Mixed-Use Green Streets Require or encourage green	Block	A more thorough reconstruction of the street including mid block crossings that enhances the aesthetics, mobility and water quality. It includes generous vegetated green stormwater infrastructure, traffic calming, bike/ped. mobility, and place making design elements.	These streets would be planned by the City but built by the developers according to design standards provided by the City. Strategies SD5 and SD6 need to be coordinated because only one of
	roofs on certain building		Projects are required, encouraged, or incentivized to	these strategies should be applied on
SD5	types	Mixed use Zones	install green roofs on buildings meeting certain criteria.	a particular roof.
SD6	Require or encourage rainwater capture and re-use systems on certain building types	Mixed use Zones	Projects are required, encouraged, or incentivized to install rainwater capture and re-use on buildings meeting certain criteria.	Strategies SD5 and SD6 need to be coordinated because only one of these strategies should be applied on a particular roof.
SD7	Stormwater design for resiliency	Sub-Area	Projects are required to account for increasing storm intensities in stormwater models to prepare the subarea for the effects of climate change.	The City will issue stormwater policy guidance that accounts for the effects of climate change based on the best available science.
SD8	Hybrid Stormwater/Rainwater re- use Vaults	Mixed use Zones	the design of the law	The City will issue stormwater modelling and design guidance that allows the use of vaults that provide both detention and rainwater capture and re-use functions. This could be through live and dead storage in the same vault or through multiple vaults. The design guidance also allows seasonal changes in operation to maximize effectiveness.
SD9	Water Quality Hot Spot Mitigation	Sub-Area	Projects are required to provide additional stormwater mitigation for rooftop terraces where high pet waste loading is expected and for dumpster areas. These requirements could include covering these areas and routing the drainage to sanitary sewer or providing specific BMP's.	The City will issue stormwater policy guidance that provides requirements for these water quality hot spots.
1				1

WATER & WASTEWATER Strategy Name	Scale	Description	Implementation
		EPA Watersense labeled fixtures are required for all	
		new construction. (These are 1.28 gpf toilets, etc. as	
		described here:	
Watersense plumbing		https://www.epa.gov/watersense/watersense-	Required as part of the
fixtures & Irrigation systems	Building	products	building/plumbing code.
Dual Plumbing / re-use & Rainwater Ready Buildings Building Scale Bainwater	Building	Buildings would be required to be plumbed with separate potable and non-potable piping. Toilets and irrigation water supply would be labeled per the plumbing code and run separately. This will allow the use of municipally provided reclaimed water when it becomes available, the use of on-site generated non- potable water, and/or captured rainwater.	Required as part of the building/plumbing code. The dual plumbing would be run to a common point of connection if reclaimed water is not available. Owners agree to connect to district provided or municipally provided reclaimed water once its available. Required as part of the building/plumbing code and the
harvesting or re-use	Building	and re-use system for non-potable uses.	stormwater code
District Scale Purple Pipe	Mixed Use Zones	The city installs or requires that developers install purple pipe mains in the street for future use to distribute reclaimed water from a district system or municipally provided reclaimed water from Brightwater.	The city plans the future purple pipe network, develops design standards, and then build the system incrementally when it rebuilds streets or requires develops to install the pipes as part of required frontage improvements. Model the program and requirements after SF:
District non-potable Water Reuse	Multi-Block	The City identifies redevelopment opportunity sites that are of sufficient scale to more economically install a large building or district scale on-site non-potable re- use systems.	https://sfwater.org/index.aspx?page= 686 and use the Blue Ribbon Commission requirements: http://uswateralliance.org/initiatives/ commission
	WATER & WASTEWATER Strategy Name Watersense plumbing fixtures & Irrigation systems Dual Plumbing / re-use & Rainwater Ready Buildings Building Scale Rainwater harvesting or re-use District Scale Purple Pipe District scale Purple Pipe	WATER & WASTEWATER Strategy Name       Scale         Watersense plumbing fixtures & Irrigation systems       Building         Dual Plumbing / re-use & Rainwater Ready Buildings       Building         Building Scale Rainwater harvesting or re-use       Building         District Scale Purple Pipe       Mixed Use Zones         District non-potable Water Reuse       Multi-Block	WATER & WASTEWATER Strategy Name         Scale         Description           Strategy Name         EPA Watersense labeled fixtures are required for all new construction. (These are 1.28 gpf toilets, etc. as described here: https://www.epa.gov/watersense/watersense- products           Watersense plumbing fixtures & Irrigation systems         Building         Buildings would be required to be plumbed with separate potable and non-potable piping. Toilets and irrigation water supply would be labeled per the plumbing code and run separately. This will allow the use of municipally provided reclaimed water when it becomes available, the use of on-site generated non- potable water, and/or captured rainwater.           Building Scale Rainwater harvesting or re-use         Building         Buildings are required to install a rainwater collection and re-use system for non-potable uses.           District Scale Purple Pipe         Mixed Use Zones         The city installs or requires that developers install purple pipe mains in the street for future use to distribute reclaimed water from municipally provided reclaimed water from           District Scale Purple Pipe         Mixed Use Zones         The City identifies redevelopment opportunity sites that are of sufficient scale to more economically install a large building or district scale on-site non-potable re- use systems.

Strategy ID	SUSTAINABILITY & ECOLOGY Strategy Name	Scale	Description	Implementation
				Could be modelled after Seattle's Living Building & 2030 Challenge
				Pilots
				http://www.seattle.gov/sdci/permits/
				green-building/living-building-and-
				2030-challenge-pilots The City could
			Buildings must be certified under a third party green	create "slots" or packages of
	Green Building Certifications		building rating system. There could be a minimum	incentives and projects could apply or
C114	for new Construction (Full	Duilding	standard and then also FAR or density incentives for	an auction based system could be
501	LBC, LBC COTE, LEED-P)	Building	nigher performance.	used. Could be required for multi-family or
			Buildings would provide gardening space on rooftons	subsidized for affordable bousing
SU2	Rooftop food production	Building	for tenants to grow food.	projects.
			¥	
			The planning documents would provide landscaping	
			standards for development in identified habitat	The City develops landscaping
	Pollinator Pathways & Urban		corridors or sub-area wide. These would be	standards that are integrated with the
SU3	Habitat	Sub Area	coordinated with the green street network.	green street standards.
				Tree retention replacement and new
			Tree retention replacement and new tree planting	tree planting requirements are
	On-site Tree Canopy		requirements are developed for the subarea that	developed for the subarea that
SU4	enhancement - moderate	Sub Area	support the City's tree canopy goals.	support the City's tree canopy goals.
				This could be mitigation for the
			The City could acquire new land to expand Forbes lake	construction of a new parking
			park and restore and enhance the wetlands and buffers	structure, advance mitigation for
	Wetlands Restoration around		around Forbes lake. The restoration and expanded park	other projects, or done as voluntary
SU5	Forbes Lake	Forbes Lake Park	will include nature trails and boardwalks.	restoration.
				This may be an outcome of the fish
				habitat assessment performed in
	Daylight selected piped			Moss Bay or part of the City's habitat
	streams and make other		Daylight selected piped streams and make other habitat	enhancement program in the Forbes
SU6	habitat improvements	Sub-Area	improvements .	Creek Watershed.